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"LEGIONNAIRES' DISEASE"

TUESDAY, NOVZXBER 23, 1978

U.S. HousE or RmEPIGr..TATIvE8,
S"BCOMMITT, E O'N CONSUMER PROTFCTION AND FINANCz,

COXMXXnE ON INTERSTATE AND FoRzioN CoMMERcE,
Phi/ adephia, Pa.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room 3306-
10, 600 Arch Street, William Green Federal Building, Philadelphia,
Pa., Hon. John M. Murphy, chairman, presiding.

Mr. Muvmir. The subcommittee will come to order. It is a great
pleasure for me to be in Philadelphia this morning personally, where
I can visit with my long-time friend and colleague Bob Nix and also
with the former member of the House who moved up to the other
body, Senator Dick Schweiker, with whom we have had many, many
long years of fruitful legislation toget-her. Congressman Matt ]iinaldo
of New Jersey, who is a ranking Republican member of this subcom-
mittee, is with us.

Unfortunately, Senator-elect, John Heinz, member of the full com-
mittee, regrets he could not attend this morning. He has been follow-
ing these hearings with great interest.

Bob, I might say at the outset, I have many long and pleasant mem-
ories of Philaelphia. My first three children were born here, in fact,
as long ag, as 24 -years, so we are familiar with the medical institu-
tions of iladelphia.

The Consumer Protection and Finance Subcommittee of the House
Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee meets here this morning
to look into what has been called. for lack of a more definite name,
LegIonnaires' disease.

Te subcommittee has a long history of interest in efforts to pro-
tect the public from toxic substances. On October 11, 1976, the Presi-
dent signed into law the Toxic Substances Control Act, which was
written by this subcommittee. The law is designed to protect our
health and the environment from toxic chemicals. It requires te.qting
of potentially dangerous chemicals, and it authorizes the imposition
of restrictions on the manufacture and use of hazardous chemicals.

The Congress was in the process of considering this legislation when
the so-called Legionnaires' disease outbreak occurred. Because of the
possibility that a toxic substance was the causative factor, the sub-
committee took an immediate interest in the investigation of the out-
break.

Had the Toxic Substances Control Act been in existence at the time,
invaluable data could have been available to those involved in the
search for the cause of the epidemic. For example, the Toxic Sub-
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stances Control Act calls for the establishment of a thorough system
for the collection and dissemination of data on toxic substances. Such
a system would include toxicological and other scientific data detail-
il the effects of a substance on human health. Researchers would have
had at their fingertips data which set forth what kinds of substances
could have caused the symptoms which were observed in the victims of
the Legionnaires' disease. This kind of information could have helped
the Center for I)iase Control immediately to focus its attention on
those toxic substances most likely to have ben involved in the Phila-
delphia outbreak.

In addition, under the Toxic Stbstances Control At, the Environ-
mental Protection Agency will be able to collect extensive information
on the manufacture, (listribution, id ise of chemical substances
throughout our environment. From such information, it will be pos-
sible to identify quickly and. if ncessary, contact manufacturers, dis-
tributors, and "lsewvs of substances which could have been involved in
the outbreak.

Finallv. the Toxic Substances Control Act directs the EPA to de-
velop htter monitoring techniques and instruments for use in the
detection of toxic substances. The need for such instruments is obvious.

Although we hope tlat we will never have another outbreak such as
occurred among the Legionnaires. the Toxic Substances Control Act
will provide invaluable tools for dealing with and limiting any future
traedies if they should occur.

Theories. speculation, conjecture, supposition, and suspicions have
been offered by a full spect.rum of recognized medical experts, ordinary
citizens, ad hoc panels of misguided theorists, and an occasional irra.
tional interjection. We are faced with reasonable possibilities for the
cause of the deaths, as well as unreasonable impossibilities postulated
by hundreds of letters and phone calls.This has been called the epidemic of the. century, and one veteran
rel)Orter stated it. is the only outbreak of its kind to spawn a congres-
sional investigation. We ha'e been witness to one of the most intensive
slid extensive epidemiological investigations in modern medical his-
tory. involving Federal, State, and local authorities to a degree un-
precedented in this country.

Yet. we have not found the answer.
We do not know the cause of the disease-if it was a disease. We do

not know what affected those Legionnaires, nor how it got there. But
worse-if it happens again, apparently we have no formal, coherent
contingvency plan at the efleral level to do anything about it. The
lack of coordination among the various agencies and officials involved
has been an embarrassment, and the prospects for any self-motivated
imjprovementseen, slim.

These hearings will be directed along two general paths. Fit-t, the
administrative breakdown that left us where we are today; and see-
ond, the disease itself and the investigative search for its origins.

Let us first touch on the disease. There have been endless studies
examinations of tissues, and data. There have been a large number o
possibilities eliminated-we know many things fe Le2ionnaires
disoa e is not. But one thing it definitely' is, is te killer of 29 people,
the infector of 150 more, the initiator of a multimillion-dollar loss and
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demise of a historic hotel, and perhaps the saboteur of the credibility
of a number of Federal, State, and local agencies.

Testimony at these hearings will include a number of noted medical
authQrities who will give us the benefit of their reasoned inquiries into
the pathology related to the events. While we will hear a number of
theories proposed, many of them entirely plausible, none is offered as
the definitive cause of the deaths of 29 persons. On the contrary, we
shall ask the witnesses to refrain from offering a step-by-step account
of possible methods of killing large numbers of people.

On November 4, 1976, I dincted my legislative itaff counsel to pur-
sue a recommendation that the subcommittee contact I)r. Thomas
Noguchi,. the Los Angeles Couihty Medical Examiner and renowned
forensic medicine expert. Dr. Noguchi indicated he had learned the
hard way that Americai society is fllled with hundreds of potential
copycat killers who will imitate the latest homicidal or suicidal tech-
niques seen on television or in the press.

One of our witnesses will state that a spokesman for the Republican
National Convention telephoned him from Kansas City on August
13 regarding protective measures that might be taken at the conven-
tion in case of sabotage with nickel carbonyl.

In discussing nickel rarbonyl poisoning as a possible cause of the
Philadelphia outbreak, he emphatically stated that it would be, and
I quote, "immoral to parade tchical evidence before the world which
could induce any number of deranged malcontents to embark upon a
wave of nickel carbonyl slayings given the hideous potential which
this modus operandi entails.1

Therefore, I request that the precise details, in terms of methodol-
ogy, be suppressed by witnesses in favor of more general descriptions
of %venues of investigations. What I would like pointed out, however,
is that, given the data derived and the circumstances involved in the
collection of evidence, there is very much left, to be desired in the over-
all approach to such an epidemiological investigation. Cause and effect
are two entirely separate things: medical science can treat the symp-
toms of a disease, but cannot treat the cause until it is identified.

That has yet to be accomplished.
This leads us to the inquiry about the Federal, State, and local

handling of the investigations of tihe Legionnaires' disease.
Currently, I believe it is safe to say that all of the ongoing investi-

gations are at a dead end. Nothing'is happening that can enable us
to say that the prospects are encouraging. It is an unfortunate fact
that when people stop dropping like flies, any governmental interest
in the case seems to slack off to a marked degree. And in this particu-
lar case, there seems to be a credible amount of evidence pointing to
gap and lack of direction in the investigation of Legionnaires' disease.

F or many months prior to the Philadelphia convention, the Center
for Disease Control had been warning the American people that a
crippling epidemic of swine flu might be on the way, and that some
unpriedecented measures might be necessary to prepare for that on-
slaught. The vaccine fiasco that followed--and continues today--
is yet another story. The first legion deaths fit so well into the expected
swine flu theory 'flat the CDC's epidemiological investigation ben
with their analysts under the mistaken impression that tleir swine flu
predictions had begun to come true.
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It is now certain that it was not swine flu. There has not been a case
of swine flu anywhere in the world in many months. The normal
antecedents of an epidemic have yet to materialize.

What, then, was it I
We seem to be left with four general areas of possibility: (1) An as

yet unidentified viral or bacteriological infection; (2) a coincidental
convergence of unknown factors; (3) accidental introduction of some
toxic, poisonous, substance, or (4) intentional introduction of a poison.

The bulk of informed scientific opinion has turned toward poisons-
toxic substances-as the most plausible explanation. There are thou-
sands of them available, but today's witnesses will narrow it down to a
few suspects, the most prevalent of which is--or was for a time-
nickel carbonyl.

The Center for Disease Control says:
There is no conclusive evidence . . . of nickel poisoning.
Yet some of our experts say it could be nothing else but nickel

poisomng.
At the-beginning, when CDC became involved and began its investi-

gation, it did so with the assumption of swine flu as the cause. On the
second day, CDC said it:

loked less like flu,
and on the third day, after noting there was no secondary spread of
the disease, said it was not flu, although they offered no alternative
theories.

Unfortunately, however, because of the original faulty assumptions,
the epidemiological study was led down the garden path.

Samples of body tissues and excreta, organ samples, and other body
materials are gathered in a different manner for viral studies versus
toxic investigations. Quite simply, nothing was done to search for toxic
evidence until it was almost too late. Bodies were embalmed and buried
before the determination had been made that other samples were nec-
essary. Samples which were taken, were taken under viral study condi-
tions, and methods incompatible with a toxic investigation. .

Yet, in hindsight, we have found that many experts recognized thetoxicological symptoms very early. How it got there was the subject
of hundreds of theories--placed on telephones, in the ink on programs,
in the food, in the ice cubs-but the point is that the symptoms were
recognized very early as toxicological, The problem as expressed to sub-
committee investigators was that no one in the bureaucracy would
listen.

There have been charges that there has been a coverup of the way
the outbreak was handled. Such statements appear to be buttrepsed
when a reputable reporter is forced to use the Freedom of Information
Act to obtain a report on the disease from the CDC. This may be true
to a degree, but our purpose here today is not to throw stones at one
person or agency who might have made a mistake. I don't think any-
one purposefully sought not to find the cause of legionnaires' disease.
We are here to develop a plan for the future. One that will work and
hopefully eliminate any delays or lack of direction.

Despite some of the problems that transpired in this outbreak, what
have we discovered I
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Some of the tissue samples were shown to contain traces of tin, zinc,
iron, silicon, aluminum-all used in similar situations, such as arc
welding and soldering, casting of souvenirs, carbon arc projectors, and
certain photographic and lithographic processes. Perhaps not too un-
usual, since many of the victims were working men, subject to exposure
to any of these situations daily.

But another substance discovered in many cases was nickel poison-
ing. We will hear testimony on the nickel poisoning theory from the
Nation's leading experts in this area.

These discoveries were made relatively very late in the investigation.
There is a degree of uncertainty as to their credibility due to possible
contamination of samples from scalpels, specimen containers, handling
procedures, or simply the methods by which they were collected; The
CDC, for example, did not have a toxicologist present in their initial
team of investigators sent to deal with the swine flu epidemic. No ap-
parent precautions were taken to deal with the possibility, however
remote at the time, that something else might have been the cause.

Having noted tiis, I wish to repeat that it is not the intent of these
hearings to lay the blame for the legionnaires' disease at the doorstep
of the CDC. It is a bureaucracy, and like any other it has difficulty
functioning outside its very own narrow set of guidelines. CI)C has
been accused, however, of a lack of coordinated policy between itself
and other concerned authorities, both Federal and local. Certainly,
CDC's apparent failure to consider all possible causes from the very
begiunin no matter what their expectations led them to believe, isquiestionab'le.

In summation, we apparently haven't learned from our mistakes
vet. After all the searching, investigating theorizing and hand-wring-
ing, we have no idea either what the epidemic was or what to do if it
happens again.

We are not prepared. If it would happen again, beginning today in
this hearing room, with only our group present as the single common
denominator to a series of deaths, we could be just like the legionnaires,
and our epitaph would read "Mystery disease kills congressional panel;
no clues of cause."

Our purpose then is to first brinr together whatever knowledge we
now have about the disease itself, and then to discover where the
errors were made in the investigations. We may not find out precisely
what happened before, but we can perhaps give some direction to
the bureaucracy so that it cannot happen again.

Congressman Rinaldo?
Mr. INALO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Rather than repeat your

excellent summarization of the facts, I will be rather brief so that
we can go to the witnesses.

Certainly it is true that we are convening these hearings today to
probe what may properly be called the medical mystery of the decade.

As you stated, a disease has aimedd 29 lives without leaving a single,
hard clue about its identity. In probing for the cause of thl disease,
the hearings will be partly scientific , ho wever, they will also be a
legislative inqu . At the same time that we search for the causes of
the legrionnaires'disease, we will also be exploring inadequacies in
the existing network of disease control agencies, inadequacies that have
permitted possibly conclusive evidence to be lost or jeopardized.
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In seeking better ways to respond to any future outbreaks of
disease, a few tentative conclusions have already been reached in my
mind. First of all, we need a better mechanism for the reporting of
disease.As several observers have noted already, legionnaires' disease m1iht

never have been detected if the Pennsyl vania. American Legion Iar
not kept close track of the health of its members.

Indeed, a similar although less serious mystery disease struck the
Pennsylvania Oddfellows in 1974, yet this disease was not discovered
until researchers began to investigate thlis year's legionnaires' disease.

The lack of swift reporting has practical consequences; in the case
of legionnaires' disease, tissue samples and other specimens were not
obtained until days after the disease had reached its peak. The same
specimens, if obtained at the height of the disease, might have yielded
more definite tracs of the agent involved.

Second, medical researchers must beware of burnrLg bridges behind
themselves. The early investigators of legionnaires' disease focused so
intensely on a biological cause--upon a virus, fungus, or bacteria--
tlat chemicals and poisons were apparently largely overlooked.

Thus, toxic traces that may have been found may now be gone and
clinical concentrations which were detected are open to question since
precautions against metallic contamination were not taken at an early
stage of ths probe.'In any future outbreak of the mystery disease,
disease control agencies must keep all avenues open, even as they
correctly give priority to the likeliest possibilities.

In particular, the 'Center for Disease Control must develop the in-
house toxicology capability that it now appears to lack.

I also believe that, in this investigation and in any future investiga-
tion., the possibility of foul play must not be written off.

It is entirely possible that a terrorist group or single fanatic might
Posse'as the technology to dioriblte a deadly poison or bacteria among
a large group. Since health officials do not possess the training to track
down evidence of criminal actions, I believe it would be prudent to
establish formal organizational links between health agencies and
knowledgeable law enforcement officials. Even military experts on
chemical and biological warfare should perhaps be included. They
should have, and must have, direct access to evidence which points
toward criminal use of chemical or biological weapons.

In examining a subject which is both complex and certainly open-
ended. the subcommittee has a groat (leal of work to do. Let us begin
these hearings with the knowledge that lives might depend on how
much we accomplish here today and tomorrow. Thank you very much.

Mr. MumPmy. Congressman bob Nix ?
Mr. Nix. Thank you. I cannot think of any subject that has been

studied and restudied, and commented upon as this subject before this
subcommittee today has been.

I think you deserve the commendation of Congress and the people
of this country for calling these. hearings at this time, corraling people
who are learned in the ffeld who may, through their test n y, give
this subcommittee definitive reasons for proceeding to the end of ar.
riving at some answers that might serve as a solution to the problem
America faces.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. MrmPny. Thank youi Bob. Senator Schweiker I
Senator SCHWEIKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to

commend you and the other members of this subcommittee for holding
these hearings into the conduct of the investigation of the disease
which affliet participants at last summer's American Legion Con-
vention here in Philadelphia.

I also want to congratulate you for the work you have done in toxic
substances on the new bill which has now become law. We have also
had tragic experiences with toxic substances elsewhere, and the new
law will be helpful to us in this regard, too.

I appreciate the invitation to attend and participate in these hear.
ings, first as a Pennsylvania Senator, second as the ranking Republican
on the Senate IHea~th Subcommittee, and third as a member of
the Labor-HEW Appropriations Subcommittee which appropriates
money for the disease investigation which we have seen here.

I have a very vital interest in exactly what ouir .system did or did not
produce in this case. Unfortunately, the cause o'f the tragic legion-
naires' disease has not yet been discovered, despite extensive efforts on
the part of Federal, State, and local health officials.

I want to uncover the reasons for this failure and determine whether
any chance of solving this mystery still exists. We owe at. least that
much to the victims of this dread lisease and their families.

Just as importantly. we owe it to the Nation to learn from this
experience and to develop the resources and pi-ocedures necessary to
prevent tragedies such as this from recurring. I believe we need a "new
early warni ng system to make store health officials are aware of the
proportions of an outbreak sooner, so that tests can be initiated before
the traces of a causative agent have a chance to disappear.

A critical element of this early warning system is better coordina-
tion of Federal, State. and local resources, with firmly established
lines of responsibility. It is clear that we can't afford delays born of
confusion and overlapping authority.

In addition, procedures for concurrent testing for vinses, toxins,
bacteria, and fungi should be established. There should be immediate
preparation of laboratory samples, in sufficient quantity and quality.to
permit concurrent testizg. And an epidemic-hot-line should )e in-
stalled to insure 24-hour. 7-day-a-week response to reports of possible
epidemics. A weekend's delay can cost lives.

We live in an increasingly complex world and it has become clear
that there are many seemingly harmless substances in our environ-
ment that are potentially fatal. We must learn to deal with these
dangers in a systematic, effective fashion if we are to avoid future
tragedies.

Again, I want to express my appreciation to the committee for your
kind invitation to part lcipate in these hearings.

Mr. MuRarni. Thank you, Senator. Our first witnesses this morning
will be a panel: Dr. David A. Soricelli, Deputy Iealth Commissioner
for Community Health Services, in Philadelphia, and Dr. Lewis
D. Polk, Acting Health Commissioner, Philadelphia Department of
Public Health.

Dr. Polk, we certainly appreciate the response of Mayor Rizzo who
has asked you to attend these hearings on his behalf. If you would
proceed.
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STATEMENTS OF LEWIS D. POLK, M.D., ACTING HEALTH COMMIS-
SIONER, DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH, CITY OF PHILA-
DELPHIA, AND DAVID A. SORICELLI, D.D.S., ACTING DEPUTY
HEALTH COMMISSIONER FOR COMMUNITY HEALTH SERVICES

Dr. PO1K. MV name is Tewis 1). Polk. I am the acting health com-
missioner of the city of Philadelphia. Seated to the right of me is
Dr. David Sorievlli,'the deputy health commissioner for community
health services of this city.

It is important to keel) in mind that PIhilad(elphia was the site of the
convention of the Pennsylvania )epartment of the American Ikgion
front July 21 through 214:1976. and! thus Philaplellhia had the eiiviron-

ient-the hotels, Other meeting places, restaurants, et cetera-wlere
whatever happened did happen, flowever, it was a State Convention,
and people got sick who lived in all sections of the State. Thus, the
cases and deathss were located all over the State of Pennsylvania-
some even got sick and (lied outside the State of Pennsylvania.

Of the 180 cas!,. which includedI 29 deaths, only 29 cases including
four (lenths, were JPhila(elphia residents. 'lie illnesses and deaths oc-
curr(ld after the convention and therefore the people left Philadelphia
H1( went back lhome, or to other places. Ilius, it was understandable
that tle State of l'enntsylvania was involved from the very beginning.
In addition, since there was some out-of-State involvement, the Fed-
vral Center for Disease Control was also involved from the verybeginning.

liepresentati ves of the CDC,--about 30 individuals at one time or
another-carne in on the first day of the investigation, August 2, and
for about the first week and a half worked out of Harrisburg.

For the next about a week and a half they worked out. of Philadel-
phia, and then returned to the headquarters of the CDC in Atlanta.

A number of units of the Philadelphia Department of Public Health
were involved an(lihd ( litrerent functions. Our Communicable Disease
Control Section provided the epidemiological competence as well as
medical and nonme(lical disease investigators. I, as health commis-
sioner. and Dr. David A. Soricelli, as de iuty health commissioner for
community health services, provided leadership to the Health Depart-
mnent activities, and, under the guidance and assistance of city Rep-
resentative Gaudiosi, were involved in dealingg with the media.

'he Environmental Health Services unit of our departmentt took
)art in tle investigation of many environmental aspects within the
hotels that were involved in the convention as well as in the general
community environment. With in Environmental Health Services, the
sections p)ertaining to milk and food and occupational health, as well
as the field sanitarians and environmental engineers were involved.

Tho Air Management Services comnl)onent of tie Philadelphia I)e-
partment of Public Hlealth was involved in terms of giving back-
ground weather and climatological conditions to various investigators
as well as looking into incinerators at the hotel and elsewhere which
at one time or another were considered to have a possible causative
role in the outbreak.

The Emergency Mfedical Services Unit of the Department, through
its contractual relationships with approximately 30 hospitals in the
city which provided emergency medical services to the public, was in-
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volved to get data as to what was happening in the community at tie
time of tie outbreak as well as before and since.

The Health Program Analysis Division of Community Iealth Ser,-
ices provided vital statistics as well as the number of pneumonia deaths
taking Ilace in the community as reported on death certificates.

The Office of the Medical hxaminer, within the Philadelphia De-
partment of Public Health, did-or permitted hospital pathologiststo do il so1me(3 eases-post mortem examinations on the deat hs that took
place in Philadelphia. They also (lid a great deal of toxicological test-
ing in the laboratory of the Office of the Medical Examiner. They
tested material in the form of specimens from deaths or speciiimens
from living patients. They also supplied nonoutbreak relate d control
material for comparison testing by other labs.

Among the other city departments involved, in addition to the
Health Department, were the P'hiladelphia.Police Departnent whicl1
supplied alarge number of city police detectives to participate in the
followup of the large number of leads which came through the tele-
)1hone] hot line which the city set Up on the very first day that the

outbreak wai. known to us, August 2, 1976. Of course, the city De-
partment of Public Property operates the city telephone system and
provided the hot line.

The city water department was involved as was the I)epartment
of Licenses and Inspections, checking the hotels for such environmen-
tal matters as plumbing cross-connections. In addition, the city water
department had taken the lead in the continuing activities in tle in-
vesti nation by contracting with the Franklin Institute for its heating,
ventilation, and air-conditioning system comipetence, with the Drexel
University for its chemistry and toxicological competence, and with
the Philadelphia Academy of Natural Science for its biological and
water skills.

The city managing director's office coordinated all of the activities
of the several of the city operating departments related to this
outbreak.

As mentioned above, the city representative's office, and Mr.
Gaudiosi personally, provided leadership and direction as well as per-
sonal involvement in dealing with the media as well as playing major
role in the entire direction of tie city activities relating to this
outbreak.

The State Health Denartment wais tle lead department at tli
State level, working on the outbreak. The State's Public Health Lab-
oratory, loated in-Philadelphia, did many of the virus and bacteri-
ological laboratory tests. The public health nurses and other field
workers of the State Health Department were involved in picking tit
laboratory specimens and otherwise dealing with the patients scattered
throughout the State.

Dr. Leonard Bachman, the State Secretary of Health, and others
at the State Health Department headquarters held briefings for ti
pross on at least a daily basis, at least for the flist about a week and a
half of the situation.

The Center for Disease Control took over the IeadeiAdlip role in the
epidemiological investigation. They providetl 6verall coordination
of the. entire investigation of tile outbreak. Through their own lab-
oratory capabilities they provided much toxicological laboratory test-
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Ing as well as various laboratory tests for living infeotious agents:.
such as viruses and also badia. Through their environmental
capabilities they participated in the environmental investigation.
They were involved in coordination of the pathological examination
of tissue specimens from the individuals who died I the outbreak.

There are some concerns which might be worth study both in think-
ing about the ways this disease outbreak was handlei as well as in
considering how a future disease outbreak might be handled. These,
concerns include first, the fat that no cause or explanation has, as
yet, been found. Apparently, the public finds it extremely difficult to
deal with a situation which does not have a definite name or label;
the aspect of an unsolved puzzle or continuing mystery leads to an
atmosphere of uncertainty with a great deal of speculation, concern
and anxiety.

Another concerning matter which must be considered is what is.
meant by a case in such an investigation. The representatives of the
CDC were following sound epidemiological principles when they made
a, master list of suspect "cases" or instances of illness that were worthy
of further study and investigation. They chalngd the definition of
what constituted a suspect case" approximately five times as the
investigation proceeded and further aspects came up which changed
the focus of the invetigaon.

Unfortunately, the media, and through them the public, were mis-
interpreting the use of the word case--which really meant one patient
listed on the CDC's master list of "suspect cases"-and thought it
meant a confirmed or definitely diagnosed case of a known disease.
This latter usage of case is a concept with which we are all more
familiar. Perhaps in a future situation, even more effort than was
given to this aspect could be given to try to clarify this matter, per-
haps by the use of a different term than case.

A third concerning aspect would be the inclusion, i the ODO's
definition of what constituted a case of the name of the PhiladelPhi
hotel, the Bellevue Stratford, that was the headquarters for the State
American Legion Convention in July. Some of the epidemiological
evidence did relate to the hotel, as well as much evidence which did
not. However, since it was the headquarters hotel, it is difficult to con-
ceive of any or very many participants in a convention that did not
enter the headquarters hotel at least once.

A final suggestion for consideration in a future situation would
be to give to local government a greater role, and the leadership
role, regarding informing the public. This would be in contrast to
giving that role to the State or Federal Governments since the local

government would Ie sensitive to all aspects of a situation and not
]ust to the technical aspects.

I will, of course, attempt to respond to any questions. Thank you.
Mr. MTRP7TY. Dr. Soricelli, do you have a statement I
Dr. SORICELLr. I have no statement. Dr. Polk has made the state-

ment for us.
Mr. Muntri. Thank you very much, Dr. Polk. Do you feel tree

to comment on ony answers that you feel may be of use to the
committee? Dr. Polk, what was the official count regarding deaths
and illnesses?



11

Dr. POLK. The official count, by the definition of the Federal Center
for Disease Control, I believe is 180 so-called cases and of the 180,
29 of them died.

Mr. MUtRPH. What is the status of those survivingI
Dr. POLK. Again, those surviving, as I understand, are in no threat

of death, none are in any kind of critical condition of which I know.
There is the anecdotal information that some people have what some
at least considered a relapse, whether it is in fact the same illness or
another illness, I do not know.

Mr. MUvRPxiY. Is your office or the city keeping a close touch with
the progress of those survivors?

Dr. Poa. -Once again, as I tried to explain in my written testi-
mony, we, at the city level, are handicapped because the vast majority
of both the survivors and deaths are not in any sense people who
come under the jurisdiction of the city.

We therefore have to depend upon other governmental agencies
which do have them in their jurisdiction, if we are dealing with some
whose present locations are not in the city

We attempted to get secondhand information where we da not have
the primary jurisdiction for people except those who might be in our
own city.

Mr. Mun mr. Who has the jurisdiction I
Dr. POLK. Those who would be in the State of Pennsylvania would

come under the jurisdiction, as I understand it, of the commonwealth
of Pennsylvania. Since some of the people died or actually went to
locations outside of the State, it involves other State health depart-
ments, thus needing a Federal coordinating role to tie all of this
together.

Mr, Mun~Pi. Was anyone other than Legionnaires attending the
convention stricken with this illness?

Dr. PoLK. On the master list again whidh has the 180, not all of
them were in fact members .of or participants in the convention of
the American Legion, Pennsylvania Department, so yes, according
to the master list kept by the CDC, others than participants in the
Legion Convention were included.

Mr. MuiiPHY. At the present time, is there any official name or
designation or title for this outbreak?

Dr. POLK. The title that I believe is the title used in the periodic
reports throgI the. Federal CDC's mortality report is Respiratory

hsease-IPhiladelphia. That does not attempt to tie-it-in with a par-
ticidar target population or a particular hotel or any other thing.

It does however, mention the name of the city where the presumed
exposure happened and the nature of the illness, namely a respiratory
illness.

Mr. MrnPir. Was there any indication of secondary infections?
Dr. POLIC. There is no evidence which has held up of secondary

infections.
M r. A[i-iiiy. 'Who assumed the leadership role in directing the in-

vestigation into the cause of the respiratory disease, Philadelphia
outbreak?

Dr. POLK. The primary lead role in the investigation was assumed
by the Federal CDC.
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Mr. Mumri . Who do you think should have had the leadership
role?

Dr. POLK. In terms of "the investigation, I believe they were the
only logical group on the basis of the geographical distribution of
the cases.

Mr. MmRPIY. You have briefly discussed how the CDC came in.
Would you tell us about the coordination between the State and local
agencies of those private agencies and tell us whether you are satisfied
with the way the medical investigation was carried outt

Dr. POLK. The coordination was on a basis of face to face contact
where the people were physically in the geographical locations to do
that, so during the first week and a half of the outbreak investigation,
where most, though not all of the CDC people were using Harris-
burg, as their major headquarters, while we had some working out
of the city, most of them were working at Harrisburg, there was
obviously face to face coordination of the State and Federal activities,
and primarily telephone tie-in with people such as Dr. Soricelli or
me or others at the city level with people in the Harrisburg location.

Later the CDC moved its base of op ciations to Philadelphia, ac-
tually moved into one of the Philadelpliia Health Department build-
ings and thus we in the city could have face-to-face, in terms of co-
ordination with other medical investigators.

That was done primarily at the State-by the CDC having contact
with these outside people and they in turn contacted and coordinated,
by talking to us.

In terms of could things have been done better, like any kind of
human activity, I am sure it could have been done better. I do not,
however, believe that in terms of the coordination, the three govern-
mental agencies mentioned, that there were many major gaps.

Mr. Munruiy. Did you have, a representative in Harisburg during
the first week and a half that CDC was there?

Dr. POLK. No, we did not. Again, we were depending primarily on
the telephonic tie-in for timing us with the CDC itself, as I believe
I mentioned, who had some of its people down in our buildings.

The main CDC people in the State were in Harrisburg or those
housed in our health department building though they were not the
top CDC people in the State at the time.

Mr. Munpiiy. From the outset, in your opinion were the necessary
manpower and funds, resources and technology made available?

Dr. POLK. As far as I know, they certainly were. I believe it is
important that the manpower had to be manpower that could get the
job done and had the background needed. That is why when we needed
more trained investigators in Philadelphia to followup on the many
telephone an other liotline leads that we were getting, we move( to
bring in the city police detectives, not because we suspected that
there was any necessarily criminal activity going on but we needed
more trained" investigators and the city police detectives were able
to fill that need, to supplement the health department's own medical
and health investigators.

Mr. Mt'HiIY. Congressman Rinaldo?
Mr. RINALDO. Thank you. It is my understanding, Dr. Polk, that

Dr. Steven Baskin, a scientist from the Medical College 'of Pennsyl-
vania, has done a study of swine flu. Ie reported to the Philadelphia

I-
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Health Department his opinion that the legionnaires' disease was not
swine flu.

Apparently, Dr. Baskin offered his services to the Philadelphia
Health Department on several occasions but I understand he was
rebuffed. Is this an accurate account of what transpired, and if, so,
why were his services rejected?

Pr. POLK. I am not aware of the offers and contacts made as you
suggest by Dr. Baskin. I am not saying that he did not make them,
I am saying we got hundreds of phone calls, dozens to hundreds of
letters.

These were in fact all screened and those things which needed fol-
lowup were investigated. I personally did not take every phone call
or even see a summary of every phone call. I did at least scan every
letter which was addressed to me or sent to me by others that had it
sent to them.

I do not know if Dr. Baskin made the offers, I am not saying that
he did not, but I am not aware that he did. Therefore I cannot speak
to if lie did, and why his offer was turned down.

Mr. RINALDO. I understand that Dr. Baskin is now preparing a
chronology of his unsuccessful efforts. Perhaps the chronology will
shed some light on this matter.

Dr. POLK. Fine.
Mr. RINALDO. You stated in the initial part of your testimony that

there were some out-of-state disease cases and that the CD( was
therefore involved from the very beginning. Apparently, CDC would
not have been called in if this had been entirely an intrastate outbreak.

If this is the case, do you think that CDC should have-in the
future-intrastate jurisdiction?

Dr. POLK. I did not mean to in any since mislead you. I was at-
tempting to say that in part or in addition, and I believe that the
written testimony may not be as clear as verbal testimony the CDC
might be said to have said to or somebody had to coordinate the
various different States' information.

The CDC would have been and was in fact called in and invited by
the State health department and frequently is by the State govern-
ment, by the city of Philadelphia government, by other local and State
governments, even though as far as is known, the outbreak is within
one governmental jurisdiction.

Because the CDC's technical competence is offered to assist and sup-
plement the competence of State or local government, this is done. I
am sorry if I accidentally misled you into thinking the only reason
they were brought. in is because of the fact that there were cases and
deaths outside Pennsylvania.

They would have been called in and frequently are for-other out-
breaks, even if it is within one State or within one city.

Mr. RINATLO. Fine. that answers that question. To the best of your
....knowledge, has your departnent-or any other agency involved in the

efforts to determine what caused the disease--had any indication that
it could have been caused by any type of foul play ?

Dr. POLK. I am not aware of any credible evidence which would say
that it is caused by that. Obviously I cannot say it is not caused b
foul play but the information that f have seen, whiich I have been made
tware of, would not lead me to say that is the ca use.

84-005--77--2
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Mr. RINALDO. Since you apparently cannot rule it out either, would
you support some sort of formal link between health control agencies
and the law enforcement agencies in cases of this type?

Dr. POLK. I think this could be done. Again any such evidence which
would indicate a criminal activity, obviously would have been given
to the suitable people.

Mr. RINALDO. Do you think that the current system should be
changed to provide for more rapid reporting of disease outbreaks?

Dr. PoLK. Again, when you say rapid reporting I assume you mean
by the physicians or the hospitals, the usual reporting of which I am
conscious. To make sure that we are talking about the same thing, aperson who knows of an illness is usually a physician giving medical
care to the person or sometimes a hospital administrator or the person
in charge of a laboratory who has had some lab tests.

As soon as people know of an outbreak, there are a list of reportable
conditions which people have a legal obligation in the categories men-
tioned, physicians, hospital and laboratory heads, to report.

It would be particularly helpful if people, oven if it is not clearly a
reportable condition, would let the appropriate governmental health
agency know of something that even looks to be an outbreak.

Mr. RINALDO. Are you saving that this approach could speed up the
reporting of diseaseoutbreaks?

Dr. POLK. That would be helpful.
M r. RINALDO. Would you say that additional steps have to be taken

in cases of this type? For example, do we need changes in the health
control sy§tem to insure that tissue samples are protected from outside
contamination and other forces which erode the value of the samples?
After all, contamination of specimens could well hinder any final de-
termination of what caused the outbreak.

Dr. PoiM. Obviously, contamination should be avoided. I think it is
important to keep in mind that the word contamination has been used
frequently in this outbreak to mean the taking of pathological speci-
mens at post mortem examinations by the usual techniques, that well
trained pathologists take, namely the use of metal knives and the stor-
aae of the tissue samples in the usual containers that pathologists put
things into.

I would not want in any sense anyone to accidentally be misled to
think of contamination in t different context than that,.

Mr. RINALDO. Have events to date, in this particular instance, indi-
cated to you that improved coordination between various health con-
trol agencies is needed?

Dr. PoLK. Once again, as I believe I said to the chairman, in any
kind of large activity involving many people under a degree of pres-
sui, I am sure things could have been better. I certainly hope that
improved coordination could be done. I would like to emphasize how-
ever that there was coordination. There was not in any sense an un-
nated activity which has been going on.

Mr. RINAL1X. Would you not say that the coordination could have
been better?

Dr. Pot,K. I say any human activity could be better and this is cer-
tainly in that category. It could have Ieen better., yes. sir.

Mr. RINALDO. Thank you, Dr. Polk. I have no further questions.
Mr. MtnprHY. Congressnman Nix ?
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Mr. Nix. Thank you. I understand you to say that there were 180 who
became ill I

Dr. PoLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. Nix. That 29 died?
Dr. POLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. Nix. How many physicians were involved?
Dr. POLK. I do not know the number, sir, because they were in many

hospitals throughout the Conunonwealth of Pennsylvania as well as
elsewhere. I do not know the total number of doctors who were caring
for those 180 patients.

Mr. Nix. But that number has been recorded and would be available
to you if you sought it, would it not?

Dr. POLK. I am not sure I know the number, if it is a given patient
who is in a hospital, then he might have a number of physicians in-
volved, in his care whereas one physician might have taken care of
several patients.

I am not sure that the number as such exists, the number of doctors
who saw all of these 180 people. I am sorry I do not know how I could
get that number.

Mr. Nix. What I am talking about is the number of physicians who
were responsible for this department and the hospita in which any
given pelrson of the 180 was served. Certainly there is such a record
as that?

)r. POLK. Yes, sir, those patients were admitted to a hospital. This
cold be done presumably from checking the hospital charts of each
patient. I assume this could be done.

Mr. Nix. That. would be available to you?
Dr. POLK. This could be obtained b" checking hospital charts, yes,

sir.
Mr. Nix. What I would like to know is whether or not any examina-

tions, any conference has been -held between the physicians who were
in charge of those who died as well as those who became ill, the 180,
the totality of it, whether they sat. down for the purpose of determining
what causes can be written out or (town as common to all of those pa-
tients and those symptoms that are not common to all. Have they
done that?

Dr. POLK. The face to face conference has not been done but those
doctors wrote on a daily and sometimes more often basis on hospital
charts for each of those patients. All of those hospital charts have been
studied by the people from the CDC.

They have in fact tabulated the various symptoms and findings. And
that the kind of information that you are' suga" ting would be desir-
able has been pulled together by the Federal CDC staff, yes, sir, it has
been done.

Dr. SOmcF.LLT. If I may just add to that and say that while there
has not been an aggregate conference. that everytime a case is reported,
one of our epidemic intelligence service officers did in fact contact the
physician. there was person to person communication regarding the
status of that individual patient.

Mr. Nix. Then you do have in your records a compilation of causes.
illnesses, whatever you call it common to some and not common to
others?
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Dr. POLK. We have the findings that are common. If you mean by
illnesses, the name of the illness that the doctor thought it was, we
presumably-we assume the CDC has that. We do have conmon find-
ings like how many had fever, how many had cough, chest pain, high
white blood count, how many had this particular laboratory test. Yes,
sir, the CDC does have all that material.

Mr. Nix. Then you have also a list only by elimination of those that
did not have the symptoms?

Dr. POLK. Yes, sir, or at least there is no evidence that they had it.
Mr. Nix. No evidence?
Dr. POLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. Nix. Have you made a study of that phase ?
Dr. POLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. Nix. To what end?
Dr. POLK. To a very frustrating end. The pattern of the clinical ill-

ness, the way the patients looked, was very similar to a respiratory
infectious disease.

However, the things that would seem to be not a respiratory disease
are the fact that in that same list of laboratory tests, the various lab-
oratory tests such as finding the virus or a germ or finding antibodies,
chemical substances in the blood which the body builds after an in-
fection, those have not been found so that therefore, the pattern then
becomes finding what could have caused it, the toxic substances have
been mentioned here frequently and elsewhere.

Very few if any toxic substances cause an illness exactly like the
clinical picture the patients had, their symptoms, fever, and so forth.
That is one of the reasons of course for the continuing mystery. -

This in some ways acts like an infectious disease but not in all ways.
As the chairman pointed out, there are no secondary cases. There is
no spread from the sick person to his family, neighbors, the people with
which lie works. This would be very unusual in an infectious illness.

On the other hand, the way the disease acts is very unusual for most
if not all toxic or chemical substances.

Mr. Nix. Even if there is something unusual about this, that is a
factor to be studied, could you not say?

Dr. POLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. Nix. And to be analyzed?
Dr. POLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. Nix. And to be compared when you analyze and compare

illnesses?
Dr. PoLx. Yeq. sir.
Mr. Nix. To what?
Dr. POLK. To no conclusive determination of the cause as of this

point, sir.
Mr. Nix. And what factor do you have at hand that allows you

lopicallv to arrive at the conclusion that there is no cause?
Dr. POLK. I lblieve T tried to indicate. Congressman Nix, that we

have not identified obviously the cause in the sense that something
ca u ,,d 18O people to get sick and 29 of them to die.

What I am saying is that if we want a definite diafmosis that we
can., as physicians and scientifically trained people justify, we do not
have the evidence to point to a particular illness.
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We could say that they died of viral pneumonia. The point is the
way the sickness went is similar to viral pneumonia but the things that
should have happened if these people were ill with viral pneumonia
did not happen.

They did not give it to anybody else. They did not have any posi-
tive laboratory test for viruses. 'Therefore, all I can say is obviously
there is a cause and it is as yet unknown.

Mr. Nix. Let me just put one further point to you. Could you not
list a number of causes?

Dr. POLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. Nix.. Would that not place you in the position then to further

analyze those causes?
Dr. POLK. Yes; sir and that has been done and the various con-

firmatory tests from each of those listed causes have been tested for
and not found. That has been the major problem. with the evaluation.

Mr. Nix. What steps have you taken after that?
Dr. POLK. To continue to" follow up the patients, continue blood

samples taken from the living patients to see if their blood contains
antibodies or evidence of past illness which did not show up in earlier
tests.

There is continuing toxicological testing, continuing environmental
satfpling testing to continue to see if anything will give the explana-
tion to this puzzle.

M r. Nix. Thank you.
Mr. Muinpii. Senator Schweiker.
Senator SCHWE1MER. Dr. Polk, coming back to the question of an-

thority, you answered in response to the chairman's question that the
lead role was assumed by the Center for Diease Control. About what
day was that?

Pr. POLK. I believe it was the first day that various governmental
jurisdictions knew we had an outbreak to; investigate. That was Mon-
dlay, August 2nd. There was phone contact between the State health
dep<artment, I believe and the CDC on that day.

There were people from the CDC in on a regular basis. One person
was in Harrisburg and one person was in Philadelphia's Health De-
partmnent. Others arrived that night and the following morning. The
local jurisdiction, the State jurisdiction, and the CDC jointly felt that
the most logical people to take the lead in an epidemiological investi-
gation was the CDC. That was done, I believe, the first (lay of our
knowing that we were investigating an outbreak.

Senator Sciriwmr.R. What did that taking of control mean? For
example, since the CDC had control, would the CDC delineate how a
sample would be prepared an[d sent to the laboratories for testing?

Did control of the investigation mean that or not?
Dr. POLk. At least early on, the umual methodologies were done. I

do not believe anybody specified a particular technique. In other words,
when a doctor, when a State public health nurse, when someone else
want to pick up a given sample, they all follow standard protocols,
week in and week out. Those were done.

After there became a concern of certain types of toxicologic involve-
ment and so-called contamination by the techniques used in the stand-
ard way to get certain types of samples, then the various other things
were mentioned at that point.
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Senator ScjiWnxtFr. So while they took over the investigation, they
really did not have complete control. I think vou answered my next
question. Because it probably was a toxic problem, we now know by
hindsight, sending stainless steel test tubes to laboratories or using
metal knives resulted in samples that were contaminated for the pur-
poses of a toxicological investigation.

However no specifications had been laid down for anyone when these
samples were sent. Were the contaminated samples sent after Monday,August 2?

Dr. PorTi. There was something else very important to keep in mind
in some of the opening comments. there were comments about the em-
balminz of some of the people. It is important to keep in mind the time
seplience.

The convention was the 21st through the 24th of July. The people
started getting sick sometime in the next several days. Some of the
people who died either had an autopsy or did not and the bodies were
embalmed before anybody in any governmental level knew there was
an outbreak or that certain actions should be taken.

Unfortunately some of the people who were embalmed and some
who had the post mortem examination had that done before anybody
or any governmental level knew that there should be special precau-
tions of anv kind taken.

Senator'SciTuETRER. I certainly agree with that, but this was an on-
going thing. There certainly were some live patients around from
whom proper toxic samples could have been taken after August 2,
weren't there I

Dr. POLK. May I suggest that some were. People in fact did have
toxicological samples, the living patients as well as the tissues from
some of those who then died. There were various samples of blood and
urine and various other substances taken from some of the living pa-
tients and various toxicological as well as biological and bacteriological
tests were in fact done on those patients.

Senator SCuW =CKrx. But didn't most of the nickel carbonyl testin.,v
have to be invalidated, mainly because the samples were contaminated
i.e. by stainless steel test tubes or by metal knives?

Dr. PoLy. I believe that various other things were in fact collected
as well. I believe the so-called contamination was of the tissue samples
from patients who had died.

Senator ScHIWEnIER. How would you suggest that procedure be han-
dled in the future so that we can avoid this problem ?

Dr. POLK. Again. I think it is important to keep in mind that the
physician, whether he is treating one patient or a physician as a pub-
ic health doctor who is treating an entire community in a large out-

break, has got to consider all of the thousands of possibilities and then
follow most intensively the most likely causes, the things that would
be most likely to explain what lie sees before him based on the in-
formation that he then has.

Sometimes if you tried to do one thing, it interferes with doing
something else. There is only so much tissue that you can take, so many
samples from a living patient certainly befor it hurts that living
patient.
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All I can say is if people were more conscious of toxicology perhaps
they could have had more toxicological expertise in early and do other
things. I would like to digress a moment.

I mentioned in my opening written statement that within the Phila-
delphia Department of Public Health, we do have toxicological com-
petence, we do have that headed with someone with a doctor of philos-
ophy degree in toxicology as well as others.

Again, there were toxicologists involved from the beginning. Ob-
viously we can always do more of a good thing. Similarly the various
samples that were taken, for the virtue of looking back and preparing
perhaps for something else, could be taken in various other ways or
multiple tissue samples taken, some tested by one technique and *some
by another technique.

Mr. Munpiy. Senator, would you yield?
Senator ScvnivEKn. Certainly.
Mr. Munruy. We pointed out that there was no toxicologist on the

CDC team that came up here and then that the samples that came in
to the pathologist studies by the toxicologist did not come in for weeks
afterwards.

Dr. POLK. I was only commenting that within the Philadelphia
Health Department on an ongoing basis, we do have a toxicology lab-
oratory that does testing, that was in fact doing toxicological testing
on some of the tissues. For the local Philadelphia government that-
toxicology-was being worked on and that was getting toxicologic
consultation.

I was just picking up on was there any toxicological investigation
at any governmental level and I can speak for the Philadelphia De-
partment. In fact we had the availability of toxicological competence.
We did use it. We always have done more than assuming one
technique.

Senator ScIwf'xK n. If that is true, and I accept your statement as
accurate, why were they not consulted in choosing the kind of sam-
pling techniques you were using in sending out samples for the Uni-
versity of Connecticut Medical School analyses?

They should have been brought in to allphases of the investigation
process. This seems to be part of the tragedy of this incident.

Dr. Pota. Again, I keep in mind that we, as well as others, were
sending samples for clinical testing, and I believe this is what you are
talking about.

Senator ScnwEmai. These samples came from the city I
Dr. POLK. We sent some of them, obviously not all of the deaths,

but I mentioned in my testimony that we sent samples of some deaths
and some so-called control samples. The samples were in fact taken
with the knowledge and information of the toxicological competence
that we had.

Senator ScinwmignE. The next area I'm concerned about is the water
connection. In a nutshell, can you tell us what your investigation
showed about the connecting link between the drinking water at the
top of the Bellevue and the circulating air conditioning water-which
contained sodium dichromate as a rust preventive--in terms of any
danger or potential harm f
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Dr. POLK. The city water department and the city licenses and in-
spection department, as well as the city health department, found that
particular potential, and I stress potential, plumbing cross connection.

The reason I say potential is because there was a hose connecting
two different water systems. One was the drinking water system, the
other was the chilled water system circulating through the hotel for air
conditioning purposes.

There was a hand operated turnoff valve at either end of this hose.
The point is that three things would have had to happen to have had
water go through that hose. Both of those valves, one at each end of
the hose, would have had to be turned open and the water in the city
and hotel drinking water system, which has a higher water pressure,
would have had to fall below the pressure in the chilled water system.

All those three things would have had to happen, both valves open
and the pressure then go down for the water to go through. There-
fore, as a potential thing, the substance that you'mentioned in the air
conditioning chilled water, the dichroinate would not cause the kind
of difficulties that the legionnaires and others had.

However, technically from the city code, building and plumbing
code, it is a code violation. Therefore we had the information and we
ma(le the information available.

Senator SCYiWmiKER. You are aware that the Center for Disease Con-
trol is testing mice to see if they die from being fed that kind of water,
sir?

Dr. POLK. I think we are talking about different things. We are
talking about was the plumbing potential cross connection a potential
cause of this outbreak? I, and I believe the other groups, who can
speak for themselves, say no.

The second point is that when you analyze the epidemiological
evidence, who did this and who d not do that, water turns up in
some wavs. I do not believe that if the CDC says that there was some-
thing to do with the water, that the potential plumbing cross connec-
tion was the way it got into difficulty.

Senator SCtiIWEKnER. Obviously they thought it was a possibility, al-
though they may agree that it was an unlikely possibility.

They thought enough of water as a possibility to check it out.
In a conversation I had with Dr. Fraser, he told me that CDC in-

vestigators were testing several groups of mice: one group was being
fed sterile water, another group fed water found in that cross connec-
tion to the cooling tower, and a third group fed distilled water with
sodium dichromatein it.

They obviously think this represented one possibility. Probably you
are familiar with the results of the tests, they might all be negative,
I do not know.

Dr. PoLK. I would say that the typical illness caused by that sub-
stance, the dichromate is in no way'like the illnesses caused-

Senator ScnwEnTER. They are also testing to see if there are any
other ingredients in the tank?

Dr. POLK. We have too. We have not found anything which would
be the explanation.

Senator SCIWEIKER. I do not know if you have seen the ODC report
from NIOSH, but the NIOSH team observed bird droppings in the
area of the water tank. They go on to say that it was possible for birds
to have access to the auxiliary water supply.
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We do know, I believe, that one person who died, did in fact die
from parrot fever. That was Mrs. Palmer. You might be objective and
say that is only one person who died and that is all that came of it.

My question to you is what about the bird droppings? Was there
in fact an open drinking water tank at the top of the Bellevue? What
about that possibility, how was it checked out?

Dr. PouK. The tank was accessible as you indicate. The possible role
of something caused by birds either going through the water or in any
other way was one of the things which was intensively looked into
during the outbreak.

Some of the clinical symptoms, the nature of the illness the patients
had was at least very similar to the psittacosis type of illness that you
can get from birds; However, we again are left with the puzzle that
we spoke of when I spoke to Congressman Nix. '

While the clinical picture in many of the patients is similar to
pigeon or parrot fever, so-called psittacosis, the scientific name for it,
the various laboratory tests that you would find in people who have
this did not sh9w up so that while a given patient might even be on
the Federal Government's master list, might in fact have had that
illness, all it shows--as I said we are dealing with a list of suspects.

We do not know what all of these people-had in common. It is pos-
sible one or more do not belong there but the other 179, they do not
have the various laboratory tests that you would expect some or most
or all of them to have. This is the explanation for the outbreak.

Senator SCWEIM ER. One of the other potentially harmful areas was
the air conditioning filter. As I understand it, one filter system fed
only to the lobby; and of course the CDC questionnaire showed that
the high frequency of lobby visits and related incidents was corre-
lated, as I understand it, to the one air filter that was to be checked
and cleaned.

Actually, the cleaned filler was removed from the hotel before any-
one had a chance to see it. What can you tell us about that air filter
and why it was removed prior to inspection, in view of the fact that
it was apparently being moved right in the middle of the outbreak?

Dr. PoiK. As I understand it, and this is anecdotal on my part,
perhaps some of the people from CDC and others who will be testi-
fying later will have some firsthand information.

Again, I would like to emphasize that CIXC, because it had such a
major overall role, got much of the information on this firsthand. I.
am giving secondhand information.

As I understand, the air filter was in fact taken out of the air
conditioner in the lobby for reasons as stated by the hotel and em-
ployees that they detected a decrease in the cooling power and felt that
the air filter was clogged or somehow stopped up or somehow not
functioning right. So it was taken down and cleaned. Again that is
anecdotal, secondhand information, as far as I have.

Senator ScuwmiKEm. We also have the coincidence or incidence,
whatever you want to say, of an air conditioning serviceman who
came down with symptoms similar to the Legionnaires' symptoms,
is that not correct?

Dr. PoLx. Again, may I just go into that. The air conditioner serv-
iceman really was a gentleman who did not deal with air conditioning
devices as most of us think of them in our homes or offices.



22

lie did not go into the subbasement where the air conditioning
machines were. He would go from room to room and adjust the
thermostats and the devices in the individual guest h10tel rooms. He is
hot the typical. type of air conditioning -man. Also there it some
reason-CDC will have to speak-

Senator ScnwnuEcn. I have the NIOSHI report in front of me. It,
says this man's duties were to adjust air conditioner units on- each
floor, to change and steam filters, which is very much the issue.
4 Dr. POLK. Again, the point I was trying to make is that man who
changes the refrigerant in the air conditioning is somebody different.
I would agree that those are among his duties.

I was trying to interject that the gentleman's child had a 'very
similar respiratory illness which came on a day or two earlier than
his, that his illness started very early in the outbreak. CDC has said
anecdotally that there is a question whether he really belongs on that
list, there is some question whether he is a case of the so-called legion-
naires' outbreak or whether he is a coincidence, but the CDC will have
to say whether he is on that list or is not.

Senator SCHWrKF.R. What disturbs me, though, is that I think one
of the other members here mentioned that if these folks had not been
at a legion convention would they not have said that about everybody
who died? That it was just somebody in the family that had something
or other, and the illness would have been classified as typical--in a
typical, normal hospital way.

That is what is so scary to me about it. If they had not all been at a
legion convention and been identified that way, I just wonder how
much would have come through the medical system. It seems to me
that that rationale would probably have been given as the explanation,
if somebody had not awakened to the fact that everybody affected went
to the legion convention.

Does that not disturb you a little about this system I
Dr. POLK. It does but I think we have to keep in mind that people

(lie of viral pneumonia.. In Philadelphia, there are between six and
eight deaths every week, this year, last year and the year before, week
in and week out. In the State of Pennsylvania there are approximately
40 deaths a week of viral pneumonia. Those cases clinically cannot be
separated from these in the Legion outbreak. We do have evidence that
on a city basis, there was no increase in the usual number of either
people coming to hospital emergency rooms with this kind of pattern,
no increase in people admitted to hospitals with this kind of a pattern,
there was no increase in deaths from this.

What we can say is that we do have a system which obviously might
miss one or two instances of something but something of this magni-
tude would show an increase in other things which we mentioned,
which makes us feel comfortable that whatever happened to the
legionnaires and the others on that list, there was no general illness
going in Philadelphia, during that week, the weeks before or the weeks
since.

Senator SchiwFu.rr.R The last question I would like to bring up deals
with the herbicide. The NIOSTH report indicates that apparently this
was one of the top suspects. What can you tell us about the herbicide
inspection and the spraying of the lobby with herbicides?
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Dr. POLK. Just to make sure we are talking about the same thing,
did they give it a particular name?

Senator SCHWEIKER. The paraquat?
Dr. POLK. The paraquat was mentioned earlier on. As I mentioned

we had toxicological tests on living patients as well as toxicology from
some of the ones who died. Paraquat was tested for in the urine and
perhaps in the blood of a number of the living patients and it was
not found. This was considered early on and it was tested for and not
found.

Senator ScnwIKc1in. I want to make clear that this is not a question
of your responsibility, your expertise, or anyone in particular. But
what disturbs me here is that the report goes on to say-however, just
as you indicated, there was a report of a preliminary analysis, and
paraquat was not detected in the biological specimens of the affected-
the bottom line is that since it was reported that 90 percent of
ingested paraquat is excreted during the first 24 hours. absence of
paraquat in tisique may not be surprising at all. That time factor is the
weakness of this whole system.

It is a critical weakness. It shows a tremendous binder that exists,
that the system is not really geared up to measure. If the substance
would all be gone in 24 hours, we do not stand much chance of finding
out. what happened. That is why I say we need a new kind of system
to find out these thins.

This observation is not intended to be in any way critical of what
you or the department did. Do you have any suggestions on how we
night go about facing up to that time problem with toxins today?

Dr. POLK. Again, as you point out, there are great difficulties in
toxins, unlike the living infectious agents. germs and viruses that you
might say leave their footprints behind if you get to the patient after
the germ or the virus is no longer there, then it usually stays for
sometime.

The body usually develops antibodies or chemical substances show-
ing they have been infected. Toxins, as you point out, are quite dif-
ferent. Many of them are excreted and eliminated from the body fairly
soon and others which are not excreted that fast are changed chemi-
cally within the body so even though they are still there, they are in a
changed state and canot be found.

Finding toxins is imich more difficult than the type of infectious
agents like the viruses or germs. Some of the things which we found
out earlier should be helpful.

The earlier reporting of the doctors. the hospitals, even in a suspi-
cious outbreak. keeping, in mind possible toxicological causes, building
in. as much as possible, toxicological expertise and competence and
getting samples from the living and if any patients died, from the
dead, which will be suitable for toxicological testing as well as forotherty pesof testing.

All of these things should be helpful along the lines that you have
indicated.

Senator SCITWEIKEI. Thank you very much. I appreciate your pa-
tienee andi the committee's patience.

Mr. Munr iy. Dr. Polk, the subcommittee staff has made an effort to
obtain from you certain reports and documents relative to findings
obtained by your office pertaining to the Bellevue Stratford Hotel.
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You told the staff that your superiors instructed you to deliver these
documents only if you were served with a subpena first. Is that a fair
statement?

Dr. Powc. Could I correct the introductory part, sir? The docu-
ment that I believe I was asked for yesterday by members of the staff
was a document done by a consultant firm in te city under contract
with the city water department, that I, like others, had -a copy of.

I was asked could I give them that copy. I said that under the ad-
vice of my superiors for the legal protection of the City of Philadel-
phia, we would be most happy to give that document--we will give it
and we will honor any subpena but my superiors at the advice of their
legal counsel wish the committee to get that from the city government
by the legal subpena technique which we will, of course, honor.

Mr. MUmwHY. The committee would like that and we will prepare
the necessary documents for your legal protection. What about the
Franklin Institute report on the air-conditioningsystems ?

Dr. POLK. That is what I was referring to. If there is some other
document, I was not aware there was another. I was specifically re-
ferring to the Franklin Institute Report on the air-conditioning sys-
tem at the Bellevue to which I referred in my sentence before as the
local consultant firm.

They are the Franklin Institute Laboratories, a local consulting
firm who contracts with the city water department. I was given a copy
of that report by the ity water department.

Mr. MuRpiiy. I would like the document also from Drexel Univer-
sity studies as well as the Philadelphia Academy of Natural Sciences
study. The staff will give you a written list and we certainly will ap-
preciate your cooperation.

Dr. PoLK. Yes, sir.
Mr. MURPHY. Are there any other questions?
Thank you very much. "the witnesses are excused. Our next wit-

ness is Dr. Leonard Bachman, secretary, Pennsylvania Department of
Health.

STATEMENT OF LEONARD BACHMAN, M.D., SECRETARY, PENNSYL-
VANIA DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM
PARKIN, M.D., CHIEF EPIDEMIOLOGIST

Dr. BACHMAN. I would like Dr. Parkin to assist me.
Mr. Mu tpny. If you will identify the gentleman for the reporter.
Dr. BACHIMAN. Dr. William Parkin, chief epidemiologist for the

department. I am Dr. Leonard Bachman, secretary of health for the
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and Governor Milton Shapp's health
services director.

I welcome the opportunity to testify here today and to answer
questions the Subcommittee on Consumer Protection and Finance may
have. I also would like to tnfke this opportunity to commend Repre-
sentative John M. Murphy, chairman of this subcommittee, for sched-
uling these, public hearings.

t. uill b6 only with the continuing open exchange of professional
and scientific information, constructive criticism, and wide dissemi-
nation of the facts as we know them that we will ever come close to
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solving the most tragic and baffling disease outbreak to hit the Ameri-
can public in 30 years.

The legionnaires' disease, that mysterious malady which killed 29
persons and sickened 151 others who attended a State American Le.
glon convention in this city in July, remains unsolved.

Four months after this tragedy struck with its terrifying case fa-
tality rate, we are no closer to identifying the causative agent than we
were on August 2, when the most intensive scientific and medical in-
vestigation in recent years was launched.

Exactly what do we know-or don't know-about legionnaires'
disease?

All evidence points to the fact that the legionnaires' disease derived
from a common source and was not spread from person to person. We
do not understand why the disease was so selective, so discriminatory
in seeking out its victims.

Because of the data we have on single-day exposure and in light of
the constancy of the incubation period, we know the disease had a
start and cutoff and did not feed on a continuous source.

As to the way the disease was spread, no correlation was found with
restaurants, food eaten in hotel hospitality rooms, or food eaten at
the Bellevue Stratford Hotel.

Ice consumption was investigated but no correlation was found as
to purchase of ice, the type of ice used, or ice in mixed alcohol drinks
or soft drinks.

No correlation was found linking alcohol, delegate handout packets,
beer mugs, use of beer mugs, or free cigarettes distributed at the con-
vention.,

No conclusive data was uncovered to link water consumption-on
this point investigation continues.

There was no correlation with victim's proximity to pigeons.
There was no correlation with use of air-conditioners in the Belle-

viie Stratford Hotel rooms.
It was determined that attack rates for delegates who resided at

the Bellevue Stratford were significantly greater than the attack rate
for delegates residing at other hotels. Of those delegates who resided
at other hotels, the ones who became ill spent significantly more time
at the Bellevue Stratford. And when comparing ill delegates to well
delegates, ill delegates spent significantly more time in the lobby of
the Bellevue Stratford.

Was it a toxin, a virus, or a hypersensitivity phenomenon ? The sci-
entific community remains divided on this issue. We know from find-
ings by the special pathologists convened at Atlanta that they found
in the'lungs a clear and definite characteristic phenomenon of diffuse
damage of the lung's air cells seen in a majority of the cases. This is
a nonspecific but consistent finding, which could'be produced by infec-
tions or toxic agents. It was felt to be incompatible with an allergic
or hypersensitivity phenomenon and primary bacterial pneumonia.

In liver tissues there were a constellation of finding that produced
a characteristic picture in four-tenths of the cases. The experts know
of no infectious or toxic agent that could produce this constellation of
pathological characteristics. However. in the opinion of one liver ex-
pert, the spectrum of findings seen in the liver probably resulted from
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a toxic agent, and furthermore did not represent damage from carbon
tetrachloride or alcohol,

A formal report is expected shortly from the patholo ists in addi-
tion to a report to be written by a special seven'man medical scientific
team named by the Pannsylvania Department of Health, the Phila-
delphia Department of Health, and the Federal Center for Disease
Control.

All in all, more than 15 broadbased epidemiological investigations
have been conducted thus far, along with thousands of laboratory
tests for viruses, toxins, and other known agents by all parties
involved.

Thus far, the causative agent of the legionnaires' disease has eluded
both the private and public medical and scientific communities. Un-
less we have missed something in our investigations and in our lab
testings, we may very well be dealing with a new causative agent or
a causative agent that has been with us for some time and was pre-
viously diagnosed incorrectly..

We have no way of knowing how many physicians over the years
have listed viral pneumonia, or bacterial pneumonia on death certifi-
cates when in fact they were dealing with the same causative agent
that exacted its toll here in Philadelphia this summer.

With each passing day the chances that the cause of legionnaires'
disease will be uncovered, dwindles. We need desperately a major
breakthrough by the scientific community. I have seen with each day
more and more experts becoming involved both privately and publicly
in this continuing investigation and perhaps renewed interest will
lead, to the breakthrough we are seeking,,.

I share the dissatisfaction that Americans have over not being able
to solve this mystery. As people we are not acclimated to failure.
But we should 6eep in mind that God in all his omnipotence has not
as yet deemed it appropriate. to share all the secrets of his universe
with us. There are some things we, including the medical and scientific
community, will never know, and that should be recognized.

In retrospect, what did the Pennsylvania Department of Health
do to launch this investigation and what could we have done better?

It is apparent to us now that even as the American Legionnaires
paraded and carried out their activities during the time of July 21
to July 24, they were coming down with the disease.

It was not until they were on their way home that the first victims
became visibly ill. The first victim died in Bradford County on Tues-
day, July 27. Others began checking. into hospitals-on Thursday and
Friday, July 29,and 30. Most welr being treated symptomatically for
viral and bacterial pneumonia.

It was not until the weekend that the Legion's State Adjutant Ed-
ward T. Hoak started to receive telephone calls concerning a euspic-
ously significant number of deaths and flu-like illnesses. Adjutant
Hoak notified me Monday morning, August 2, that he could confirm
13 deaths within a week after the close of the convention. At the same
time. Mr. Hoak hastily called a news conference to get the word out
to other Legionnaires around the State.

A s Secretary of Health. I immediately launched a full-sfale investi-
gation, on Mondav morning. By 1 o'clock the State health depart-
ment had gathered all epidemiological information at that time and
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had, enlisted the aid of the Federal Center for Disease Control, At-
lanta. The Center volunteered its resources and directed a 20-member
epidemiological investigation team to Pennsylvania,.

I immediately directed the Department of Health's field staff, and
particularly public health nurses to contact all hospitals throughout
Peinsylvania to locate additional Legionnaire cases. Hospitals were
alerted to call the State health laboratory in Philadelphia relative
to the collection of appropriate specimens. Specific orders were given
that tissues from the deceased were to be preserved without formalin
and kept refrigerated. State police and National Guard helicopter
services were contacted to speed up transportation of specimens to
labs in Philadelphia and Atlanta.

By 1:30 p.m. Monday, I had conducted a statewide news confer-
ence outlining the situation at, that time. This news conference was
then followedby a twice daily briefing and a special communications
center was created ii the Governor's office to deal with the large num-
bers of ziew media, personnel now streaming into the State. Later in
the afternoon, a team had arrived from Atlanta and the investigation
moved ahead with greater dispatch.

Faced with the resources at my disposal at the time, I feel the Penn.
sylvania Department of Health acted responsibly and averted what
eul.d vcry well have been a condition of State and nationwide panic.

The fact that we could tell a concerned public at a very early point
in our investigation that the disease was not contagious, that no per-
son-to-person spread was evident, went a long way to calm the situ-ati.o. '

Much remains to be done .by the CQmmonwoalth of Pennsylvania
in continuing our investigation of the Legionnaires' disease. We prin-
cipally bear the responsibility to address these priority areas:

TO identify the causative agent or agents responsible for the epi-
demic and eidication of the agent, if possible.

To provide a full, detailed charcterization of the epidemic.
To determine the existence of a continuing health problem.
To acquire sufficient resources to assure these objectives, and to

continue an open flow of information and cooperation finiong the
Center for Disease Control, Philadelphia Health Department, and
other involved States and the public.

In order to accomplish this, I am presently recruiting a top-flight
epidemiologist whose credentials are acceptable to both the State and
the Center for Disease Control. This individual will serve as project
ofleer for the continuing investigation of Legionnaires' disease.

The continuing investigation will, include: one, a continuation of
laboratory acti'vitfies in an effort to identify the causative agent.

Two, development of new systems to gather epidemiologic informa-
tion needed to answer questions posed by current and future computer
analyses. I

)evelopment of on-going surveillance systems to determine whether
this or similar public health problems exist on an on-going basis.

Four, develoQpment of a surveillance system to obtain a true picture
of the incidence of-pneumoni in Pennsyl vania.

Five, involvement of experts in the fields of infectious disease, toxi-
cologyi aAd immunology or tie purpose of developing a differential
diagnosis of known agents capable.-of,.u, outbreak. Abrief
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report will be requested from each expert. This would be of particu-
Jar value in assigning degrees of significance to those relatively few
agents about which little is generally known-for example, mutant
viruses.

Six, the development of a final report within eight months, is pos-
sible.

It is my hope that with these increased, intensified efforts we can
adequately probe the mystery surrounding the legionnaires' disease
and ultimately come up with the answers.

I am also concerned about communications, about the network link
that private physicians, scientists, hopitals, and other experts have
with the Pennsylvania Health Department, particularly for the re-
porting of communicable diseases.

To assure that all medical and scientific entities throughout the State
have direct access to our epidemiological unit, I am directing the in-
stallation of a communicable diseasehotline in our Department head-
quarters in Harrisburg. This hotline will guarantee that every phys-
cian and hospital throughout the State will have direct 24-hour access
to our epidemiologists for consultations, assistance, and for reporting
disease outbreaks.

If I may sum up, the Pennsylvania Department of Health remains
committed to finding the causative agent of legionnaires' disease.
Hopefully, we will continue to have the assistance of the Federal
Center for Disease Control, and other committed physicians and scien-
tists throughout the country.

Should we fail in this quest, however, our efforts will not have
been in vain. The lesson learned for the Legionnaires' disease is that we
must continually look into and improve our communicable disease
diagnostic and reporting systems; that we cannot take for granted
that we know all there is to know about viruses and toxins, and that we
must generate more interest and support for scientific studies into the
causes of disease.

Thank you. At this time I will be happy to answer any questions
you may have.

Mr. Mu-PHY. Thank you, Dr. Bachman. Exactly-what State agen-
cies have been involved in the search in Pennsylvania?

Dr. BACUMAN. Principally the Philadelphia Department of Health.
We occasionally have gotten help from the Department of Environ-
mental Resources and of course we have passed over to the State any
kinds of suspicious letters, tips, or things like that that have gone to
the Pennsylvania State police.

State police and National Guard helped us early on in transporta-
tion and communication. The Governor's office supplied a great deal of
help in the handling of communication.

Mr. Munpiiy. Can you tell us what Federal agencies entered into
the issue and at what date?

Dr. BACOIMA. The Center for Disease Control was contacted almost
immediately as soon as we could get telephone lines free practically4
They were the lead agency in the Federal Government. From time to
time, suspicious police reports which I had not any way of evaluating,
that came intothe State, were turned over to Federml pdlic agencies.

Mr., Mmpir. Was the Environmental Protection Administration
ever asked to oe inor did theycome in I
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Dr. BAamn. They came in by theCenter for Disease Cortrol. It
istm understanding oritwasvy understandingtht te involvemento! other Federal agencies world bethrough the Center for Diease
,Control which ,had .access to the Federal establishment rather than
for us to be dealing with each specific Fedezl,4gency many of which
we have had no contacts or knew existed.

.Mr. .Mmr. Did. any of the military service, omeVin?
Dr. B3AoWQ UN. I believe through the Center for ]Disease Control,

ome of-the agencies were cont a
1Mr. Muau'. Who assumed the leadership role in directing the

investigation into the cause of the respiratory disease, Philadelphiaoutbreaks?
Dr. BAOBMAN. The epidemiological investigation as to the cause

was definitely in the hands of the Center for NDiseae Control. At the
very outset of the disease, we had threeparts of strategy.

'the first was the epidemiological investigation for which we had
very little resources, only one Opidemiologist and we would ,have to
depend on the Center for Disease Control.

The second aspect was the laboratory which we have an excellent
infectious disease laboratory but very little on toxicology.

The third was communications to the public about what was going
son. The State health department-assumed some of the res ponsibility
for laboratory but shared all of its tissue speimens with Atlanta,
because of the limitations of our laborStory. ,

The State health department provided the public daily information
-about the epidemic, particularly the needs to indicate whether it was
-spread.
hMr. mveity. Did the State agencies supersede the city iAgencies inthe investigation ?

Dr. BAOILBIAo. , I do notunderstandaampersede. It was hopefulthat 41 of the agencies had jurisdictions and there were city agencica
For example, they ,had responsibility -for, environment but the

;State health department does not have, the city government under
-ct 315, which is our public health act, runs a helath department which
las environmental responsibility so it was clear that in certain areas,
)that some agencies would take the lead and' in some others would take
-the lead.

-Mr. Mmay. Who made the decision to bri4g in the CDO?
Dr. BACHNAN. I certainly made that very early, almost nMy first or

-econd conversation with Dr. Parking ,here who Uad already come to
-that conclusion so we requested them to come into Penns*lvanip. I
.understand the Philadelphia health department also invited-them at
-that time.

Mr. MuRiuy. Whotmadetheronginal decision that it was or might
Ins Swine'iuI

iPr. .BAonvov. I do not, know that such an or final decision was
made. As the epidenioogsts used it, the ,possibilities, that was cer-
tainly~vne of the PssIbilities that badto be considered. That is how it

In tle initial press confemnce, I was asked a question aboutswine
flu. My answer was .eactty4hat, that was one of the possibilities. It
may, hve henoveremphbeizedt by the press butt that was-the answer.

84-5177-3
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I think the country Was so concerned bout swine flu and the symp.
toms, the diagnosis df most of the physicians who were hiahdling the
patieht were virus, fit-like pneumonia. ' ' '. 1 ,

Mr. Muai.y. CDC sent in 20 people arld toxiologists. It was almost
a predeterminatiozi on their part .that this was swine flu, would you
agree withithat? I

Dr. pAON A.' They never hl*d that they though it was swine
flu categorically. I think that th epidemiology profesion is very
heavily oriented toward infectious disease because historically it has
been an nfectious disease that has caused actute oittbreaks an*idkilled-lots of people.One of the most important lssons in this particular epidemic i that

the infectious diseases are not the threat that they once were. We have
controlled most of them and the present threats to our health and life
are subtle things, perhaps subtle toxins which are being produced
ourselves in ourhighly industrialized society.

I think bureaucracies, and we are all part of them, operate just like
the last war, the generals do not flight the war in which they are, they
are all geared toward infectious diseases because that is what we have
faced in the past. •

I think epidemiolog sts do concentrate on infectious diseases and in
infectious diseases, they have good technology. They can really run
through a very well worked out series of tests that are well proven
in infectious disease '

Toxicology hag not reached that stage of technologyyet. All of those
things'I thik focused them on infectious disease rather than toxins.

Mr. Mu anxT. Were you aware of the attempts or renowned toxi-
cologiststo become involed in the incident at the very outset ?

Dr. BAOEAN. I do notknow about the very outset but I was aware
that t~xiclogists wanted to become involved and I personally was very
receptive to that idea to try to get ah mny people as possible involved.

I have not succeeded in getting them all involved "and' at thattime, I was faced, with a tremendous amount of responsibilities and at
times, I may not have been as receptive to all of thom as they desired.
I felt that was p good idea.

Mr. Muurrr. What efforts were made to coordinate the activities of
the l"al, State, and Federal agencies involved?.,

Dr. BAOCMAN. I think the epilemiological investigation was clearly
being done by the epidemiologists who came underthe CDC. They hadpeople i Philadelphia from-the beginning and People in Harriiburg

Dr.,BAORMw42. They had a team Phildelpa. _ .
Mr. Mtuwnm. Dr. Polk said they were not in Philadelphia, for &

,week or a week and a half..
Dr. BAHXnAx . They had a team in Philadelphia.
Dr. PAai., N. The first night, they had three EIS officers come. to the

State, onet PhilqdelPhia, one to Harrisburg, one to Pittsburgh. The
next morning, two additional officers went to eah location.

By Tuesday night August 4, there were approxinxately 20 EIS of-
ficers in the Stpte, alout-half in Philadelphia, the other halfoutside
of PhNIaW Iphi'* The EIS project director, the officer in choa , w
stationed inHarrisb r'g andthe second Tuesday of the in0estf1t oP,
that evening, the entire team moved to Philidelphia but approki-
mately half of the team was in Philadelphia from the onset.
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' "Mr. .MtIryn., At. ,you tisfled with'ithe way in Which' theine~dical
tyaluatiqn was carried Yout?

Dr. BAOHMAN. I am never satisfied when I do not have Annswer;
no.

Mr. MtmrnP. Do you have any Suggestions 1i ,how it could be im..
proved in the future?

Dr. BA&tvAxN.' I think one of the most important thingethat we can
do in the future is to improve the communication froin the health
system to the public hearth authorities of the suspicious events.

That is not going to be only technical., That is certainly setting up
a hotline and nhking.those kinds of thligsavailable Itwould be very
easy and we could do that in a very sh6rt period of time.

We will also have to have a very strong educational dampaign within
the medical profession and within hospitals to make in effect .every
physician a pubhi health officer, to have him think about public health
as he is making his diagnosis and then making it convenient for him
to feed this inTormation into a good central location that could evalu
ate it and continue to monitor.

I think that is definitely needed and we will work on that. The other
thing I think this epidemic has taught us is that we do not know
enough about toxins and how to deal with them and the proper tech
nology, for them.

W'e-have to be much more alerted to them than we have ever been
before and perhaps give them more weight. One of the things Dr. Polk
said that I woulTd lke t6 emphasize is that when you .are faod-any
physician, public health person, or anybody else-.- crisis, you always
have a limited amotmt of resources.

You cannot do everything that you would like to have done when
you lobk' bacl on" it from the past. Ifyou could, do'everything so you
ma judgment, you make decisionsil'bout how ybu are going to s6
,yourresoUres.

That is 'the essence, I guess , of any kind of minameent. I think in
the future our judgments will be, colored more by looking for toxins
than"'ey "will be by looking for infectious diseases but wo can-
not let this penduhin swing'xtofar. .

Mr. Mvuinr. I understand', the. weekend of the 1st Of August was
fairly critical in this issue. The State 1aboratpries were loed over
that weekend, is that right ?, ; '.

Dr. PAOtMANf. I thifik the State 1a4o;at6rIes cl0se'down early'every
weekend.

Dr. Pinxn. They are closed every weekend: (enerally there is
sifimeone on call, though, smeone '.who 'is reachable if there. is'ai,
emergency. . ft t . t 1 i •

i. b t-mm, Did any istctions go out from either the Sate de-
pirtment or the CDC on how to collect issue samples or a4y instruc-
tions on autopsies blood samplings, excr.A samphngs I

Di PA1N . Tise*0ent out from both the State laboratory and
fom'th0 Cetor firi e D se Control.

Mtntrr. Wen?
Dr. BACHn4Ai. 'Qn the first day, Dr. Pidcoe is here. I think we sent

qjt a dretive wvith the first people who went outto collect samples.
We hiie'thogidirecties.
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Mr. Mumir. Do you feel the Federal response was adequate and
the proper manpower resource technology came in I

Dr. BA w. I have no complaint, about the resources. They ob-
viously were very interested in solving it, and were unrelenting in the
use of the resources. It is obvious in 16oking at this that we could do a
lot better as far as toxicology.
I Mr. Mum=y. Did your agencies of the State get involved in check-

ing air pollution, plumbing, ventilation systems, industrial events that
may have happened in the area at the time I

Dr. BAoHMxA. No. We have no expertise along that line; and the
Philadelphia Department of Health has that expertise along that line
and responsibility under our public health act.

We did not get involved in that kind of investigation.
Mr. MmHr. When the outbreak was first brought to the attention

of the Federal disease control agencies was there any indication that
the Occupational Safety and Health Administration should be in-
volved because of toxicity possibility?

Dr. BACHMAN. No.
Mr. MuRPHn. How about the Environmental Protection Agency I
Dr. BACHMAN. I believe they were brought in later on; in the early

days, the CDC was handlig that themselves.
Mr. MtPHr. Under the act just signed October 11 by the President,

the EPA, of course, would be the central and control agency for toxic
substances, antidotes, sources, and so forth. Why, after 120 days, do we
not know more about the Legionnair ' disease, its cause I

Dr. BACHMAN. I personally think that when and if we 4o find the
cause, we will find it to be something that we have never yet before
described,

I am not saying wehave never encountered it. It nmy be someth
that we bave had I think that those kinds of new causative aents do
take a long time to ferret out. There is going tobe a lot of oriinal re-
naire' epidemic." X wrote to CDC to learn more about the nature of

Once you have a good hunoh that you may have a causative agent,exposing that to laboratory animals and trying to reproduce the
disease . at type of process is go"orbe a long drawnout process.

Mr. MuRn'.r Maldo I
Mr. RINAWO. Thank you.The first personto reco aie the pattern in

the outbreak was Dr. Campbell Ia p4ysiciaWn A msburg, who ob-
served ionnaires wth iie same symptoms

1recagizThe pattern in.l. u inesi on Friday) July 80, 1976. He
called State health care authorities to arrange for tets Which posbly
could have been critical at thatpoint.

He was told that the State laboratory wasclosed for the weekend. In
response to the chairmaxis question, the answer was given that someone
is reachable. Was anyone raihed I

Dr. BA V .x. In looking over that incident, lie was given some re-
sponse. There 'is some difference of opinion amoiig my 16ca.staff as to
exactly what response he was given but it was clear it was not an Ade-
quiate response and I have no brief to a local person who does not re-
spond as rapidly.as they ought toa situation likeithat. I do not think
that is good. I woula'like to have known about that Friday n4ght. I cer-
tainly would have been available.



Mr. RmAnuo. So as a practical matter any possible medical investi-
gation was delayed for at least 8 days until Moriday I

Dr. BAcnxAw. Two das.
Mr. RAno. At that time, would an immediate medical examination

have provided some findings that would have led us to some determina-
tion as to the cause of the outbreak ?

Dr. BACHxAN. That is possible. I think that is what I tried to address
and in being concerned about this communications network that we had
to have.

Mr. RINALDO. Since inadequate reporting was clearly a major prob.
lem, what other recommendations have you made for more rapid re-
Porting and testing

Dr. BACH . Of course we would be helped a lot when we do find
the actual cause I believe developing a responsive 24-hour hotline is
important. I think educating the medical profession to use it and
developing that kind of interchange alert all of us who practice medi-
cine to be concerned about the new diseases that we now face, that are
somewhat different than the older ones. I do not think I could point
to dramatic sudden things that are suddenly going to improve our
condition.

Mr. RNALDO. Do you think that because of the delay we may never
find the cause or causes?

Dr. BACHMAN. I do not know whether it would be because of the
delay, but it is possible that we may not find the cause. I do not think
that you can say at this time, without knowing the cause of the delay,
the cause, whether in fact, the delay did contribute to not finding the
cause.

Mr. RINALDO. Would you say the delay was a factor in our present
uncertainty about the cause of Legionnaires' disease ?

Dr. BACHMAN. It is a possible factor, but you cannot say that
with any definiteness.

Mr. RINALDO. In your statement, you said:
In liver tissues there were a constellation of findings that produced a charae-

teristic picture in 4 out of 10 cases. There were no toxic agents that could produce
this. We may be dealing with a new causative agent or causative agent that has
been with us for sometime and was previously diagnosed incorrectly or not
diagnosed.

I understand that there was a new virus found in a specmen from
a Legionnaires' disease victim in New Jersey. In light of your state-
ment, have you checked into that particular virus as a possible causa-
tive agent?

Dr. BACkN. I have been in contwt with the New Jersey Depwrt-
nient of Health. They are following through that lead. I do not know
that particular lead has any great validity than a number of other
leads being followed by scientists at CDC, at Philadelphia aid other
places.

It certainly is a lead that ought to be followed up and it is I believe
being. followed up quite competently.

16. RINADO. What is your reaction then to the discovery that this
new virus-while harmless to most test animals--causes viral pneu-
monia in suckling mice?

D Dr. BACHMAN. It was not my information that it was viral pneu-
monia that killed them. I knew that it killed mice but it was not my
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i6formhation: that, it was a pneumonia- process. I would be quite inter-
ested In that and certainly think it should continue to be followed.
through.

Mr. Rn;tboThis is how it was'eharacterized by Dr. Keneth Alt-
man from New Jersey. Apparently, one factor in he Nwo Jeraey ease
was the existence of more valid reporting.

To get back to the delay ove¢r: that weekend, could we be dealing
with a previously unknown virus which does not live long enough to
be communicable I Could such a short-lived, noncommunicable virus
fail to show up in' diagnostic tests--pa;tcularly if such tests were
delayed 1"

Dr. BAOHMAN. We have Dr. Satz who is a virologist for the State.
If it is an unknown virus, that is a possibility but let us say that all
viruses and infectious agents that are know to leave what can be called
footprints that can -be traced later, usually it is by sampling the anti-
bodies in theblood.

It is possible that if we isolate this virus, we will be able to find
the antiboy footsteps in the blood of people who had this disease. It is
possible it could be'a new, previously undiscovered virus.

Mr. RxNALO. In addition to those that have already been discussed
here, what measures 'would improve the coordination between the
health agencies ?

Dr. BACHMAN. I believe that first of all we have to look at a coordina-
tion of the problem to be discussed and worked out. In my 2 years
as Secretary of Health, I do not believe that the Center for Disease
Control or Health Department in Harrisburg or the Philadelphia
Health Department has really good discussion on what our roles are
ahead of time..

To look at the State, Federal role in health, I think those things need
to 'be discussed and not wait until there is a crisis and try to look at
what the law says who is responsible and so forth.

I think that the Federal-State role in health is a very difficult one.
We have under the Constitution, the States have the primary responsi-
bility to promote and protect the public health.

Yet we have very limited resources compared to the Federal Gov.
ernment. There i; almost built intoour Constitution, an adversary kind
of situation that I think requires a lot of study and work to define it.

I think that would be in order. I
Mr. RrqAW o. You have been very'patient, Mr. Chairman, and I have

one more question. In response to a question from you, the doctor
stated that they could do a lot better as far as toxicology is concerned.
Have you taken any stops, in that direction ? Or do you feel that your
department had or now has an adequate toxicology capability?
--Dr. BAcXA&N. We have no toxicology capability so it obviously was
not adequate at the time of the outbreak. we are under a planning pro.
gram iAow to defire what toxicology capability the State, oUht to have,
Whether we should develop a centralized, highly effective, State labora-
tory that would observe all of the communties of the State or whether
we should regionalize.'I believe we ought to have -better State toxicology resources than we
have. I have made that known to the legislature and asked for resources
and institute a planning effort to try to develop that.
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M-r..RvrIpo. In that regard, have you taken any steps to Iinsure
tlat future'disease outbreaks can be dei4 with if they are initial re-
ported over a weekend ?

Dr. BAcMAN. That we have emphasized overand over again to our
people, to be. alert, be available. We put telephWne lines in and I am
hoping that this direct hotline to our epidemfologiot will bypass some
of oureveJ% will be the most effective for that.

Mr. RnrAwO. Thank you.
Mr. Mumwnr. Mr. Nix I
Mr. Nix. This tragic experience is not unprecedented in American

medical history, is it
Dr. BAOHMAN. No; there have been other outbreaks that.are some-

what similar to this that remain unknown.
Mr. NIx. Would you tell us just something about the last 25 years?
Dr. BACHMAX. There was one in St. Elizabeths Hospital in Wash-

ington,: D.C., called the St. E's outbreak, one in Pontiac, Mich. Some
of the details of the St. Elizabeths one--what were the numbers on the
St, Elizabeths I

Dr. Pza zn. I honestly do not recall,
Dr. BAox . St. Elizabeth numbers were somewhat comparable

to the ones that we had here. Tt was also a pneumonia process that
differed somewhat from the one we had here in that there was some
neurologic signs which bur patients did not have but indeed the St.
Elizabethsepidemic was certainly close to this.

'Mr. NIx. I asked the question because on each of those occasions in
the past, the medical profession pursued certain courses of conduct do-
signed to find answers. How many answers did they find?

Dr. BACHMAN. They did not have any answers in either one of
those.

Mr. Nix. They do not ?
Dr. BAOHMAN. No.
Mr. Nix. They were following the same course of action and pursuit
Dr. BAC iXAN. I think this case they are doing much broader

studies than were done in St. E's. I do not think they did the toxicology
that has been done in this study in the St. E's investigation..

Mr. rNx. I notice 'n your statement you say a formal report is ex-
pected shortly. Scientific team named by the Pennsylvania department
of health, that is to combat that ?

Dri BAomnN. Yes; it is.
Mr. Nix. In addition to that 15 man broad based investigation, that

is to come ?
Dr. BACHXAN. Yes. That would be the continuing effort of the

Pennsylvania health department.
Mr. Nix. What efforts are you making in addition to those that you

have enumerated
Dr. BAGIIxAx. I believe those are the efforts being done by the Penn-

sylvania department of health. There are lots of other efforts going
on by other agencies. We will not be able to consummate those efforts
without the resou ,es.

Mr. Nix. One last question. When do you suppose that all of these
teams Who are making investigatory efforts will be able to sit down
and compare their findings and hopefully can do some definitive
co*mlusions t



Dr. BACHMaN. That is going on now. For example. the American-
Public Health Association, meeting in Miami, the CDC presented!
papers to all of the public health authorities in the country, presented.
detailed. scientif papers.In addition to that, the American Lung Association lIab week in,
Philadelphia sponsored a scientific meeting atwhich they-had experts:
from all over the country come in and present papers on this disease'
and'have discussions like that.

I believe there will have to be more of them but. those kinds of dis-
cussions are definitely one of the keys to the solution. They will have
to continue.

Mr. Nix. Thank you.
Mr. MuRmy. Senator Schweikert
Senator Scnwrxwi First I want to congratulate you on your very

positive recommendation on behalf of your State health department..
It seems to me you -have come to the heart of the matter. I i a com-
pletely unrelated statement, I called, for setting up an epidemic hdt-
line, and you, simultaneously and without consultation 'hae struc-.
tured one for the State, on a 24-hour basis.

I want to commend you for it. I think that is the kind of thing that
we need, to do to get our, new, technology and medical surveilance.
systeanworking.

Also Iwant to say that you certaily should also be commended for,
contacting CDC as fast as you did; 1 think the facts show that you
did:in fact contact them as soon as you had. any indication at alf of
what was happening. There was certainly no breakdown here

Based on your experts,, do you have any suggestions about the
problem -of Sanple collection, which you have heard about here anc
know about from your own experience?

We have an old way of doing business in themedical community,
with virus and bacteria testing, which is perfectly proper- and legal.

_We sample smalr select tissues, just for the purpose, of growing-
cultures, for which, we need only a small amount of tissue. Then-
you come tothe toxicologists, who need'imuch more voluminous quan-
tities because they have different techniques for their tets.

Obviously that is the heart of one of the problems her , I just
wondered what suggestions you have in mind on this sampling pro.
cedure so that we would get sufficient samples iin the future and also.
provide for concurrent toxicological testing given the 24-hour pass-
through of toxins in human tissues What do you suggest ?,

Dr. BACUMAW. First of all, as far as gathering samples in the public'
health field, it seems that we ought to change our guidelines. We
ought to get the top toxicologists in the country to see if we could'
develop some standards and guidelines for the collection of tissues.

When we sent out that first directive, the first sample tissues, we,
were concerned about the tissues from the very first day. We sent out
that. directive. We felt that just refrigerated tissue, we certainly
asked people tosty away from and preservatives would be enough.

It is clear that the toxicologist technology is not as highly developed..
I think the only way to get at what the standard should be is to con-
vene a group of experts and work very hard in. developing the stand-
ards and then publish them widely and put them into a fact fashion.
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SSenator Sawz . .I want to get this elear. Is there not rea.Iya
lot of this toxicolo formationn available, but 'not available' within
the medical profession The medical professionals not used to dealing
with, toxicology knowlep that is available ?

-Dr. BAcHNAN. I thi it is probably more narrow than, it -ought
,to be. Certay ovenoda;y at scientific meetings, you get toxicologist
together, if yougetliur of them, you get four different opinions aout

-exactly how you should collect tissues.
They are py nomoans unanimous on tissues or standards of what

they-find. Tit Us another problem in the bacteriology virology field.
You know what you fi .and also the process itslf continues to
recreate and they keep your tissue whereas in toxicology you lose the
tissue therefore it is important in toxicology to -have a very good
hypothesis about the dises before you even.use the tissue. You may
be using up the tissue in the hypotheis that is not a good one.

Senator ScHwzuFm I would certainly encourage you. to see if you
cannot bring to bear some toxicology expertise in your department. I
realize it is innovative, different, and probably costly. I hope that in
view of the importance, you can crank it in somehow with your 'new
procedures.

Dr. BACHMAN. We will try.
Senator Sci-nvrpFxi. I have a letter from a Dr. Richard Brunker, a

heavy metal toxicologist who suggests that testing of the incinerator
at Bellevue needs to be done.

I wonder. if you have any knowledge as to whether or not any atmos-
pheric tests were made on the incinerator at the Bellevue, to see
-whether this might be part of the cause.

Dr. Brunker's letter goes on to point out something of- which I was
not aware-that the incinerator had net been used for a number if

.years, but that when we had the trash collectors' strike, the incinera-
tor was put into operation again and was operating sontime'before
:and during the Legion convention.

.He also, goesontoeay thatithis'.wouldexpainon uple of things in
his theory. want to make*it 4dain I t itis just a theory but"I think
every avenue is worthy of some-pursUit. His theory is that some of the
employees im the lobby of the :Bellevue might have been getting some
levels of. this hazardous material, previously and would therefore have

,-some immunity to it.
This would explain the discrepancy between new Legionnaires

walking in, being exposed to.a heavy metal toxin and becoming ill,while employees who worked there every day did not become ill.
It would -also explain, the 3-day delay *for the symptoms to come

home to roost, which is in essence what heavy metal toxicology is all
about. His suggestion is thatwe should run an atmospheric test of the
incinerator to see if incinerator enssions could have been a source of

-contamination.
I wondered if you know of any such atmospheric testing of the

incinerator?
Dr. BACiK.N. There has been some analysis of the incinerator. I

have no detail report of it. They were particularly looking for whether
the incinerator had burned any copy paper that might have had nickel
i mit.



Z believe they wee Okfg sp fi&al 1O4 that U6 not believe there
was ary ki. o bro4 study of the ininrator. Maybe Dr.
Parkinr would know I

Dr. PARIu. I amp not aware' f any Such stuidy. The environmental
survey that ws d9ne a ng with the, hiladeiphia Depa'rment survey
was done by 'M. Peorge Mailex. from the center fbr. disease control
who was an environmental specialist Of the incinerator, arcondi-
toning systems.
Thes"tets ofthings 'were thin' into which he looked particularly

and the ack of information at this time would tend to idicate to me
that the findings were nonign iIfcant or ie did not find anything
worth reporting or 4ollowimg up in greater detail.

Senator Scaw = Wo would be the one to conduct such 'an
atmospheric test poW f.Would it bethe CDC?

Dr. BACHMA . think probably cooperation between CDC and the
cit . We will certainly cooperate.Senator S vn t is JUSt a theory.

Dr. 1ACUA. It the employeoo'for example had developed a toler-
ance which is well known in toxicology, it Would -be possible to do
analysis of the employees.

Senator ScHaWaKER4 Dr. Brunker also suggests that. I think that is
a good idea. Ile suggests that analysis of some of the lobby employees
might tell us if they have any immunity, and thAt would be a pretty

8upposing I could get CDC's consent, would you be willing to
cooperate

Dr. BAGcxAx. Absolutely. In fact, we will take it from here and see
if we cannot look into it.

Senator ScHwmm Thank you.
Mr. Muin lr. Thank you. The next witness is Dr. Cyril H. Wecht,

coroner of the county of Allegheny. Dr. Wecht f

ofthTX OP CYRI H. WE"=XVCITf ED., ALLEGED COUNTY, ~CORgOll,&E

Dr. Ww To. Thank you. In consideration of the remarks that have
been made preceding me and recognizing that this is a formal hear-
ing conducted by a congressional committee, I think it would be better
if I were to read my report.

-My involvement with this particular epidemic began on Monday,
Au".s 2,1976, when our officelearned from the news media that many
individuals who had attended an American Legionnaires Conven-
tion in Philadelphia, PennsylvaIa, from July 21 through 24 1976,
had become seriously ill several days thereafter and a few had died.

We then receiVed information, that one such gentleman, Mr. Frank
Harvey, a 54-year-old male, had died on July 30 at McKeesport Hos-
pital fl our county. We immebately assumed urisdictibn in that case,
even though an autopsy had already been performed at that institu-
tion. A second autopsy was undertaken in our office, and various bio-
logical materials were collected for toxicology studies. :

On August 4, a second victim died in Allehn County, Mr. James
Sykes, a 76-year-old male, and an autopsy was performed at our office.
The following day, August 5, Elva E. Hamilton, a 73-year-old female,



died in Allegheny' County, and our: office also performed an autopsy:
in that case. Fortunately, no further deaths attributable to the Ameri-
can: lgoinnaire disease were reported in Allegheny County.

On Monday, August 2, within a mattel of a few hours after having
learned about a possible widespread epidemic, our office sent an "Urgent
Memorandum"--copy enclosed for your perusal-to all hospitals in
Allegheny County, apprising them of the fact that any deaths of in-
dividuals who had attended the American Legion Convention in Phila,
delphia in July should be reported to our office immediately and we
would assume jurisdiction.

We also advised the hospitals to contact the Allegheny County
health Department in nondeath cases involving Legionnaires.

On Monday, August 2, and again on Tuesday, August 3, we at-
tempted to contact the Pennsylvania State Health Department to ob-
tain information from them concerning the American, legionnaires'
disease. We were particularly interested-in garnering as much data as
possible concerning the epidemiological pattern: The' number of sick
people and individuals who had succumbed to the illness, any test data*
advice or suggestions as to procedures for collection and submission ol
materials, et cetera.

We could not get through to Dr. Bachman or any of his aides, and
on Tuesday, August 3, we submitted a telegram to Dr. Bachman re;
questing clinical and postmortem findings in American Legionnaire
deaths. We never received any response whatsoever to that telegram.

Additional phone calls were made to Dr. Bachman's office on
Wednesday, August 4, and then on Thurday, August 5, without
success. We never received any response to those phone calls and
messages, although we left the number of our office and informed them
that we were calling because of the official involvement of our office.
.On Friday afternoon, August 6, 1 received a call from Dr. Bachman

who was extremely irate be-ause -he had read and article in a Phila-
delphia' paper which quoted me as being critical of his handling of
the American legionnaires' epidemic. During the course of that tele-
phone call, when I asked Dr. achman why he had never contacted our
office or other coroners' offices to obtain data and give us information
that might be of assistance in 'handling related death cases, he re-
sponded that "I was much too busy to be polite." .

Following that phone conversation, in which I ' iterated my request
for information, I did receive a call from one of the CDC physician.
Subsequently, I had numerous lengthy telephone conversations with
various CD_ physicians in Pennsylvania and with members of their
staff in Atlanta, Ga.

Our office collected various body tissues and fluids in the three death
cases that we investigated and voluntarily submitted them to the Cen'-
ter for Disease Control in Atlanta.

On Monday, August 16, I hud two key members of my staff. Dr.
Joshua A.. Prper, chief forensic pathologist, and Dr. "Charles L.
Winek, chief forensic toxicologist, fly to Atlanta where they 2net for
much of the day with various pathologists und toxicologists at the
CDC.

It should be noted that the expenses for' the trip were taken care of
by our office, and no offer of financial assistance or subsequent remuner-
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action was ever made either by the State health department or the
Federal autrbhorities.

During the course of that consultation, which had been requested by
the -CDC, Dr. Perper and Dr. Winek reviewed our findings in great
detail and also studied materials available at the CDC in other
American Legionnaire death cases.

At that time, August 16, thererwere a total of nine cases with autopsy
materials available for study at the CDC, -and that number included
three from our office.

On August 27, 1976, I received a phone call from Dr. Renate Kim-
brough, a pathologist on the CDC staff, with whom I had talked on
several occasions previously, inviting me to participate in a special
pathologist panel that was being established jointly by the CDC and
the Pennsylvania State Iealth Department. That panel was to convene
at Atleta on Wednesday and Thursday, Septenmbor 8-4, to review
autopsy materials in the various death cases.

I went to Atlanta on those 2 days and reviewed autopsy materials
in 10 cases which had been attributed to the American Legionnaires'
disease and 3 others which had occurred around that same time period
which had not been considered as American Legionnaire deaths.

Extensive discussion was conducted by members of the special
pfthology panel along with many professional members of the CDC
staff. It was agreed by everyone present that it would be necessary to
have autopsy materials from other death cases as well as the oppor
tunity to study additional materials from the 10 cases already at hTand.
At that time, it was also agreed by almost everyone present that we
were dealing with a toxic chemical substance of some kind rather than
an infectious organism.

On October 15, I did receive micXoscopic autopsy tissue slides from
the same 13 cases that had been reviewed on September 8-9, in Atlanta.
No materials from other cases were submitted then, and to this date,
I have not received slides or any other autopsy materials from the
other 19 death cases. We were told that 5 deaths did not have autopsies,
but 24 did. Therefore, there were 14 other American Legionnaire
deaths, supposedly with autopsy materials, that were to be collected,
prepared, and distributed to members of the pathology panel.

In early November, I noted a story in my local newspaper which
stated that a meeting was to be conducted in Philadelphia on Monday,
November 15, of "various medical and scientific experts, for the pur-
pose of reviewing and evaluating all the data in the American Legion-
naies' epidemic." I wrote to CDC to learn more abou the nature of
this panel and was informed that they had no idea who would be
attending that meeing nor the scientific value of the information that
would be disclosed at, that time. Apparently, that meeting was con-
vened under the auspices of Dr. BacJiman or in coopeivtion -with his
organization with no input by the CDC. I received no announcement
or invitation.

It should be noted that an additional medical panel had also been
convened by the CDC in Atlanta, Ga.. subsequent to the meeting of
the pathology panel on September 8-9. This was a group of clinicians.
epidemiologists, and other physicians convened for the purpose of
reviewing the medical data. I have not received any information con-
cerning the deliberations, conclusion, or suggestions of that panel.
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T2thik at I hve notreived one. single c nommication from'the
PeaaybVania State, Department of Heath concerning the Aiuerican
Legionnairfes'disease. Allegheny County is the second largest jurisdi.
to- of the 61 counties, in Pennsylvania, with a population of approxi-
mately 1,600,000 people. ! -"

It is my contention that all coroners' offices in the Commonwealth
of Pennsylvania, including'the medical examiner's office in Philadel-
phia, should have been notified by Dr. Bachman immediately after it
became known to him that an epidemic existed involving individuals
who had attended the American Legionnaire Convention in Philadel.
phi4 in the latter part of July.

As a hospital patholo ist, private physician with a pathology labor.
atory, member of the Alegheny Cunty and PennsylvaniCMedical
Societies, and member of the Alleghe County Board of Health, as
well as in my capacity as coroner of Allegheny County, I wish to cate-
gorically state today to this committee that I have never received one
written memorandum, information sheet, or any other document from
the Pennsylvania State Department of Health concerning the Ameri-
can legionnaires' disease. y files are open to members of your staff for

-- their examination. I am not only referring to any personal communi-
cation, but also to any kind of Xeroxed, mimeographed. or otherwise
reproduced sheet, note, or letter.

In myI opinion, the Pennsylvania State Department of Health did
not unertake appropriate investigative measures followingnotifica-
tion to their Department, which tragically was delayed 2 days be-
cause of the State Department of Health being closed down for the
weekend, and private physicians who suspected some kind of epidemic
were unable to establish contact with the State medical officials.

All attention was focused on swine flu or some other kind of influ-
enza, and no consideration whatsoever was given to the possibility of a
toxic chemical substance. Fortunately, such a possibility was 'consid-
ered by the Philadelphia Medical examiner'ss Office and our office,
both of which saved ample portions of body tissues and fluids in our
respective death cases so that these could be subsequently studied. I
do not know if any similar specimens were preserved in the othet 22
death cases in Pennsylvania. I say that inasmuch as it is now the end
of November and as a member of that pathology panel, I have not xe-
ceived materials in other cases.

I am extremely doubtful that such materials exist for dissemination
to the 12 members of the pathology panel. I do not know that, as a
matter of fact, but perhaps that answer can be given to this commit-
tee by the CDC people tomorrow.

I believe that coroners and pathologists throughout the State should
have been notified Immediately by the State department of health con-
cerning apro ate post mortem investigative procedures. A team of
experts should have been made available for consultation or indeed
actual performance of autopsies if requested. Certainly, our office
would have been quite willing to perform autopsies or render consul-
tative assistance to communities in the western part of Pennsylvania,
and I am confident that the Philadelphia Medical Examiners Office
would'hav e been happy to extend the same services in the eastern part
of the State.
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F: Y urthermore, pathologists ind- other experts from CDC were avail-
able in Pennsylvania throughout those weeksof iAugust and qild have
traveled to any community upon request If that had! been done, then
-a 100 percent autopsy rate could have been obtained and ample spei-
mens of body tissues and fluids in all death cases could have been

o It is my contention also that *11 hospitals and private physicians
throughout Pennsylvania should have been notified by Dr. Bachman's
office about the epidemic immediately after it became known to him
on Monday, August 2. Memos should have been mailed to them appris.
ing them of the nature of the epidemic and advising them what steps
and procedures should be undertaken. Advice shouldhave been given as
to which body fluids and materials, for example, blood, urine, ot cet.
era, were to be collected and preserved in the fresh, frozen state for
future toxicological analyses.
I This was not done and therefore, in the 151 cases of individuals who
became ill as a result of the American legionnaires' disease and who
fortunately survived, there are few, if any, specimens available for
testing which were collected immediately following admission to the
hospital of these individuals.

It is important to note that once an individual has been treated with
various medications and other supportive factors, and after the body
has metabolized chemical substances through the normal excretory
processes of the lungs, liver, kidneys, and gastrointestinal tract, most
toxic or chemical substances will be dissipated and will not be revealed
upon subsequent testing.

Amazingly, I have learned much more about developments in the
American Legionnaires' disease investigation from the news media and
medical journals quite by accident, than I have in any official or formal
fashion from the State department of health. For example, I read one
small item recently which indicated that the individuals who were
afflicted apparently had spent more time in the lobby of the Bellevue
Stratford Hotel and may have consumed more water than theircolleague..

This is the kind of epidemiological and investigative data that I and
others directly involved in the study of the Philadelphia epidemic have
been attempting to obtain for the past 3 to 4 months to no avail. Evi-
dently Dr. Bachman and his staff have the time to give out informa-
tion oi this nature to news media, but not to compile this information
in proper scientific fashion and send it to members of the special path-
ology panel which they organized and to other scientists involved in
this investigation.

This is not the appropriate time or place perhaps to embark on a
lengthy discussion of the various theories concerning the etiology of
the so-called American Legionnaires' disease. Suffice it to say that many
theories have been advanced; some have been completely discounted,
others are still receiving consideration.

ThePoint I should like to emphasize today, however, is that proper
scientific and medical research procedures mandate the compilation
of all investigative data with frequent updating and revisions, and dis.
tribution of such information to all appropriate individuals and agen-
cies involved in the epidemiological study. Unless and until this is
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done, it simply is not possble for this unknown disease to e studiedpro0er!y ,thoroughly, and eflfective~iy : .this. ..

64totigh I am rnot~yery 0ptimisici ath' tifie that we shall ever
learn the acual Wse othe Philadelphia epidemic, which caused at
least 29 deaths and approximately 151 serious illnesses, I do believe
that there is some slig chance 'that we can yet be successful. This po"
tentiali'or successful solution, however, rests solely upon the thorough-
ness, 04 extensiveness of our efforts to accumulate al available data,
and to have all materials, information, investi'gotive-resuts, and other
relevant items compiled, categorized, and distributed to the pathol.
ogsits and other medical researchers who have been brought mi for re-
view and evaluation.

We know from routine regular clinical-pathological conferences con-
ducted in hospitals and medical schools, and from 'regular medical-
legal investigtive techniques utilized in coroner and melcal examiner

ces throughout tle United States, that the best opportunity for solv-

ing any medical or scientific puzzle rests to a great extent on the ac-
cumulation of as much information as is humanly possible to obtain.

After al! information has been pooled, it is necessary to organize,
separate and categorize it in a logical fashion, and then have all the
materials and data reviewed and- evaluated by appropriate experts.
These are the techniques that we use in our office, and these are the
methods which I learned in medical school, in my pathology residency
and as a forensic pathologist. I am at a loss completely to understand
how the Pennsylvania State Department of Health or the ,CDC everopes to solve this Teat mystery without undertaking these basic
clinic al,p atholo~caf and investigative techniques.

There ig one very important and extremely beneficial result that
hopefully will emanate from the American Lerionnaires disease in-
vestigRation. This should be the establishment.of some kind of a public
health hotline that will have prearranged guidelines and procedures
for the handling of future epidemics not only in our jurisdiction but
anywhere in the-nited States.

!There is no reason why appropriate Federal agen ci and all State
departments of health cannot have precise, detailed mechanisms
adopted in advance and primed for implementation, whenever it is
believed that an epidemic is developing, whether the etiological agent
is considered to be an infectious organism or a toxic chemical sub.
stance. Obviously, State health departments and Federal agencies deal-
ing with matters of this nature must have key medical and scientific
experts available on call 7( days a week, 24 hours a day.

I might point out that this is nothing new for large metropolitan
coroner and medical examiner Offices, which always have forensic
ptholoists a d toxicologists available if they are urgently neededby
law enmrotceent agencies and others in the investigation of any puz-
zling death of an unnatural nature.

As a lifelong resident of Pennsylvania, practicing physician and
pathologist, member of the Allegheny County Board of HIealth, and
coroner of the second largest county in this Commonwealth, I am
deeply embarrassed and keenly disappointed by the ineffective and
inadequate scientf6 job that has been performed in this epidemic.

'There is no justifiable reason why a large State like Pennsylvania,
with seven medical schools and extensive scientific technological exper-



tise and' facilhties, coupled' wit the i to*fsional,, gsmistnWea mad&
awailablerthroug) various Federal O Gebve'fim t a mesf o!d not
be, bet~ mpr a ied :to cope with an- ep mia suc is the Ahcan

We: can only hope th no uinnery, ill A,, ,o d(%ths occurred
as: a,result. of the, procrastination,,dsorg.tioatn -and lack f, cor -
mmication: manif sted, by the Pennsyllvani, Stat Department of
health .during the. course of .its inestigsion of. the, phildelphiaepidemic, ..

There are'many more remarks that I. could* make but I. donot want
to impose further upon the time of this important congressional hear-
ing. I would say in closing, a few nights ago, I iaw for perhaps the
third or fourth time,.one, of my fhvoite movies, "Cool Hand Luke"
with Paul Newman.

As I. sat in the back of the room this morning,. I thought' of the
classical remark made by the sadistic sheriff after hehas almost beaten
Paul Newman to death:. "What we have here is a failure to com-
municate."

Mr4 MUR~r. Thank you, for a very outstanding statement. If on
pages 8 and' 9 the recommendations and conditions you bring out
had been done, would we have the answers as to whether this was a
toxins a virus or a bacteria today?

Dr. Wr jiT. I cannot give you an unequivocal response and it would
be unfairof me to do so.

I can only say, as I attempted to get across in this statement, that if
all of these things had been done, we would have been in a much
better. position..'To the extent that our investigation was delayed, to
the degree tliat. appropriate body tissues and fluids are not now avail-
able for studies, that is the degree, in direct proportion, of our inabil-
ity to come forth with answers today, tomorrow, next week or next
month. I

Mr. MUvPT'". With your expertise and experience as a, pathologist,
how, long .from -the time of infection, of the time of death does a
tissue or a blood sample or an excreta retain even viruses, bacteria,
or toxic substances in order to make laboratory evaluations as to what
affected the person?

Dr. WECnT. If-body tissues and fluids are collected in proper fashion,
and preserved correctly, then toxicological examinations can.be done
weeks, months, and even years later. Virology and microbiology studies
would require faster action.However, if tissues are kept properly for virology, then those tests
can be performed at a time subsequent. I am speaking of dosys and even
longer. Bacteriology would be the area that would require the fastest
action, and also the investigation of fungi, parasites, and rickettsia.

Mr. MURPHY. The other question of the way that tissue samples were 4

taken and we had much criticism of the-I think it will come out later
from other witnesses, the manner in which-samples are taken, what
instruments are used, how they are stored is also significant in deter-
mining whether a toxin was present or not?

Dr. XVECHT. Yes, sir, it is, as has already been discussed by this com-
mittee and presented here again this morning, Certain teks such as
those for nickel carbonyl will be markedly compromised) or completely

I



iiegatedi in terms of'the accUray'otret by ffiithi to; utilize prbper
cuttingeqjupment and.tp save tissues in appropriate receptad&E.

M -rm, ny:Throughout the period,'say. from at. least two-the
month of August; you ifndicate there was. no bulletin or newsletter or
memoranda that went out to all. coroners advising them to be oit the
lookout: for these problems; and then advisingtheii how to do autop-
sies, how tocollect tissue and samples ?
-'Dr.. Wlcm. Yes; that is quite right, Mr; Chairman. I contacted a.
few-coronerg, I cold not contact all, and they, had not heard anything.
I am a coroner, and alo a member of the Pennsylvanials Coroner's.
Association. Therefore,. if 'in some fashion a communication had gone
astray- that had: been mailed- directly to- me,, I certainly would have
receiydi some communication from tie Pennsylvania State Coroners.
Association assuming that organiation had been contacted.

I would also point out that F am director of a pathology laboratory
at a hospital in Allegheny County, and I received no communication,
in that capacity.

I do not know where all of these directives were sent. I can only tell'
you that I never received any. Our office fortunately knows how to col-
lect materials, not because we are better than anybody else,.but simply
because we have a large office.

The same thing is true about the Philadelphia medical examiner's-
office. With all due respect to my colleagues, fellow coroners in other
counties, they do not, have these facilities or the necessary experts
available.

We have five forensic pathologists and half a dozen forensic toxi-
cologists, including three withPh. D. degrees and three with mastersO'
degrees. We were not just writing letters o horn in on the act; we had
three deaths. in Allegheny County.

We have ex pertse in our office and wanted to help, and we wanted
to be helped. We did not accom lish anything until there was an attack
on me by telephone and, throu ithe news media by.Dr. Bachman,. who,
was offended by my audacity in questioning his handling.-of the inves-
tigation.

Thank heavens, the reporter wrote the item, because otherwise I
might never have had the opportunity to communicate with CDC. That
happened after I was verbally abused by Dr. Baclman in a phone call.
He wanted to.know why I hail the rightto go to Connecticut on Friday
to see my family where they were vacationing and my mother was in a.
hospital. That was his response to me, what was I doing in Connecti-
cut; if-I was such a hotshot, why didn't I stay in Pittsburgh?
,M r..MJUnPiy. Who should'have the responsibility in this case, should

the CDC, the Federal people or should the State, and obviously it, is a.
question of those two agencies ?,

Dr. WEcIIT. Yes; and more than those two agencies. I believe that
the State department of health should maintain primary control, some-
body must. Somebody must be the coordinator. There should of course
be total cooperation with appropriate Federal agencies.

The calling in of the center for disease control was a good idea and.
Dr. Bachman is to 'be commended, as Senator Schweiker has pointed
out, for having, done this, so promptly on August 2. I would ask,
however, and- 1 do not know the answer to this-it would rest with

84-051-77-4
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Dr,,Bachman and the CDC people-r-twhy other Federal agengies were
not also called in"

The Environmental Protection Agncy and NiOSH, wich display
some minor role later on, should have p leda far larger role. It
should be remembered that the center for disease control up until
short, time ago had the initials "C.D.C." which stand for communicble
disease center.

, Its professional interest, rests in, the diagnosis of infectious orga-
nisms. It is not, as I understand it, and know it ,to be, the primary
Federal agency in terms of toxicological examinations.

They have excellent people. I have had good relations with them;
but I must state and I think they would admit themselves, that they
are not the No.1 Federal agency in this country in the investigation
of toxic chemicals, whether they be industrial, in a home, or delibo'
erately caused by somebody else That is not their primary area ofexpertise.Mr. MUtPHy. Mr. Rinaldo?

Mr. RNALw0. You mentioned in your testimony the 2-day delay
that I have been discussing at great length. Would I be correct if I
inferred from your statement that the failure to move rapidly at that
point--the failure to save the tissues from victims of the disease-could
Possibly be one of the reasons why we may never find out what caused
the legionnaires' disease?

Dr. Wzcnrr. Yes, it is a fair statement, a definite possibility, one
which we cannot answer as I have indicated today. We might e able
to answer this later if we ever find out what the causative agent is.

However, it can be said, I think with fairness and accuracy, that a
delay of approximately 48 hours at such an early time in the develop-
ment of the epidemic is a very critical period. It is a serious defect
to have a 2-day hiatus in the investigation of such an epidemic. A 2-
day delay at the beginning of an epidemic study and couldbe extremely
critical.]Mr. Rtrwo. To reemphasize the point, you disagree with Dr. Bach-.
man as the significance of the 2-day delay. Would it be fair to say
that you place a greater emphasis on the 2-day delay

Dr. WzorT. Yes. It is a matter of degree. He did say that it might
have been, but with a stronger degree of emphasis, I would say the
same thing.

Again, Icannot say that the 2-day delay led to our failure to make
the diagnosis. Hopefully this committee's activities and final recom-
mendations will prevent delays like this in the future in other epidemi-
ological investigations elsewhere in the country.

Mr. Rwxzo. I believe that in an earlier statement, you criticized
the Pennsylvania State health authorities for being so preoccupied
with swine flu that they overlooked other possibilities.

Dr. WoHorr. Yes, sir, that is a correct statement., I also referred to
it today in my statement.,

Mr. RiiALDo. What should have been done differently at that point
in time ? Your statement is excellent but I would like to bring this
particular point out again.

Dr. wEcwwr It has been suggested, if I heard correctly this morning,
that one might not be able to undertake an investigation or give con-
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:ideration in trms of. cofl on. and, preservation of specimenis for
infectious "organisms, and at 1 same, ine undertake appri'pate
:study with adequate preservation and collection oftissues for toxico-

That isnsimply nt true. It is true that you cannot drain 3 or4 quarts

,of bloo&l from a live human being for testing, but you'do not need
3 or ' quarts of blood. One can ake materials for tests in chemistry,
microbiology, et cetera, such as urine and blood, as well as'for toxico-
logical analyses in both clinical cases and at autpsy. In death cases,
there is no problem because you have as much of the body tissues as are
needed: kidnes, brain, liver, blood, urine, bile, whatever is needed. It is
notan eeor proportion between studies for infectious organims
,on the one hand and toxicological analyses on the other.

Ido not understand the presentation to this committee by a previous
witness that our thinking today is different from former epidemic in-
vestigations, and we therefore have to revamp and revise our tech-
niques. We have known about these problems in medical-legal investi-
,gative offices for decades.

It is not true that there are great differences of opinion among
-toxicologists as to what should be saved. Sometimes they argue about
how much they would like to have but they do not argue about what
they will need,

They tell you we want a kidney, a large section of liver, a large por-
tion of brain, as much blood as you can get, and all of the urine and
ile that are -present. There is no disagreement among toxicologists and

pathologists about what must be saved.
Before you collect those tissues, as you begin to open the body, you

take appropriate swabs and smears and collect tissues for bacteriology
and virology. One kind of study does not intrude upon the other and
in no way negates the performance of the other.

Mr. RINALDO. In other words, you feel that guidelines not only
should be established at this point for the handling of tissue samples
in future outbreaks of disease, but that guidelines should have been
established a long time ago. Would you say that there was some negli-
gence in not having guidelines established at an earlier date because
you have known all along that this should have been done I

Dr. WEcwT. Yes, sir, it is correct. I believe that guidelines should
have been established. There was no reason why they should not have
been. It is appropriate to correlate with this answer a previous ques-
tion and response having to do with the swine flu.

One of the very dangerous things in any kind of a medical or medi-
.eal-legal investigation is to arrive at a predetermined opinion.

The way to approach an epidemiological study is to assume that you
do not know the answer, that it could be anything in the world. Then
you break down anything in the world into two major categories, in-
fectious organisms and toxicology. You proceed to collect samples, tis-
sues, and materials for both, and you notify the professional individ-
uals who will be involved about wat to observe, report, and preserve.

While the epidemic apparently developed in Philadelph'ia, the State
health department already knew by virtue of the cases reported to it
by August 2 that it was being spread by the American L onnaires
who went back to their homes.
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It was no longer a Philadelphia or Harrisburg situation; it was a

Pennsylvaona situatiDn. Listening to you today, T am incline& to. be.-Izeve thstr--'_
Mr. Rrn;Aoo. Are you saying that, at this point; any opniiifon offered

bythe committee about which agent is the likeliest caue6of the legion-
naresn disease would be premature and even presumptuous 11

Dr. WEcnrr. Yes, sir, except to this extent. I think that almost every-
body - know of is now in agreement that we mre dealing with ' toxic
substance of some kind, ,r a chemical substance which while not toxio
in its, usually and properly used sense, may become toxic under cer-
tain changes in the environment.

Those changes could be temperature, ,humidity; quantity, combina-
tion with other substances, or anything of a physical nature.

I think most have ruled out infectious organisms as the cause. It
simply does not it the pattern of any kind of infeetiotis organism
that I can conceive of.

Mr. RiAWG. If the statement you have just made it correct then
once again I would 'have to conclude, that the 48-hour delay becomes
of paramount importance to this case. Would you agree I

Dr. WzcnT. Yeg, sir. I do not mean to quibble with you. I agree
fully that it is of paramount importance. The only equivocation that
I express is that Icannot say that if we had not had the delay we
definitely would know the answer today.

That is the only hesitation that I have. I guess I am doing so be-
cause I want to be fair. I do agree that it was of paramount importance..

Mr. RTNALDO. Would you change your response if it were definitely
stated that the outbreak was the result of a toxic substance I t

Dr. Wigcr. If we had identified the toxic substance, of course, that
would have been quite different.

Mr. RINALDO. 1Sa hypothesis, assuming the disease the result of a
toxic substance, would you then change your statement about the 48!
hours? Would the delay, in that case, have been a responsible one?

Dr. Wrc t. Was responsible for some increase.
Mr. RIqAU)O, Would the delay then have been responsible for not

being able to pinpoint the cause of the disease?
Dr. IVECrT. Yes: I think it follows. I think it also follows that we

might have been able to do more in terms of coping with the disease
process diagnostically and therapeutically if we had that kind of'
earlier input.

Mr. RTNALO. Thank you. I have no further questions.
Mr. M-npirr. Senator Schweiker.
Senator SCHWEIKER. Thank you. First I want to say I am pleased'

to welcome Dr. Wecht. I have had the occasion to wo'k with hm on
unsolved mysteries before, and the lack of a properly functioning sys-
tem to find out what happened in those cases.'

Your statement was very comprehensive. I would just like to focus
on two things, to put a little more emphasis on them. You have done
that, really, but maybe we could do it in a more succinct form.

WhI, in your judgment, was there a lack of initial interest in
toxicology, whether you are talking about the CDC or State depart-
ment of ealth or whatever ?: Why in your judgment, a failhre tov get
the inside view of toxicology or toxin compounds ?
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Dr. WEcWr. I would ay from the standpointt of the Pennsylvania
'Department of ealth, tihat there were two reasons. One, as you have
heard from Dr. SBaohnm, thiy do not have t l nd theq do

1f lou.do not ~v s0qethng, ypu tend not to think of it because

there is nothing for you to utilfie. The second reason I believe was be=
cause they were already involved as part ok the national Madison Ave-
hue 4pproachto sell swine flu. This was thebig thingintheir minds.

They were going to *find swine flu one way or the other. They were
thinking soely of swine flu. There was one case vnly in the United
States at Fort Dix, N.J., a death in the first week of Febrtary 1976.
This was across the river, a few miles away, so that meant It bad made
its way over ille'stream during the course of the summer and was now
in Philadelphia.

That is my opinion as to why they did not think to ologically.
Then ihe secon part of my response would 'be, that even'thougi CDC
was called in, as I have already explained, they are not real!¥ a pri-
mary toicologic fadciliy.

They zero in primarily on infectious organismsf The question to
which I tdo not know the answer, and I ho can be determined by this
committee before the hearings are finished , is once one Federal agency
is called, in, to what degree are they willing to fullycooperate and in
fact even maybe turn over the primary authority and responsibility to
a second Federal agency

After'3 or 4 days, when the second batch of eggs wascracked open
and there was no viral growth seen. I would like to know, did the
CDC then sa, maybe NIOSH and EPA ought to tke overI We will
continue to play ,a role but maybe they: ought to really be the primary
people involved here. I

I.do not know. [ just think that it might be something very basic
and important to the deliberations of this committee. Wow do they
function among themselves?

Senator SCHWAK9n. The second part of my question is, granted this
lack of .available expertise within the ,Government agenoies we just
discussed, why then was there 'an unwillinmnos or reluctance to use
outside consultants who were experts in this field and 'ho probably
-did volunteer their services in several instancest low do you explain
thatI

Dr. WkwiT. I do not know. I can only tell you that our records
available to this committee's staff for investigation will clearlyidetnon-
strate that wile they were still talking about having to perform vari-
,ous tests in the latter part of the week of August 2, during Dr. Bach-
'man's news conferences, many of those toxicological studies ,had al-
ready been completed at our office.

While they were talking about looking for this and that, we had al-
ready done those tests. It is just routine for us, and of course we
speeded it up because of the nature of the epidemic.

Nobody was interested in our studies although we did not sit with
them, we did not pout. We talked with Dr. Marvin Aronson, the chief
medical examiner in Philadelphia, we had conversations with Dr.
Kimbrough at the CDC. We did everything we could.
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"' W'e. er ho.AI~ 16 to flhid hfy pirticularji 'tef in Hfirridbiiik ortie" Phitade1p~hia *i-ncli bf the. St -eDepatrtrent of. Health.
Senator So W Wouhi your ow t be sufficient to rule out.

any toxin I I know you were limited in terms of your samples and vie'
tinis ad up ple caie toU, because youwere just dealing with a
part of the *hole sample. Were ybu able to coflclusively rule out any
toxinb or were you not able to dothat,

Dt Wzoit We'ruled out, many toxint I would just have to, put.
a caveat on that, however, because inour three deaths as in most of the.
deaths, those people ,had been i11 at a hospital for some days'lefore

Ai I have already mentioned an illness of some days can lead to the,
breakdown, degradation, and dissipation Of various toxic substances.
We tried to get tissues from the hospitals where these people had been
admitted, but they *ere, not available because the hospitals bad not
recefived. any directives -io"t obtaining blbod and urine specimens,
upon admisioit and preserving them.

When we we nt back to those hospitals, McKeesport, Presbyterian-
iUniversity, and St. Frahcis, they did not have these specnnens. I am
'not aware of any directives they received saying they should collect
bloodand trine secimens upon admission and save them.

Senator SvxE= Thank you very much. That is all I have.
Wr. Mrw. If you would si bmit what documents and records yotu

have concerning coordination with the State Health Department as
well as with the Cenftr for Disease Control since I think probably the
fir§t-ofAugust? I ,., ..41 . I

Dr1.Wz ow. I'would be happy to give you copies of all of my corre-
spondence. There is nothing that is confidential and I have not been
asked to treat anything that I bave received in confidence.

As I have alredy indicated, I have never received any directives
from theState department of health. I have already gven you a copy
of the telegram that we sent to them and told you about our phonecalls, . ..

Thereafter,_ my correspondence was with the Center for Disease
'Control, both their staff working in Pennsylvania and then more ex-
tensively with 'the people working in Atlanta. I will be happy to give
!you Copies of any dorrespondence that I have.

In that correspondence you will find references to the, materials
whiclvwe submitted to them and on the days that we sent them.

Mr MiWPrui. Thank you and our staff will get copies of those docu-
ments. Thank you for your testimony. Before we cdl the next wit-
ness, I might remind the spc tators that at a congressional, hearing
the Rules of the House prohibit any demonstration of any type. I
think the reason are quite obvious.

Our' next witness will ie Dr. F. William Sunderman, piofessor of
pathology, Hahoiemann Medical School. If the gentlemen with you
would identify themselves.
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Dr. SuNDERmAN, Jr. Dr. F. William Sunde'rman, Jr., from the Uni-
versity of Connecticut Schbol of Medicine..

Dr. BAsmr. Dr. Randall Baselt, Chief To~ico1ogist for the Qtllce of
Medical Examineir of Connecticut.

Mr. MUrPHY. We will hear your opening statement and we will havb
a recess and come back for questions after that rece.Dr. $underman,
Sr.

Dr. SUERnAZZ. Although the causative agent for the recent out-
bak of respiratory illness associated with Pennsylvania War Vet-
eftns, currently called Legionnaires' disease, is not known with cer-
tailty nevertheless in. our opinion, sufficient trustworthy data have
*ren developed to warrant a provisional diagnosis of the probable
cause.

The illness appeared to have affected only legionnaires who attended
their convention in Philadelphia between July 21 and 24,1976 and who
visited the Bellevue Stratford Hotel during that period. One hundred
and se enty-seven Lgionnaires were reported to have become ill. This
number represents ofly a small percentage of the several thousand
Legionnaires and guests who attended the convention. In addition,
,there were nany thousands of bicentennial visitors as well as the
normal population in Philadelphia during this same period.
I The severity of the illness was not recognized at the time of the
convention, and thus the illness appeared to be attended by a delayed
response. The first reported death occurred on July 27 and the associa-
,tion of the illness with the Legionnaire convention was not recognized
until July, 30. It was also obseived that the illness was not contagious
and that the general population was unaffected. Moreover, laboratory
studies failed to isolate any responsible infectious organism.

Since the outbreak was apparently of a noninfectious nature and
limited to a specific group of persons, it is believed the illness must be
attributed to exposure to a toxic agent. Moreover, the symptoms of
the illness were primarily respiratory with only secondary gastro-
intestinal manifestations and, therefore, it is reasonable to consider
that the toxic agent was probably an inhalant. Of the toxic inhalants
Under considerstion, nickel carbonyl is the only odorless one of which
we are aware that will produce the type of delayed symptomatology,

t ,



physiclfindi2q, -and tatologiadllea wiethat- wer iwprtd to hami*
ccurrW among the .a td legio ares. The -onset severe Ymp-

toms from 1 to 10 days after eposure, in our experience, is run"uely
chms*bmistic of nialcab pos." mrg.. liffCe e of nickel
carbonyl are coloilessandodoAeis, thetviehns wetildi t-have been
Able to ,detet tm ,presepenc of the vsar 4or ito h E leome :ware of
exposure to it. The del.d respos n he -n.urse *of tthe illness, thesymptomss and the h'cal,".ngs of the victiis conform closely to
thble df acute nielce cai onyl poisonbg. It is for these variousreasons
that the possibility was entertained 'titwlly thit thetnie eak -ight
have been caused by exposure to nickel carbonyl.

A confirmed diagnosis of acute nickel carlonyl pOisoning is nor-
mally established by the findings of high concentrations of nickel in
urine and 'blood during the first few days after exposure. Since urine
und blood samples were not saved during this early period, no anayses
were obtainable.3

Although the results of nickel analyses on tissues obtained at au-
topsy from victims of the outbreak have been labeled inconclusive,
,wing to the possibility of contamination; nevertheless, the results are
also labeled as being certainly suggestive. The nickel concentrations
in the lungs of five of the six subjects with Legionnaires' Disease were
from 45 to 162 micrograms per 100 grams of tissues by dry weight.
These values are several fold greater than the concentration of 3 to 14
micrograms observed in unexposed persons. If contamination can be
completely ruled out, then acute nickel carboivl poisoning is the only
recognized disorder that would yield these lih values.

The summarization report of ihe panel of 12 pathologists assembled
by the Center for Disease Contro to review the autopsy material
reasoned that the alveolar lesions in the lungs were probblv caused
by a toxic substance -and that a virus etiology was remote. Further-
more, histopathologic examination of the tiosues which we studied also
revealed changes ihich were unusually similar and consistent with
those observed in patients known to 'have died from acute nickel
carbonvl poisoning.

Insofar as we are aware, no data inve .been submitted that negate
the provi onal diagnosis of acute nickel carbonyl poisoning in the
outbreak among legionnaires: indeed, all of the available data supports
this provisional diagnosis. Therefore, pending disclosures of which
we are unaware, it is our present opinion that Iegionnaires' disease
was caused by exposureof the victims to the vapors of nickel carbonyl.

[The attachments to Dr. Sunderman's statement follow:]

COMMWXTAU= Au SImavm An OtLIE ow 'E iFomowfl In3M6

1. -A mIr DrARY or OU xIVOLV E zT wrir LwGoNRAIRS' DIs ASE

On August 8 and 4.,1976, neports were being received through the news media
that a mysterious Infuensal type of disease had struck certain persons who had
attended the State American Legion Convention in Philadelphia between July 21

Sometime's described an '"slightly musty." On questioning victims of acute nickel car-
bonyl poisoning, the statement Is usually made tbat they detected no odor.

' Most lethal gae have distinctive odors and produce immediate physiological response
such as lacrimatlon, respiratory irritation, vesication, sternutation, nareoses, ee.

lFive acceptable samples of urine were received in Dr. Sunderman. Jr.'s laboratory on
August 19, 1976. Thwee salvaged samples were reported to have been collected from July 80
to August 8, more than a week after the presumed exposure. (See Dr. sunderman, Jr.'s
final report.



anhd f4 The city, Otate and, Fedral halth authorties called In- to Investigate
the outbreak appeared to loess their attetlon, os infectious agents an4 partie-
ularly swine Influenza viru% as peusidblausative faetom

In discussing the matter of diagnosis with medical colleagues on August 4.
1970, I expressed the opinion that it seemed wnlikely that the outbreak was of
infectious origin since it affected less than two percent of the 10,000 Legion-
nalres and guests reported to be in Philadelphia during July 21 and 24., Further-
more, the many thousands of other persons in the city at the same time attending
the bicentennial celebrations appeared to be unafwted. Moreover, the ilness did
not appear to be contagious and there was no evidence of any spread in the gen-
eral population. The Illness was attended by a delayed response time of a few
das, in, as much as the first reported death occurred on July 27 and the nature
of the outbreak was not recognized until July 30. It occurred to us that the illness
must be due to exposure to an Inhaled chemical poison. Of the numerous poisons
considered, nickel carbonyl when inhaled produces symptoms that closely simu-
late those reported in the outbreak.

As. a result of our discussions, I was encouraged to telephone Dr. Lewis Polk,
the Acting Medical Director for the City of Philadelphia to relate our opinion
and concern. Although I was unable to reach. Dr. Polk by telephone on August 4;
nevertheless, I finally contacted. him on Thursday morning, August, 5, to suggest
that chemical poisons should be considered as a possible causative factor in the
outbrealL I also suggested. that attention should be given ta similarities of symp-
toms of acute nickel carbonyl poisoning to those encountered by the Legion-
naims Dr. Polk took my telephone number and stated that he would have one
of the city toxicologists contact me. Later that dliy, Dr. Jane Speaker called
at Dr. Polk's request.

I discussed with her the similarities of acute nickel carbonyl poisoning to the
respiratory Illness of the Legionnaires and called her attention to the fact that
the disease Is established by finding high concentrations of nickel In urine and
blood during the first few days after exposure. I also suggested that analyses
of tissue on a person who died of nickel carbonyl poisoning five years ago re-
vealed high concentrations of nickel in lung, liver and kidney and suggested that
such analyses might be helpful as an aid In diagnosis. Dr. Speaker inquired where
such, analyses might be made, and I referred her to. my son, Dr. F. William Sun-
derman, Jr., Professor of Laboratory Medicine at the University of Connecticut,
who had the facilities and, personnel to undertake the analytical work. I men-
tioned that Dr. Sunderman, Jr. had undertaken the tissue analyses of the case
reported In the literature. On August 6, 1976; Dr. Speaker called to obtain Dr.
Sunderman, Jr.'s telephone number In order to discuss tissue analysis with him.

On Monday, August to 19M6, Dr. Manuel A. Bergnes, Past President of the
Pennsylvania Association of Clinical Pathologists and pathologist at Sacred
Heart Hospital In M'orristown, telephoned to ask me whether or not any member
of the State health officials had been in touch with me regarding the llness that
was occurring among the Legionnaires. When I Indicated that I had not been
contacted, Dr. Bergnes stated, that he would call Dr. Leonard Baehman's office
regarding the matter. Dr. Dennis Lucey, a member of Dr. Bachman's staff, tele-
phoned me later that day at the request of Dr. Bergnes and I gave him the same
Information that was given to Dr. Speaker; Dr. Lucey also stated his desire to
contact Dr. Sunderman, Jr. regarding tissue analyses. As a result of these con-
tacts, tissues from autopsied cases were sent to Dr. Sunderman, Jr. at the Medical
School of the University of Connecticut on August 9.

A spokesman from the headquarters of the Republican National Convention
telephoned me from Kansas City on August 18, 1976 regarding protective meas-
ures that might be taken at the convention in case of sabotage with nickel car-
bonyl. I told the representative that I would make certain that adequate supplies
of Dlthlocarb, an antidote for nickel carbonyl poisoning, were made available
If needed.

An antidote for nickel carbonyl poisoning, sodium diethyldlthiocarbamate
(Dithiocarb), was developed in our laboratory and reported a number of years
ago. Since 1958, all persons with acute nickel carbonyl poisoning whom we have
seen have survived provided they received Dithlocarb within the first few days
after exposure. The International Nickel Company of Canada keeps adequate
supplies of Dithloearb on hand In case of accidental exposures to nickel carbonyl.
I telephoned Dr. Kenneth Hedges, Medical Director of the Ontario Division of
International Nickel Company, to alert him of our possible need. He stated that
be would be pleased to cooperate with us if the need should arise.



.It should also* be mentioned that snpplies of Dlithiocarb had. been offered to
the publ¢ health authorities for use in any patient suffering from Legionnaires'
disease. However, no requests for Ditliocarb were received., .

2 A POINT O VIEW WABDI TR AIMUM TO. CONSIDER INITIALLY CHEMICAL
POISONS AND TOXINS

Frequent mention in the news media has been made of the failure of the health
authorities to consider exposure to chemicals and toxins in the early Investiga-
tiofis of legionnaires disease. This factor may, in part, be attributable to the poll&
tical environment regarding health matters at the time of the Occurrence of the
outbreak.

A Public Health Service Act had been recently passed which authorized the
expenditure of 185 million dollars for the establishment and implementation ofan emergency national swine ifluenza immunization program for 1976. The drug
manufacturers, however, were reltictant to release the vaccine unless they were
afforded protection against liability suits. The public health officials were under-
standably engrossed in the problems of mass, immunization for swine flu,-
especially since the wisdom of spending 135 million dollars 'to vaccinate a popu-
lation against influenza was being questioned in many parts of the country. On
August 10, 1976, the New York Times indicated that Mr. Matthews, Secretary of
Health, Education, and Welfare, described the situation' (i.e., mass immuniza-
tion) as being in a' state pf collapse and Jeoparized by delays.

There is little doubt that the inference that Legionnaires' disease might be the
beginning of an epidemic of swine flu was the spark that provided rapid passage of
the amendment to the Influenza Immunization Act. On August 10, 1970, the Sen-
ate passed unanimously by voice vote the amendment making the government
responsible for defending any lawsuit arising from alleged injuries or death re-
isulting from the immunization program, if the injury was attributed to
negligence.

STbe initial emphasis that the outbreak might be the beginning of an epidemic
of swine flu may be understandably attributable in part to the zeal of the public
health authorities to have the pending legislation enacted in Congress. The failure
to. consider chemical poisons and toxins as possible causative factors during
the early stages represents a flaw in the scientific investigation& If these had been
considered, samples of excreta and blood would have been saved for the analyses
upon which, a confirmed diagnosis might have been established.

Some of the press releases have been exceptionally critical. To quote one
Washington press release:I "Had it not been for an eagerness bordering onmania on the part of CDC to find swine flu in Pennsylvania, it is entirely possible
that the real cause of whatever snuffed out 29 lives and threatened 150 others
might have been ascertained." Although these are not my words, nevertheless,
I am Inclined to agree.

While there is no desire to engage in recriminations; however, in our view the
confusion and uncertainties regarding the cause of legionnaires' disease should
be laid at the threshold of the public health authorities investigating the matter.

S. BUM RESUME 01F NICKEL CARBONYL AND ITS TOXICITY

It is only within the past three or four decades that the hazards of exposure
to nickel and nickel compounds have come to be recognized. In 1943, during World
War II, it became apparent that exposure to nickel and certain of its compounds
was a serious health hazard and a handicap to the furtherance of research work
in atomic energy. As a consequence, studies were initiated to provide safeguards
for the handling of nickel compounds during the war, and these studies are still
continuing. Obviously, an enormous amount of data have been collected which can
only be epitomized at this time.

The increasing industrial use of nickel in recent years has focused attentionupon the varied clinical syndromes that may be encountered after exposure to
nickel. These syndromes range from nickel dermatis, pulmonary cosinophilia
(i.e., Loeffier's syndrome), acute and mubacute pneumonitis with adrenal cortical
insufficiency and pulmonary cancer. The factors that determine the clinical re-
sponse depend upon the nature of the nickel compound, its molecular state and

ndall, Judith. Bureaucrats Bungled Legion Fever Probe. Burlington Free Press,4-,178
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reactivity, the dosage, the speed and method-of exposure and the sensitIvlty and
resistance of the host., ~aOtWalter Reppe, a German chemist, made a major contribution in the field of
chemistry when he discovered the oxo and relaWd reactions,wli nickel carbonyl
as a catalyst. As a result of his work, nickel, carbonyl, has been, introduced Into
many of tho lorge chemical industrial processes. In addition to the separation of
1ickel from its ores, one of the important uses is as an intermediate In the
synthesis of acrylic esters for the production of certain plastics and paints.

It is also employed in nickelplating operations and as a medium for deisiting
thin layers of metallic nickel in electronic circuits and magnetic tapes. It is now
being used for casting operations and In making dies for- machine parts. It is ordi-
narily prepared for use in organic syntheses by the reaction of certain nickel salts
and carbon monoxide at high pressures. Nickel carbonyl may also be formed inad-
vertently whenever carbon monoxide comes into contact with any Active form of
nickel. In this event, the hazards of exposure are increased because the presence
of nickel carbonyl lacks any detectable odor to warn of its presence.

Nickel carbonyl is a clear, colorless liquid which boils at 480 C and has a vapor
pressure of 380 mm of mercury at 25' C. Its high volatility creates a special hazard
of exposure by inhalation since the vapors are essentially odorless.

Nickel carbonyl in gaseous form is unstable under atmospheric conditions "nd,
If inhaled, nickel is deposited in active form on the respiratory, muco9a .
SNickel carbonyl is one of most toxic compounds enepuntered iu Industrial

operations. The American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists has
placed the threshold limit value of nickel carbonyl for eight, hours at one part per
billion (by comparison, hydrogen cyanide was placed at ten parts per million,-
a 10,000 times greater concentration). However, unlike hydrogen cyanide, a lethal
exposure to nickel carb~nyl is not usually immediately fatal. The LDW values for
a 30 minute exposure to nickel carbonyl for mice, rats and cats are 0.067, 0,24 and
0.19 milligram per liter of air, corresponding to 10, 35 and 28 parts per million,
respectively.

4. SYNOPSIS OF CLINICAL OBSERVATIONS IN ACUTE NICKEL CARBONYL POISONING,

*It is suspected that acute nickel carbonyl poisoning may not'be too uncommon an
occurrence, and that poisoning from it often goes unrecognized. The acute symp-
toms which follow exposure to nickel carbonyl are characteristics ly of two types,
immediate and delayed. Eyen in exposures sufficiently severe to caus, death, the
Immediate symptoms are usually mild and disappear when the subject breathes
uncontaminited 44r. On the other hand, the delayed symptoms may develop insidi-
ously from one to"ten days after exposure. At times, the transition between the
immediate and delayed response may be abrupt, and immediate symptoms may
merge rapidly into the delayed. When this occurs in the absence of specific medi-
cation, the prognosis is apt to be ominous.

"Within the past 25 years, an opportunity has been afforded the author to exitm-
ne personally or to review the medical records of approximately 350 persons

acutely exposed to nickel carbonyl. The initial symptoms that are observed gener-
ally include frontal throbbing headaches, dizziness, muscle pains and some of the
patients become nauseated after exposure and may vomit. Hours after exposure,
most of the patients experience a sense of constriction in the chest with coucomi.
tant shortness of breath and a dry, hacking unproductive cough. Occasionally, a
patient may have a productive cough. A universal complaint in the critically ill
patients is weakness and fatigue. At times, respirations cannot be sustained with,-
out pressure oxygen therapy. Breathing is frequently rapid, shallow and panting.
Some of the critically ill patients may develop neurological symptoms. Two of our
patients had convulsions terminally; others became Irrational.

Diarrhea and abdominal distention may occur two or more days after exposure
This might suggest that nickel was being excreted by the intestinal tract, similar
to the diarrhea that follows arsenic poisoning,

Fever is usually not a prominent finding after acute exposure to nickel ca~bonyl.:
Generally, the tvnperatures range from 101" to 108°, although higlber tempera-
tures at times have been observed In the more severe cases. WIthin recent years,
since the therapeutic use of the specific antidote, Dithloearb, patients with acute

LDo represents that concentration that Is lethal for 50 percent of exposed experimental
animals.
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nickel carbonyl poisoning survive; hence the patients do not develop the acute
pneumonitis with attendant high fevers that are observed in patients who had
not received the antidote. Whene high fevers oecur, they represent either a super-
imposed secondary infection or perhaps an allergic manifestation of nickel in
combination with other metals or other agents such as alcohoL Hepatomegaly is
occasionally observed, but the patients are not ieteric. It might be mentioned that
many of the cases reviewed by the panel of pathologists revealed superimposed
secondary foci of pneumonia which certainly accounts in part for higher tempera-
tures that were observed in Legionnaires' Disease.

The pulse rate in exposedsaubjects Is increased but usually not in proportion to
the Increased respiratory rate. Physical examination of the chest elicits signs
that are compatible with pneumonitis or bronehepneumonia. These findings may
be confirmed by roentgenographic studies. The leucocyte count is seldom increased
above 12,000 per cmm. The physical signs and symptoms resemble those of a viral
or Inluenzal pneumonia. In the fatal eases, death occurs from the fourth day to
three weeks after exposure. Convalecence in those that survive is prolonged and
may extend for several months.

5. NICKEL METADOLISM

Under normal conditions, approximately 90 percent of Ingested nickel is ex-
creted in the stools and 10 percent In the urine. However, when nickel Is Inhaled,
the converse Is obtained, i.e., most of the inhaled nickel Is excreted in the urine
and only a small percentage is excreted in the stools. This observation that there
e a sharp increase in the nickel excretion in the urine Immediately after expo-

sure to nickel carbonyl has proved to be of major practical value and has led to
the development of procedures for detecting accidental exposure to minimal
amounts of nickel carbonyl in concentrations too low to produce symptoms.

After acute nickel carbonyl poisoning, the concentrations of nickel In urine
may remain above normal for as long as eight or nine days. However, exceptions
occur and, indeed, exceptions have been found in our most critically Ill patients--
one of whom died. It is suspected that this may be related to the nephritis that
may develop.

Alterations in the serum electrolytes have ben observed In patients and in
experimental animals exposed to nickel carbonyl. These alterations follow the
pattern encountered during the precritical period of pneumonia. They Include
diminished concentrations of serum sodium and chloride associated with In-
creased concentrations of potassium. Such metabolic changes are consistent with
the findings observed In acute adrenal cortical Insufficiency. The favorable
response of patients to corticosteroid therapy as an adjunct to Dithlocarb admin-
istration is consistent with the observed electrolyte changes

A description of the metabolic and pathologic changes in acute pneumonltis
from nickel carbonyl exposure may be found In papers I, II, V and XII of our
series of publications on nickel poisoning.'

6. ANTDOTE FOR ACUTE XICMKL CARDONTL POISONING

In 198, our laboratory discovered that sodium diethyldthiocarbamate (Dithi-
ocarb) was dramatically effective in counteracting the lethal effects of nickel
carbonyl inhalation in experimental animals. This led us to employ the chemical
in humans who had been accidentally exposed to nickel carbonyl. These expo-
sures occurred in conjunction with a variety of applications of nickel carbonyl
In several types of Industry. To date, more than 350 workmen, accidentally
exposed to nickel carbonyl, have received Dlthiocarb. Of these, approximately
50 suffered severe to moderate exposure and excreted nickel in the urine in
concentrations from 10 to 247 micrograms per 100 "mIlliliter (from 2 toW60 fold
greater than normally observed).

The observation of a sharp increase In the nickel excretion In the urine imme-
diately after exposure, even before the onset of symptoms, has led to the develop-
ment of procedures whereby certain manufacturing plants using nickel carbonyl
in their operations measure the concentration of, nickel in the urine of workmen
at the end of each working shift. In those Instances In which increased concen-
trations of nickel in urine above 10 micrograms per 100 milliliter of urine are
reported, the workmen are given Dithiocarb as a preventive measure even though
they may have developed no symptoms of exposure or may not have been aware

s Nickel references to the scientlfc publications will be supplied on request.
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that they had ever been exposed to nickel carbonyl. Such preventive measures
have proved to be exceptionally effective In reducing the hazards of exposure.

An industrial accident occurred within recent years in which four men were
accidentally exposed to high concentrations of nickey carbonyl vapors. Three of
the men received Dithiocarb through their Industrial dispensary 24 hours after
exposure, but the fourth man was hospitalized by his family physician and
treated for bronchopneumonia with antibiotics without benefit of Dithiocarb.
The three workmen who received Dlthlocarb became symptomless and returned
to work within 72 hours after exposure. The fourth man who had not received
Dithlocarb died within five days after exposure. Te concentrations of nickel In
the urine samples obtained from all four workmen were elevated. The concen-
trations of nickel in the lung and liver tissues obtained at autopsy from the
workman who died following exposure to nickel carbonyl were, respectively,
31 and 6 times greater than the average concentrations of nickel found in the
lung and liver control tissues obtained from persons dying from stab wounds,
drug intoxication, hanging and carbon monoxide poisoning. The history, physical
and laboratory findings left no doubt that the hospitalized, exposed workman
who had not received Dithlocarb died of acute nickel carbonyl poisoning. In
retrospect, this accident illustrates not only the therapeutic effectiveness of
Dithiocarb in treating nickey carbonyl poisoning, but also emphasizes the fact
that the diagnosis of acute nickel carbonyl poisoning may be readily overlooked
in customary hospital practice.

7. ESTIMATE OF THE QUANTITY OF NICKEL VARONXYL THAT MI T BE IJTRAL TO 16
PERCENT OF EXPOSED PERSONS '

The question has been raised as to the amount of nickel carbonyl capable of
causing 29 deaths In 177 sick persons. This amount cam be estimated providing
the following treasonable assumptions are made:
4. That the exposure occurred in a hoted hospitality room 50 x 20 x 12.5 -feet;
'2. That the vdlume oR such a room would be 12,500 cubic feet and could accom.

modate as many as 177 people; and
3. Thatthe mortality rates 16pereent (i.e., 29 out of 177 persons).
!, From vur previous studies on the mortality rates of rats exposed to various
concentrations of nickel carbonyl for 80 minutes, it is possible by probit analysis
to calculate the tonoentration of Wkd t akbesyl1 In 4dr that will yield a =or.
tality rate of 16 percent. The LD- for rats Is calculated to be 0)6 mnlllgram of
nickel carbonyl per liter of air for an ex posute ped9d of SO minutes.

To 111a room of 12,0 cubi feet (.8750 1ters) with nickel oamrboyl to a
concentration of 0.08miligram Per later wmld require 28 grams of nickl
earbonyl. If allowance Is rade for wentiatien at a turn-aver rate of thus
times per hoer, the amount of nickel c4arboayl for an exposmre period of 80
.minutes would amount to 42.5 grams. The, deity of nickel, earbonyl, is 1M8.
Therefore, this would amount to -82.2 milliliters or a little more than a fluid
ounce.

Sine the vapors of nikel carbonyl have ,t- times the density of air, the
vapors would tend to be moe ceneentrated at 'the lower level of any ipece.
Therelove, 4t ,cam be estimated that -in the assumed room of =W, cable feet,
a fluid ounce of nicbel earbol would -bet ,i.t .lethal 1itban Ave days for
16 percent of rate exposed for 0 -minutes.

If a half pt of nickel osxbonAl were vaperied In the same sived room, this
would provide a 7.5 bid factor far uncertatn/, Ihenm It would m to be
a reasonable estimate that one half pint of nickel carbonyl vaporized for 30
minutes In-.* room of 12,0 cubic &et would be more 4ha aeosei to produce
16 percent ofdeaths -in exposed persons.

5. NICKZL CAMONY AS A CiMONOGEW

The high Incidence of pulmonary cancer In nickel worers -was first reported
In 1937. Since 'that time, the relatlen of the inlhalation of nie1 carbonyl to
pulmonary carcinogenesis has been the subject of numerous %vet/gatlons. In

'The laeoznaires aned 12 -hotel hotItalfty mooms vbwe they braot to their own food
anlbeveargmNoe.Irecrd were keptt.!drth teiasmIn thee t ems:2Wewvu, It aweamt
thMt one zoom was IniVAted move than the othem.. £ it isy that'oa euumtoym
were, ot premt in te 'bospft1tty rooms duce there w= so tw t aefr f ser.. If

oposr e a c the noe .f tlot1e mpA *eee of the ,-t op~talft To me, tbec ame A oaro the fact that non of helkot~l employem became Ill.
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1958,it was shown in Wales that 85.5 percent of nickel workers died of cancer
of the lung or, upper respiratory tract whereas the Incidence among the coal
*miners in the same area was only 1.5 percent. The average age at death in 'the
nickel workers was 57.6 years. The average length of time that the affected
Vorkerg were employed in the nickel refineries was 27 years; ithe average time
between the first exposure 'and death from lung cancer was 30.5 years. In
-Great Britain, cancer In the respiratory tract Is a compensable disease for
nickel workers. f

In our studies on nickel carcinogenesis, pulmonary cancers. were Induced In
rats by two' methods of exposure to nickel carbonyl: (1) A single, heavy ex-
posure to a concentration of 250 micrograms of nickel carbonyl per liter of air
'fdr 80 minutes; and (2) multiple exposures to a concentration of 80 micrograms
of nickel carbonyl per liter of air for 80 minutes, three times weekly, for one
'year. It is noteworthy that pulmonary cancers in our rats were not observed
until- two years or more after the initial exposure. It might be emphasized that
the induction of pulmonary cancer in a laboratory rat is a severe challenge, in
as much as spontaneous pulmonary neoplasms occur only rarely In this animal
, One of our patients, a chemical engineer, survived one severe exposure to

nickel carbonyl during the construction of an industrial plant. This exposure
occurred before Dlithiocarb had been discovered and the engineer received no
specific antidote. Approximately eight years after this Initial severe exposure,
our patient developed a fatal pulmonary cancer.

Assuming that Legionnaires' Disease might have been caused by exposure
to nickel carbonyl, the implications of these observations are obvious.

9. RO00UMlDATIONS FR OOSIPosEATION

Since pulmonary cancer may develop in experimental animals and in man
years after a single heavy exposure to nickel carbonyl, and assuming that Le-
gionnaires' Disease was caused by exposure to nickel carbonyl, it is iecom-
mended that. survivors of Legionnaires' Disease be glvep, thorough. physical
examinations and chest X-rays annually during the next ten or more years.
These would be helpful aids In the early recognition of pulmonary lesions Should
they develop.

It is strongly recommended that the survivor of Legionnaires' Disease be
advised to refrain f om smoking tob&AV.co

Reco&#zising the relative ease by which nickel carbonyl can be procured regu-
lations for ita procurement and use should be developed as a safeguard against
sabotage and for the protection of the public.

SOne of the breaches I the investigation of "Legionnaires' Disease" was the
'failure to consider and to include toxicologic examninatims in the early phases
,of:th4' Inmtiry. Biological materIAls should have been collected and saved :for
'toxicological analyses at the oh set of the illness It is recommended that any
publi4- health team investigating an epidemic Include persons with expertise In
clinical toxicology.

It is recommended that public health authorities should alert practicing
physici4nl0 tat an Illness suspeted of being a fira or influenzal imeumonia
,might *be aCtually caused by' elposure to a toic inhalant, particularly nickel
awrbonyl. Since the diagnosis of- acute nickel lcarbonyl poisoning may be coi.

'fired' bT finding- Inreasd. concentrtions of nickel In urine, elinical' labora-
tories should be encouraged to make nickel analyses- readily available It ts
rebommended "thwtt vmy patient suffering from acute nickel carbonyl poionig
receive the specific antldet sium diethyldithlocarbamate.l

STAThMENT077. Y:lIA UXAZ, 34 M.D.
Dr. SmmmxAx, Jr. DTuring the 6 weels from August 9 to Septem-

,ber 20, 1976, our labor%tory- was engaged in measurements of nickel
ooncntratongin tiisa urine Sp~eCmens from 4dtfins of so-Call0

superm ,eths analyses Mn collaboration with Dr. Randall-Baoe]i,
chief toxiA01c gis the Office of the Medical EXaminer of the State
ofchemit ry Mro hmU e ikat D eb, visitig, profeira.bi fhemisr arnm Dh nrsiyo age,,t:ea,,' /,•
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*' Our studies were conducted at the request of the: apartmentt of
Health ,of Pennsylvania and the Medical Examiner of Philadelphia
in order to confirm or refute an etiologiorole of nickel carbonyl.
.The possibility of nickel carbonyl, isonng was prompted by an

observa-tion by my father, Dr. F. Willi Sunderman, Sr.i profsor
of pathology of Hlahnemann Medical College -in Philadelphia, soonafter the outbreak of the epidemic, that the clinical and pat1ogical
findings in patients with legionnaires' disease were smiler in many
respects to the findings in nickel workersi who had been accidently
exposed to inhalation o nickel carbonyl.

The clinical and pathological manifestations of nickel carbonyl
poisoning rvill be discussed by my father in his testimony at these
hearings and hence, will not be considered in this statement,

The analyses that were performed in our laboratory demonstrated
increased concentrations of nickel in lung specimens 'rom five of the
six patients with legionnaires' disease whose lung tissue were sent to us.

The concentrations of nickel in other tissues, liver, kidney, or brain,
from these patients were normal. Our finding of increased concentra-
tions of nicel in the lung specimens, is suggestive evidence that the
patients may have inhaled a toxic compound.

However, our findings are not conclusive, since it was impossible
to exclude contamination from exogenous nickel. Appended to this
statement is our final report to the Bureau of Laboratoiies of the Penn-
sylvani, Department of Health.This report contains a detailed description of our analytical meth'
ods, together with tabulations of the results of QJ!l of our analyses of
nickel in specimens of tissues, body fluids, and otherrelevant samples.

The names of the patientsdhave been deleted from the report in order
to nminftin confldentiality. Our report was submitted on September 20,
197 to the. Bureau of Liboratories of the Pennsylvania Department
ot health, the. Office of the Medical Examiner of Philadelpha, and
the Center for'Dsease Control of the U.S. Deprtanent of Health,
Education, ind Weki'e. I

.Indepondent measuremeitA. of nickel in tissues from patients with
legonnalres, disease are,being performed under the direcign of Dr.
Jol iliddle at the Center for disease Control in Atlante.According to news repzt, the initial results of nickel analyses by
Dr. Liddle and Is colleagues revealed increased concentrations of
tickel ln tissues from certain patients with Iegionnaires' disse. How-ever, these fln.pgs were also onsidered to be imiconclumv e owing to
tnalyttcal difficulties and to the possibilit, of exogenous' ni kel
coniarination.

Dr, Liddle and iii. c01 lagues are now attempting to peirft their
technique' f6r nickelanalyses in tissues., We have been pleased to a sst
Dr iadle by, furnishing methodolocal advice.

'L~rdingth ne~s reprts, saunplesof tisgues were colle4~d fromfe Patient s it ttringefit,precautions *4gans nickel contmnia-
.$ipn fisca ipls, autop utensils and specimen container ;

I presume that nckel nalyseS otese tissues wU ison beso mple
at the Center for Disease Control and it seems entirely, Ible that
theses m esuremefnt y, ultimaely substantiane the etioloi role , f
.poibi*'n fTo " hladlo4,'of: a Volatili'niekel' compound such a
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Other toxic compounds have i lso Ww *vggmedss Ixcausa-
tive agents in legionnaires disease, incladi1gparMsq *u,ieiaethylene
glyoo, p e, und alkybaing agents suo as i oune.

The clinical and pahooial qdix$s m parquat poisoning are
similar to those found mokiel ta l arbel ,pj iTi5. Since there is
characteristically a dely of 1 to 5 days between exposure to paraquat
or nickel carbonyl and the aser of 'repratory aona, both of these
compounds can be classified among the hUt-an4-m.ytyje o1 toxic agents.

I am not tware of any analylvieQ i -& that tpport the etiologic
role of paraquat, or then for that matter, :of aV. of &se other toxic
substances that I have mentioned, excepting possibly nickel carbonyl.

Congressmen John M. Murphy, chairman of the subcommittee, has
recently stated:

It Is inconceivable at this point in the Investigation that we cannot -my with
100 percent certainty, or as a matter of fact with any degree of certainty, what
the cause was.

It could beve been murder; a virus; accidental Introductton of a toxic sub-
stance; or a coincidence, a convergence of factors yet to be determined.

I shuretCongressman Murphy's incredulity about the current uncer-
tainty in the etiology of legionnaires' disease.

However, I appreciate the extraordinary difficulties of coordinating
such an investigation, and I can testify to the analytical challenges of
identifying such exotic poisons in tissues and excreta.

Some of these poisons that I have mentioned have not hitherto been
suspected of causing nonoccupational illness, excepting perhaps in the
arena of chemical warfare.

M;y statement on Legionnaires' disease is not directed to the epidemi-
ological and environmental investigation of possible sources of the
toxic 'gent& Instead, since clinical pathology and toxicology are my
Fields of professional specialization, my comments are focused upon the
problems of laboratory diagnosis by analysis of tissues and body fluids.

Based upon our experience in the Legionnaires' epidemic, r wish to
ofrer four constructive recommendations that migh be helpful in in-
vestigations of future epidemics of this type. et

WMe should remember that the Legionnaires' epidemic is not the first
documented outbreak in the United-States of unexplained disease that
is presumed to have been caused by inapparent and initially unsus-
pected exposure to toxic agents.

In 1965, an unsolved epidemic respiratory illness occurred at St.
Elizabeth's Hospital in Washington, D.C. In 1968, an epidemic of a
curious febrile illness occurred at the office of the Oakland County
Health Department in Pontiac, Mich.

In 1974, an epidemic of unexplained respiratory illness with three
4teaths occurred among attendees at an Oddfeflows Convention in
Philadelphia..

In'these three previous epidemics and the recent epidemic affecting
Pennsylvania Lionaires, an infectious etioogy appppa unlikely,
since there was little evidence of secondary spread, and since arasites
bacteria, fungi, rickettsia, or viruses were not consistently de , by
either isolation or by serological tests.

Inhalation exposure to a toxic substance or substances mes to be
the most plausible explanation of each of these epidemics. Insofar as

can ascertain, the patients in these epidemics did not complain of
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inhalingg any smoke, irritating fumes or objectionable odors that might
give a clue to the etiologies.

In the recent Philadelphia outbreak, there was delay and lack of
coordination in collecting clinical and post-mortem specimens for toxi-
cological analyses. This appears to be the unanimous opinion of many
authorities who have reviewed the investigation.

For example, Dr. Donald S. Fredrickson, Director of the National
Institutes of Health, was quoted on September 12 as follows: "We've
got to change our set and next time be prepared immediately to assume
that this could be just as much chemiealas infectious."

He was also quoted as saying: "Maybe all of us thought about toxins
just a couple of days too late. I would guess that we've lost those key
specimens."

Similarly, Dr. Senate Kimbrough, a toxicologist at the Center for
Disease Control was quoted on October 12 as follows: "The initial
stress of the investigation was to look for a virus, such as swine flu,
that might be causing the illness."

Moreover, she indicated that the chances of identifying the cause
"would have improved if toxicology had been involved earlier, with
greater stress."

On the basis of many such comments, my first recommendation is
that protocols should be formulated for the systematic collection of
blood, urine, feces, hair, and sputum from all affected patients in fu-
ture epidemics of respiratory diseases that are investigated by Fed-
eral, State and local health authorities.

The protocols should insure that these samples are collected and pre-
served free from contamination and in quantities sufficient for toxi-
cological studies.

Similar protocols should be formulated for systematic collection of
tissues for toxicological analyses and for ultrastructural studies by
pathologists who perform post-mortem examinations of victims of
future epidemics.

Research is needed to develop methods for sampling tissues without
contact with toxic metals. Development of acceptable and standardized
protocols for collection and preservation of such specimens will re-
quire the cooperative efforts of governmental agencies and of profes-
sional organizations, including clinical and anatomic pathologists,
clinical and forensic toxicologists, clinical chemists and clinical micro-
biologists.

My second recommendation is that a network of laboratories should
be established for performance of specific toxicological tests for epi-
demiological investigations. Our Nation possesses vast expertise and
resources for toxicological and pathological studies.

It would not. .be feasible for any single facility such as CDC,
NIOSIT, EPA, Armed Forces, to assemble the scientific staff or in-
strumentation that would be requisite for identification of the myriad
poisons that are known to exist. I

Tho most economical and effective approach would be to develop a
consortium of carefully selected laboratories in governmental insti-
tutions, universities, medical centers, military research institutes and
industrial laboratories, each of which would agree to detect one or
more specific toxic compounds or classes of compounds for epidemi-
ologic investigations.
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In ,my opinion, the most reliable identification and quantitation of
,specific toxic agents can be provided by laboratories, that are regularly
performifig analyses of these compounds, such as' in'a program for sur-
veillane bf Workers in industrial processes or :as a facet of ongoing
reseiirch programs.

My third recommendation is that determined efforts should be di-
•rected' to improving communications between the clinical scientists
who are involved itr investigating future epidemics. ,

Many clinicians, pathologists, clinical chemists, and microbiologists
who were involved in the Legionnaires' epidemic have told me' their
perception of a serious need for rapid means of disseminating prelimi-
nary data and information as they are developed, rather than attempt-
ing to wait until a definitive etiology has been established. Dr. Wecht
certainly made that point in his presentation.

The* weekly publication Morbidity and Mortality Reports of the
Center for Disease Control could serve effectively as a vehicle for rapid
interchange of information in future epidemics.

Similarly, the weekly AMA News of the American Medical Associa-
tion could respond to such a challenge in medical communications.

Actually, in the recent epidemic, Dr. Lawrence K. Altman of the
New York Times was an unsung hero of medical communications, for
he worked tirelessly to improve communications among the investi-
gators and to sift and to evaluate epidemiological and analytical find-
ings as soon as they occurred.

My fourth recommendation is that a program for long term fol-
lowup of the survivors of Legionnaires' disease should promptly be es-
tablished. According to a recent news account, interviews indicate that
many survivors of Legionnaires' disease are still invalids.

It seems advisable that the survivors should be given an opportunity
to participate in a program of carefully standardized tests of pul-
monary, cardiac, hepatk, and renal functions, and that these tests
should be repeated periodically for many years in order to assess the
long-term sequelae of the syndrome.

Particular attention should be placed upon the possible pulmonary
and neoplastic sequelae of Legionnaires' disease. These victims deserve
the best possible medical care and scientific observation.

It would seem most practical and economical to designate three oi
four specific medical centers in Pennsylvania as the loci for long-term
followup of survivors of Legionaires' disease.

In sumnnmary, my four recommendations are: development of stand-
ardized protocols 'for collection of biological samples for toxicological
testing; development of a network or consortium of specialized labor-
atories for toxicological analyses; development of media for more
effective communications between investigators in future epidemics,
and establishment of a program for long-term followup for the sur-
vivors of Legionnaires' disease.

I wish to express my sincere appreciation for the privilege of testi-
fying at these hearings.

Mr. Mtmpxrr. Thank you, Dr. Sunderman, Jr., and Dr. Baselt. We
Will recess for 1 hour and proceed to questioning at that time.

[Whereupon, at 1:19 p.m., the hearing was recessed to reconvene at
2:45 p.m. the same day.]
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[The subcommittee reconvened at 2:45 p.m., Hon. John M. Murphy'
presiding.]

Mr. MURPHY. The subcommittee will come to order. Drs. Sunderman
and Baselt, were there any other formal statements that you wantedto
make before we went to questioning?

Dr. Sunderman, you suggest nickel carbonyl is still a possibility.
Some investigators claim it has definitely been ruled out. Would you
comment on that ?

Dr. SUNDERHAN. Is this question directed to me? I do not know
the basis or criteria on which nickel carbonyl would be ruled out. If I
might be told the criteria by which they would rule it out. I would
be able to answer your question.

Mr. MuRpiy. 'the temperature?
Dr. SUNDERMAN. The fever. It is quite true that in uncomplicated

nickel carbonyl poisoning, high fever is not common. The tempera-
tures usually run from about 101 to 103. However, higher temperatures
have been observed.

One should remember that within recent years, a specific antidote,
dithiocarb, has been available. All of the patients receiving dithiocarb
survive nickel carbonyl poisoning so that they do not develop the
acute pneumonitis with attendant fever that is observed in patients
who do not receive the antidote.

When high fevers occur, they represent either superimposed infec-
tions or perhaps an allergic manifestation of nickel in combination
with other toxins, even alcohol.

It might be mentioned that several of the cases reviewed by the panel
of pathologists revealed superimposed secondary foci of pneumonia
which certainly accounts in part for the higher temperatures which
were observed in Legionnaire disease. It should also be remembered
that it was the older age group of patients who died. The Legionnaires
also had complications such as diabetes, nephritis, and the like, in ad-
dition to acute pneumonitis, which was, of course, the primary cause of
death.

Mr. MuRPHY. You are certain that the causative agent was not
fungal, bacterial, or viral?

Dr. SUNDERMAN. All of the histologic studies represent a degenera-
tive type of pulmonary damage, especially in the alveolar lining. There
is very little evidence of any regeneration as might be expected if
the lesions were due to an infectious process.

Of course the point also should be made that the bronchiolar cells
were not primarily involved. If nickel carbonyl was inhaled, this is the
type of picture that one would observe since nickel carbonyl is not a
primary irritant.

All of the sections that I have examined reveal hyaline membrane
disease which is very typical of nickel carbonyl poisoning.

I believe that Dr. Cowart, director of the Armed Forces Institute
of Pathology is going to be a witness here and would be more'capable
of discussing this matter.

Mr. MURPHY. To your mind, the Federal team that initially came to
Pennsylvania, did they have the proper organization and personnel to
carry out their investigation ?
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Dr. SUNDFmA-N. Frequent mention hasbeen made in the news media
of the failure of the health authorities to investigate the chemicals and
toxins as possible causative factors in their early investigations. I dare.
say that this failure was due to the fact that they did not have avail-
able expertise in toxicology.

One might recall that a Public Health Service Act had been passed
which authorized the expenditure of $135,000,000 for the establishment
and implementation of an emergency national swine flu influenza
immunization program for 1976 and that the drug manufacturers
were reluctant to release the vaccine unless they were afforded protec-
tion against liability suits.

The public health officials were understandably engrossed in the
problem of mass immunization for swine flu, especially since the wis-
dom of spending $135,000,000 to vaccinate a population against influ-
enza was being questioned in many parts of the country.

On August 10, the New York Times indicated that Mr. Mathews,
Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare described a situation-
that is, mass immunization-as being in a state of collapse and jeopard-
ized by delays. There is little doubt that the inference that Legion-
naires disease might be the beginning of an epidemic of swine flu was
the spark that provided rapid passage of the amendment through the
Influence Immunization Act.

On August 10,1976, the Senate passed unanimously by voice vote, the
amendment making the Government responsible for defending any law
suit arising from alleged injuries or death from the immunization
program if the injury was attributed to ne gligence. The initial empha-
sis that the outbreak might be the beginning of an epidemic of swine
flu might be attributable in part to the zealof the public authorities
to have the swine flu legislation enacted. The failure to consider toxic
agents in the early stages, represents a flaw in the scientific investiga-
tions.

Chemical and toxic agents should have been considered. If so, then
excreta and blood samples would have been saved from which a con-
firmatory diagnosis of such conditions as nickel carbonyl poisoning
might have been established.

Mr. MuRPHy. How long does it take to diagnose a case of swine flu?
Dr. SUNDFINIAN. You had better direct that question to the virolo-

gists. They could answer that better than I. I suppose a week or so.
Mr. MURPHY. Why does it take a week?
Dr. SUNDERMA'N. Por the cultures to develop.
Mr. MuuPriPy. The first hospital case that started on the 24th of July,

why were we way up into August before they bring in the toxicologists
in this case?

Dr. SUNDF, RMAV.. I should like to defer that question to the virolo-
gists, who could give you a better and more authoritative answer.

Mr. MunPHY. Mr. Rinaldo?
Mr. RINALDO. I would like to direct my first question to Dr. Sunder-

man, Jr. You stated in your testimony:
The analyses that were performed in our laboratory demonstrated increased

concentrations of nickel In lung specimens of five to six patients with legion-
naires' disease whose lung tissues were sent to us.

Concentration of nickel in other tissues, liver, kidney, and brain were normal
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What accounts for all of those or ans being normal and the higher
concentration in the lungs ? Why didnot the same concentration occur
in the other organs ?. Dr. SUNDERMAN, Jr. Mr. Rinaldo, in people who are previously
healthy and die unexpectedly from accidental causes, the concentra-
tions of nickel are approximately equal in the various tissues that we
have studied. I might emphasize there have been relatively limited
studies of nickel in tissues of otherwise healthy persons andall have
been with less than 14 micrograms of nickel per 100 grams dry weight.

In five of the six legionnaires' tissues whose lungs were sent to us,
the increased concentrations of nickel were found only in lungs and
not in the other tissues that we received.

We did not receive any consistent tissues from all of the patients.
From some we received brain, liver, or ddney in addition to lung. The
concentrations of nickel in the tissues except the lungs were all normal.
I do agree that if the contamination were from the scalpels or from the
stainless steel pans, the autopsy tables in these cases, that one would
have expected it to be uniform then you would have higher values in
the other tissues as well. The fact that we do not find that is one point
that would support the possible exposure of the lung preferentially.
This might be an indication of nickel poisoning.

The fact is that nickel was higher in the lungs than in other tissues,
especially in one case that was sent to us by Dr. Schumaker and
Dr. Pidcoe on August:10.

In one sample, A7652, we found 162 micrograms of nickel per dry
weight of the lungs com pared to 9.4 and 1.0 in the brain and liver
respectively. That certainly raised our suspicions that it might be an
inhalation exposure to nickel that would be responsible for the high
value in the lungs and not the other tissues.

Mr. RI.NALDO. Because the other tissues were relatively normal?
)r. SUNDEnI3 NA, Jr. Correct.

Mr. RINAL DO. Assuming for a moment that this is correct, and as-
suming that your theory is correct, then how could this occur ac-
cidentally?

Dr. SuNDERM.A N, Jr. The target organ, the tissue which is primarily
affected by nickel carbonyl is usually the lung. Characteristically )eo-
ple who (lie of nickel carbonyl poisoing die of a lung death just as the
Legionnaires did.

They may have some liver and kidney damage or some spleen effect,
but the damage is principally in the lung. Dr. Baselt and I perform
experiments every Friday afternoon in which we are poisoning rats
with nickel carbonyl.

We see this week in and week out in autopsies of hundreds of rats,
so these findings are consistent with poisoning by nickel carbonyl.
I do not know of any other nickel compound that is sufficiently
volatile.

Nickel carbonyl is a clear, colorless liquid which boils almost at room
te)Iperatire, almost 37 degrees, which is very volatile and easily in-
laled. It does not have any characteristic odor and can produce these
symptoms as my dad already said.

The findings of these concentrations of nickel in the lung tissues
of some of these people certainly suggested to us the possibility that
they could 'be poisoned with nickel carbonyl.
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We were not able to say that conclusively because some of the con-
trol tissues that were sent to us also had increased concentrations of
nickel. We do not know where that came from.

Mr. RINAuo. You still did not answer my question. My question is
this: If all of your contentions are correct, how could such nickel poi-
soning have occurred accidentally?

Dr. SUNDERMAN, Jr. There could 'have 'been many scenarios.
Mr. RINAWDO. In other words, assuming that there was no contami-

nation during the autopsy, and assuming that nickel carbonyl was
indeed the cause of death, exactly how might nickel carbonyl exposure
ha ve occurred

Dr. SUNDFmrIA, Jr. Inhalation of nickel carbonyl would be the prin-
cipal scenario-accidental or other-if it were not contamination, they
must have inhaled it. The question would be why would they have in-
haled it.

Mr. RINADo. Or, if they did inhale it, where did it come from?
Dr. SUNDFJRAN. Jr. That is purely speculative. There have been

ihy1 otheses of accidental formation of nickel carbonyl during fires or
(luring a release of nickel carbonyl from say dry ice that might in-
advertently have trapped nickel carbonyl.

There have been many things discussed and they are all specula-
tion. To my knowledge there. is no proof or evidence to support one
possible cause or exposure to nickel carbnnvl from another.

Mr. R nzuo. You will not rule out a willful act?
Dr. SUNDMJMA Jr. No.
Mr. RINALDO. Under the conditions discussed, once again assum-

ing for a moment that your contentions are correct, would you say
that the nickel cailbonyl exposure was more likely a willful act or more
likely an accident? Can you rate the likelihood of either explanation?

Dr. SUNDRMAW, Jr. I do not think I can say; there is a possibility
certainly but I know that when one mentions a possibility in the
presence of the press it often becomes translated as a probability so I
would like to leave it as a possibility.

Mr. MURPHY. If you do not mind yielding, where would a person
acquire nickel carbonyl?

Dr. SUNDEMAIN, Jr. Purchase it? It is sold from many places.
I)r. SUNDERMAN. There are three prime suppliers of nickel carbonyl.

You could purchase it from about 10 different companies. Nickel car-
bonyl is very readily procured. Our studies on nickel carbonyl were
started in 1943 and are continuing. The easiest way to get nickel car-
bonvl is to make a request. to one of the large chemical companies and
tlen to go to their gas fields and obtain a pound and transport it to
the laboratory. Of course very careful protection is required against
leakage. The matter of procurement is very simple these days.

That brings us to one of the recommendations that I think should be
considered and I have those noted in my submitted statement. One of
the recommendations is that recognizing the relative ease by which
nickel carbonyl can be procured, regulations for its procurement and
use should be developed as a safeguard against sabotage and for the
protection of the public.

I undertook to estimate the amount of nickel that would kill 16 per-
cent of exposed people. There were 29 out of 177; as I understand it,
there were 13 hospitality rooms in use. No records were kept as to the
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attendance' f these hospitality rooms, but it would appear, at least a
statement was made, that one' particular hospitalityjroom was im-
plicated more than others.
• If you assume that the, room was about 50 feet long, 20 feet wide and

12 -feet high, and then calculate the volume, one can estiinato the
amount of nickel carbonyl by probit analysis pf our own data, that
would kill '16 percent of rats. Tis amount woulk belittle over an ounce
of nickel carbonyl.

Oe should recall that nickel carbonyl is a clear liquid; it looks like
gin or vodka, and that it is quite volatile and has no detectable odor
and leaves no trace of its presence once it has volatilized.,

Certainly ahalf :pint of nickel carbonyl in a room the size of a hos-
pitality room would be more than sufficient to cause 16 percent deaths.

Mr. MuRPHr. 'We are talking 16 percent deaths. What about con-
tamination I You had 179 cass e s

Dr. SU AFNRA. It was very noteworthy that none of the person-
nel of tho hotel were involved. As Iunderstandit,.thixe Legionnaires
brought in their own snacks and their own Iiquor.,

They hal-noneed for hotel personnel in thee iooN. Perhaps that
might be one of the factors that might account: for tlie fact that none
of the personnel of the' hotel were involved. I . .

Mr. RLNAWO. I would like to ask Dr. underman, Jr., onemore ques-
tion. A Massachusetts research team headed'by'Dr. Paul horowitz of
Harvard has been analyzing hair samples of legionnaires' disease
victims. -

As I understand it, the team has, operated on'the theory that hair
would probably not be subject to unintentional contamination.,in any
event, although the research team has found nickel in the hair samples,
the nickel traces have been uniform throughout.

The uniform traces support the theory that the victim did not re-
ceive an extra dose of nickel at any given time. This finding does not
really square with your assertion, that nickel carbonyl would be the
most likely agent.

Dr. SUNDERMAN, Jr. When Dr. Horowitz and Dr. Grodziens con-
tacted me early in the epidemic and offered their help, I suggested
that they really should pursue this. I encouraged thern'to do so. I have
talked with them on-many, occasions during te. course of the investi-
gation. We have performed hair analyses in our own laboratory and
victims of a nickel accident in South Cairlina and found high con-
centration in their samples. e

This is still a matter of litigation. There isprecedent of oral in-
gesting in that case for measuring hair nickel as an intoxicant. The
failure of the hair analyses to demonstrate consistent localization in
Dr. Horowitz's study I do not think niegates the possibilities of
exposure. ,If it were volatile nickel, presumably it would have plated on the

hair surface from the atmosphere, rather than have been incorporated
after inhalation and have gone into the hair.

You would find diffuse contamination. I am sure that Dr. Horowitz
and Dr. Grodziens would agree with that viewpoint.

Mr. Rrvnuo. I have no further questions.
Mr. Muuwj. Senator Schweiker.
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Senator ScEWpwom You were asked earlier about the kind of local
situation that might have caused the nickel emission, and you referred
to the burning of carbonless carbonless paper, Roughly what percent
of carbonless paper today uses nickel as an agent I

Dr. SUNDERMA, Jr. To my knowledge, the Minnesota Mining and
Manufacturing Co. carbonless paper comprises approximately 18 per-
cent of the market, I think I was told. These papers contain impreg-
nated nickel rosinate on one surface of the paper.

When you press the paper with a ballpoint pen, it transfers nickel
from one surface into a dimethylglyoxin reagent, so a color develops
on the second surface.

Senator SCIw I . How great a volume of this paper would have
to be burned to cause the kind of thing we are talking about? Would
it have to be a large volume of paper?

Dr. Suwrtir&wo, Jr. It would probably be quite a large volume. It
seems to me it is a matter of concern for firemen who would have to
combat a fire say in a warehouse which has large amounts of such
papers bei burned.

Iedoubtrm the public reports that there was any fire of the
magnitude thsit mia-ht liv.o lilbrnted nickel carbonyl to the Legion-
naires would be exposed without them complaining of smiling smoke.

Senator Scuwe What about possible incinerator emissions?
Dr. Sui mAm", Jr. That is certainy one possibility and one that

was investigated by Mr. Bear, and Dr. Butler of NIOSH early on
in the study at my suggestion. I do not believe they found any of the
evidence to support that hypothesis. However, I have not received
any formal report.Senator Scnw im. What about batteries? You were mentioning
to me that, possibly, contamination could come from batteries, nickel
cadmium batteries?

Dr. SUNDEDRMAN, Jr. Finely powdered nickel is found in some
nickel cadmium batteries. That is a possibility. I have not made any
calculations as to the magnitude of exposure that could come from
consideration of such.

Senator SCHWETKEn. Does nickel become a factor as one element of
the dry ice process

Dr. SUNPERM AN1, Jr. Several engineers in the dry ice industry have
written to me indicating the possibility that if there was a diesel en-
gine producing dy~ ice that had carbon monoxide-rich air passing
over steel surfies ,'during freezing there could be the potential for the
formation of nickel carbonyl that then might become concentrated
in the dry ice.

That is not my sug estion. It is a suggestion that came unsolicited
from several letters. i. have correspondence from a representative of
the dry ice manufacturers that indicates that is probably an extremely
remote and high i unlikely possibility.

I merely mentioned it as an example of the speculations that have
gone on.

Senator SCTTwmrtrI. Did I not rond where somt kind of plastic
mn terial manufacturing process would do it too?

Dr. SUNDERMAN, Jr. Im not aware of that. Nickel is used as a
catalyst in various organic chemical 'reations'but by the time the
plastic is made the nickel carbonyl has been oxidized.
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Senator Sciw n, . Could any part of an air conditioning filter, or
any metal element in an air conditioning filter, or any cleaning com-
'pound used in processing air conditioning filters be a causative agent
here?

Dr. SuNDEmA1q, Jr. Not to my knowledge.
Senator ScxIwKUEL You or your father mentioned that you con-

sidered both paraquat and nickel carbonyl as possibilities. Why did
you select nickel carbonyl over paraquat in terms of 'eliminating one
as opposed to the others.

Dr. SrrNbmnw& , Jr. I believe my father made the, very good point
that paraquat is more severely injurious to the liver and kidneys than
the lune. It is extremely irritating if the material is inhaled ori ngstexl.

Most principally I understand there have been careful analyses of
excreta and tissues of many of the patients. On the basis of the in-
formation that I have received there does not appear to be any
evidence of paraquat That probably would have been demonstrated
had it been there. Again, this is secondhand information.

Senator SCnwEnc. Dr. Sunderman, Sr., you say in your summary
something that I think we ought to be apprised of. You mentioned
peripheraly that if nickel carbonyl was in fact the culprit, you would
advise the victims to keep a physical check on themselves because
of the danger of cancer developing.

Would you repeat that I think we owe it to the victims to alert,
them to the potential danger, if in fact they are not already alerted
to it.

Dr. SUIIMANVI.- The high incidence of pulmonary lesions in nickel
workers has only been kioivn since about 1937. The inhalation of
nickel carbonyl, 'the relation of-that to pulmonary carcinogenesis has
been the subject of many investigations.

The reason that nickel carcinogenesis had not been detected for so
many years was because of the len gth of time that it takes to develop
pulmonary cancer. Some of the nickel workers in Wales, as shown by
the studies of Dol in 1958, indicated that 351/,2 percent of all of the
nickel workers died of respiratory cancer as compared to their next
door neighbors, the coal miners, about 11/g percent.

Since that time, nickel workers who develop a pulmonary cancer
are eligible for compensation in Great Britain. In our own studies
on nickel carcinogenesis we were able to induce cancer in exposed
rats. The inductionl of pulmonary cancer in rats is a very severe chal-
lenge since the -laboratory rat does not spontaneously develop pul-
monary cancer. We were able to induce pulmonary cancer in rats by
one heavy exposure If the rat survived the -initial exposure, the ani-
mal would develop pulmonary cancer in 24 to 26 months after that.

One of our patients with nickel carcinogenesis was a chemical engi-
neer who survived one severe exposure to nickel carbonyl during the
construction of an industrial plant. This exposure occurred before
the specific antidote dithiocarb was available. Approximately 8 years
after this initial exposure our patient developed a pulmonary cancer
and died at Jefferson Hospital.

Assuming that Legionnaires' disease might have been caused by ex-
posure to nickel carbonyl, I think that the implication of this type of
observation is obvious. Therefore, since pulmonary cancer can develop
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in experimental animals after a single heavy dose and assuming that
legionnaires' disease was caused by exposure to nickel.carbonyl, it is
certainly recommended that the survivors of legioanares' disease be
given not only careful physical examinations annually but chest X-rays
and pulmonary function studies..

Some nickel workers in Wales developed pulmonary cancer as long
as 33 years after exposure, so that perhaps for 10 years or more this
type of program should be placed into operation,

We feel that follow-up examinations would be helpful as an aid in
the early reoognitlon or pulmonary lesions should they develop. We
believe that the Legionnuires should be deserving, of these types of
observation and study.

Senator Sonvwrwmi. How long after nickel carbonyl exposure must
the antidote be applied to be effective I How many hours?

Dr. SUNDERXAN. We have studied an exposurein Japan a few years
ago where over 100 workmen in Nagoya were exposed to nickel car-bonyl and were placed inI hospitals in Nagoya, We were asked to
sena our supplies of the antidote as an emergency measure.

We got all available stores and shipped them, It was about 7 or 8
days after the initial exposure before dithiocarb' was received in
Nagoya. Some of the workmen were moribtmd *hen, dithiocarb ar-
rivid and the material had to be given by stomach tube. However,
there were no fatalities in that group. Approximately 7 or, 8 days isabout as long as we have given the antidote after exIosure.

Senator Scuwwrm The trouble is that it sometimes takes that long
to determine the symptoms, does it not, except in an industrial
situation?

Dr. Suz;DnDRA. Most of our observations have been in workmen we
know have been exposed to nickel carbonyl. I

Senator SCHWEIKER. Dr. Sunderman, Jr., you make a "statement in
your opening statement that it is still quite possible that we can find
out what happened. I presume that nickel analysis of tissues will soon
be completed at the Center for Disease Control.

It seems highly possible that these measurements'may ultla16tly substantiate
the role of poisoning from nickel compounds.

As I understand your testimony, you are saying that it still might
be possible to determine whether nickel carbonyl was the culprit, and
you are anxiously awaiting the results of the test. from the Center for
Disease Control? Is that accurate.?

Dr. SI DFXRMA1V, Jr. Yes, indeed sir.
Senator Scirw=nt.. What'kind of tests are they oing there, com-

paredto the tests you were doing
Dr. Svrmn)FARA Jr. Basically similar. Dr. John Liddle jho is con-

ducting the test called me Thursday for sdme advice on'the methods. I
understand the tests are about to get underway. Some results should
be forthcoming from their analysis.

Senator ScnwEmKFm. What about contamination of these samplesV
Dr. SUKDRMAwr, Jr. I really think that the view from CDC-t

think they should discuss the samples for test which'they have. I really
do not know how many samples they have that are free from cdiutami-
nation or what control specimens are available.

I would hope they would be substantial but Dr. Wocht lia$ already
discussed the limited number of autopsy materials and limited quanti-
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ties of tissues that are available. I expect this may handicap the CDC
people just as it did us. I

Senator SoHwnxF. That is all I have.
Mr, MuRPH. What Senator Schweiker has just questioned-would

you describe the labeling and type of tissues that were sent to you
and just what type of professionalism was involved in it? Who sent
them to you I

Dr. Suinmmw , Jr. I would be happy to do that but I will ask Dr.
Baselt who received the specimens from the medical examiner to
respond.

Dr. BAsnqr. The samples were received from both the medical exam-
iner's office in the city of Philadelphia, Dr. Jane Speaker, who is the
toxicologist there coordinating in shipping specimens to us.

They were received also from the State of Pennsylvania Health
Department under the authority of Dr. Pidcoe. The specimens were
sent in a number of different batches. We received them primarily
via air freight although one shipment was sent up by special courier
from Philadelphia.

There was quite a range of type of packaging and handling of the
specimens from somewhat less than adequate to moderately well per-
formed. I think this is evident from the results which we obtained
which showed in some instances and gross contamination in other
instances. They seemed as if they behaved as we would have expected
them to.

Mr. 'MtmrPy. Did you have any mislabeled samples ?
Dr. BASETT. Actually many of the specimens were only given num-

bers for our purposes. We did not know what they contained so we
would not be able to tell you specifically .whether there was any
mislabelling.

Once we had performed the analysis, we contacted the people who
had sent us the specimens and they told use what they represented.

Mr. Mumwny. What about control samples ?
Dr. BASFPM. We ran our own controls as a matter of course. These

were specimens I personaly obtained from the medical examiner's
office in Connecticut. Also some controls were included with the speci-
men8 that were sent.

We were not aware of it at the time that we were analyzing these
so subsequently we determined that some of the highest results that
we did obtain- for nickel concentrations were the control specimens
sent obviously representing gross contamination.

Mr. MuRPny. From what would that contamination have been?
Dr. SU"ICTUDAW, Jr. Again we can only speculate but the use of

stainless steel autopsy knives or placing the specimens in stainless
*4eel containers once they had been sampled, storing them in containers
which utilized metal tops all present possibilities for contamination,
nickel contamination.'

Mr. MuRPnY. In your statement on page nine, you discuss the con-
dition of the surviving patients, that they are not in such good condi-
tion,of course also the fact that evidence we have received indicates
that people who suffer or laboratory mice who suffer from nickel car-
bonyl poisoning dd get lung cancer, is ther6 any control or treatment
factors ongoing for these people who have survived .

Dr. SuNtmXMAN, Jr. My statements were based on the very inter-
esting investigative news report in the Hartford Courant approxi-
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lately a. week, or two ago in which interviews were conducted on
surviving Legionnaires which indicated that there were cases of in-
validism, that persisted.

I am not aware of the ongoing health surveillance plans of the De-
partment of Health of the State of Pennsylvania or of the CDC. I am
sure that they can speak to these. I mentioned that, such programs
should be evolved to detect the long-term sequelae, such as the possi-
bility of chronic lung disease or hepatic complications.

Many of the people poisoned with nickel carbonyl in industry have
convalescences of several months. These are usually very energeticworkmen in chemical plants who were previously healthy, whereas
many of the Legionnaires were of an older age group at the time and
perhaps were more susceptible to whatever the poisons were.

The point I am trying to make is that there should be in my opinion
a continuing and well-coordinated surveillance of the survivors.

Mr. MURPHr. Going back to the response to the last question the
nickel contamination of these various tissues, wouldthey have all been
the result of contamination of scalpels and containers or tops or what
wooild-be the sourceof-nickel contaminationI

Dr. BASMET. It certainly looks to us at least that there is a very
strong suggestion that the people were exposed to nickel when they
were alive because in' several o f the cases, we found high concentra-
tions in the lungs.

You have to really relate the high nickel concentrations in lungs to
the normal concentrations in the other tissues. This suggests nickel
poisoning: It is not suggestive of contamination sitce you would
expect al of the samples to be, contaminated, assuming they were all
handledin the same manner.

There was no reason to believe that they were not.
Mr. Mmer Did-the lung tissues of the Legionnaires compare with

the lung~tjssues of workers who had been affected by nickel carbonyl?'
Dr. SUWNDVRMAN, Jr. I believe they were in the same range as cases

previously studied.
Mr. Mu nRvt. Is not a 105' fever atypical of nickel carbonyl poi,

soning?
Dr. SUNDERMAN, Jr. The fever in nickel poisoning complicated by

infection is higher than in uncomplicated poisoning However, we do
not usually see nickel carbonyl poisoning in the older age group. In
addition, tiere might have been others factors, such as alcohol.

Mr. MURPnT. ow long does it usually take for the symptoms of
nickel carbonyl poisoning to become evident ?

Dr. .. .SDRMAN. The symptoms might, be divided into two types,
an immediate and a delayed. The immediate symptoms, unless thereis an overwhelming dose, are very nonspecific and they are apt to
disappear when the subject goes into uncontaminated air. headache,
sometimes a little nausea, a little vomiting sometimes but it is variable.

It is sometimes anywhere from I day to 10 or more days. Suddenlythe patient comes down usually with a constrictive type of symptom,
a constriction of the chest, become very short of breath, very weak
very fatigued very easily.

Some of them are unable to turn over in bed. Then, this goes on to
terminal and in many cases, I would say sometimes the symptoms
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merge into a delayed symptom very rapidly but from 1 to 10 days
usually the symptoms develop.

Nickel carbonyl, although it is probably-it is the most poisonous
gas used commercially, the tolerances, although have recently been
increased. They were 1 part per billion by comparison hydrogen
cyanide is 10 parts per million, a 10 thousand fold greater concentra-
tion.

However, unlike cyanide, nickel carbonyl does not kill immediately,
it takes about 4 or 5 days before death ensues. I know of no other
case except that I was trying to think the other day excepting perhaps
plutonium, another chemical that would have the toxicity of nickel
carbonyl.

Mr. MUrphy. Data fromCDC indicates that there is a significant
linear correlation between the time the victim arrived at the hotel and
the time the illness developed. This suggests that the source of ex-posure was ongoing in time.

Is that not inconsistent with the theory of willful introduction of
the chemical?

Dr. SUNDIRMAN. Restate that please.
Mr. MURPHY. The amount of time exposure at the hotel is indicative

that people were in the environment longer than say a person who
would inject the nickel carbonyl into a specific room?

Dr. SUNZULANu. The length of exposure and the concentration
.would determine to some degree the ultimate effect and toxicity. In
other words a longer exposure at a lower concentration might be ex-
pected to give the same results as a higher concentration with shorter
exposure.

Mr. MuRPiiY. Would you comment on that?
Dr. SUNDPARmAN, Jr. As I understand what you are saying, that is

if an individual came on the 22d of July, he was likelier to develop
the symptoms pror to an individual who first arrived at the hotel on
the 23dI

Mr. MnpviPy. The 21st or the 24th is the span.
Dr. SUX VDMAN, Jr. That would certainly tend to contradict the

theory of willful introduction,. assuming that they were only exposed
on one time in one place.

Dr. SUNDERMAN. As I understand it, there was an implication that
it probably occurred around the 23d of July; that was the implica-
tion or at least the inference I obtained at the Monday meeting at
the Bellevue Stratford.

Mr. MVRPHY. And the deaths started on the 26th?
Dr. SUDERMAN. The first reported death was on the 27th.
Mr. MURPHY. How strong a possibility is there that this might have

been caused by something that laboratories and medical science have
not encountered before? What would be the odds on that?

Dr. SUIDERMAN, Jr. Statistics is the prediction on-the basis of
past experience, the probability of an event, I do'not think you ('an
use statistics to calculate the probability of a hitherto unidentified
or undetected event, something that is unknown.

.I do not know any way in which you can express the probability
'of an unknown compound. Certainly there is a possibility of some-
thing that 'has never been identified before that could have caused



,4

these findifigs. I think that topic was very well covered in a presenta-
tion this morning.

Mr. MunPHY. Over 120 days away from this unfortunate incident,
it would be safe to assume then that the causative agent no longer
exists in a toxic form in the environment in the area. There have
not been any cases of secondary infections.

Dr. SUNDERMAN. And there is no evidence of contagion.
Dr. SUNDERMAN, Jr. It seems like a reasonable inference.
Mr. MURPHY. Did the epidemiological search include research into

recent hospital records in Philadelphia to see if some of the symptoms
were noted in patients prior to the legionnaires' disease?

IDr. SUNDEIIMAN. I do not know of any but I am not the one to ask.
I think that question should be referred to the CDC group perhaps.
I do not know of any.

Mr. MURHY. Are these other questions?
Thank you very much. We appreciate your comments, and testi-

mony. The next witness is Mr. Lone ok of Cook Associates,
Hockessin, Del.

STATEMENT OF LORNE COOK, OWNER-MANAGER, COOK
ASSOCIATES, HOCKESSIN, DEL.

Mr. CooK. Before I get into reading my report, I would like to
enter into the record the issue of October 10 of the Philadelphia
Magazine regarding the legionnaires' disease.

Mr.' MmPnY. This is a news article?
Mr. CooK. Yes; it is.
Mr. MURPHY. how long is it?
Mr. COOK. It is quite long. The reason I request this is because the

people did a lot of the legwork for my investigation because I could
not get hold. of it myself. I was completely barred from getting any
particular information that I required.

Mr. Mrnriiy. Without objection, the article referred to will be ex-
amined by the staff-and placed in the record at their recommendation.

[The article referred to -may be found in the subcommitteefiles.]
Mr. CooK. I am an independent consulting -hemist qualified by

the courts in four States as an expert.in chemistry and hydrometal-
lurgy and related areas Of technology.

My professional career covers 27 years of experience at junior and
senior levels of technical executive management in a variety of in-
dustries as an analytical chemist, engineer, and hydrometallurgist.

I am a university graduate in chemistry and biology with post-
graduate working medicine, histology, and physiology.

Currently, I am the owner-manager of Cook Associates and Avon
Ridge Laboratories and the president of Aldorado, Chemical Serv-
icesi Inc. Cook Associates is a consulting agency specializing in tech-
nical investigations for the insurance and legal professions and
analytical expertise..

A-von Ridge Laboratories is a commercial laboratory engaged in
the testing and analyses of various materials and products. Aldorado
Chemical Services is a research and development company spocializ-
ing in the design of equipment and development of processes to treat
and recover valuable materials from industrial wastes.
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I might add that I have handled in the past in my role as president
of Aldorado Chemical Services, a considerable amount of wastes of
nickel carbonyl and other nickel products.

Since my vocation and avocation for the past 20 years has been the
solving of complex technical problems, the mystery surrounding the
Legionnaires' disease presented a challenge and prompted me in the
first week of August to initiate, at my own time and expense, an in-
dependent survey of the circumstances related to a common illness
that was responsible for 25 deaths, and the hospitalization of 130
people by August 7. Most of the people involved in these statistics
had attended the Pennsylvania State IAgion Convention held in Phil-
adelphia on July 21 to 24. I conducted my studies of the causative
factors of the Legionnaires' disease during the period August 1 to
November 15, usiig data derived from news media, radio, and televi-
sion reports, medical, chemical, and refrigeration textbooks, personal
experiences, and knowledge common to my profession.

The results of these investigations indicate that there was a logical
and realistic explanation of the Legionnaires' disease based on simple
textbooks chemistry and medical toxicology in conj unction with mal-
functions in the air-conditioning and ventilating systems in an area
where large numbers of Legionnaires had congregated for theirmeet-
ing and social. activities.

Early in August, my review of the environmental and living con-
ditions during the period of July 21 to24 of legionnaires that had
died or were ill in the first part of August, revealed that the only
condition that was common to all of them was the fact that they had
all brithed the same conditioned air within the same confined area.
This indicated that the mode of entrance of disease mechanism into
the body was though the respiratory tract and mucous membranes
in the form of airborne pathogens or chemical toxins. I immediately
eliminated airborne pathogens, such as swine flu as the source of the
problem becattse the epidemiology of the Legionnaires' disease was .not
consisten-t ith past histories of epidemics of bacterial or viral infec-
tions. '

With the, elimination of ingestion and 'pathogens, poisoning by air-
borne chemical toxins appeared to be the only logical and plausible
c111se ofthe Legkinnaiies"disease'to be considered,. A comparison of
the symptoms of the 'divease exhibited by the Legionnaires prior. to
their deaths withl the toxicology of numerous chemicals listed in chemi-
cal atnd-mldicalI, reference books, reduced the number that, could. be
involved in the poisoning to a small group of metals and their com-
,pounds qn+haloearbon and their derivatives'providing the chemical
'or chemicals were not intentionally added to the ventilation or air-
.conditioning system in hin act of salotage.,
", Of the metal group, the toxio effects, of nickel carbonyl agreed very
closely with the symptomology of' the disease.- However; my profes-

'sionalT experience 'as an extrActive metallirgist in separating ,nickel
'from oter .metals by the carbonyl technique, prompted me to discard
the possibility that:nickel carbonyl vas the source of the chemical
toxins, as suggested by a number of experts,-bwause the production
of nickel carbonyl is a slow reaction and must be carried out under
preciseconditions in an atmosphere of carbon monoxide. The6burning

.,of papers coated :with nickel compounds under oxidiziiig conditions
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would not produce nickel carbonyl under normal circumstances. If
nickel carbonyl was produced under the abnormal conditions in a
deficiency of oxygen during the burning operation, it would oxidize
immediately to nickel oxide on contact with the air.

I would like to add that nickel carbonyl is a highly flammable
material. You have to use great care in handling the material espe-
cially-it has to be refrigerated and kept below approximately 500 ('
in order to keep it in solution. If you go above this level of tempera-
ture, it goes into a gas form; 500 C. is in the neighborhood of about
108,1100 F.

With the elimination of the metal group of chemical toxins halo-
carbons and their derivatives became the prime suspects as the cause
of the legionnaire's disease. A review of the toxicology of halocarbons,
such as methylene chloride, methyl chloride, carbon tetrachloride,
chloroform, and carbonyl chloride, phosgene, listed in text books such
as "Dangerous Properties of Industrial Materials" third edition,
editor, N. Irving Sax, published by Reinhold Book Corp., indicated
that the symptoms of poisoning biy these compounds by inhalation
are very. similar in the early stages to the morning-after effects of a
heavy ingestion of alcoholic heveriges.

The symptoms of the later stages of inhalation poisoning by
phosgen-ClO-showed a marked similarity to symptoms ex-

ibited by Logionnaires prior to their deaths. Phosgene is a member
of a group of chemical compounds listed under the comon name
of phosgene with different chemical for mulas and phyiological actions
on the body. ?

The AImy F.1M3-9/Air Force AFR 855-7 Field Manual "Military
Chemistry and Chemical Compounds" lists four membe's, of the
phosgene family and its description of the toxicology of phosgene,
carbonyl chloride, is very similar to the symptoms displayed by the
afflicted legionnaires.

In my investigation. I attributed the early rejection of phosgene
by Government investigators as the causative factorinthe legionnaires'
disease to failures in some reference texts on chemical toxicology to
(lesctibe the various members of the phosgene family.:and define thedifferences in their physiological effects on the respiratory system.

Statements by the Gov-ernment investigators that the chemical toxin
could not have been phosgene because there were'no immediate indi-
cations of irritation of the eyes, throat andirespiratory system indicate
references to the toxicology of diphosgene (C2ClO), phosgene ox-
ime (CC12NOH)

Phosgene (C1 20) is not lacrimatory and is an insidious poison
'gas since there is no immediate irritation to the eyes, noseor skin at
lethal levels of this compound in'the air. This point -is emphasized
in the military field manuals and handbooks on the subject of phosgene
,poisoning. In addition,'the discrepancies'between the hng conditions
found in the deceased legionnaires and the descriptions In reference
text books on the subject, was used by the Government investigators
to discount :the theory that the inhalation of phosgene was respon-
sible for the legionnaire's disease.

It is obvious from these statements by the Government's experts
that military information on phosgene poisoning was not recognizable
to civilian doctors or not readily available to the people involved in
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the medical investigation. It is difficult to understand why the mili-
tary data was not used in the investigation because most of the
military reference books on the subject are unclassified.By he third week of August, it was apparent from the data that
I had developed that halocarbons toxins and the air conditioning
and ventilating system in the area where the legionnaires had con-
gregated for their meetings and social events were the major factors
to be considered in determining the cause of the legionnaires' disease.

The source of the halocarbons was not difficult to find. The majority
of large commercial air conditioning units in ol)eration employ halo-
carbons in the refrigerating units to chill the water used in cooling
the air. The majority of large commercial air conditioning units in
operation employ halocarbons in the refrigerating units to chill the
water used in cooling the air.

In the earlier installations, a halocarbon designated as fluorocarbon
11 (F11) was employed as the refrigerant and is still used in many
of the older and obsolete units. I believe again it is still used or was
up until 2 or 3 years ago to clean out initially the other refrigerating
circuits when they are going to use the other different types. In later
developments of the air-conditioning industry, F11 was replaced by
fluorocarbon 12 and fluorocarbon 22. F11 and F12 are manufactured
simultaneously by reacting carbon tetrachloride with hydrofluoric
acid.

Separation of F11, F12, and'residual carbon tetrachloride are carried
out in secondary and tertiary stages'of the process. The level of purity
of the marketed fluorocarbons is dependent on efficiency of the separa-
tion process and the efforts of the manufacturer to produce and sell
a high purity product through the mainten,.nce of a rigid quality
control program. Inadequate control of the process will produce a
number of undesirable halocarbon side products. Reduction of the
carbon tetraehloride during the reaction produces chloroform. Chloro-
form is easily oxidized to -phosgene by air and sunlight or ultra-
violet, light. Carbon tetiach1omide in contact with water and flames or
hot metal surfaces will produce phosgene through the reduction of
carbon tetrachloride to chloroform.

Reducing agents, other than metals will also react -with carbon
tetrachloride to form phosgene. This is the reason that carbon tetra-
chloride has been banned as a fireextinguisher.

Monofluoridefluorocarbons are known to be unstable. F11 (CCIF)
is a monofluoride and is easily decomposed by low temperature py-
rolysis into a variety of halocarbons, hydrochloric acid, hydrofluoric
acid and phosgene.

F12 (CClF 2) is stable up to 1,0500 F. Above this temperature it
can be pyrolized to produce compounds similar to the decomposition
pro(lucts of F11.

In addition to its reactions with heat and water to from phosgene
external to the refrigeration circuit, Fit is subject to decomposition
within the circuit itself by reacting with oil additives, refrigerant
impurities and cooling water that may have leaked into the circuit
through the condenser. The speed of these decompositions reactions
would increase significantly ifhigh temperatures and high pressures
developed in the compressor discharge and the condenser due to low
flow rates of cooling water relative to the refrigeration load.

8-1-051-77---6
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Coolino, water leaks into the condenser would bring treatment chem-
icals, suck as dichromates or amines in contact with the Fl1 and
catalyze the decomposition reactions. Fl could also be decomposed
external to the refrigeration circuit. by leaking into the atmosphere
in the refrigeration room arrd reacting with the ozone produced by the
larre electric motors on the pumps and compressors.

This reaction is similar to the reaction in the upper atmosphere
that we read about in the newspapers every day with the NAS. We
got into the destruction of the upper atmosphere by aerosols and the
aerosols contain F11 and F12, a reaction with ozone produced by the
motors is exactly the same reaction, the same type of reaction going
'on as in the upper atmosphere.

The breakdown products are similar in the upper atmosphere. The
final one would be chlorine from the halocarbons, so essentially it is
the same thing.,

By the end of August, my investigations had'defined the Legion-
naires' disease as phosgene poisoning and established that the refrig-
erant, either Fll or F12, in the air-coyrditioning unit or units was the
probable source of the compound through a decomposition involving
heat and water in the atmosphere or an internal reaction within the
refrigeration unit.

On Atgust 13; the National Information Service, on FM 98 in
Baltimore, reported that an autopsy report of deceased legionnaires
indicated that, the huigs looked like Brillo pads-burned'- and the
bodies contained a flubro'aibon residue,

6The presence of fltiorocarbons in the 'bodies indicated that the legion-
naires Id 'ihlialed fluor6carbons and' their decomposition products.

The'nechanism'6f the decomposition appeared to be related to smok-
ing. Sixt -.ix percent of the legionniaires were smokers. Lighted ciga-
rettes, cigars' ard pipes burn at temperatures of 1.,200 to 1,4000 F. and
generate s flicient to 'decompose 'either Fit or F.12."The tendency of
F1l to decompose under smoking conditions would be an oixer' of
1manitude'of'0,000 or 100,00 greater than F12,

If 750,people wepoon6ptng cigarettes and 250 were smoking cigars
over a period of 8 hours, within, a confined' space, it would be equivalent
'to' ,a ;ng 'hlt the fdr in the room through a pyrolytic reactor 5" by
48' wih temperatiires ranging from 1400 degrees to 10010F.

In September. inVquirb''tie Phliladelphia Magazine established
tjit th refrig'erantiiused in the'air-conditioning'eirotiit was Ft 1'.

Tlie t4xt1ok "Dan6erou'Proportibs of Industrial Materials" indi-
cat6 thit 25 ppm,' v6lume baSis, is dangerous at 30- to 00-nifnutes ex-

posure ,and 50 ppm is fatal., If Fl1 was completely decomposed into
plio Seno he presence' of 2.9 ,pounAl 0'Fi4 in iA roomn900 .C, 50 x 30
'feet for 30 to 60 minutes would be datigeous. 'If there was 10-percent
conversion to thq F1I to~phosgepe, the presence of 28.8 pounds would
"be lan'erous'and a 1-percen.t Comtverion *ould require' 288 pounds
.of F11.in thee room to reach the dangerlevgl, '

Early 'in 'October, ofllcial sports indicated that two refrigeration
units wIth 6 and 880 ton of re'Jriperiation eatpacity were in oper-
ation during the' Legion convention. Standard texts on refrigeration
indicate that the reffit tfi.t effect of F 11 operating at 95 degrees to
480F. would be approkitqately 65 to 70 Btu/min.
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This figure calculates a refrigerant flow of approximately 3 pounds
minimum per ton of refrigeration. The refrigerant flow in a 600-ton
unit could be as high as 1,800 pounds per minute. In the 800, it could
be 24 pounds per minute.

I A one-half percent leak at these flow rates could provide sufficient
F11 to cause dangerous levels of phosgene in the room where the Le-
gion held its meetings. On October 20, 1976, David Fraser of CDC, in
a report to the Anerican Public Health Association, indicated that
the 800-ton unit was leaking F11 at the rate of 300 pounds per month.
In the same report it states that there was only 20-percent fresh air
makeup in all units and the air in the lobby area was 100 percent re-
circulated. In September David Fraser reported to the Philadelphia
Magazine that there was no indication of any leak in the air condi-
tioning circuits.

At the sametime, another member of the CDC investigating team
told the magazine that there was a leak because he noticed a lot of cans
laying around the refrigerating equipment. Here we have a significant
conflict in information reported by two members of the same depart-
ment of CDC.,

I would like to add, as far as the ventilation system goes, the NIOSH
report states that the ventilation system for the lower floors of the
hotel were located in the subbasement of the hotel. It also states that
the compressor was located and refrigerating machines, which includes
a very large condenser, was also located inthe same area. The NIOSH
report also indicates that the compressor, in case of lea.kA, the com-
pression, it went tip to the second floor income vicinity to the ballroom
and I think it was on the second floor of the hotel.

It is recognized that much of the data: presented in this letter is
based on theoretical calculations, and unsubstantiated news niedia re-
ports. However, the, preponderance of evidence'strofkgly suggests ,hat
the causative factor in the legionnaires' disease was phosgene poisoning
,derived frbm the leaks in the afr-conditioning system.

It is my recommendation that th military be couisuited on this issue
since they are the. ailthorities on the uses f rdfrigerants in confined
spaces.

The Navy and Space Center research programs should hav an ex-
tensive, file of information on the decomposition -of refrigerants and
the physioloorical effects on phosizene., , - i I , :

I would like to add that the Navy in many cases has ben awave of

the lethal effects' of refrigerants. I think! if the committee and who-
ever is interested in the documentation to support mv statement here,
if they will go tq,the Na~v or Army, I think they will be able to pull
* much'of the datat to which T have referred here out, of testbooks and
records. '

Mr. MfrRvr. Mr. C(ook, when someone inhales phosgene we Were
told there wa .immediatereaction resulting in some respiratory irri-
tation, vet, there was no apparent upper respiratory irritation among
thbe T~emiopi iires ct*Mr. CooK. T think T explained that. Otie o the ph t genes, the ,rardpn

variety tvne, CCIO does not give anv indication like this. neither (10
the military, refere-nce books. to whichT I referte . say that tbee is
any. It is specially underlined that this does nottexist.
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It may be 2 or 3 days before minor systems develop on low levels
of poisoning.

Mr. MuirPHr. Does phosgene usually produce a fever?
Mr. CooK. Usually t will not produce a fever per se. It has not in

my particular case. The fever generally results from pneumonia. I
have not been poisoned, but I have inhaled phosgene on numerous
occasions. It has not produced any fever when I have inhaled it. The
reason that I have inhaled is that I have done a lot of testing work in
analyzing erosols for their contents and I have to be very careful that
I do not liberate the phosgenes when I am breaking them (town. In
the many cases that I have inhaled phosgene, I have never noticed
anything unusual. Of course the odors in the lab would cover up any
particular smell. I have never had any irritating effects from it. I have
had a lot more irritation from hydrochloric acid and nitric acid than
what -I have had from phosgne. The only way I can tell that I am
inhaling a refrigerant is if I am smoking a cigarette and a bad taste
develops in my mouth. If you are inhaling phosgene, it also makes
* your mouth very dry and reaction to this type of sensitizing is different
in a lot of people. With me, it is very sour and very dry. To a lot of
others it tastes like~ a metal. I am not the only person who uses cig-
arette smoking to indicate refrigerant leaks. The Navy uses this tech-
nique in their submarines. Leaking refrigerant is more sensative to
detection by a person smoking than it is by the most sensitive electronic
detectors. In addition, when a very large coinpany was using phosgene
in an industrial process, they made sure that all of the people they
recruited for the work were all smokers for rapid detection of phos-
gene leaks.

Mr, Mtnruy. Mr. Rinaldo?
Mr. RINALDO. Mr. Cook. it is my understanding that phosgene poi-

solling generlly takes effect within 12 hours of exposure. Is that
correct?

Mr. CooK. Not according to the military textbook. Low levels could
be more than that. I can probably answer your question by making
,reference to some of the newspaper media which I have with me here.

I quote from the Newsweek of August 16, 1976. "As the convention
wore on, however a numbIer of empty places began to turn up at the
breakfast t*dle. Some of the cause of morning malaise and the buildup
did not seem to respond to the eve opener or little hair of the dog. Some

'normally stutrdy Iegionnirq,'Adeveloped dry mouth and complained
of.feeling a bit'feverish." This is at the exact time the convention was
on.

Other felt chest pains, Craig Britton, a1. lost his appetite, did not go out it
night, seemed tired on the drive home and came' down with a case of the chills
during the weekend and 2 days later he was dead.

This is what I referred to in my formal statement. A lot, of these
people at the tite ofthe convention were showing the initial signs
of a, low level poisoning, of phosgene.

Mr. RINALDo. I received a figure from a CDC report that phoso-yenEo
noisonina generally- takes effect within 12 hours and that-is why I
brolight it out.-

Mr. Cooi. I would not eall this an exact report but these are on-the-
spot interviews that Newsweek had taken. It is very clear to me that
these people showed signs of phosgene inhalation at the very time the
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convention was going on probably in the 12 to 16 hours to which you
have referred. They had symptoms of early phosgene poisoning be-'
cause they indicated that they were feeling chest pains, were feeling
terrible, had dry coughs, and started to get a little feverish. This was
during the time the convention was in progress. I would say probably
in the July 23-24 area.

Mr. RINALDO. Did not most of the Legionnaires' disease reveal itself
during a period of 3 to 8 days afterward?

Mr. CooK. These were latent periods after the preliminary symp-
toms. One of the proponents of the phosgene theory, Dr. Norman
Runsdorf is in the audience. I am sure that if the committee would
like to call on him, he would be quite happy to explain the exact medi-
cal details associated with these latent periods.

In his report, in the Philadelphia Magazine, Dr. Runsdorf states
that his reference books indicate that the initial symptoms may be only
minor chills or a runny nose and that is all. Nothing happens for
3 or 4 days and after that they come down with the real severe symp-
toms of phosgene poisoning.

Mr. RINALDo. HoW would you refute CDC airflow studies which
show any leaking Freon being blown by a fan exhaust through a vent
that empties out into the street ?

Mr. Cooit. I cannot refute that it was exhausted into the street
because I have never been in the hotel, but let me point out that in one
of my remarks to the committee in my formal statement I indicated
that a NIOSH report stated that the ventilating equipment in the sub-
basement, not in the exact location, but in the same area as the com-
pressor, was used to recirculate the air on the lower floors of the hotel.

This indicates to me how the Freon could get out of the subbasement
into the hotel. The only other way the Freon could get there is through
the fresh air makeup system. They also state that in the area of the
lobby there was 100 percent recirculated air and that the other units
had 80percentrecirculated air.

Mr. MUNRiPY. Go ahead.
Mr. IINALDO. If there was a leak of Freon by the air-conditioning

system, under what conditions would the leaking Freon have generated
phosgene gas?

Mr. CooK. I have outlined a number of ways that this could happen
earlier in my statement. I favor the smoking of cigarettes in the ball-
room or the lobby as the most probable conversion system. There is
another way that I told you about. Phosgene could have been generated
in the area of the compressor :-nd brought up and out to the ballroom
by a vent. We have to remember that we are dealing with an air-
conditioning circuit that is particularly difficult to operate. The codes
for an F-11 circuit calls for a 30-psi relief device onboth the low and
high side of the circuit. The saturation temperature for 30 pounds psi
of F-11 is 1200 F. You have up to 1200 F to play with before
the safety valves open up. You must remember that it Was a hot day
and extra cooling water would be required to remove the excess heat
in the hotel. About 5 to 6 thousand gallons per minute would be re-
quired to maintain an adequate cooling. If this rate is reduced, the
circuit overheats and the water temperature may exceed 1200 F. There
may be as much as 1.800 lbs of fluorocarbon per minute moving
through the circuit. If the safety valve opens up, the fluorocarbon will
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flow up the vent to the outside the second-floor level and into the
circulating fresh air venting system, pass through smoking cigarettes,
and into the lungs. This is probably the logical way for entry of the
fluorocarbon into tlie hotel and lungs of the victims. Somebody found
Freon residues in the lungs. I do not know who it was, but it was
definitely reported in an autopsy report given to news media on an
FM station in Baltimore. This indicates that fluorocarbons had been
inhaled, not nickel carbonyl. There is a simple explanation for the
presence of nickel in the lungs of the victims. If you had nickel metal
dust in the air from either corroded filters or stainless steel valves or
ducting, it would cause the same analytical results as nickel carbonyl
because you would find nickel in various tissue due to the inhalation
of nickel containing dust from the corroded metal.

Mr. Rnwno. I have no further questions.
Mr. MmPHy. Senator Sclbweiker?
Senator SciwIKF. I have no questions.
Mr. MtRPHY. The next witness will be Mr. Chiavetta.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE B. CHIAVETTA, HARRISBURG, PA.,
ACCOMPANIED BY RICHARD FRIEDMAN, ATTORNEY

Mr. FRMDMAN. I am Richard Friedman, an attorney from -arris-
burm.

Mr. CRHAVErrA. I just want to relate an incident that I would like

to bring to light. I made some notes. On Wednesday, July 21, we
checked in at the Holiday Midtown. We walked up to the l3ellevue
Stratford to browse around and to watch the other Legionnaires check-
ing in and out. We were in the hotel lobby. I went out to the front desk
for a smoke, this was approximately 1 p.m. to 2:30 p.m., Wednesday.
afternoon.

As I looked around, I stood on the steps, there was a man in a bright,
royal blue suit, single breasted, light brown hair, straight, parted on
the right side and combed down toward his left eye.

Head a receding forehead, light skin, about 38 to 45 years of age,
approximately 5'10" to 6' tall and had a thick lower lip. This man was
mingling among the crowd on the sidewalk and appeared to be saying
things directed at the Legionnaires.

For example, he said, "It is too late now, you will not be saved." Later
I was told by another Legionnaire that he also said Legionnaires are
doomed or something to that effect. He was very neat in appearance,
I saw him smoking and diplomatic and a slight waving of 'his hand
as he made those remarks. He looked as though he had a piece of scrip-
ture rolled up in his hand.

At the time, I really did not pay too much attention to him. I do not
recall if he was alone or with anyone else. That happened on Wednes-
day afternoon. On Wednesday evening after the opening ceremonies,
I again left early and stood on the pavement next to the tree stand
which was in front of the hotel.

This was approximately 7:30 to 8:30 at night. I again saw the man
in a royal blue suit milling around the pavement talking or attempting
to talk to various Legionnaires. Again I do not remeiber if he was
alone, but I do remember I saw him earlier in the afternoon and then
some of my friends came out and we went back to our hotel.
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Thursday, I do not remember seeing this man. I cannot recall seeing
him at all on Thursday. On Friday-this was July 23-about 10:30
p.m., my wife and I left the Holiday Inn and went to the Bellevue to
visit the 19th district hospitality room.

As we walked up the Broad Street side of the Bellevue steps we were
approaching and entering a right entrance to the hotel when I noticed
the man in the blue suit was coming out of the inner door of the hotel.

He had on the same blue suit he had on Wednesday. As we passed
each other, and went into the doors, I quickly advised my wife that this
man was maybe some sort of a nut or something, just to be careful be-
cause I recalled seeing him.

I turned my back slightly to the man so that my wife would pass
without him brushing her. I looked at his face, he looked glassy eyed
and his face was flushed. That is also when I noticed that his necktie
was twisted. I took a quick glance at him.

I also noticed that he appeared to have an item that resembled a
tobacco pouch that was ready to fall out of his inside right coat pocket.
It also appeared that a light or thin plastic string coming from the
p ouch was entangled around his necktie and could have led to his right
hand which was holding what resembled a piece of literature rolled up.

After my wife and I passed through the doors, I mentioned to her
that a big city of Philadelphia's sizelas a lot of these people around
and I had seen him before. The incident was forgotten and we pro-
ceeded to the hospitality room.

Later when the news of the illness began to be known I asked my wife
if she recalled seeing a man in a bright blue suit as we entered the hotel
and she did remember. We discussed it.

I also discussed it at the American Legion Post when we were
filling out the health 'board questionnaire. On the 9th of August, I
called a friend of mine, a detective, and met with lim and related what
I have just mentioned to the committee.

He believed mc and said he would report it to the health depart-
ment, he did and never got a reply. In early August, I received a phone
call at work and I was not at my desk. At that time I was left a phone
number to call a Mr. Calvin E dmonds of the State Health Depart-
ment.

I returned the call and was advised to call back later in the even-
ing. About 7:30 p.m., I called MNr. Edmonds and he asked the same
questionnaire as I had filled out previously at the Lawton Post.

When he asked question 23, which is "describe anything unusual
which you think may be related to the illness." I must mention here
that I did have an extra copy of the questionnaire at home at the time
I called him.

I said I saw two young boys selling bags of ice in the elevator in
the rear Friday afternoon about 2:30. He replied that he thought that
was interesting. I also asked him did you people check out the man
in the blue suit in the front of the hotel.

He replied oh, yes, we checked him out, don't worry about him, he
is clean, so I had assumed that the detective to whom" I had gone had
made his inquiry. They checked it out and I just questioned.

On the 14th of September I went to the 19th district meeting in
Lebanon, Pa. I requested another Legionnaire to ask the people at the
meeting if they recalled seeing the man in the blue suit and would they
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please give me their name as I would like to have it for myself. I did
receive four other names. Should I read them to the committee I

Mr. Mtmpiiy. Please.
Mr. CHIAVrnrA. The names I received, the people who saw the same

person I saw, Mr. Alex Banks, 1802 North 6th Street, Harrisburgi Mr.
and Mrs. Fred Wager from Humelstown, Pa., they have an unlisted
number but are at Post 265.

This couple saw the man in the blue suit in Commander Joey Adams
Hospitality Room sitting on a window sill. Another was Mr. Thoias
Payne from Chippensburg, Pa. He was in the hospital with a tempera-
ture of 105.

Ie said lie recalled the man and he was going home to think about
it. There was another man, A. Trune Castle, he is our post adjutant.
He said he did hear the man say Legionnaires are doomed but le could
not describe him as anything but a crackpot.

I thank you very much for letting me submit this testimony.
Mr. MURPHY. Thank you.
Mr. RINALDO. As you'know, I have to leave in a few minutes to get a

plane back to Newark. To the best of your knowledge, did anyone to
whom you reported this investigate this matter?

Mr. "CrAvMTrA. To the best of my knowledge, no, sir.
Mr. RINALDO. Did anyone else, to the best of your knowledge, ob.

serve the apparatus, the pouch and the tubing?
Mr. CHAVmEA. Not to the best of my knowledge. I Was the only one

who saw that.
Mr. RINALDO. Thank you.
Mr. FRDVAN. If I night interject, your office was the only one that

followed up this to any degree whatsoever or to talk to Mr. Chiavetta.
Mr. MuRPHY. Did you or your wife get a fever or become sick?
Mr. CurAvr,4. I did go to the hospital, my wife. my son and my-

self. I had a 99 degree temperature and she carried-I usually hav;e
a low temperature but hers was up to 97 or something.

I believe the hospital made the determination that if you had any-
thing less than 101 they sent you home but if it went up to 101 then
you were to come back to the hospital.

Mr. MAumwraY. Did you get any diagnosis?
Mr. CHIAvTr,. No.
Mr. Mkunpiv. From the hospital or the doctor?
Mr. CriAvZrA. Other than what they gave to Sarah which I have

just told you. We had X-rays. blood sample, and they took our tem-
perature. They isolated us until this was done.

Mr. MUPmTiY. Do you have a copy of that I
Mr. CHTAvWTTA. Yes. I know in thinking over how could Le.ion-

naires only vet the sickness, I wish you would also consider maybe I
did not get it because at no time did I wear my hat unless I w'.as in
thn convention center session.

There was no way you could identify me as a Ag'onnaire unless I
wns wearing a hat or a delegate badge. I could be down on the side,
walk, inside the hotel or anywhere unless I was in the Legion Con-
vention session.

Mr. Mmprw. Thank you. Our concluding witness is Ms. Estelle
Ingenito, Ph, D.. ITavetown, Pa., a medical research scientist for the
-Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.
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STATEMENT OF ESFT.L. P. INGENITO, PH. D., MEDICAL RESEA CH
SCIENTIST, COMMONW TH OP PENNSYLVANIA

.#Ms, INGoEro. I cannot very well listen to the document and story
without getting a little bit shaky. We have heard some very excellent
presentations this morning and this afternoon.

I would simply like to reiterate some of the points into which I wa4
going to go in detail but I do feel that because of the hour and because
they have been said so beautifully, I will simply refer to them as a
matter of stressing these needs.

First and foremost, we must all realize that hopefully from all of
this tragedy, we are going to be able to develop some much neededcooperative efforts in the field of medical research and clinical and
medical medicine.

Second, we have to also stress the fact that it is very important forus to not forget there is such a thing as a scientific method that wemust not come to conclusions when we are faced with such a tragedy,
look into this and perhaps weeks or days later, maybe too late as we
will see with paraquat, look into other possible areas.

We have to get, the Federal, State and county levels of all State.overnment agencies functioning and working together and cooperat-
ng. I do not think this one point can be said too often.

I think Dr. Sunderman, Jr. said this very beautifully and I am notgoing into the recommendations he made because what he has said is
very similar to what I was going to say.

Let us remember the tragedyof thalidomide through which we were
able to utilize tragic facts to be sure but we learned something abouthuman embryology, we have learned something about the etiology of
birth, :kects and hopefully through this tragedy we can at least sayth some Legionnaires have given up their lives and have thereby beeln
able to do something constructive in the development of all the coopera-
tive effortsthat we have talked about earlier today.

I am now with the Governor's Council on Drug and Alcohol Atbuse.
I am presently establishing a toxicology laboratory for the Common-
wealth of Pennsylvania within this particular agency.

I feel very sad that because of various delays thit none of us havebeen able to control, that this laboratory is about one or two montfls
away from actually functioning. Very sad,because I do feel that al-though this laboratory will be particularly for drug and alcohol
abuse determinations, that we will be doing a lot of research and hope-fully will be able to function. participate and be very constructive in
some of the advice and help that we can give out if unfortunately a
similar tragedy arises

I have known of .particular cases of accidental death due to para-
quat. These two individuals happened to be drug addicts who boughtstreet'drugs and thought they were buying something that was going
to make them feel real good.

Instead they died. I am therefore very much alerted to peraqunt. Iam very much alerted to the accidental use of paraquat. I am not
going talk about paraquat as a suicidal aent which is being writ-ton lip in all of the journals today because the amounts taken are ab-
normally high.
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We ari concerned With kiiids of "ncentritiona that might have been
present in, food or driuk within the rooms occupied 0y various mem-
bers who attended the legionnaires' convention in the Bellevue Hotel.

I think we have just heard from someone who attended and wa,in
the rooms. Throughout the. course of my establishing this laboratory, I
have been very much involved in the investigation of methodology for
toxins.

I was very much concerned that the actual search for toxins did not
start immediately. I assume that those who were doing the studies had
their plans and that the toxicologists would be brought in at the proper
time.

'I have learned today that perhaps this may have been a little bit too
late. Paraquat is a water soluble substance. It contain two pyridene
rings, methylated rings. It is what we call an ordinary ammionium
balt

It is because of its very structure with chloride ions that it becomes
very soluble. To the best of our knowledge paraquat is not metabolized
in the body. 'It is ingested and goes through the whole toxicologic
spectrum of absorption, dissipation or distribution throughout the
body and excretion.

herbicides of which paraquat is a component are generally far safer
than some of the insecticides that we have on the market and are cur-
rently used in much greater quantities for that purpose.. I

One member of a series of herbicides, however, paraquat, neverthe-
less has a peculiar, sinister distinction. As far as can be definitely
ascertained, no adverse effects have resulted from its proper use in
conformity with the official instructions.

However, if deliberately or accidentally taken by mouth it can be
catastrophic even in small quantities. It is the only bipyridylium com-
pound among a number developed as herbicides that develops these
outstanding toxic features.

The others which we have often heard about such as diquat, and
morfamquat, though chemically very similar are much less noxious.

The acute lethal dose of paraquat in laboratory animals ranges
from 30 to 50 milligrams per kilogram of applied weight. That in man
is judged to be rather more than 40 milligrams per kilogram.

For an adult this is equivalent to a dose of only two to three grams
of the pure substance or 10 to 15 milliliters of the commercially mar-
keted 20 percent concentrate.

This material is available in any hardware store, sometimes it is
called Ramoxzone.

Usually it is diluted and used as a herbicide in those particular areas
where it is intended. Initially it gives rise to ulceration of the upper
part of the alimentary tract but recovery from this is usually spon-
taneous, over the course of a few days..

Rarely is there vomiting or diarrhea at this point but then despite
a systematic absorption, there is only one to 5 percent of the total
oral dose, there ma be signs of transient hepatic, renal, and myocardial
damage which tends to resolve on its own.

I think these points are very, very important, that these effects hap-
pen and take place in the body and without any rhyme or reason the
revert back to normal. Subsequently pulmonary change aea, with
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at first a diffuse mottling of the lungs radiologically ;progrespipg to
consolidation.

Pathologically, at first there is alveolar exudation leading to fibrin
deposition, together with penibronchial oedema. This gives way to in-
creasing cellularity, prolif on of. the lung tissue with alveolar cell
and peripheral bronoheolar proliferation and ultimately intense and
generalized fibrosis.

Once the pulmonary change has started, there is seldom any resti-
tution though this occasionally occurs. The characteristic course isoverwhelming pulmonary insufficiency and death by respiratory fail-
ure, ironically being aggravated by oxygen administration.

I have documentation for these findings. I do recall the two drug
ethics I have mentioned to you because these were the symptoms that
they exhibited.

Most of the absorbed chemical is rapidly excreted in the urine un-
metabolized, though a small amount continues to be eliminated over
several days in some individuals. A treatment scheme has to be for-
inulated against this background. i t

Oral administration of an absorbent such as bentonite as soon as pos-
sible after ingestion of the chemical has been urged with the intention
of suppressing uptake from the gut. This has to happen immediately.

In belief that accelerating of the removal of the chemical from the
body might minimize the subsequent complications, forced diuresis
and hemodialysis have been adopted as methods of treatment when
we have diagnosed that in fact this toxin is present.

There is no objective evidence that this is really efficacious at all
times, the rapidity and intensity of the pulmonary abnormalities are
related to the concentration of inspired oxygen, yet to withhold oxy-
gen in the face of advancing cyanosis seems a negation of therapeutics.There are various chemical substances which have been recommended
for use in the therapeutic modality for treatment of accidental inges-
tion of paraquat but again including corticosteroids, these do not al-
ways function properly.

Fortunately not everyone who takes paraquat by mouth, whether
by accident or by intent, manages to ingest a sufficient quantity to
prove lethal. Even if the scope for treatment is very small it may be
enlightening to the clinician if he can reliably assess the prognosis.

In this connection, there are urine tests to determine excretion and
thus, by inference, systemic absorption can be valuable if not infallible
and we have discussed some of the actual urine color tests this morning.
I will not go into the details of those tests.

In summary then, we can say' that there might be three distinct
phases that can be distinguished in the evolution of the paraquat
poisoning: an initial pha.e of 2 to 4 days without specific poisoning
symptoms but with some kind of gastrointestinal irritation; a second
phase with infection of the pharynx, gastrointestinal ulceration may
be present, inflammatory processes in the lungs, liver damage, with
jaundice usually, and acute renal insufficiency.

The final stage with proliferative changes in the lungs, lung fibroseis
parenchymal hemorrhages, and lung edema. The fibrosis is what may
lead to death due to general hypoxia within 8 weeks.

We have heard some statements about increased body temperature
in some of the individuals who came down with this respiratory dis-
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tresm I think a few words in terms of regulation of body heat are
necessary.

I do not know how much reliability we can really place on body
temperature per se. We all have usual body temperatures of 98.6 which
is recommended and so called normal but there are some of us who
occasionally have lower body temperature.

There are some of us who can have the fli and never have any kind
-of incroase4l body temperature. The constant body teiuperature sim-
ply means that the regulatory processes of the body are in such homeo-
static relationship to each other that heat production by physiological
oxidations and heat loss are really in symbiosis and planning together.

If we do have an individual who exhibits fever, elevated-body ten-
perature, it is due mainly to the interference with heat loss and inter-
ference of the equilibrium between heat production and heat dissipa-
tion or heat'loss in the body.

Viruses, bacteria, toxins are capable of alteripn body temperature
in some people at some time. The actual fatal dose of paraquat is really
in uncertain factor. We have some individuals who have ingested 2.8
grams and they recovered.

We have others who have taken 0.2 gram and even a few eases
documented in the history of those who have taken a mouthful and spit
it out for the equivalent of a gram or two.

The fatal periodvaries from about 4 days to 2 weeks. Death is usu-
ally due to a diseased process characterized by cellular proliferation
of the lungs which is usually not reversible.

I would like to just. read very briefly the types of tests that we can do
and hopefully we still have some tissues that have been removed under
proper conditions and stored under proper conditions.

What I hear here today is that there are some of these tissues avail-
able and hopefully they will be able to be analyzed.

A very important factor however that we must. take into considera-
tion is he time of removal of these tissues. These various tests that
have I mentioned include the crystal test for urine excretion, some very
sophisticated esoteric procedures including ultraviolet absorption
spectrum studies, gastronomic studies, and every day we are reading
about new procedures and new techniques for the actual investigation
and detection in quantitative as well as qualitative amounts of
paraquat.

Infrared absorption spectra which would identify some of the. mole-
cular structures within the molecule and even simple thin layer chro-
matograph is done. Paraquat then is extremely toxic to man.

The estimated lethal dose is stated to be 5 grams but as I said, death
has occurred wherever there has even been much lower dosages. As I
said, to the best of our knowledge today, paraquat is not metabolized
but is excreted or as an ordinary ammonium salt.

However, I think there is, as someone stated earlier, a great need for
,molecular research as we delve into the field of toxicology. I anticipate
that one day just as we have great books of epidemiology, the "Control
of Communicable Diseases" written by John Gordon, we will have one
.day a similar text for the analysis and study of those diseases pro-
duced by chemical toxins.

It is with a sad note that I state that analytical findings may not )e
of much value as death usually delayed beyond a week during which
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time most of the paraquat is eliminated and you know many of us do
not go to a physician within the period of time if we are suffering and
we think tomorrow is another day and we are going to feel better.

Daniel and Gauge quote that there is 90-percent elimination within
24 hours of ingestion, much of which is excreted by the urine and some
through the feces.

I would like to just briefly go through two cases of parquat poison-
ing by accident in which death ensued in one case after 4 days and in
another case after 10 days. Certain analytical, quantitative studies
were performed on various biological fluids and tissues including
blood, urine, brain, fat, heart, liver, kidney, lung, muscle, and spleen.

The tissues that were removed and excised from the 4-day death,
4 days after ingestion showed that there 'were in those samples the
following findings. In the blood, 20 micrograms per 100 ml of blood
and in the urine, 1.6 micrograms percent.

That is a pretty small amount. In the 10-day death case, they were
not detected. In tlhe kidney, the 4 days demonstrated 580 micrograms
per 100 grams of tissue byweight, 4-day death as opposed to 95, there
were considerably less in the 10-day case.

'rho liver 4 days, there was 16 micrograms percent by weight per
tissue, 10-day case, 20 microgmms percent. In the lung there were 160
micrograms percent of tissue weight, not deteotable in the 10-day case.

In tle spleen, 140 micrograms percent in the 4-day case and no
detected in the 10-day case. I might add that in the muscle tissue of
the 10-day case, there was a small amount of praquat found, namely
40 microgralrms p~er 100 grams of weight of thut particular organ.

In our analysis of epidemniologimal data, I think with specific refer-
ence to the respiratory disease to which we are referring today, I think
there are several factors that have to be considered, in terms of drugs
and drug toxicity.

First and foremost there are what we call pharmacoid genetic dif-
ferences. We react differently to different drugs even though the
amount taken in may be equivalent. Age certainly plays an important
factor.

AWe know that the physiology of the agent is certainly very different
from that of the younger population, although it has b1en documented
in studies and drug toxieaty that there is very little difference in the
aetial absorption from the gut of drugs.

There is a high difference, a large difference in the actual dissipation
and excretion level of drugs. If a drug is not metabolized, it nmy very
well in an aged person of whom we must also consider the status of
health, it is very likely and possible and we must at least realize that
the paraquat could perhaps remain in this body for U longer period of
time.

Blood alcohol level is very significant. I have read some of the state-
ments about the drinking and some of the Legionnaires who told me
about it also. We know that with a high blood alcohol level, that the
alcohol per se is very toxic to the pedicles in the liver where so much
of our oxidation takes place.

It could be that other interferences have taken place which in turn
may have contributed to the toxicity of paraquat in some individuals.
Smoking must not be ignored. Some of the other important factors in
the aged person where there has been altered physiology which could
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affect \reativity, sensitivityto tolerance to drugs, and what we are
really saying visit could, therefore , modify the drug at.,the molecular
level and at the molecular level of drug action would include some
changes in ;body protein circulating, blood proteins.

We know that a lot of our drugs are transported through the cir-
culatory system by binding to proteins. If there has been an alteration
in these pteins, then there perhaps has been an alteration in the
actual excretion of some ones of these drugs including paraquat.

There certainly are changes in the renal function and in extra renal
function and therefore renal and extra renal clearance of the drug
paraquat. Without question, there are changes in kidney, g.i. tract.

Paraqust, as was said earlier, is a T md run drug. It does its thing
and takes off. Perhaps by the time -ome of these unfortunate indi-
viduals felt that they were-ill enough to see a dootor the evidence may
have been gone.

I heard toduy about a few of the hospitality rooms and perhaps the
cans of beer were kept in the bathtubs being cooled by ice cubes. There
were times when there were other meetings going on and those rooms
were probably left attended.

What is to stop someone from accidentally or otherwise putting
something on those ice cubes which the legionnairs stated had to be
used ,at time when therewas no more ice supply available.

In summary, I think what we lve heard here today has certainly
illustrated to us that there are toxins which can do the things that we
have seen in those Legionnaires -who took ill and survived and those
who died.

Hopefully through these deaths, through this respiratory illness we
will be able, to utilize our knowledge, our expertise in fully cooperative
efforts only in terms of virolvtical studies and bacteriological studies
and also in terms of toxicologic studies.

Thank you.
Mr. Munpiriy. Does paraquat poisoning normally produce a high

feverI
Ms. INGENrro. Yes; in some individuals paraquat poisoning does

produce a high fever but as I said I do feel that the high fever has per-
laps been overemphasized in being used as the criteria of the actual
disease.

The two individuals that I specifically know of who died of acci-
dental paraquat poisoning did have high fever. In much of the litera-
ture, there is little or no reference to temperature. Yes; there was
elevated temperature and no; there was not.

I feel, as with so many other toxins, for some reason there will be
temperature elevations in some individuals and none in others and
low temperature production in still others. I think this is one of the
individual variations that we must concern ourselves with in the study
of toxins and the production of disease.

Mr. Mnmrny. Were there any traces of paraquat found in the tissues
examined ?

Ms. I oErro. To the best of my knowledge, the literature that I
have seen was on three specimens I do not know whether this meant
three individuals. They stated that there was no paraquat found.

Mr. MunRPn'. Your paraquat traces will last up to 3 weeks in tissue ?
Ms. INaomno. Paraquat traces may last. The symptoms may last up
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to 8 weeks but the traces may very well be. gone in the first 24 hours
with individual variation. There may be some individuals where ono
could find a patient who died after 10 days, that some of the tissues did
exhibit presence of very small amounts of paraquat.

I do not know whether the tissues analyzed for-paraquat or urine
which is sometimes referred to as a tissue body, tissue body fluid or
actual tissue or organs but it is not surprising because there are varia-
tions and there are those who would then within 48 hours have no
evidence of paraquat present when in fact paraquat has been' known
to be the agent that caused the individual's illness.

CDC stated that they did certain testing for paraquat and that it
was then discounted as a causative factor.

Ms. INoNlrro. I did speak with Dr. Liddle of CDC and had a very
pleasant, professional discussion with him. I was not directly con-
cerned with the Legionnaires' disease because I am not a member of
the health department but I was at one time a member and I do feel
I must explain why I took the liberty to call Dr. Liddle.

It is because there were many individuals who did not realize that
I had been transferred to another State agency and were asking me
what are you doing, why are you not doing something about this
respiratory disease, Philadelphia outbreak.

I felt I had to do something because I felt morally and profession-
ally obligated to do so. I wanted to share whatever knowledge I had
on paraquat.

I did call Dr. Liddle and after I received many of these phonecalls
I Spoke with Dr. Liddle and we both felt that perhaps one of the
factors could have been the time of removal of the tissues that were-analyzed.I have not seen any further data. I would like to see the data. I

would hope that all of the testimony presented here today can actu-
ally be presented in light of all of the clinical biochemical, physiolog-
ical, toxicological studies that have been done on these individuals
with proper controls from perhaps the areas where those individuals.
lived.

Mr. MUIPHY. Are, you familiar with the toxicologists employed by
the city, the State and CDC, their background?

Ms. INoENITO. I am not sure about any toxicologists in the State
Department of Health. They do have a dfision of clinical toxicology
but I believe their main function is to evaluate, approve and license
clinical laboratories who perform analyses for drug abuse.

I am not sure that they even have the responsibility of doing any
of these studies. I spoke with Dr. Shirra of the city health depart-
ment. I am not sure if he is a toxicologist. His title is epidemiologist.
I spoke with Dr. Polk who assured me that studies would be done in
every possible area of concern.

I would like to see what has been done and correlate it with just
about every toxin that we have heard about today so that perhaps by
retrospective studies we can start putting something together.

Mr. M3uvtRpHy. Was there any indication to you by other doctors that
a toxin was suspect from the beginning?

Ms. IEoENrro. Yes, other physicians have suspected a toxin and
thought it was probably not a virus. I recently participated in a
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seminar about a week ago for a medical society and had occasion to
speak to several physicians on the Legionnaires' disease.

They talked about the toxicity of another drug. I made the statement
that not everyone that was exposed to whatever the toxin was in this
disease actually came down with the illness and not everyone took ill
and died,

After this meeting, I have a workshop table and took a pool of vari-
o1s physicians who were sitting at the table with me. Many of them
felt along with their colleagues that indeed a toxin was probably the
culprit.

Mr. MUr. Did you offer assistance to CDC, the city and the
State?

Ms. INorNrro. I talked to CDC.
Mr. MuRphy. Early on ?
Ms. INGENIrO. I do not remember the date when I finally took up

the phone and took the liberty to call Dr. Liddle. I did tell him that
I would like to cooperate with him in terms of working out meth-
odology. I suspect this will definitely take place at the proper time.

With the city, I spoke with Dr. Polk by phone and he assured me
that paraquat was being investigated and I felt comfortable knowing
that I had at least shared my information and my knowledge and that
it was being looked into. What has come of those studies in a definitive
fashion, I do not know.

Mr. MvuRiiy. Did you ask CDC for clinical studies on patients who
were hospitalized?

Ms. INoiq-ro. I called Dr. Fraser, actually I had spoken with Mr.
Gaudiosi of the city health department and he asked Dr. Fraser to
call me because he was at that time in the city working on the epi-
demiologic aspects.

I mentioned to him that I would certainly like to collaborate and
cooperate with the analysis of clinical studies. I was particularly in-
terested in the various enzymes that would indicate liver damage and
maybe heart and muscle damage.

I was also interested in the globulin patterns. There was a time that
we thought that toxins did not alter our protein fractions. Today we
lnow that this does happen. Dr. Fraser stated that was being done
and he would certainly remember thmt my assistance was there and I
was prepared to assist.

This was all on my own time and concern.
Mr., MuRpHY. Thank you very much. The hearing will stand ad-

jourI)ed until 10 a.m. tomorrow morning in this hall.
[Whereupon, at 4:54 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, to reconvene

the next day, November 24.]



"LEGIONNAIRES' DISEASE"

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 24, 1976

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CONSUMtER PROWE ON AND FINANCE,

COMITrEE ON INTERSTATE AND FoRFIGN COMMERCE,
Philadelphia, Pa.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room 3306--40,
William Green Federal Building, 600 Arch Street, Philadelphia, Pa.,
Ion. John W. Murphy, chairman, presiding.

Mr. MURPHY. The subcommittee will come to order.
Our first witness this morning is Dr. David J. Sencer, Director, Cen-

ter for Disease Control.
Dr. Sencer, I understand that Dr. David Fraser, from the Bureau of

Epidemiology, is with you.

STATEMENT OF DAVID J. SENCER, M.D., DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR
DISEASE CONTROL, ACCOMPANIED BY JOSEPH BOUTWELL, M.D.,
DEPUTY DIRECTOR, BUREAU OF LABORATORIES, CDC, AND DA-
VID FRASER, M.D., CHIEF, SPECIAL PATHOGENS BRANCH,
BUREAU OF EPIDEMIOLOGY, CDC

Dr. SENCER. Dr. Fraser is on my left and Dr. Boutwell is on my
right.

11r. MurPiy. Dr. Boutwell, if you will identify yourself for the
reporter?

Dr. BouTwLL. I am Joseph Boutwell, Deputy Director, Bureau of
Laboratories, Center for Disease Control.

Mr. MuPipHiy. Dr. Sencer.
Dr. SENCE. I am delighted to appear before you, this morning, to

go into some of the background of the so-called Legionnaires' disease.
I have prepared a rather lengthy statement which I would like to

submit for the record. I would like to use the time, only to hit some
of the highlights of it.

Mr. MuRPny. Doctor, we are here only for the specific purpose of
going into the facts in detail.

We are not limited by time in any way. Please feel free, entirely free,
to go through your entire statement and you can elaborate and let
them audit and the gentlemen with you can do the same.

Dr. SNCEPR. All right, sir.
As I said, I am accompanied by Dr. Boutwell and Dr. Fraser.
The outbreak of Legionnaires' disease which afflicted 180 people and

caused 29 deaths has presented a number of unusual and complex
features which I will try to describe. It has run counter to our expecta-
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tion that contemporary science is infallible and can solve all the prob-
lems that we confront.

I would like to briefly tell you about our part in this overall inves-
tigation in which we worked with the Philadelphia and Pennsylvania
State Health Departments, and the current status of our efforks that
are continuing. Let me, however, begin with a very brief description of
the Center, its capabilities and some of its programmatic resources.

The Center for Disease Control is now more than 30 years old and is
one of six health egWencies of the Public Health Service in the Depart-
ment of Health, Education, and Welfare. The others are the National
Institutes of Health, the Food and Drug Administration, Health Re-
sources Administration Health Services Administration, and the Al-
cohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Administration. CDC repre-
sents the Department's principal focus of preventive medicine and
acute disease control.

With respect to its functions, the Center provides technical assist-
ance in widely ranging aspects of preventive medicine, including field
epidemiology, laboratory reference diagnosis, and consultations on
many topics relevant to disease control. It conducts and collaborates in
studies oriented to improving the diagnosis and identification of dis-
ease, conducts surveillance of a wide range of important conditions
studies the ecology of many diseases in this country and elsewhere, and
attempts to determine the role of certain environmental factors in the
causation of disease Becoming a part of the Center in 1973, the Na-
tional Institute for Occupational Safety and Health has extended the
scope of CDC's preventive medical responsibilities into the
workplace.

0DC is the principal Federal agency supporting the practice of pub-
lic health in State and local health departments. For the most part,
CDC's assistance is provided directly to or through State and local
health agencies. In essence, the Center extends the competency and the
resources of these health agencies by providing supplementary profes-
sional manpower and technical capabilities to help them fulfill their
statutory responsibiliti, s for disease investigation and control. The
Center does not act as an independent investigative body.

In addition to providing technical assistance and consultation, the
Center assists State and local health departments with programs of
tuberculosis control, venereal disease control, immunization, and se-
lected environmental health improvements such as lead-based paint
poisoning control.

At the present time, the Center employs approximately 4,000 people,
including 1,400 scientific and professional staff representing more than
100 different scientific specialties and subspecialties.Approximately
half the CDC staff is located in our headuarte. in Atlanta. Ga.
Most of the remainder are on assignment in State and local health de-
partments, assisting in regular programs of disease prevention and
control and contributing to the ovemll surveillance of acute diseases

The Center is both a domestic and an international organization. Its
international activities are generally relate to programs of the World
Health Organization for which the Center provides consultative serv-
ices, laboratory reagents, and field personnel.for periodic epidemiologic
and laboratory investigation The Ceter is widely recognized as an
internationally unique organization because of the breadth and depth
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of its expertise in disease prevention and control and an organization
that offers a capacity for immediate response to emergency health needs
when its range of special talents become needed. Most countries would
be unable to assemble the same range of resources or would find them
scattered in a number of different governmental agencies and academic
centers.

We have about 285 epidemiologists on our staff. We investigate an
average of 100 outbreaks of disease in the United States at the in-
vitation of the State health departments as well as a good number of
outbreaks abroad.

Currently, the much publicized epidemic of hemorrhagic fever in
Zaire and Sudan is under investigation by members of our staff in con-
junction with the World Health Organization and other countries.

In addition to investigations that are conducted from headquarters,
the people we have assigned to State and local health departments as-
sist in the investigation of over 1,500 outbreaks a year. More and more
of the outbreaks-investigated by people from our headquarters have
been proved, or suspected, to have been caused by toxic agents In the
last 12 months 13 percent of the epidemics that we studied were of a
toxicological nature.

Jet me now turn to a description of the investigation itself.
Since August 2,1976, when the Center first became involved in assist-

ing with the investigation of Legionnaires' disease, nearly 100 people
on our staff have been involved in the effort, most of them essentially
fulltime.

We estimate that approximately 20,000 person-hours are represented
in that.40 percent of them in the laboratory effort alone.

Let me just mention something about the volume of work that we
have done.

In toxicology so far, we have conducted 2,003 determinations in
pathology. We have prepared 5,120 tissue slides. In microbiology we
have made 803 examinations for etiologic agents and have made 990
serologic tests for possible infectious agents.

More or less directly related to these efforts we have been assisted
in the field and in our headquarters by 53 additional consultants and
significant contributors to the effort. Their assistance represents the
involvement of approximately nine Federal Government Agencies
and more than 39 academic or scientific institutions.

The Center has received thousands of spontaneous public inquiries,
many with thoughtful suggestions and offering encouragement.

We first learned of the cases of pneumonia associated with the
American Legion Convention in Philadelphia at 9:15 a.m. on the
morning of August the 2d. That morning, a physician working in the
Veterans' Adm'nistration clinic in Philadelphia after informing the
State health department, called CDC to report 26 cases of febrile re.
piratory disease including four deaths that occurred among persons
attending the American Legion Convention held in Philadelphia be-
tween the 21st of July and the 24th of July. Within an hour, addi-
tional reports brought the number of known deaths to 11.

The large number of cases concentrate in time suggested a common
source of exposure during the convention. The cause of the illness was
unknown, but the uniform symptoms of fever, chills, headache, and
cough raised the possibility of its being a communicable respiratory
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diseasee that could have rapidly spread. CDC's quick and full response
to a request from Pennsylvania for assistance reflected its concern
either that, if communicable, the illness might be spreading rapidly or
that. the source of exposure might still be present in Philadelphia.

After consultation with staff at the Center as *ell as health de-
partment officials of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, and Pittsburgh,
three medical epidemiologists departed that same day for Pittsburgh,
Iarrisburg, and Philadelphia to begin work with local and State

health officials in the investigation of the outbreak. Arrangements
were made the first day for an employee from the regional office in
Philadelphia to carry specimens from patients to CDC for immedi-
ate laboratory processing, and tle first specimens arrived at CDC that
flight.

A meeting of CDC epidemiologists and laboratory personnel was
hold the first evening to discuss the possible causes of the outbreak and
plan additional support for the investigation. The first phase of the
meeting was a review of all information known about the clinical,
epidemiologic, and laIoratory characteristics of the illness. Under-
stan(lably, at that time, information was sketchy, but an attempt wNas
Made to'construct a preliminary list of etiologic possibilities.

Reasonable suggestions included various infectious agents, among
them certain bacteria, viruses, fungi, and Chlamydia. It was clear,
however, that more information was needed before a precise list of
infections agents could be developed or their role established. Because
of the concern that the el)idemic night I)e s)rea(ling and because of
the wide geographic distribution of the cases, it was clear that tle
most intensive field effort would be needed. Accordingly, on the see-
011 (lay of CDC's awareness of the outbreak, 10 additional epidemi-
ologists were dispatched to Pennsylvania, and CDC set up its head-
quarters of field activities in Harrisburg.

From the beginning, the approach to investigation this outbreak
was similar to that of many outbreaks in which the'Center partici-
pates whether they be infectious or toxic. This investigation was par-
ticularly intense, but the pattern of the study followed time-tested
lines.

In all investigations the first requirement is to characterize the ill-
ness and take steps to confirm the diagnosis. When cases are identi-
fied, the second step is to show that there is an epidemic, that is, that
cases are occurring with unusual frequency in a certain population.
The third stage of the epidemiologic process is to characterize the ill
people in terms of their distril)ution in time, place, and person and
to find the activities or exposures which set the ill people apart from
those who staved well.

The differences found between sick and well people can be used to
discover the manner of spread of the agent, whetlher it be infectious
or toxic.

On the morning of )av 2, the CDC field team integrated with the
existing State investigation. Over the next 3 weeks, 32 CDC, person-
nel-including 25 epidemiologists, 2 industrial hygienists, a special-
ist in occupational health, 3 statisticians, and an engineer-would be
in Pennsylvania working on the investigation with a larger group of
health workers from State and local governments. CDC epidemiolo-
gists in three cities planned with State and city health personnel a
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coordinated investigation. The State Health Department Laboratory
was .designated to manage the collection and distribution of clinical
specimens.

,E.r~iyn the morning of Day 2 of CDC's involvement in the in-
vestigation, specimens from 20 cases were inoculated into eggs, tissue
culture, and bacterial media to begin the look for an infectious agent.
Specimens from four autopsies were immediately prepared for elec-
tron microscopy and fluorescent antibody staining. Also on the morn-
ing of Day 2-9 days after the convention and 13 days after the onset
of illness in the first case--there was no confirmed evidence of any
secondary transmission.

No members of the families had become ill as a result of being ex-
posed to the first cases. This was strong preliminary evidence that a
conmon infectious respiratory agent was not the cause of legion-
nai i'es" disease.

At the first of daily meetings, the possible causes of the illness were
reviewed including microbiologic and toxic agents. The chief of the
toxicology branch was contacted on this day at a meet ing in HoIIs-
ton and briefed on the situation. The need for urine specimens, specifi-
cally for identification of paraquat, was recognized.

(On the afternoon of August 3, and (ontinuing for the next 48
hours, an attempt was made to contact, in person, every case of sus-
pected legionnaires' disease in Pennsylvania using CD(i medical epi-
demiologists working out of llarrlsburg, Pittsburgh, and Phi Ia-
delphia. These officers collected the much needed clinical information
in a standardized form. examined patients, and set up liaison with
private physicians concerning handling of (linical specimens and
pathologie.lmaterials and reporting of additional cases.

At. the time. while we were not sure that this was not infectious, we
did not have the toxicology laboratory begin work immediately, be-
cause they lid( not have safety equipment to keep infectious agents
from escaping.

Therefore, on the afternoon of the third, we said they should hold
until we had ruled out a highly infectious agent.

On the next (lay. additional requirements for clinical specimens
were specifically discussed including requirements for specimens for
electron microscopv, meoloy,, and toxicology. These needs, and oth-
ers as they were identified! were passed on to the field staff in daily
phone eon.ultations.

On Wednesday afternoon, the third (lay af the investigation, at
press conferences held in Harrisburg and at CDC, it was stated that
it, was unlikely that the disease was influenza and that toxic substances
were under consideration.

The process of this investigation was also described on the fourth
day in hearings called by Senator Kennedy, of the Iealth Subcom-
mittee. We stated at that time that we had almost completely ruled
out influenza and that increasing emphasis was being placed on toxic
substanes being the fault.

.Mfr. Mii'mr'Y. What day was that?
Dr. SmNcFrn. That was'Thursday, Aiugust, 5. sir. We were first noti-

fied of the outbreak on August 2, yes, sir, and the first death was the
27th of.Tuly.
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Also, on August 5, we were able to harvest the eggs and confirm our
original diagnosis that it was not influenza. The field people by that
time had characterized the illness and confirmed the existence of an
el)idelnic.

On the fifth day of our investigation they began an extensive look
at activities that might have exposed the cases but not exposed those
who stayed healthy.

Also, on that day, a broad range of environmental samples that had
been collected from the Bellevue Stratford were dispatched to CDC
for toxicologic analysis. Questionnaires were distributed with a great
deal of help from the American Legion, to all legionnaires who had
attended the convention. A sampling of guests who had registered at
four hotels over a period of 2 weeks before the convention and 2 weeks
after the convention were contacted by telephone about illness.Hotel employees and convention officials were queried about illness
and activities (luring the convention. Hospital admission and emer-
gency records and death certificates were reviewed to see if the disease
occurred as an epidemic outside of the Legionnaire group.

If you would hold up the chart-I am sorry that you cannot see
th,.ough it.
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This demonstrates when the cases first
the convention was between the 21st and

Senator SCnWEIKEJR. Doctor, when you
ill," that means when they first reported
It is not when they actually--

S

became ill. You can see that
the 24th-
say "when they first became
into some medical facilityI

* 0 a
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Dr. S.c.;C. No, sir it would be going back into the history of "when
did you first feel bad."

As you can see, the convention was here from the 21st to the 24th.
There was one case of illness which met our defintion that occurred
before that on July 20. Since this earliest case had a sore throat and
did not have a chest X-ray, we felt that this was probably not typical,
however, she does meet our definition of a case, because she had a
temperature and cough and had been in the hotel.

As illustrated by this case, the actual symptoms that characterized
Legionnaires' disease are not specific and can be mimicked by many
infections and toxic agents.

As you can see, the bulk of the cases occurred with onset before the
health department or CDC was notified of the outbreak and 18 of the
deaths had occurred prior to this time.

Senator ScnwEmiFn. Prior to the 2d of August?
Dr. SFNCER. Yes, sir; on or before August 2. As I said before, about

180 cases have been identified of which 29 cases were fatal; 149 of those
cases were in conventioneers and in that group the rate of illness was
highest among voting delegates, older males, and those who staved at
the Bellevue Stratford. Cases, as you have seen, which were distrib-
uted in time as though they were exposed to a common source of
infection or other cause during the convention are also indicated here.

The typical interval between a possible source of exposure at the
convention and illness was 5 to 6 days. No spread occurred to case con-
tacts. As I said, 18 deaths from the disease had occurred -before we
became involved.

The next four deaths in the outbreak after we had been informed
occurred on days 3 and 4; that is, Wednesday and Thursday.

Under instructions from our toxicology program, our physicians
attended three of the four autopsies in these next four deaths and got
a collection of specimens from all four of them.

The specimens were hand-carried by air courier to the center for
laboratory processing, and as additional requirements for types and
sizes of specimens were generated by the various laboratories, our
instructions were modified and updated.

The investigation of the disease has been a coordinated effort of the
State, Federal, and city health agencies and involved specialized con-
sultation with governmental, university, and private persons and
institutions.

Fifty-three consultants have been utilized in one way or another by
CDC to review field investigation and laboratory analyses and to
suggest additional areas of study.

On August 13, about 10 days after the investigation began, CDC
convened a panel of toxicology consultants including representatives
of the HEW Toxicology Coordinating Committee and expert toxicolo-
gists from several universities. I would be glad to supply a list of
names for the record.

[The list referred to follows:]
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Name and title Affiliation Area of expertise

INITIAL ADVISORY PANEL, AUGUST 13, 1976
Paul F. Wehrle, M.D., chief physician, Pediatric and Los Angeles County, USC Medical Infectious disease.

Communicable Disease Division. Center.
Wayland J. Hayes, M.D., Ph. D., professor of blo- Vanderbilt University School of Toxicology,

chemistry, Center for Environmental Toxicology, Medicine.
Department of Biochemistry.

Peter Jatlow, M.D., professor of laboratory medicine. Yale University School of Medicine.... Clinical toxicology.
Kurt Dubowaky, M.D., professor of medicine ........ University of Oklahoma Health Forensic toxicology.

Sciences Center.
Morris Cramner, Ph. D., Director ................. National Center for Toxicology Re. Biochemistry toxicology.

search.
John F. Finklea, M.D., Director ........... National Institute of Occupational Environmental and

Safety and Health. occupational health.
Hans L. Falk, M.D., Associate Director, Office of Natonal Institute of Environmental Environmental toxicology.

Programs. Health Sciences.
Raymond Shapiro M.D., Assistant Director for National Institute of Environmental Environmental toxicology.

Toxicology Coordination. Health Sciences.
Alfred P. Fishman, M.D., William Maul Messy, pro- University of Pennsylvania, School of Pulmonary medicine.

fessor of medicine, director, Cardiovascular Pul- Medicine.monary Division. LABORATORY CONSULTANTS

Jerrold L. Abraham, M.D., fellow in pulmonary University of California Medical School Electron microprobe
pathology. at San Diego. analysis.

Dr. Jmess .Chen, assistant professor of physics... State University of New York at Nuclear physics X-ray
Geneseo. fluorescence in heavy

metal analysis.
Philip B. deNee, Ph. D. (biophysics), Acting Chief, Appalachian Lab for Occupational Electron microprobe

Pathology Section, Laboratory Investigations Safety and Health, NIOSH. analysis.
Branch4Martin Goldfield M D assistant commissioner..... New Jersey State Department of Health. Virology.

Paul Horowitz, Oh. D.;'professor of physics........: Jeflerson Physical Laboratory, Harvard Physics, heavy metal
University. analysis.

Dr. William Mathews, director of anatomical path. Emory School of Medicine............ Surgical pathology.
ology, professor of pathology.

Andrew Salavino, M.D., chief, laboratory services... Baltimore Veterans' Administration X-ray diffraction analysis,
Hospital. electron microprobe

analysis.
F. William Sunderman, Jr., M.D., professor and head, University of Connecticut School of Toxicology.

Department of Laboratory Medicine. Medicine.
Barry A. Weavers, clinical scientist .......... Baltimore VA Hospital ............... Electron microprobe

analysis,
W. M. Schakelford ............................... Environmental Protection Agency...... Analysis of water for

organic compounds,
Stanley Brown, chief, Toxicology Branch...._... Harrow, England .................... WHO toxicology labora.

MULTIDISCIPLINARY PANEL, OCTOBER 7, 1976 ry consultnt.

Jay Sanford, M.D., dean, School of Medicine.._... Uniformed Services University of the Infectious disease.
Health Sciences.

Raymond R. Suskind M.D., director, Department University of Cincinnati Medical Center. Toxicology,
of Environmental Health.

Louis Weinstein, MD., physician, visiting professor Peter Bent Brigham Hospital, Harvard Infecticus disease.
of Medicine. Medical School.

David R. Finn, M.D., director, Cardiopulmonary Unit. Williamsport Hospital .......... Pulmonary medicine con.
sultant to six legion-
naire cases.

Marvin Kuschner, M.D., dean, School of Medicine State University of New York at Pulmonary medicine
and Health Sciences Center. Stoneybrook,

Morton Schwartz, M.D., chief, Infectious Disease Massachusetts General Hospital, Infectious disease.
Unit, professor of medicine. Harvard Medical School.

Alexander . Langmuir, M.D., visiting professor Harvard Medical School .............. Epidemiology.
Epidemlology Department of Preventive and
Social Medicine.

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH PERSONNEL INVOLVED

Date
first
con.
suited Name and title Area of expertise

John F. Finkle&, M.D., Director, NIOSH ........................................... Environmental and
occupational
health.

Aug. 17 David P. Brov n, epidemiologist, blometry section, industrywide studies branch, division Industrial
of surveillance, hazard evaluation, and field studies. epidemiology.

17 R. J. Dobbin, chief, industrial hygiene section, industrywide studies branch, division of Industrial hygiene.
surveillance, hazard evaluation, and field studies.

17 Shiro Tanaka, M.D., medical officer, surveillance branch, division of surveillance, hazard Occupational health.
evaluation, and field studies.

17 Wes Straub, industrial hygienist, Region III Office--NIOSH ......................... Industrial hygiene.
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GENERAL CONSULTANTS AND CONTRIBUTORS

Date first
consulted Name and title Affiliation Area of expertise

Aug. 23, 1976..... Don Rosenberg, M.D., lieutenant colo-
nel, U.S. Army, director, occupy.
tional medicine.

August 23 ........ Philip Russell, M.D., colonel, MC, U.S.
Army, deputy commander.

September 16.... Irving J. Selikoff, M.D director envi.
ronmental sciences laboratory, pro.
fessor of community medicine, pro-
fessor of medicine.

September 9 .. N. eal Nathanson, M.D., professor of
epidemiology; chairman, division of
infectious disease, editor, American
Journal of Epidemiology,

September 8 ...... Jonas Salk, M.D., founding director
and resident fellow.

September 3 ...... Jordon N, Fink M.D., professor of
medicine, chlet, allergy section.

September 13..... R. T. Ravenholt, MD., director, office
of population.

September 17..... Albert Kolbye, M.D., J.D., associate
director for sciences.

Do .......... Edward Ragalis, Ph. D., research
chemist

Do .......... Frank Cordle, Ph. D., epidemiologist,
offices of sciences.

Edgewood Arsenal ............. Occupational medicine.

WRAIR, Walter Reed Army Medi-
cal Center.

Mount Sinai Medical School.....

School of Hygiene and Public
Health, Johns Hopkins Uni-
versity.

The Salk Institute for Biological
Studies.

Medical College of Wisconsin....
Agency for International Devel-

opment.
Bureau of Foods, FDA ..........

..... do............... . ....

.....do............ ...

Virology.
Occupational and pulmo-

nary disease.
Epidemiology.
Virology, epidemiology.

Virology, immunology.
Pulmonary medicineallergy.
Epidermiology

d emography.
Toxicology, medical

jurisprudence.
Biochemistry, toxicology.
Epidemiology.

FIELD CONSULTANTS

Date
first
con-
suited Name and title Affiliation Area of expertise

Aug. 3 Robert C. Aber, M.D., assistant professor of Hershey Medical Center ............. Infectious disease.
medicine.

6 Baruch Blumberg, M.D., Ph. D. associate (Nobel laureate), Institute of Cancer Epidemiology, virology,
director of clinical research, professor of Research, University of Pennsyl- antfropolcgy.
medicine, professor of anthropology. vania.

6 Harvey Friedman, M.D.,'director, diagnostic The Joseph Stokes Research Insti- Virology.
virology laboratory. tute, Children's Hospital of Phila-

dul hia.
6 Stanley A. Plotkin, M.D., director, infectious ..... o .......................... Do.

disease division and virus laboratory.
17 Ahmed N. M. Nasr, M.D., Ph. D., supervisor, Health, Safety, and Human Factors Toxicology.

occupational health services. Laboratory, Eastman Kodak Co,
16 Wallace W. Rhodes, Jr., professional Rhodes Consultants, Inc ............ Air conditioning systems.

engineer.
4 GaryLattimer, M.D., chief, infectious disease. Allentown Sacred Heart Hospital. Infectious disease.

The status of the investigation was reviewed and recommendations
were sought. Members of the )anel suggested botulinum toxin and
psittacosis as possible causes, but these have since been eliminated.

They discussed other agents like nickel carbonyl and paraquat l)ut
indicated they did not typically cause the same illness as Legionnaires'
disease. They suggested that the amount of tissue collected for toxi-
cologic analysis be increased.

On August 16, a private ventilation consultant for CDC reviewed
the airhandling system in tie Bellevue Stratford, but no new sources
of potential air contamination were found.

On August 17, the CDC field staff was joined for consultation by in-
dustrial ylgienists and epidemiologists from the National Insttuto
for Occupational Safety and Health, one of the organizations within
CDC, as well as an industry specialist in occupational medicine.

The group made an inspection of the convention )remlises and
hlu othiesized five possible toxic causes of the outbreak: paraquat,
phosgene, nickel carbonyl, cadinium, and ozone. They recommended
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analysis of additional environmental samples, review of the hotel
plumbing and ventilation systems, and check of nearby incinerator
stacks for potential cross-contamination. Analysis of environmental
samples is continuing at CDC and the other recommendations have
been followed.

After the intensive phase of the field investigation was completed
on August 20, consultation with outside agencies continued. On August
23, representatives of the U.S. Army from Edgewood Arsenal and
Walter Reed Army Institute for Research visited the center and re-
viewed available clinical, epidemiologic, and laboratory information.
They indicated that they found no evidence to implicate an agent of
chemical or biological warfare.

In early September an oustide pathology panel was convened at
CDC to review specimens from cases of Legionnaires' disease. It in
eluded specialists from the Armed Forces Institute of Pathology. from
the Medical Examiners' offices of Pittsburgh and Philadelphia. and
from universities throughout the United States. We also have that list
which we will supply for the record.

[The list referred to follows:]

PATHOLOGY PANEL-SEPT. 8-9, 1976

Name and title Affiliation Area of expertise

Charles Carrington, M.D., associate professor of Stanford University School of Medicine. Pulmonary pathology.
patholo.

Cyril H. Wocht, M.D., J.D., FCAP, coroner, county of Commonwealth of Pennsylvania ....... Forensic pathology.Alleghen,

Marvin E. ronson, M.D. medical examiner........ City of Philadelphia ............. Do.
Horatio T. Enterline,-. ., director of surgical pa- Hospital of the University of Penn- General pathology.

tholoy, professor of pathology sylvania.
Walter H. Sheldon, M.D., emeritus professor of Johns Hopkins University School of Do.

pathology. Medicine.
Gordon R.-Hennigar, M.D., professor and chairman, Medical University of South Carolina.... Do.d epartment of pathology.
Russell A. Harley, M.D., associate professor of . .do ............................. Pulmonary pathology.pathology.
Charles S. Petty, M.D., director and chief medical County of Dallas ............. Forensic pathology.

examiner.
Nelson Irey, M.D., chief, division of tissue reactions Armed Forces Institute of Pathology.... Pathology of toxic

to drugs. substances.
Liselette Hochholrer, M.D,, chief, department of ..... do ............................. Pulmonary pathology.

pulmonary and mediastinal pathology.
Kamal Ishak, M.D., chief, department of liver ..... do ............................. Hepatlc pathology.

pathology.

Special emphasis was placed on the pathology of the liver and the
lungs. They found that 5 of 8 cases of Legionnaires' disease had in their
lungs evidence of acute alveolar damage, a nonspecific patterni that
can be seen with a variety of infectious and toxic agents but which
is not consistent with nickel carbonyl, paraquat, or phosgene.

Studies of heavy metals in tissue specimens are being carried out by
NIOST and consultants from the Veterans' Administration and sev-
eral universities. They have access to laboratory techniques not other-
wise available at CDO, including electron microprobe and proton X-
ray fluorescence.

An additional panel of consultants was convened at CDC on October
7 for overall review of clinical, epidemiolo'ic, and toxicologic in-
vestigations and for making specific suggestions for future work. It
was composed of university scientists and clinicians with special in-
terests in toxicology and pulmonary and infectious diseases. The con-



103

sultants concluded that conventional infectious agents and known toxic
agents are unlikely to have caused the disease.

We do not know the cause of Legionnaires' disease. Although many
agents may produce temperature and cough, there are few agents
known that could produce an illness like Legionnaires' disease wit its
characeristically long incubation period averaging 5 to 6 days, no
symptoms at the time of exposure, and a serious, acute illness charac-
terized by high fever and, pneumonia and evidence of involvement of
the garo ti l tract and liver. Infectious diseases like Q fever
and peittacosis can give a comparable picture, but all laboratory find-
ings have given no evidence of a known infectious disease.

No toxins are known that characteristically mimic the clinical,
epidemiologic, and pathologic findings. Suspected classes of toxic con-
pounds have been heavy metals like nickel carbonyl, cadmium, and
zinc . alkylating agents of the same class as phosgene and bischloro-
ethyl ether; and the herbicide, paraquat.

None of the proposed agents fits with Legionnaires' disease perfectly.
Nickel carbonyl typically has a much shorter incubation period, rarely
causes high fever, and as described in the scientific literature has path-
ologic characteristics different from Legionnaires' disease.

The alkylating agents typically give symptoms immediately on ex-
posure andoften are associated with a depressed white blood cell count,
which was not seen in Legionnaires' disease.

As mentioned previously, the first tests after the outbreak on Auguist
2, occurred on August 4. An investigation of toxins or toxic substances
began on August 5 when we had ruled out many highly infectious
agents and was divided into six areas: organic soluble toxins; water
soluble toxins; metals; amino acid-protein profiles; nucleic acid pro-
files; environmental samples.

Techniques used have included neutron activation, gas liquid chro-
matography, mass spectrometry, ultraviolet spectroscopy, high pres-
sure liquid chromatography, atomic absorption, thin layer chromatog-
raphy, and electrophoresis. In addition, tissues are being examined
for minute particles by new procedures by collaborative studies in four
different laboratories using electron and proton induced X-ray
fluorescence.

These studies are in progress and incomplete. At this time, the studies
of environmental samples have so far not been helpful.

Recognizing the concerted and coordinated efforts brought to bear
on Legionnaires' disease by the staffs of the Pennsylvania State and
Philadelphia City Health Depalments and the Center for Disease
Control along with literally scores of consulting and contributing
scientists, one must adopt a certain sense of rational objectivity and
scientific humility in acknowledging our failure to date to solve the
question of etiology.

Legionnaires' disease appears to have been a self-limited epidemic
of a respiratory disease with comparatively high lethality. But whether
its causative agent is a microbiological entity of a yet undescribed
characteristics or an environmental chemical, our best scientific capa-
bilities have been unable to determine.

However disappointing this may be. particularly for those persons
afflicted by the disease and for their families and friends and for the
hundreds of persons who labored exhaustively to uncover the cause,
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-we must admit that there are diseases and conditions of ill health with
'vhich we are not familiar and which; as yet, we are unable fully to
-understand. This is not so much an admission of human failure as a
recognition of how medical and biological science and knowledge
evolve.

We are continuing epidemiologic work as well as tlmt in the labora-
tory. Analysis for heavy metals and alkylating agents involves de-
velopment of new techniques.

Specimens from cases of fatal pneumonia in Philadelphia unrelated
to Legionnaires' disease are being collected to compare pathologically
with cases of Legionnaires' disease. Investigation of environmental
samples, collected early, continues.

I think "continues" is a good word on which to end, because we are
continuing the investigation.

I will be glad to try to answer your questions or any questions that
any member of your panel may have.

[Dr. Sencer's prepared statement follows:]

STATEMENT OF DAVID J. SENCER, M.D. I)mEuroi, CENTII FOR DISEASE: CONTROL

INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am accompanied by Dr.
Joseph Boutwell, Deputy Director of our Bureau of Laboratories at the Center
for Disease Control (CDC), and by Dr. David Fraser, Chief of the Special Path-
ogens Section in our Bureau of Epidemiology. We shall provide testimony and
answer questions concerning investigations into the etiology of Legionnaires'
disease that during the summer of 1970 afificted 180 persons and resulted In 29
deaths. The outbreak has presented a number of unusual and complex features
which I will try to describe, and it has run counter to our expectation that con-
temporary science is infallible and can solve all the problems that we confront.

I will describe briefly for you that part of the overall Investigation in which
the Center for Disease Control (CDC) played a major supportive role to the
lennsylvania and Philadelphia Health Departments and the current status of our
efforts. Let me, however, begin with a description of the Center, Its capabilities,
and its programmatic resources.

TIE CENTER FOR DISEASE CONTROL
The Center for Disease Control, now more tan 30 years old, Is one of 6 health

agencies of the Public Health Service in the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare. The others are the National Institutes of Health, the Food and Drug
Administration, Health Resources Administration, Health Services Administra-
tion, and the Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Administration. CDC rep-
resent the Department's principal focus of preventive medicine and acute disease
control.

With respect to its functions, the Center provides technical assistance in widely
ranging aspects of preventive medicine, including field epidemiology, laboratory
reference diagnosis, and consultations on many topics relevant to disease control.
It conducts and collaborates in studies oriented to improving the diagnosis and
identification of disease, to developing the surveillance of a wide range of im-
portant conditions, to studying the ecology of many diseases in this country and
elsewhere, and to determining the role of certain environmental factors in the
causation of disease. Becoming a part of the Center in 1978, the National Institute
for Occupational Safety and Health has extended the scope of CDC's preventive
medical responsibilities Into the workplace.

CDC is the principal Federal agency supporting the practice of public health
in State and local health departments. For the most part, CDC's assistance is
provided directly to or through State and local health agencies. In essence, the
Center extends the competency and the resources of these health agencies by pro.
hiding supplementary professional manpower and technical capabilities to help
them fulhill their statutory responsibilities for disease Investigation and, control.
The Center does not act as an independent investigative body.
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In addition to providing technical assistance and consultation. the Center as-
sists State and local health departments with programs of tuberculosis control.
venereal disease control, immunization, and selected environmental health Im-
provements such as lead-based paint poisoning control.

At the present time, the Center employs approximately 4,000 people, Including
1,400 scientific and professional staff representing more than 100 different scien-
title specialties subspecialties. Approximately half the CDC staff Is located in our
headquarters in Atlanta, Georgia. Most of the rest are on assignment in State and
local health departments, assisting in regular programs of disease prevent ion and
control and contributing to the overall surveillance of acute diseases.

The Center is both a domestic and an international organization. Its interna-
tional activities are generally related to programs of the World health Organiza-
tion for which the Center provides consultative services, laboratory reagents, and
field personnel for periodic epidemiologic and laboratory Investigations. The Cell-
ter is widely recognized as an internationally unique organization because of the
breadth and depth of its expertise in dis ase prevention and control and an organil-
zation that offers a capacity for immediate response to emergency health needs
when its range of special talents become needed. Most countries would be unable
to assemble the same range of resources or would find them scattered in a mnum-
her of different governmental agencies and academia centers.

The epidemiological competency of the Center derives from 285 professional
epidemiological staff. The major field team of so called "disease detectives" is Its
Epidemic Intelligence Service (EIS) formed in 1951 to provide epidemic aid ald
epidemiologic consultative services to the States and to strengthen the epidenilo-
logic resources of the Nation. The EIS4 program encompasses all professional disci-
plines relative to public health and preventive medicine. While physicians make
ul) the largest single component, veterinarians, statisticians, nurses, engineers,
microbiologists, dentists, and other scientific specialists have been involved. Since
1951, 948 professional offic(rs altogether have taken part in the EIS program. Cur.
rently there are 86 EIS officers on active duty. About half of these are in Atlanta
working with a permanent staff of the Center on probl(mns ranging from rabies
control to arthropod-borne encephalitis and from birth defect evaluation to envi-
ronmentally-relate(d diseas,. 'rTe other half of the EIS corps are assigned in vari-
ous city and State health departments.

Each year the EIS investigates an average of more than 100 outbreaks of disease
both in the U.S., at the invitation of State health departments, and abroad. Cur-
rently, the much publicized epidemic of hemorrhagic fever In Zaire and Sudan is
under investigation, and in recent months the EIM has worked In outbreaks of
(lis4- se related to cruise ships, hospitals, restaurants, flnd schools. More and more
Of tIh outhl-,lCS investigated by CDC epildemiologists have been proved or sus.
pcted to ho ea iwed hy toxic agents. In the last 12 months, 13 percent (12 of 93)
of the epidelnics we studied were toxicologic.

The Center has apl)roxlmately 625 professional laboratory staff covering 17
separate Iahoratory disciplines and functions. Tite laboratories serve the "disease
control" capability of the Center in being aible immediately to apply an exceed-
lurly broad ritinure tf coordinited laboratory servlces for tMe invettgratfon of
(IN('aro, q'ii,, Ia l'ratoicvs Ihavea n cOnt itnulni fuilm oll which Invol 'e.s providing (n-
going assistance to State and Federal health agencies and to those of other coun-
tries w4i well.

The ltiboratorle, provide reference diagnostic service. philennle fild slipport.
and training iln laboratory methods and nmnagement through or-fan!zed com:rseR
and by consultation. The Center administers a national laboratory Impro'ement
program including research and development In laboratory methodology, develop.
nmnt and evaluation of materials and reagents, and llcensure and evalmtion of
Interstate laboratories. It has ben given the repponslhllity of produelnt, main-
tainling. and distributing reagents and reference matorIals not eomnnerlaIlly aiail-
able. It al.so distributes and mnaintains experimental and special immune serums
to prevent and control unusual and laboratory Infections.

The laboratories maintain a competency which Is nationally nnid Internaton.
ally recognized for it s depth In most, If not all, disciplines applicnble to the diag-
noRls and control of disease. For example, the specialty Divisions of the Bureau
In(.lude incterlology, clinical chemistry (including toxicology), hematology, my-
cology, parasitology, virology, vector-borne diseases. and pathology, as well a
those with functions which relate across discipline lines, such as laboratory train.
lug, lIlensure, and laboratory management. The Center has been designated as a
WHO National Center for 19 diseases or health problems, including some in clini-
cal chemistry. I
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In the investigation of the Legionnaires' disease, the Bureau's laboratories in
virology, bacteriology, mycology, pathology, and toxicology were the ones princi-
pally involved.

HISTORY OF THE CDC TOXICOLOGY LABORATORY

CDC had for many years an active toxicology program working primarily in
laboratory problems in environmental toxicology such as pesticides (e.g., for ma-
laria control). CDC also initiated a large and long-term program of Community
Studies, targeted at the early detection of toxic manifestations of exposure among
agriculkaral and industrial personnel at l)igh risk who were working with pesti-
cides. When the responsibilities for environmental health were reshuffled in 1968,
the entire Toxicology Branch was transferred tn the Food and Drug Administra-
tion. (In 1970 this program was with many others collected into the Environmen-
tal Protection Agency.)

In 1971, we re-initiated a program of assistance to clinical and public health
laboratories engaged in providing clinical toxicological services. This at first dealt
with heavy metals (lead) and drugs og abuse, and was related to proficiency test.
ing in connection with the licensure of Interstate laboratories, the lead screening
(household and smelter) program, and methadone treatment programs. Early
in 1972 a separate toxicology laboratory was organized with 6 chemists and
technologists.

Many toxicological investigations have been assisted by this laboratory in addi-
tion to the primary responsibilities for which it was originally organized. Since
1973, 44 separate studies have been made, sonie of them on individual cases, but
most made in connection with epidemiologic investigations. These studies involved
thousands of separate tests for several hundred different components or constitu-
ents. An example is a poisoning episode which occurred in 1971 in Moscow Mills,
Missouri, resulting in the deaths of 44 horses and the illness of 6 persons.

The cause of this poisoning outbreak was not discovered until December of 1978
with the detection of trichlorophenol In soil which led to the discovery of tetra-
cilorodlbenzodioxin in the same soil samples. Tetrachlorodibenzodioxin is an ex-
tremely toxic mbstance which recently destroyed a town in Sevesco, Italy, after
an industrial accident.

This small laboratory, consisting of 14 employees, 9 of which are chemists or
tlechnologists, analyzes literally thousands of specimens of a wide variety, using
sophisticated and, in many cases, unique techniques of sepmration, Isolation, com-
paris(on and identification; in addition to its defined and regular supportive role
in laboratory improvement, in pn)ficlen(,y testing and drug abuse and lead control
programs.

DESCRIPTION OF TIlE UNVESTIGATION
Since August 2, 1970, when the Center first became involved in assisting with

the investigation of Legionnaires' disease, nearly 100 persons on our staff have
been involved in the effort, most of them essentially full time. We estimate
that approximately 20,000 person hours are represented, about 60 percent of them
in the laboratory effort alone. More or less directly related to our efforts, both
in assisting in the field and at our headquarters in Atlanta, approximately 55
additional consultants and significant contributors to the effort can be identified.
Their assistance represents the involvement of approximately 9 Federal Govern-
ment agencies and more than 89 academic or scientific institutions.

Besides these, the Center has had thousands of spontaneous individual public
inquiries, many with thoughtful suggestions and offering comments and encour-
agement. Altogether one must conclude that this investigation reflects one of the
mo.-t Intensive, broadbased, and well publicized health problems of recent years.

To giv you some Idea of the early phases of the investigation when the prob.
lem was being defined and when possible causes were rapidly being supported or
ruled out and when strategies for intensive study were being formulated, I would
like to give you a day-by-day "replay" of the most prominent events. Then I will
attempt to summarize the subsequent course of events and the present status of
our thinking.

INITIAL RESPONSE

CDC first learned of cases of fatal pneumonias associated with the American
Legion convention in Philadelphia at 9:15 a.m., on August 2, 1970. That morning, a
physician working in a Veterans Administration clinic in Philadelphia, after In-
forming the State health department, called CDC to report 26 cases of febrile
respiratory disease including 4 deaths that had occurred in persons attending



107

the American Legion convention held In Philadelphia from July 21 through July
24. Witbin an hour, additional reports brought the number of known deaths to 11.

The large number of cases concentrated in time suggested a common source
of exposure during the convention. The cause of the illness was unknown, but
the uniform symptoms of fever, chills, headache, and cough raised the possibility
of Its being a communicable respiratory disease that would have rapidly spread.
CDC's extraordinary response to a request from Pennsylvania for assistance re-
flected its concern either that, if communicable, the illness might be spreading
rapidly or that the source of exposure might still be present in Philadelphia.

Aftt'Ar consultation with staff at the Center as well as health department officials
of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, and Pittsburgh, 3 Medical Epidemiologists de-
parted that same day for Pittsburgh, Harrisburg, and Philadelphia to begin work
with local and State health officials in the Investigation of the outbreak. Arrange-
ments were iiiade the first day for an employee from the Regional Office in Phila-
delphia to carry specimens from patients to CDC for immediate laboratory proc-
essing, and the first specimens arrived that night.

A meeting of 'D)C epidemilologists and laboratory personnel wax held the first
evening to discuss the possible causes of the outbreak and plan additional suIpxort
for the investigation. The first phase of the meeting was a review of all informa-
tion known about the clinical, epidemiologic, and laboratory characteristics of
the illness. Understandably, at that time. Information was sketchy, but an attempt
was made to construct a prelimilnry list of etiologic possibilities. Reasonable
suggestions included various infectious agents, among them certain bacteria,
viruses, fungi, and Chlamnydia. It was clear, however, that more information
was needed before a precise list of infectious agents could be developed or their
role established.

Btcause of the concern that the epidemic might be spreading and because of
the wide geographic distribution of the cases, it was clear that, the most Intensive
field effort would be needed. Accordingly, on the second day of CDC's awareness
of the outbreak, 10 additional epidemiologists were dispatched to Pennsylvania,
anid CI)C set up Its headquarters of field activities in Harrisburg.

From tit, beginning, the approach to investigating this outbreak was similar
to that of iiany outbreaks In which the ('enter participates whether they be
Infectious or toxic. This investigation was particularly Intense, but the pattern
of the study followed time-tested lines.

Ii all investigations the first requirement is to characterize the illness and
take steps to confirm the diagnosis. When cases are identified, the second step
is to show that there is an epidemic, that is, that cases are occurring with unusual
frequency in a certain population. The third stage of the epidemiologic process
is to characterize the Ill people in terms of their distribution in time, place, and
person and to find the activities or exposures which set the II l ople apart from
those who stayed well. The differences found between sick and well people can
ie used to discover the manner of spread of the agent, whether it ie infectious
or toxic.

On the morning of Day 2, the CDC field team Integrated with the existing State
Investigation. Over the next 3 years, 32 CDC personnel (including 25 epidemic.
ologists, 2 industrial hygienists, a specialist In occupational health, 3 statisticians,
and an engineer) would be in Pennsylvania working on the investigation
with a larger group of health workers from State and local governments, CDC
epidemiologist in 3 cities planned with State and city health personnel a cordl-
nated investigation. The State Health Department Laboratory was designated
to manage the collection and distribution of clinical specimens.

Early in the morning of Day 2 of CDC's involvement in the investigation,
specimens from 20 cases were Inoculated Into eggs, tissue culture and bacterial
media to begin the look for an infectious agent. Specimens from 4 autopsies were
Immediately prepared for electron microscopy and fluorescent antibody staining.
Also on the morning of Day 2 (9 days after the convention and 13 days after
the onset of illness in the first case), there was no confirmed evidence of any
secondary eases, which was strong preliminary evidence that a common infec.
tious respiratory agent was not the cause of Legionnaires' disease.

At the first of daily meetings, the possible causes of the Illness were reviewed
Including microbiologic and toxic agents. The Chief of the Toxicology Branch
was contacted at a meeting in Houston and briefed on the situation. The need
for urine specimens, specifically for identification of paraquat, was recognized. On
the afternoon of Day 2, and continuing for the next 48 hours, an attempt was made(
to contact, In person, every case of suspected Legionnaires' disease In Pennsyl.



108

vanla uwdng CDC medical epidemiologists working out of Harrisburg, Pittsburgh
and Plhiladelphia. These officers collected the much needed clinical information
In a standardized form, examined patients, and set up liaison with private
physicians concerning handling of clinical specimens and pathologic materials
and reporting of additional cases.

On Day 3, during a staff meeting at CDC, additional requirements for clinical
specimens were specifically discussed including requirements for specimens for
electron microscopy, mycology, and toxicology. Theme needs, and others as they
were identilled, were passed onto the field staff in daily phone consultations.

The afternoon of Day 3 at press conferences held in Harrisburg and at CDC,
it was stated that it was unlikely that the disease was influenza and that toxic
substances were under consideration.

On Day 4, a clear composite picture of the Legionnaires' disease bad been
compiled from cases scattered throughout the State. The similarity to nlany con-
mon respiratory diseases highlighted the need for a precise case definition. In
consultation with State officials the first of an evolving set of case definitions
was constructed. The progress of the investigation was extensively described on
Day 4 in hearings before the Senate Subcommittee on Health, and it was stated
that Increasing emphasis was being placed on toxicology.

Eighteen deaths from Legionnaires' disease had occurred before CDC began
field work. Tile first 4 deaths in the outbreak after CDC staff began work oc-
curred in Day 3 and Day 4. T'nder instructions from CDC's Toxicology Branch and
others, CD physicians attended 8 of these 4 autopsies and guided collection of
specimens from all 4. Specimens were hand-carried by air courler to CDC for
laboratory processing. As additional requirements for types of specimens, their
weight, and methods of collection were generated by the various laboratories.
the field team was advised and updated their procedure for collection of needed
specimenss.

On Day 4, an environmental engineer was dispatched from CC) to Philadelphia
to Join City Health Department environmentallsts in n comprehensive Investiga-
tion of the convention areas for a potentil toxic or microbliologie source of
(,XI)051l re.

Oil 1ay 4, results of laboratory studies In both the Pennsylvanla State Labora-
tory and at CDO indicated that no viral agent was growing in Inoeulated eggs.
confirming te earlier epildemlologic and laboratory indications that Influenza
was not the cause of Legionnares' (liseas(,.

'rh( field team inad ehmetrtzed the fl111ss and eonflrmwd the existence of
an epidemile. B' l)ay 5. they began an exliiiidtd luJok at activities that milht have
exposed the eases but not exposeil those who stayed healthy. Alo on Day 5 a
broa(l range of environmental l so imles hid been irollectod from the Il ,lh'vue.
Sttratford Hotol iwere (l.'41l('fhed to (CIVC fr)r toxflologh, i ilsis-.

Q,iustionilro were distrllited tip ill T,,glnnnilre,,z who hand nf tnded the eon.
vvnflon. 8:1niides of guests rJriftered tit -1 hotels over n lperind of fronm 2 we(,s
before the convention anl ext 'elldint to 2 wv(,ks a frtr the (,onvent ion wOre eon.

alct(Ml b.V telephon, about Illnes. lintel emnlfloyeeq nl coni.entioii officials wi'ere
queoried aumlimit lllnes ad netdlvtie, dbirlit the convention. Hlospil l a(lmission
ald ellerg- ,y roomi reco(t'dst aid drlath eertfllelil ('5 wereihwd to discover
if the lisense om, rred as an eillemil, outside the T,egiciimainre gr, iip.

From the elidemiologle intornitiont eollected, a flnil en,,e definition (evolveil
that hndl 2 ('oin points, one clini,i iitin raw ejilileminlogir,. To he r'ouinted ns a
ease, ii l~Iti'nt h ad to lhave eome III between July I nnd Auigust ISq. to have
either f ver rin(1 e'lirt X-rtiy evldrlon of pnImolinonia or to hnv, te*m(,ri lttrie of
10*2lF or hluhpr.vt'l ouglh., mId t tltvo 1 t'ten(Id( theo Anwrin.n Te,:ion ionvention
in Plhilflelin or to have bowillere(d l l, ellovn.t ritford ,iiv'e ,Tuiy 1. (10mrvey of
oth'r hotels In Philal('Iihit showed tli' disease speee(l to 14' limited to thIe(e
2 groi!'q. )

.'nnvsiq of the epidemiologl data eontlinel. lona after the fled team censepl
r)rlieatnn,i In aill, 1,0 enes have been Identified, of which 21) were fail. One
hundIreI forty-lilte of the enseq were in eonventinneers, and Iln that aroup the
rate of illness was highest nmong voting delegates, older males, nnd those who
stayed at the Pelleiu,-trntfordl. Pses were distrlluteI in finte ns though they
had been expTo)ed to a common source of Infection or other en w, (lurilitr the eon.
vointion. Th, typical interrol between a possible source of exposimtro t tile cot-
ventlon and Illness was rl-fl (lays. No s r end occurred to ease emntac1.

Four netivlties were found to have some degree of nssocintion with illne,,q
(time spent In the Bellevue-Stratford, tne spent In the hotel lobby, ntlendance
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at hospitality rooms, and drinking water at the hotel) but the niode of spread
was not found. The role of the Bellevue-Stratford Hotel was e)ldemiologically
important in that it was the Headquarters of the Convention and visited by
essentially all those attending. Its role in causing of Legionnaires' disease has
not been established, and there is no evidence that it had more than circum-
stantial involvement.

COORDINATION WITH OTHER AGENCIES

The investigation of Legionnaires' disease has been a coordinated t ffort
directed by city, State, and Federal health agencies find involving specialized
consultation with governmental, university, and private persons and institu-
tions. Fifty-four (54) consultants have been utilized in one way or other by CDC
to revlev field Iyivestigation and laboratory analyses and to suggest additional
areas of study.

On August 13, about 10 days after the investigation began, CDC convened a
panel of toxicology consultants including representatives of the iHEW 'roxi.
cology Coordinating Committee and expert toxicologists from several univer-
sities. The status of the investigation was reviewed and recommendations were
sought. Members of the panel suggested botulinum toxin and psittacosis as
possible causes, but these have since been eliminated. They discussed other
agents like nickel carbonyl and paraquat but indicated they did not typically
cause the same illness as Legionnaires' disease. They suggested that the amount
of tissue collected for toxicologic analysis be Increased.

On August 16, a private ventilation consultant for CDC reviewed the air-
handling system in the Bellevue-Stratford, ut no new sources of potentiall air
contamination were found.

On August 17, the C)C field staff was Joined for consultation by Industrial
hygienists and epidemiologists from the National Institute for Oeulpational
Safety and Health as well as an industry specialist in occupational medicine.
The group made an Insl)ection of the convention premises and hypothesized 5
possible toxic causes of the outbreak: paraquat, phosgene, nickel carbonyl,
cadmium, and ozone. They recommended analysis (if additional environmental
samIples, review of the hotel plumbing and ventilation systems and check of
nearby Incinerator stacks for potential ,ross-contamination. Analysis of emyil-
ronmnental samples is continuing at C)C, and the other recommendations have
been followed.

After the intensive phase of the field Investigation was completed on August
20, consultation with outside agencies continued. On August 23, representatives
of the United States Army from Edgewood Arsenal and Walter Reed Army
Institute for Research visited the Center and reviewed avallah'e c(!ilicll, elpi-
demniologic and laboratory information. They indicated that they found no
evidence to implicate an agent of chemical or biological warfare.

In early Septemlnier an outside pathology panel was convened at CI)C to
review specimens from cases of Legionnaires' disease. It ihwludd specialists
from the Armed Forces Institute of Pathology, from the Medi'al lx:iiiemr'
offic s of Pittsliurgh and Plhiladelphia. and front uiiversitles thromughout the
United States. Special ,mnl)hasis was placed on the pathology of the i iver amId
tile lung,4. They found that 5 of S cases of Legionnaires' dise:vw !'id in lheir
lungs evidence of acute diffilse alveonlnr (la mnage, a noai-sllet pi t I -itrn that can
be seen with a variety of infectious and toxic agents but which is ot consistent
with nickel (arbonyl, paraiquat, or phosgene. Three cases of pneumonia who
never entered the BellevueStratford Hotel showed a similar pat tern. The

l,sonee of lIronchiolitis was thought to favor an ingested toxin. They recoin-
ne:tled that tissues from other cases be l)repared for their review.

Stulies of heavy metals in tissue specimens are being carried out by NIOSI
fll(] consultants front the Veterans Adiiiiiistration find -several uinlversities.
They have aece.ss to laboratory techniques not otherwise available at CID,
including electron nicroprolie and proton-X-ray fluorescence.

Oel a(ldit ional panel of consultants was convened at CI)C on Otobr 7 for
overall review of clinical, epidemiologic and toxicologic investigations and for
making specific suggestions for future work. It was composed of university
scientists and clinicians with special interests In toxicology and puhlonary and
infectious diseases. The consultants concluded that conventional infectious
agents and known toxic agents are unlikely to have caused the disease.

84-051-77-8
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STATUS OF ETIOLOGIC INVESTIGATION

We do not know the cause of Legionnaires' disease. There are few agents
known that could produce an illness like Legionnaires' disease with its char-
acteristically long incubation period averaging 5 to 0 days, no symptoms at
the time of exposure, and a serious, acute illness characterized by high fever
and pneumonia and evidence of involvement of the gastrointestinal tract and
liver. Infectious diseases like Q fever and psittacosis can give a comparable
picture, but all laboratory findings have given no evidence of a known infectious
disease.

No toxins are known that characteristically mimic the clinical, epidemio.
logic, and pathologic findings. Suspected classes of toxic compounds have been
heavy metals like nickel carbonyl, cadmium, and zinc; halogenated organic
compounds, as might be seen in polymer fume fever; alkylating 6gents of the
same class of phosgene and bischloroethyl ether and the herbicide, paraquat.
None of the proposed agents fits with Legionnaires' disease perfectly. Nickel
carbonyl typically has a much shorter incubation period, rarely causes high
fever, and as described in the scientific literature has pathogenic characteris-
tics different from Legionnaires' disease.

Paraquat rarely causes significant fever and shows, as does nickel carbonyl,
much more lung fibrosis than was seen in Legionnaires' disease. The alkylating
agents, typically give symptoms immediately on exposure and often are asso-
ciated with a depressed white blood cell count, which was not seen in Legion-
iaires' disease.

TOXICOLOGY STUDIES

The laboratory investigation for toxins began on August 5 and was divided into
six areas: organic soluble toxins; water soluble toxins; metals; amine acid-
protein profiles; nucleic acid profiles; environmental samples.

Techniques used have included neutron activation, gas liquid chromatography,
mass spectrometry, ultraviolet spectroscopy, high pressure liquid chromatog-
raphy, atomic absorption, thin layer chromatography, and electrophoresis. In
addition, tissues are being examined for minute particles by new procedures by
collaborative studies in 4 different laboratories using electron and proton in-
duced X-ray fluorescence. These studies are incomplete. The studies of environ-
mental samples have so far not been helpful.

PUBLIC INTEREST

The unprecedented flood of inquiries from the media and the public began al-
most as soon as health officials became aware of the epidemic of "Legionnaires'
disease." By the morning of August 3 the inquiries at CDC had increased the
number of telephone calls an hour to 1,500 at which peak they remained until
about August 16, when the number was back down to a more normal average
of 740 operator-handled calls an hour. During this period it was necessary to
set up three separate offices to handle the calls. One was established for the
news media, one for the general public, and one for scientists, engineers, physi-
cians, and others who were calling with suggestions about what might have
caused the outbreak. By August 0 a special unit was set up to respond to the
approximately 2,000 letters and telegrams that have been received.

During the first week (August 2-9) three formal press briefings were held at
the Center for Disease Control. Daily telephone briefings were held between the
Office of Information, CDC, and the Public Information Office of the Pennsyl.
vania Department of Health in Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. Dozens of Individual
interviews with representatives of the press, radio, and television added to an on-
going explanation of the Investigation and its status.

OONCLUSIONS

Recognizing the concerted and coordinated efforts brought to bear on "Legion-
naires' disease" by the staffs of the Pennsylvania State and Philadelphia City
Health Departments and the Center for Disease Control along with literally
scores of consulting and contributing scientists, one must adopt a certain sense
of rational objectivity and scientific humility in acknowledging our failure to
date to solve the question of etiology. "Legionnaires' disease" appears to have
been a self-lmited epidemic of a respiratory disease with comparatively high
lethality. But whether its causative agent is a microbiological entity of as yet
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undescribed characteristics or an environmental chemical, our best scientific
capabilities have been unable to determine.

However disappointing this may be, particularly for those persons afflicted by
the disease and for their families and friends and for the hundreds of persons
who labored exhaustively to uncover the cause, we must admit that there are
diseases and conditions of Ill health with which we are not familiar and which,
as yet, we are unable fully to understand. This is not so much an admission of hu-
man failure as a recognition of how medical and biological science and knowl-
edge evolve.

We are continuing epidemlologic work as well as that in the laboratory. Analy-
sis for heavy metals and alkylating agents involves development of- new tech.
niques. Specimens from cases of fetal ineunionia in L'hiladelphia unrelated
to "Legionnaires' disease" are being collected to compare pathologically with
cases of "Legionnaires' disease." Investigation of environmental samples, col-
lected early, continues.

Mr. MNunpiiy. Does Dr. Fraser have any comments?
Dr. F RSuR. No.
Mr. Muiu',y . Dr. Boutwell?
)'. BouTwEraz,. No.

Mr. MURPHY. Doctor, at the outset you said that "Contemporary
science is not infallible."

Of course, there is no group that is probably more aware of the falli-
bility of people of science and Government than the panel in which we
serve.

I recall that back in 1950 hundreds of American soldiers died of a
type of hemorrhagic fever. It was not until a few months ago, 26years
later, that a Sout i Korean doctor finally found out the cause of that
disease.

I would say that 26 years is a long time to pinpoint what was fairly
obvious that the disease was in the feces of a field mouse in South
Korea and the soldiers had been digging right through the area. That
is bow they had become infected.

Also, the question, I think, of the Lassa fever in Africa that killed
the scientist in the Yale University Laboratories is also a question the
committee and the staff are aware of, that there is danger in laborator-
ies that work in this area, and that the persons who do work in these
areas are subject to severe risks under certain conditions, particularly,
those in which we are dealing with the unknown.

With those remarks, I will go to Dr. Cyril Wcht who is the coroner
of the county of Allegheny. He testified, yesterday, about several as-
pects of his office's relationship with the OC. The CDC is the Center
for Disease Control. What was its name before it was named the "Cen-
te ' for Disease Control"?

Dr. SxcCER. The immediate name before it was the CDC was the
National Communicable Disease Center. Before that it was the Com-
municable Disease Center and before that it was the Malaria Control
,inwar Areas.

Mr. MunRuy. Concerning the 4,000 personnel with the 400 doctoral
degrees that you indicated with the change in personnel, was there
any significant change in personnel or mission with the change in per-
sonnel?

Dr. SFNcirR. There has been a gradual shift away from almost total
concern with infectious diseases into other noninfectious situations
utilizing many of the techniques that were used in infectious disease
control.
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In the laboratory, for example, when I first joined CDC in 1960, the
l)iggest single laboratory in virology was then devoted to poliomyelitis.
Today, I think we have only two people devoted to the field of enteric
viral diseases.

In 1956, we had five people working in chemistry. Today, almost
one-third of the laboratory is devoted to clinical chemistry of one sort
or another.

In epidemiology, we do not have a full-time person working on polio-
inyelitis any more but we do have full-time people working in non-
infectious diseases epidemiology so there has been a considerable shift
in emphasis over the years.

Mr. MuRIiPiY. Dr. Wecht, and I will quote, said:
Our office collected various body tissues and fluids In the three death cases

that we investigated and voluntarily submitted them to the Center for Disease
Control in Atlanta.

On Monday, August 16, I had two key members of my staff * * fly to Atlanta
where they met for much of the day with various pathologists and toxicologists
at the CDC * * * During the course of that consultation, which had been re-
quested by the CDC, Dr. Perper and Dr. Winek, of my staff, reviewed our find-
ings in great detail and also studied materials available at the CDC in other
American Legionnaire death cases. At that time, August 16, there were a total
of nine cases with autopsy materials available for study at CDC, and that number
Included three from our office.

On August 27, 1976, I received a phone call from Dr. Renate Kimbrough. a
pathologist on the CDC staff * ** Inviting me to participate in a special patholo-
gist panel that was being established Jointly by the CDC and the Pennsylvania
State Health Department. Their panel was to convene in Atlanta on Wednesday
and Thursday, September 8-9, to review autopsy materials in the various death
cases.

I went to Atlanta on those two days and I reviewed autopsy materials in 10
cases which had been attributed to the American Legionnaires' disease and three
others which had occurred around that same time period but which had not
been considered as American Legionnaire deaths.

Extensive discussion was conducted by rnemher-s of the special pathology panel
along with many professional members of the ')C staff. It was agreed by every-
one present that it would be necessary to have autopsy materials from other
death cases as well as the opportunity to study additional materials from th
ten cases already at hand.

At that time, It was also agreed by everyone persont that we were dealing with
a toxic chemical smbstance of some kind rather than an infectious organism.

On October 15, I (lid receive microseopic autopsy tl:sue slides from the same
13 cases that had been reviewed on September .5-9, in Atlanta. No materials
from other cases were submitted then. and to thiq date, I have not received slides
or any other autopsy materials from the other 1) death ease ".

We were told that 5 deaths did not have autopsies, but 24 did. Therefore.
there were 14 other American Legionnaire deathss, supposedly with autopsy mate-
rials, that were to be collected, prepared, and distributed to members of the
pathology panel.

It should be noted that an additional medical panel had also been convened
by the ('1)( in Atlanta, Ga., subsequent to the meeting of the pathology panel
on September 8-9). qT'hiis was a group of clinicians, epildemiologI.qt.s, and othir
physician. convened for the purp ose of revIewnmz the medical data. I have not
received an" Information ('omerning the deliberations, conclusions, or suggestions
of that panel.

Ts that vonir rvollection of the events?
Dr., S'c'i:p. Y',s: )r. We(,ht was on the panel tthat reviewed slides

at. CDC. Io ;; corrct in that he has not received all of the remaining
mfem1i7l. W(, do not have it, all in lian(l. as yet., either.

One of the problems in this is been trying to make sure that all of
the specimens are processed in an identical way so that they will not be
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biased from the use of different laboratory techniques. different cell
blocks, and different staining techniques.

We have sections and slides prepared on all but five of the autopsied
cases. Limited tissue from two others are available but are not sufficient
to supply to all members of the panel.

The other panel that he referred to of toxicologists and clinicians,
is one that I mentioned met on October 7. We do not have their final
report, as yet. Dr. Weinstein, the chairman of that group, has pre-
pared a report and is circulating it through the other members of the
panel. One member of the panel is out of the country.

I mentioned that his preliminary report indicated that the agent
probably was not any known infectious agent or any specific known
chemical.

Mr. Munpjiy. Dr. Wecht went further. He said that tqie "Patholo-
gists and other experts from CDC were available in Pennsylvania
throughout those weeks of August and could have traveled to any
community upon request.

"If that had been done, then a 100-percent- autopsy rate could have
been obtained and ample specimens of body tissues and fluids in all
death cases could have been collected."

Would you comment on that?
Dr. SExCER. Dr. Fraser was there. I will let him comment.
Dr. FRAsr. Of the 29 deaths that occurred, 18, as Dr. Sencer men-

tioned, had died on or before the first day that the epidemic was
recognized. Of the remaining 11 cases, 2 died outside of the State of
Pennsylvania, 9 died within the State. Of those 9, we do have good
specimens, by and large, on 8.

Of the first four deaths that occurred after CDC was aware of the
outbreak-two deaths on the 4th of August and two on the 5th of
August-officers were present at two of those four autopsies and
directed the collection of specimens. Those specimens were hand-
carried to Atlanta by air courier for immediate processing.

Mr. MtTPTrY. It seems there was quite a gap in the number of speci-
mens that CDC had and the number of deaths and autopsies.

Dr. FRASEm. There was a considerable gap; inadequate toxicological
specimens were obtained from those deaths that occurred before the
epidemic was recognized, that is true; from the deaths that occurred
after the epidemic was recognized, by and large, the specimens were
of (ood quality.

M r. Mtiur ry. CDC came. in. You were notified on the 2d of August
and you sent a team right up to Harrisburg, according to testimony,
and some representatives into Philadelphia.

Was any protocol distributed to the county coroners for distribution
to the hospitals for the taking of samples and for things to look for
in their autopsies?

Dr. SENCER. To my knowledge, no, sir. You have to remember that
the most important deathss were the 18 deaths that occurred closest to
the outbreak-the deaths that- would have been the most valuable from
a toxicologic standpoint.

I believe some of tbose occurred in all parts of the State--Pitts-
burgh and scattered around the State. These were processed under
standard procedures, not suspecting that there was a connection among
the cases.
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Mr. Mmuiiy. Who was put in charge of the task force that came
up here?

Dr. SENOC. The task force was responsible to the State health de-
partment. Dr. Fraser was the principal CDC person in Harrisburg.

Mr. MuRpny. Then, Dr. Fraser was the Federal officer in charge?
Dr. SiENCER. Coordinator.
Mr. MuRuHr. Who was in charge of this investigation?
Dr. SmENc. When we are aske& by the State health department to

participate, the director of the State health department is responsible.
Dr. Fraser reported directly to Dr. Bachman.

Mr. Munpiiy. Then, the State medical commissioner or Dr. Bach-
man was specifically charged with the responsibility of this ongoinginvestigation?Dr. iniCER. The Constitution, when it was evolved, left health as

a responsibility of the State except where it crosses State lines.
Mr. MuRPHY. Dr. Bachman does not have 1,200 doctoral scientists

on his staff.
Dr. SENCER. But we make these available tohim.
Mr. MuiPH-r. What type of coordination was available with the

city of Philadelphia?
Dr. SENqCFR. On the first day of the investigation, we had one of our

epidemiologists assigned to Philadelphia. Actually, we have an epide-
miologist from our staff who is assigned on a full-time basis for a
2-year period to the city health department. We augmented him with
more senior epidemiologists.

Mr. Muiuiy. Were any written instructions given to hospitals and
coroners as to the type of samplings and any protocol for tissues and
fluids?

Dr. FRAsEn. We designated on the 5th of August three epidemiolo-
gists to be specifically in charge of coordination with pathologists and
coroners: In Harrisburg for the central part of the Statez in Allegheny
County, for the southwestern part of the State; and in Philadelphia
for Philadelphia County.

Mr. MURPHY. Were any written instructions given to these people?
Dr. FRASER. Almost all of the communications during this time were

by telephone and we were in daily contact with the hospitals who had
patients who were critically ill.

After patients had died, we were in close contact with pathologists,
by telephone, giving instructions for the collection of specimens.

Mr. MtnuPtiy. Was any technical information or bulletins issued
throughout the months of August and September to these county
coroners or to these county people or to State people in writing?

Dr. SENCER. Yes, sir; we had almost weekly publication of infor-
mation in the morbidity and mortality weekly reports of August 6th,
August 13th, August 20th, August 2tth, September 3rd, October 1st.
This is our weekly publication. It goes to all health departments in
the country.

Mr. MuRPhY. This is ongoing, year in and year out and this is not
specifically related to-

Dr. SErvcF. This part of it was specifically related to the situation
in Pennsylvania. We put into it each week thiings of importance, hap-
penings around the country. This is the quickest way we have of com-
municating on a broad basis to the public health community.
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Mr. M mpir. But, for the State of Pennsylvania, despite the fact
that you sent 20 scientists in here you did not, in September or October,
issue any operation or scientific newsletter or report on the ongoing
investigation of respiratory disease in Philadelphia?

Dr. FRASr. The arrangement that we had was to have three officers;
specifically, one in the eastern, one in the western, one in the central
part of the State, to do precisely what you said.

Those physicians were specifically charged with coordination with
the physicians who had been doing the autopsies and with the physi-
cians caring for patients for the obtaining, collection, and shipment to
Atlanta of specimens from living patients and from autopsies.

Mr. MURPHY. But there was nothing in writing other than your
routine report?

Dr. SENcER. On August 30th, Dr. Fraser sent a quite detailed report
to Dr. Bachman summarizing what had been done at that time, what
happened, what we did know, and what the ongoing situations were.

On the 7th of October, another summary was provided to the State
health department that went through all that we had done, all that
we had been able to find.

I think we have communicated a fair amount of writing to the State.
Mr. Munrxy. On the 30th of August?, Once.
Dr. Smqcrn. You will have to recognize up to there we were in sight

almost constantly and were having verbal communications with the
Secretary of Health of Pennsylvania and the Commissioner of Health
of Philadelphia.

Mr. MuRPHY. The commissioner of the State testified, yesterday. as
to the severe limitations on his staff. His deputy was a veterinarian
and his laboratories were closed 2 days of the week.

It just seems to me that the Federal people with their personnel and
resources certainly should have done more than "jaw-bone" with the
few people in the State.

Dr. Fr~smi. Mr. Chairman, if I may make one additional statement.
During the third week of the investigation when we had collected

a large amount of epidemiological, clinical, and pathologic informa-
tion, we prepared handwritten reports that were, in aggregate, approx-
imately 60 pages long; these were developed b eight of the officers
concerned with the specific areas in the investigation. a

They included a report on the collection of pathology specimens and
described the specific techniques that should be used in collecting speci-
mens. That report was given to both city and State health officials on
the 20th of August.

Mr. MuRPiry. Senator Schweiker?
Senator SCEWErKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Sencer, do you feel as a result of the experience you went through

that you or your constituent parts need more legal Pederal authority
for investigations of this kind in the future?

Dr. SENCFA. Senator, I really do not think so. I think that the Public
Health Service Act which says that we may assist States in the control
of communicable and other preventable conditions is a very adequate
authority under which we can do our work.

Senator SCHWEIKER. Specifically, one the of things that came up yes-
terday was that, after you had been invited in to take over the investi-
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gation, apparently, samples were still being prepared in ways which
resulted in contamination by stainless steel or other equipment.

Obviously, given how you were operating then, the question arises:
Could you prevent that kind of thing in the future? Here, people were
doing their own thing, in their own way even though you, technically,
had been invited in?

Dr. SrENCEn. I think, as we tried to point out, though, Senator, that
once there was a recognition of an epidemic, an abnormal situation,
the specimen collection became much more regularized and the possi-
bility of contamination decreased.

Most of the contamination-if you wish we should call it that-
occurred in those autopsies that occurred prior to the recognition of the
outbreak.

If this had been a cluster that happened in one place, as is common
in an outbreak such as food poisoning, this would have come to light
almost immediately.

Because this was one case here and one case there and there was no
central mechanism for identifying it until the American Legionnaires
themselves identified it as something that was abnormal.

I am not sure that anything in the law should have )revented what
happened before there was a recognition of the situation.

We do have, across the country, quite well-accepted standards of col-
lecting materials for infectious disease, determinations, looking for
infectious etiologic agents.

We have a manual on how to collect. whatever appropriate specimens
are needed. I think that one of the first things we are going to do is
update that manual to contain a section on appropriate sp~ecimens for
noninfectious agents and how to collect them, if we can get an agree-
ment on that among scientists. This has not been done, but it will be
done.

Senator SCIIWEIKE. One of the key areas, of course. that we know
about now, albeit in hindsight, is the need to insure high quality toxi-
cology work and toxicological expertise.

Afy question to you is, Is the chief of your toxicology department a
Board certified toxicologist? V

Dr. SENCER. No; he is a Ph. D. in chemical toxicology. He reports
to Dr. Bayse who is the chief of the chemistry section. Dr. Boutwell
is the next in line. He is the past president of the American Society of
Clinical Chemists.

Senator SCHWEIKER. I hate to bring up the next question. But, in
view of what happened, I think it is an appropriate question.

I have a serious allegation to the effect that your chief of toxicology
actually failed to pass the Board examination for toxicologists?

Dr. S .Ncmx. I do not know about that. As far as I know, Dr. Liddle
has not attempted, has not applied for membership in the Board.

Senator ScziwFx.KEn. I would like to pursue that further, privately,
because information that I have is contradictory. Someone in the sec-
tion, and I thought it was the head, actually failed their Toxicology
Board examination accreditation.

Dr. SEXCER. I do not know. We will certainly look into it and report
back to you, sir.
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Senator SciW m. Why would not your department have a Board
certified toxicologist as the head of the department, forgetting the
personalities ?

Dr. SEvNCER. I did not dwell on this in my prepared statement but let
me just recap what has happened in the field of toxicology at the
Center.

We first began to develop toxicologic competency back in 1943 and
1944 when we were in a malaria-control program. At that time, DDT
was becoming available although very little was known about the
effects of pesticides on people whio were spraying insecticides. At that
time, we were developing a, toxicology program specifically to look
into DDT. This program was augmented in tlie 1960's when there was
more concern about pesticides.

The pesticide program of the Public Health Service was transferred
to CDC and headed up by Dr. Simmons who was one of the interna-
tionally recognized chemists in the field of pesticide chemistry.

One of the reorganizations of the Public Health Service in 1968
resulted in this program being transferred to the Food and Drug
Administration. This was a program that included in-house toxicology
and support of toxicological studies in a number of communities
around the country.

This was transferred to the Food and Drug Administration in 1968
with out staff and with our money. In 1970 it was transferred from
the Food and Drug Adiinistration to the Environmental Protection
Administration.

We were left with really no toxicological activity of our own. Recog-
nizing the need that we had for helping the State in this area, par'-
ticularly in terms of proficiency testing and in other areas, we once
again began to develop and bring together a gioup of chemists and
pathologists who are concerned with toxicology.

Senator SCIIWiKHFR. Let ic go back to t1us question, again, about
qualified toxicologists.

The person who conducted your toxic substance work on the legion-
naires' disease for the CDC, is it not true that the person who did that
failed the Board exams for toxicology?

I am not talking about the chief, now. I an talking ubout the person
you assigned to heid up the toxicological section of the investigation.
Is it not true that that person failed to pass the Board examinations
and gain accreditation?

Dr. SNcER. I'm sorry-Dr. John Liddle is the person to whom we
assigned the responsibility.

Senator ScrwEIKEi. Middle, as I understand it, was not basically
on the scene.

Dr. Bounrir. Dr. Liddle is the Chief of the Toxicology Branch.
Senator ScnwimKER. That. I understand. But who actually did the

work and who conducted the investigation?
Dr. BOUTWELL. Dr. Liddle was in charge of the entire investigation

using the resources of the Toxicology Branch.
Dr. David Bayes, who is Director of the Clinical Chemistry Divi-

sion, Dr. Lildle s superior, was involved in the investigation rather
heavily at the same time.
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Senator SCHWEIxKE. Was Dr. Kimbrough involved in the inves-tigution?
tlr. SECER. Dr. Kimbrough was involved. She is a pathologist in

the toxicology branch.
Senator S owi IKEu. Did she pass her Board exams for accrediting

toxicologist?
Dr. BoUTWELL. I have no knowledge.
Dr. SE.qcEn. I can fid out. We just do not know, sir.
Dr. BOUTWELL. There are two boards.
Mr. MURPHY. Would you supply that information for the record

directly to the committee, please ? [See p. 133.]
Dr. )BOVTWELT. You must recognize there &re two boards. There is

the Board of Forensic Toxicology and there is the American Board
of Clinical Chemistry, the Toxicology Board, also.

Senator SCHWEIKER. The information I have indicates that she has
not been accredited and has actually failed. If this is wrong I will
want to set the record straight, but I got this information from a
pretty good source.

It just seems to me tht this points up some of the deficiencies we
have here. First, we hrad toxicology coining in late to the investigation.

Second, we did not use the resources of other Government agencies,
EPA for example, that did have the body of expertise which you
admit had been taken from your group ana been put into a Sepurate
section. Also, that we used people who had not had a great deal of
training, background, and expertise in this area, which turned out to
be the critical area.

Was the Environmental Protection Agency called into that meet-
ing you referred to on page 13 of your testimony?

Dr. SENcF.R. We consulted with EPA in August on trying to find
the chemical companies around this area.

Senator SCHWEIKER. You said that on August 13--on page 13-
10 days after the investigation began, CDC convened a panel of toxi-
cology consultants, including representatives of HEW. Was EPA
included in that panel?

Dr. SEINCER. There was no one from EPA. They were from the
National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences, the National
Institute of Occupational Safety and Health, the National Center for
Toxicological Research, Vanderbilt, Yale, Oklahoma, University of
California, Los Angeles, University of Southern California. There was
no one there from EPA, no, sir.

Senator ScTIwziKrn. Was there any particular reason why there was
no one there from EPA, given all the work that the EPA has done?

Dr. SExCER. I think an awful lot of work has been done in the Publio
Health Service, the National Institute of Environmental Health Sci-
ences, and the National Center for Toxicological Research at Pine
Bluff. 4

The Public Health Service has a committee on coordination of
toxicology. This toxicology consultant panel included those repre-
sentatives that the committee suggested come.

Senator SoHwm FR. On page 9, you indicate from the very begin-
ning the approach to investigating this outbreak was similar to the
approach used in the investigation of other outbreaks in which the
Center has participated, whether they be infectious or toxic.
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As I understand it from the newspaper accounts of the events, your
experts on toxicology were not physically called into the investigation
until 2 days later; that is, on Wedesday. The toxicology experts were
not physical present here in the city of Philadelphia until 2 days
after the main group of your investigators got hereV

Dr. Sacza I am not sure whether we had anyone here, sir, from our
toxicology laboratory at all. This is, basically, a laboratory operation.

They were sending instructions on what materials to collect and
giving advice on where to go with the investigation rather than being
field workers, themselves.

Senator SCMErKER. You say you had no one from your toxicology
section ?

Dr. SEncpR. That is not unusual, sir. In many of the other investi-
gations that we have been involved in, there has been no laboratory
personnel actually on site. They are busy with the laboratory aspects
of it and are unable to do the collection.

Senator SCHWEIKER. You have bacteriologists and virologists on
site and not a toxicologist?

Dr. SENCER. Sir, we had an epidemiologist on site, not a bacteriol-
ogist. They were in Atlanta.

Senator SCHWEIKER. We had what we felt was some expert testi-
mony here, yesterday, from Dr. Sunderman and his son. They seemed
to take some issue with your conclusion in your statement here on the

symptoms of nickel carbonyl poisoning compared to the symptoms of
the disease that actually occurred in Philadelphia.

What is it that your group takes issue with in their findings? From
knowledge that I have,,they are experts in the field, probably among
the top experts in the field and have actually worked with people
who have lived and died with nickel carbonyl poisoning as a disease I

Dr. SE..Fcmr The descriptions of nickel carbonyl poisoning, the
classic descriptions, are those of Dr. Sunderman. The initial symptoms
are usually mild and not specific and disappear quickly upon removal
of the subjects from uncontaminated air. The initial symptoms usually
include frontal headache, nausea, and vomiting.

In order of frequency of symptoms, 56 percent complained of
frontal headache, 42 percent of dizziness, et cetera, and only 15 per-
cent coughed. This does not fit the clinical picture of legionnaires'
disease.

Dr. BoT'wimr. If I can say something; that is, we simply have no
laboratory evidence which would confirm the suspicion that nickel
played a role in the outbreak.

Laboratory evidence is not all conclusive but the clinical findings
together with the lack of laboratory evidence does not allow us to say
that nickel is the cause. It is simply not scientifically possible to say
that nickel is the cause.

Senator ScnwErIK.R If there had been-this is, strictly, a hypo-
thetical, speculative case--but if there had been a case of some kind
of nickel carbonyl poisoning and if there had been some kind of an
incineration process or trash fire or some smoke or something, would
it not have been rather likely that there were other ingredients in-
vol ved besides just nickel I

Would not the other ingredients have mitigated the disease's
symptoms?
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I am saying that I am not sure I can concur with what you are
saying. Just because there is not an exact match, it does not mean that
nickel carbonyl was not involved; does it?

If there were any other heavy metals involved with nickel, it may
well have given rise to a different syndrome. In that case, we don-t
just rule nickel carbonyl out because the disease symptoms do not fit,
exactly, the classic case; do we?

We had two experts, yesterday, that said it was close enough for
them to believe it was the classic case. There seems to be a vast dif-
ference between their view and your experts' view which is pretty cru-
cial to this investigation.

Dr. SExcER. The other heavy metals have pretty well been ruled
out. Senator. I think another thing that is against the nickel carbonyl
theory, clinically-and Dr. Boutwell says. you have to put the clinical
situation together with the laboratory aspects-is the fact that the
Sunderman paper on nickel carbonyl poisoning, says that fever is not
a prominent symptom, and that even in critically ill patients the
temperature was rarely above 1010. In the legionnaires group, the
average temperature was about 104*.

Therefore. I think that you have to put all the thing together; it
just does not hold., either clinically or in the laboratory.

Senator SCHWEiKF.R. Did these victims have complicating factors;
that is, diabetes, heart disease, other metabolic problems?

Mr. MRpIHY. There were liver breakdowns: there were older people.
)r. SEN.CER. But these are not the causes of fever.

Senator SCHWEwKER. Could they have complicated the profile that
came through on the diseases?

Dr. SF.NCFR. Of course, this is one of the problems that we are
facing, that so many of the people had been ill so long before any
specimens came to the attention of anyone; that things could have
been excreted from the body and left no trace.

The reason that we need fresh specimens is that the toxins are
likely to be there at that time, but at autopsy, when there has been
a considerable period of time between exposure and death, quite likely
the body- has excreted many of the things that we would be interested
in finding or has changed them, metabolically.

Senator SCmVEIKER. Dr. Sunderman suggested, yesterday, that if
the victims had pneumonia phus nickel (arl)ovly poisoning, that 0111(d
very well explain the high fever, so that just about any slight altera-
tion of nickel carbonyl with some complication. such'as pneumonia,
could very well explain the symptoms we found here.

Dr. Sr N-CER. We had no evidence that there was pneumonia of bac-
terial or viral origin.

Senator SCr WEIKEIr. At first, everybody was reporting pneumonia,
Doctor. Everyone said pneumonia was on the loose. That is exactly
what everyone was telling us on the news media.

Dr. S: cXER. I am trying to differentiate between the types of pneu-
monia that cause fever and the types of pneumonia that we saw here.

The tYpes of secondary pneumonia that would cause fever are the
types of bacterial pneumonia caused by pneumococci and other bac-
teria. Pneumonias are caused by a wide variety of agents.

Legionnaires' disease includes a pneumonia'that was seen by X-ray
and f oin which there were no bacteria or viral agents recovered that
would explain the presence of fever early in the disease.
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Senator ScmVEIKiKR. Did you consult during your investigating
process with the Chemical and Bacteriological Warfare people on
CBW possibilities?

Dr. SENCER. Yes, sir.
Senator Scmvir ER. Who was your point of contact thereI
Dr. SFNCFR. Colonel Russell ana Colonel Rosenberg.
Senator ScHwIKER. There has been a news report that Colonel

Russell's background includes absolutely no involvement of any kind
with CBW; that, essentially, he is a doctor of internal medicine who
specializes in virology. so we are back to viruses and bacteria.

DL. SEircim. HIe an l the institute that he is attached to are equipped
to handle normal communicable diseaseproblems within the Army.

We requested from the Army R. & D. command consultation and
Colonel Russell and Colonel Rosenberg were sent to consult with us.
'We have also supplied Colonel Russell with additional material that
he was to circulate to other people who might be able to help.

Senator ScnwmiXERcn. Can you tell us what the status is of some of
the tests you have been conducting? When I last talked to you, you
told me-you or Dr. Fraser, it might have been Dr. Fraser-that you
had some mice being tested to see if anything from the water s stem
cooling tower on top of the Bellevue could have been connected with
the disease. Have those mice died? What is the status of the samples?

Dr. FGsr.R. We have set up the study that you have just described.
It involves three groups of mice. One group was fed water from the
air-conditioner killed water system which we knew to contain certain
concentrations of chromates and, although we had analyzedd it through
a number of tests, we assumed there would be additional substances
in that water.

The second grouIp was exposed to water that was distilled and pure
to which we added the same concentration of chromates. This served ,
as one control group.

The third group was exposed to distilled water. These three groups
of mice were exposed during a 2-week period and the animals appeared
perfectly healthy throughout the experiment.

They have been sacrificed and we are now in the process of looking
at then pathologically. There is no evidence that chilled water was
toxic to the mice.

Senator Sci-WvEKEn. You are saying that in all three instances the
findings are negative?

Dr. FrtAsEn. That is correct, from the examination of the mice,
grossly. We are now in the process of preparing the tissue look at it,
microscopically, to see if there are some changes that' we did not
identify just looking at the animals.

Senator SCiWmEIIR. Yesterday. Dr. Sundermnan referred to some
work which I think you mentioned, Dr. Sencer, in your testimony,
some patient tissue analysis for metals? What is the status of that
investigation?

Dr. SEN.-Ct. I think Dr. Chen who is doing some of that work is go-
ing to testify. I prefer that, since he is going to testify; he tell it in his
own words.

It, is my understandings that there has been an attempt to see if there
are differences in nickel levels between, cases and controls. ind they
cannot identify any signiflcatt differeiices between the level of nickel
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in typical cases in those people who had no connection with the
convention.

Senator SCIWEIKFR. What other tests, then. do you have outstand-
ing, either undetermined or continuing presently, that still might pos-
sibly shred some light on the Legionnaires' diseaseI

Dr. SPNCER. In the toxicology laboratory, we are analyzing some tis;-
sue specimens for volatile organic compounds. We are working with
Dr. Sunderman's techniques to see if we can duplicate his work.

Dr. Chen and Dr. Abraham are continuing the work on heavy metal
analysis using the electron probe and proton beam. Dr. Fraser has
described our experiment wit mice.

In microbiology, we have designed our experiments to look for bac-
teria in tissues in environmental samples that live in cold environ-
ments rather than in warm environments, thinking there may have
been something living in the air-conditioning system.

In the pathology laboratories, as I described to the chairman, we arepreparing tissues from the last autopsies so that we can distribute the
remaining specimens to the advisory panel.

We are continuing to go over clinical records of an additional 30 hos-
pitalized patients to see if there is anything that we could have missed
in our epidemiologic investigation.

Senator ScHwmFxm. There was a point brought up, yesterday, that
the Bellevue Stratford had reinstituted the use of an incinerator that
was out of function because it did not meet pollution standards. Ie-
cause of the trash strike here in Philadelphia apparently, it had been
started up again over the summer and was, in fact, operating at the
time of this outbreak.

As I understand it, this incinerator is physically located under the
lobby of the Bellevue.

First, have you investigated that incinerator? Second, have you
conducted atmospheric integrity tests to determine whether, in fact,
there was leakage of contaminants from that incinerator?

Dr. SENcrmn. The incinerator has been examined by our environ-
mental engineer and specimens of ash have been taken from the
residual ash from that incinerator and are among the, large. number of
environmental samples that we have at CDC for toxicologic analysis.

Senator SCIIWEIKER. I tak6 it you have not conducted an atm'nos-
pheric integrity test on the incinerator as yet ?

Dr. Sin%,CFjt. Not to mv knowledge.
Mr. Mrnpi'. What dtid the ash show? You took ash samples, what

did they show?
Dr. BourwF.L., It has not been analyzed.
Senator SciiwEuKEn. Since the Bellevue 'has been clo.el, now, would

it not be possible to determine whether, in fact, the incinerator was
leaking and, if so, where it leaks to just by simple smoking of the o
incinerator I Would not this be a logical test to make in view of pos-
sible contamination?

Would this not be a simple thing to do, a logical thing to do, given
that the incinerator may have been out of function for 20 years? It
was a pollution baby. They canned it. They opened it up, and it op-
erated under the Bellevue lobby.

Obviously, it is a source of contaminating agents; otherwise it would
not have been shut down.
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They relaxed the standards to let the incinerator burn because of the
strike. Would it not be a logical thing to check out whether there
was integrity in the system when, in fact, some of that stuff might
have (rotten through the ventilating shaft since it is right under the
lobby

Dr. SFNcEJ. Our environmental engineer has examined the incinera-
tor, specifically. The incinerator was used during tie inve stigation,
and smoke would have been detected if the incinerator were leaking.

Senator ScnlwiKin. Would yout be able to have then makean actu nl
test? The hotel is shut down. There is no reason why he eould not
check the atmospheric integrity of the system to s'44 Just whena time
ln,,.kage did occur and whether it, in any" way, got inio the elevator
shafts or into the air vents.

Dr. SENCEJI. We would be glad to talk to them to see if it can be
done.

Senator ScnwIMmn. I would appreciate it. I might say that it is
very spculative.

Dr. Sr EnR. So much of this-
Senator SCITWETIER. Now that we know we had a 20-year-old in-

cinerator that had been declared pollution laden and was operating
when the legionnaires were there, it veems that aside from testing
ash-which is a good step-we should probably do the atmospheric
integrity testing as well.

Mr. Munuiy. Senator, could I interrupt you a moment?
Senator SCHWEIKER. Yes.
Mr. Muxiiiy. Doctor, on page 13 you state, 'On August 16 a private

ventilation consultant for C1)C, reviewed the air handling system in
the Bellevue Stratford but no sourves of potential contamination were
found? Who was that private ventilation consultant. ?

Dr. SANCER. Mr. Rhodes, Wallace Rhodes. He is a. professional
engineer.

Mr. Mit-miy. Who hired him?
I)r. S NCER. We hired hiiii as a consultant.
Mr. MURPHY. To do the air-conditioning system?
)r. S1-Ncr.n. Yes, sir.

Mr. Munmiy. Why did you not hire someone to do the incinerator
system?

Dr. SENCER. I think the incinerator system came up after the air-
conditioning system came up-I amnot sure.

)r. FRtAsF.R. We had, during that investigation, specific people. from
the National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health who were
specifically trained in industrial hygiene who assisted in the field of
investigation and participated in al the investigation of a number of
aspects of the hotel, including the incinerator.

Mr. MUrPHY. On page 9 at the bottom of the page, "32 CDC per-
sonnel including 25 epidemiologists, two industrial hygienists, special-
ists in occupational health, thre statisticians and an engineer canio
to Philiadelphia."

I (1o not know why you cannot definitively answer Senator Seh-
weiker's question as far as the incinerator is concerned with all of this
high-paid manpower coming in here.

Senator ScimJwKfa. We know that the incinerator violates our pres-
ent air quality standards. It is not as if you do not have a polluting
agents. You have a polluting agent.
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They made an exception during the trash strike so that the trash
would not accumulate. We know that you have a source of contamina-
tion, pollution, rclit in the Bellevue's basement. The part I have
t 'oubi(, understanding is why we did not pursue it further.

It, is just a pretty classic case of a possibility that ought to be run
down. I have no idea whether or not the incinerator is involved at all.

Dr. Sencer, I'd like to followup Dr. Sunderman's testimony from
yesterday and your decision to ru bout nickel carbonyl because of the
victns' I iih fever.

I Nvotild just like to quote a passage f romn his statement which I think
is relevant here. Apparently, there seems to be a, difference of scientific
Ol)jIon.

I quote. "Where high fevers occur (this is in this specimen)"-
maybe I should read the whole paragraph because it gets back to their
expertise.

Fever is usually not a prominent finding after acute exposure to nickel car-
I)oi,vl. Generally, the temperatures range from 1010 to 1030, although higher tem-
iieraturos, at times, have been observed in the more severe cases. Within recent
.'ii rs, since the theral)eutlc use of the specific antidote dithlocarb, patients with
acute nickel poisoning survive, hence the patients do not develop the acute pnieu-
ionlitis with the attendant high fevers that are observed in patients who had not
received the antidote. Wien high fevers occur, they represent either a uper-
imposed secondary infection or, perhaps, an allergic manifestation of nickel in
combination with other metals or other agents such as alcohol.

I was a Legionnaire myself and I have been to a few conventions,
1n4, if you are talking about the last ingredient, that is a highly likely
ilgre(lient.

Therefore, just a coinbimiation of alcohol and nickel carbonyl poisoll-
ing couJ(l cause these fe'ers that you folks are mystified about, accord-
ill to 1)r. Sunlermnan.

I)r. SEN( P.:n. In any field of science you are going to have differences
of opinion. The panel of patlologisis who have reviewed the slides
to date, our consultant group which includes one of the leading pul-
1mnoia rv toxicologists in the country. none of them believed that either
the pathologic picture is that of nickel carbonyl intoxication or the
clini cal situation.

I think we are in a position where there is a very honest difference in
scientific opinion over a clinical situation, and we do not have labora-
tor evidence to support either side at the present time.

n defense of the people attending the convention there were a good
number of people who became ill who did not drink. I do not think we
should leave the impression that that was the case.

Senator SCHWEIKE. Maybe you can respond to this, then. Many of
the cases reviewed by the panel revealed superimposed secondary kinds
of pneumonia which, certainly, may account in part for the higher
temperatures that were observed in the legionnai res' disease.

I)r. SENCEJi. There again, this was not substantiated by bacterio-
logic cult ring-although this was attempted-that these pneumonias
were not t hose of superi posed bronchial pneumonia or superimposed
lobar l)neumonias that usually are associated with secondary fever.
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Mr. Mumy. Doctor, would you provide us with a copy of that air-
conditioning report that the private ventilation consultant gave, for
our record ?'We have to subpena the Franklin Institute-

Dr. SENCEIR. You do not ha ve to subpena us.
[The report referred to follows:]

OCTOBER 11, 1976.
Memorandum to: Assistant Director, Bacterial Diseases Division, Bureau of

Epidemiology, CDC.
From: Wallace W. Rhodes, P.E., Rhodes Consultants, Inc., 1641 Ponce deLeon

Ave,, NE, Atlanta.
Subject: Bellevue Stratford Hotel, Philadelphia, PA-Preliminary Summary of

an Inspection and Analysis of Ventilating and Air Conditioning Systems
for Evidence of any Air Contamination of Unknown Etiology, August 10,
1976.

An inspection was made of some of the air handling units (AHUS) on various
floors, the central chillers, and the cooling tower for the subject building.

The chillers were operating normally except for a greater-than-expected lose
of refrigerant (Freon 11) from an undetermined source. It was suspected by the
writer to be either escaping from around the seals or through a preset diaphragm
utilized as a safety device in 1the event of excessively high internal chiller re-
frigerant pressures. No specific significance was associated with this and the
illnesses and deaths of the Legiomaires.

The AHUs that were inspected all appeared to be functional, and there did
not seem to be any evidence of tampering with these units. Filters and chilled.
water coils appeared normal. There was a maximum and minimum setting for the
outside-air dampers of the AHUs so that at certain times additional outside air
(normally 20 percent) could be introduced into the system most likely during the
fall and spring to aid in cooling without the central chillers operating. The
AH-Us also had automatic return-air dampers that could modulate in conjunction
with the automatic outside-air dampers. A return-air remote bulb thermo-
stat,controlled the space temperature. This type of system for the AHUs wae
generally typical with only minor variations depending upon the characteristics of
the conditioned space being served.

The writer was informed that during the time frame when most of the illnesses
apparently were contracted (week of the Legionnaires Convention) there was a
temperature inversion for about a day. Also, a new man began to operate the
Hotel incinerator just before that time. This incinerator is used normally only
for "waste basket" wastes from guest rooms in the Hotel. The Incinerator stack
and the cooling tower are both in the proximity of the outside-air intakes of
some of the AHUs (for the 18th floor of the Hotel). If anything of a highly
hazardous nature had inadvertently been burned in the incinerator during this
temperature inversion, it seems at least theoretically -Possible that the "discharge"
from the incinerator .tack could mix with some of the "drift" from the cooling
tower, and in addition to possibly being drawn Into the 18th floor area, this
"discharge mixture" might have been carried directly down a side of the build-
Ing (like a waterfall of smoke) depending upon the wind direction. Such an
eventuality could then possibly have created a momentarily hazardous condition
at street level. The writer has seen a "waterfall of smoke" occur down the side
of a.nactual building under certain nieterologic conditions.

'The writer recommends that a closed examination be made of the incinerator
to determine, if at all possible, if any unusual items could have been burned
during the week when the Illnesses occurred.

If additional information is needed or if additional services are required, I will
tbe available to you at any time.

WALLACE W. RhoDEs, P.E.

Senator SCHWEIKER. I know that.

What kinds of instructions did you give to local hospitals and to
coroners as to what specific specimens to take in this particular in-
stanceI

84-051-77--9
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Dr. SENCER. As I mentioned before, our manual on specimen col-
lection has been mainly concerned with microbiologic agents. I think
one of the first things we must do is to update it. I do think this has
pointed up the need for standard operating procedures.

We do not now have standard specimen collection recommenda-
tions for the States who, in turn, would put them out to the local health
departments.

Senator SCHWEIKER. Why could not three sophisticated hospitals
such as those in Allegheny County, each of which had a death, have
determined for you through their laboratories that swine flu was not
the cause of those deaths?

Dr. SENCER. I do not think the laboratories in those hospitals are
equipped for viral isolation. Specimens were sent both to the State
health department and to us for viral isolation.

Most, even sophisticated laboratories, are not doing routine viral
isolations, sir. This is something that is either on a research basis or
by the State health departments.

I think that the network of laboratories doing viral isolations for
influenza is about 70 and most of those are State health departments.

Senator SCHWEIKER. It took 2 weeks for you to get away from the
swine flu attitude; is that right?

Dr. SNCER. No, sir; on Wednesday, the third day of the investiga-
tion, we said it is quite likely not flu. On Friday, we said that the final
laboratory tests had been completed, and it was not influenza.

When I testified before Senator Kennedy on Thursday I said that
itwas highly unlikely that it was influenza.

Senator ScHWEIKER. When did you send in a toxicologist? That first
team of 25 epidemiologists, two hygienists, engineers, statikticians-no
toxicologists there?

Dr. S~iqcER. As I said, toxicology is a laboratory discipline. They
are needed to do the laboratory work, not the fieldwork.

The epidemiologists are the people who collect the epidemiologic in-
formation, oversee the specimen collections, and then the toxicology
work is done in the laboratory with a very sophisticated array of
chemical and pathologic materials.

Senator ScOWErIEn. You testified to Senator Kennedy, then, on
Friday, August 6, was it ?

Dr. SEwcpm. I have the testimony here, sir-the 5th.
Senator ScryIWIKER. When did you begin to focus on the possibility

that a toxin could have caused this'epidemic?
Dr. SFNCEm. On Wednesday the 4th. As I mentioned, we had a simul-

taneous press conference in _Harrisburg and then in Atlanta and we
said it was highly. unlikely that this was influenza and that toxic sub-
stances was becoming more and more an area of investigation.

Senator SCJWMKER. You stated on the 4th that you did not think it
was a toxin.

Dr. SENCER. I think that from the beginning I have stated that I
do not know what it is.

Senator SCHWKER. Some members of the press communicated to
us that you stated at that time that you did not feel it was a toxin?

Dr. SimNCmn. I can submit my testimony, if you like, sir.
Senator SoHwrxmx. In a speech to the American Public Health

Association on October 20, Dr. Fraser mentioned that CDC conducted
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an extensive onsite investigation of headquarters hotel to look for
possible sources of environmental contamination. When was this on-
site investigation conducted?

Dr. FRASER. It began on August 5 with the arrival of an engineer
from CDC. He began his onsite investigation that day. On the follow-
ing day, the 6th, he collected a large number of environmental samples.
It continued, then over the subsequent 2 weeks. The engineer stayed
with us in the field team in Philadelphia. He consulted with the team
from the National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health and
assisted them in their field investigation.

Senator ScHiwmKEn. Why was not NIOSH called in until August
18, and what were the results of the study?

Dr. SJxcFx. Actually, NIOSH was involved in this on August
13. We had been in telephonic communication with them before that.
Dr. Fraser can tell you what the results were. We had a report from
the occupational group that we can supply for the record.

[The report referred to follows:]
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE,

PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE,
September 3,1976.

Memorandum to: Director, DSHEFS.
Through: Chief, Biometry Section, DSHEFS.
From: Chief, Industrial Hygiene Section, IWSB, DSHEFS, Epidemiologist, Bi-

ometry Section, IWSB, DSHEFS, Industrial Hygienist, Region, III, Medical
Officer, Medical Section, HIETAB.

Subject: SHEFS I Report: Evaluation of "Legionnaires Disease", Philadelphia,
Pa. TA 76.

I. INTRODUCTION

A team of DSHEFS and Regional Office investigators were requested by the
office of the Director, NIOSH, to travel to Philadelphia, Pennsylvania City
Health Department to assist CDC Investigators in the study of the "Legionnaires'
Disease".

rU. ACTION TA 2R TO DATA
Persons contacted at the Philadelphia Health Department included Dr. David

Fraser, CDC physician in charge of the epidemiologic study, John Seggerson,
CDC Region III, Dr. Soricelli, Deputy Commissioner of Health, City of Philadel-
phia, Milton Stanley, representative from the Pennsylvania State Health Depart-
ment, Mr. George Mallison, CDO Sanitary Engineer, Mr. Chadwick, Executive
Director of the Bellevue Stratford Hotel and Mr. Var, Business Manager of the
hotel. NIOSH personnel who visited Philadelphia included Denny Dobbin, Dr.
Shiro Tanaka, David Brown, DSHEFS and Wesley Straub, Region II. A con-
sultant to NIOSH, Dr. Ahmed Nasr also was present and part of the team.

The NIOSH team traveled to Philadelphia on Tuesday, August 17, 1976, where
they met With the study leader, Dr. David Fraser. The outbreak of 'Leglonnaires'
Disease" was discussed and all the epidemiologic data collected and analyzed to
date was summarized as follows:

1. An outbreak of unknown etiology and unknown origin began on July 22,
peaked around July 20-27 and the last case was observed in August, 1976.

2. The affected group was isolated among those attending a Legionnaires Con-
vention.held July 21-24 at several hotels in downtown Philadelphia, with head-
quarters at the Bellevue Stratford Hotel.

3. The convention was attended by approximately 4,500 persons from Penn-
sylvania American Legion Posts of which 2,300 were official convention delegates.

4 There has been 172 reported cases of the disease Including 26 deaths.
R The definition of the disease being used for purposes of the study is as fol-

lows: (a) fever and chest x-ray showing pneumonia or temperature greater than
102" and cough; ind (0) a legion conventlonnalre or individuals having been in
the Bellevue Stratford Hotel since July 1, 1976.

6. 6.5 percent of all those attending the Legion convention became ill (attack
rate of 6.5 percent among conventionnaires).
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7. The ratio of men to women cases was 5:1.
8. The age distribution of cases correlates well with the age distribution of

the conventionnaires.
9. The incubation period was determined to be 3-8 days with an average of

5.5 days.
10. Description of the clinical illness:
a. Onset after 5 days;
b. Weakness, tiredness;
c. Fever of approximately 1040;
d. Chills;
e. Cough;
f. X-ray evidence of pneumonia;
g. Other-shortness of breath, headache, vomiting, diarrhea, abdominal pain;
h. Physical examination; (1) liver palpable (2) enlarged spleen (after au-

topsy) (3) increased mononuclear cells (4) low grade abnormality in liver func-
tion (5) WBC count 8,000-15,000; and

i. Symptoms correlated with mortality: WBC count greater than 10,000 fever
greater than 1050.

11. From laboratory analysis there were no biological agents that could be iso-
lated from deceased or alive cases.

12. There were no secondary cases.
13. Several surveys were conducted by CDC personnel to determine what char-

acteristics or events were common among the cases; as compared to non-cases
among the population of conventionnaires. These surveys revealed several risk
factors:

a. Being a delegate.
b. Being registered at the Bellevue Stratford Hotel on July 21 or 24.
c. Being present at 12 midnight to 8 a.m.; 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. and 4 p.m. to 6 p.m.

on July 23.
d. There was a statistically significant association among cases and being

present at one of the 13 hospitality rooms (parties) in the Bellevue Stratford,
however, only half of those sick were in attendance at any one of these hospital-
ities.

e. There was no correlation found with any one restaurant, consumption of ice,
elevators, watching a parade which occurred that week.

f. There was no clustering of cases in hotel rooms or on any one floor of the
hotel.

g. Of 700 rooms in the Bellevue Stratford, 629 are for rent and 508 were occu-
pied by Legionnaires during the convention.

14. At a previous convention at the Bellevue Stratford and the Ben Franklin
on September 17-24, 1974, there was an outbreak of unknown origin involving 17
cases, with 3 deaths. Symptoms were similar, with x-rays indicating pneumonias.

15. The interval between arrival at the hotel and onset of disease was always
constant so it appears that the agent was present for at least several days.

16. Hotel description:

At.(1

LoL y

6roaJ s7t"L
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a. Built in 1904.
b. 18 numbered floors and 2 floors above 18.
c. Basement with kitchen and sub-basements.
d. Central air was added in 1953 and five additional floors were finished Ia

1964.
e. Radiators are used in winter.
f. Cooling towers are located on top of building with their own pump to cool

compressors.
g. Drinking water tanks are on the 19th floor and are not completely enclosed.
h. Ice machines are on 3rd, 6th, 9th, and 16th floors and 17 others are located

within the hotel.
i. Insecticides are applied twice a week.
1. Friday-9 an.m. to 12 noon, lobby area.
2. Tuesday-9 p.m. to 12 midnight, kitchen and basements.
17. There is a subway system outside the hotel on Broad Street.

III. FINDINGS
1. Mr. Var along with Mr. Mallison, accompanied the NIOSH team on a walk.

through survey of the Bellevue Stratford Hotel. The walk-through survey covered
the sulb-basmment where the main hotel air conditioning unit was located. This
unit chills water which is then pumped to other locations introduced to air han-
(ling units on each floor where air cooling occurs and is vented to the individ.
ual rooms. The walk-through survey also includes the fan rooms which ventilates
lower floors, the kitchens, the penthouse including the cooling tower, the auxiliary
water tanks, air handling units for the upper floors, the elevator switch and
pulley room, typical floor hallways and guest rooms. No overt sources of con.
tainination were observed during the course of our walk-through. Afterward, a
verbal report was made to Dr. Fraser.

2. Messrs. Dobbin and Brown stayed in the hotel the evening of August 17,
1976. Nothing suspicious was observed during their stay.

3. On the morning of August 18, 1970, the team met to discuss further action.
A summary report of possible contaminants was drafted and discussed with Dr.
Fraser (see part IV). It was decided to return to the hotel to find out more
information about the ventilation system and to interview a hotel employee who
had a reported illness with symptoms similar to the CDC definition of the disease
(i.e. in the hotel after July 1, 1976, and exhibiting pulmonary disease symptoms).

4. Mr. Brown returned to Cincinnati on August 18, and the rest of the members
returned to the hotel and met with Mr. Chadwick who put the team in contact
with Mr. Marrow and the employee who had reported the illness. Mr. Marrow,
the hotel's senior engineer, explained further details of the ventilation system.
The employee who had reported tie illness was interviewed by Dr. Tanaka (see
attachment).

IV. FURTHER COURSES OF ACTION

1. Recommend that environmental samples taken by Mr. Mallison be analyzed
quickly. If this is not possible, then NIOSH should investigate doing the analysis
ourselves (in house or by contract). In any case samples should be split so that
at least two separate analyses can be made.

2. NIOSH should assist in collection and analysis of additional environ-
mental samples.

3. Dr. Ahmed Nasr has recommended that he consult Dr. Renate Kinlbrough
of CDC in Atlanta to review the analyses of tissues for Paraquat poisoning (see
attachment).

4. Recommend that NIOSH perform testing on the pyrolysis of carbonless car-
bon paper to find out how much Nickel Carbonyl is produced.

5. Based on the present data discussed In Section II of tills report, the NIOSH
team has formulated several bpyotheses which merit investigation:

a. Paraquat poisoning:
stipporting infornwtion.-Fits the reported symptomatology except for ul-

cerations In mouth and esophagus. However, all reports of ulceration come from
high exposure to oral ingestion. There are no reports on the effects of low dose
ingestion.

Possible route of entry.-Contaminated food or drink e.g. restaurant, hospital.
ity rooms, or from food brought in.

Follow-up---Check tissue and urine for Paraquat e.g. lung, liver, kidney, G1
contents, urine etc. Check literature for effects from low doses.
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b. Phosgene poisoning:
Supporting evidmoe.-Symptomatology is similar, however, reported latency

(in literature) Is approximately 12 hours. NIOSH tealn observed chlorinated
eventss above elevator shaft, near electric motors (high voltage).

Poseible route of entry.-Airborne vapors through elevator shaft. Possible air-
borne vapors from subway or In nearby construction (e.g. welding near chlori-
nated solvents).

Follow-up.---Uheck contents of solvents found above elevator shaft. This Is
being done by ODC.

c. Nickel Carbonyl:
Supporting evioene.-Fits symptomatology except literature reports a 12-86

hour latency period. Dr. Sunderman of the University of Connecticut, recently
reported to NIOSH that nickel was found in tissues of several deceased Legion-
naire cases.

Possible route of entry.-Foulplay, by placement of nickel carbonyl in elevator
or other common area. Incineration of self-carbonated forms during the week
of the convention, in the hotel or nearby the hotel. These forms contain Nickel
oleate (Impregnated In the paper). Combustion of these forms may produce Nickel
Carbonyl. Air Intakes may have picked up this contaminant from nearby in-
cinerator or hotel.

Follow-up.--Check to see if there is a manufacturing plant of these forms in
Philadelphia. Check to see If anyone Incinerated a large number of these forms
near the hotel. Check a stack which NIOSH personnel observed to be below air
intakes of the hotel.

d. Other delayed response contaminants:
1. Cadmium.
2. Ozone.
e. Other environmental leads:
1. Plumbing, especially installation of new plumbing that could have con-

taminated the water supply.
2. Check nearby incinerator stacks for potential croes contamination.
8. Check out ventilation system for sub-lobby floors and discharge shaft In re-

lation to reported cases as related to duct work.
DAvID P. BaowN
SBino TANAKA, M.D.
RoqANv D. Donwx
WR5 STAUs

Mr. Muonrn. Do you think that your environmental investigation
was thorough enough I. Dr. FrAsER. I think it was quite a thorough investigation of a num-
ber of the systems of the hotel including the water system, the air
handling system, the trash collection system, the rodent and insect-
-control systems of the hotel the restaurants, purchases of the hotel,
the engineering activities at tle hotel.

Mr. MURY. Dr. Sencer, if there is a similar outbreak or some-
'thing of an epidemic proportion what coordination would you make
today that you did not make with other Federal agencies with exper-
tise in the entire area of medical determination

Dr. SEN CER. I think the first thing we ought to do to facilitate that
type of coordination is to catalog where the competencies are in the
Federal Government.

This is a highly specialized field. Each toxic substance needs its
own particular expert. We really need to catalog for the Federal Gov-
ernment and the Federal establishment as a whole the various capa-
bilities that we have scattered on a wide variety of agencies.

Some of the very excellent toxicologists, for example, are in the De-
partment of Agriculture but we do not have any central focus of in-
formation as to where that exists.

I think this investigation points up a need for us to develop such a
catalog so we will know who can be called upon for specific help on
problems as they arise.
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Mr. MuRPHY. Haveyou heard of the Toxic Substances Control Act?
Dr. SEzNcpR. Yes, sir; we have been very much involved with that

in recent weeks. PHS has been developing an interagency agreement
with the Environmental Protection Agency to coordinate our work.

The Toxic Substances Control Act-I do not have to tell you- in-
volves many agencies in the Public Health Service, including the
Food and Drug Administration.

Mr. MURPHY. Mainly, the EPAI
Dr. SENCER. But I meant EPA's involvement impinges upon many

parts of the Public Health Service and we are developing through Dr.
Cooper's office an interagency agreement so that we can be supportive.

The EPA has been to CDC in recent weeks to ask that we enter into
a formal agreement with them, an interagency agreement to provide
them with epidemiologic assistance in investigations of exposure to
possible toxic substances. They have recognized that epidemiologic
capability is hard to come by and that we do have it.

I am not sure if we have signed the agreement yet, or if we are about
to sign an interagency agreement to provide them with such assistance.

Mr. MurwHY. You have suggested that CDC be given additional
funds to improve its capabilities for identifying toxic-caused out-
breaks. What are your resources and what additional resources are
necessary?

Dr. SPENCER. In our toxicology laboratory, at the present time, I
think we have about nine professional laboratorians and a budget
around $400,000.

We have recently had a consultant from the United Knigdom who
was provided to us by the World Health Organization to review the
toxicology program and come up with recommendations as to what
we should do to meet the needs of the future. I have not received his
report yet, but I do understand that it would require a fair amount
of capital investment in buildings that would be built so that you can
guard against any contamination during analysis for trace amounts
of elements.

I think that in terms of outbreaks we should have the overall respon-
sibility. This does not mean that we have to do all of the work. I think
it means that there has to be a focus in any outbreak situation and I
think epidemiology is the first step.

We do have the largest epidemiologic capability in the country.
Again, as we did not try to do all of the work in this particular
outbreak, it is a question of somebody being there to coordinate and
to see that things are being done.

Mr. MURPHY. Dr. Abraham is going to testify later to the fact that
there are less than a dozen laboratories in this country with the exper-
tise and the instrumentation to perform the kinds of studies neces-
sary and that there are no funds available for such services within
the CDC, and also, that it was a great sort of a problem.

There was no source of money available within CDC to contract for
its work and none of the laboratories working on the Legionnaires'
diseme have not received any compensation. Is that true?

Dr. SE.NcEn. In terms of contracting, that is correct, sir. Our bud-
get is basically one of personal services rather than contracting for
research. We do not have any grants except in occupational health,
so we do not have this type of funding.
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I do not know that anyone has been reimbursed. I do not know that
anyone has asked to be reimbursed. I do know that we have provided
travel and consultation fees for meetings for people who had to take
their own time to come to us.

Mr. MuReini. What kind of on-going surveillance system is being
conducted on the surviving victims?

Dr. SENCER. We discussed this last night,. We are planning another
survey of those people with the State public health department in
December.

I understand that the State has considered establishing an on-going
surveillance system for the future.

Mr. M RnII. Why did you wait until last. night?
Dr. SExciF,. I just found out last night this was being done; it has

been done for some time.
Mr. Mvrimy. Our information is that these people are still pretty

sick and that, they just did not, recover from their fever and disease.
Dr. FRASER. Ie have been in contact with several of the clinicians

who have taken care of groups of legionnaires who were sick during
the investigation, including in the most recent advisory panel the phy-
sician who has cared for the largest number of patients with the disease.

We were very interested in his observations among his patients as to
whether or not he had seen any long-term effects of Legionnaires'
disease.

lVe were pleased to hear that at. least in his group that, there were
none. We thought that with the survey in early December that we
would be able to expand that observation in the larger group of the
cases.

Mr. Mtmpny. Have you any written synopsis updating what the
prognosis is on the Legionnaires' disease or those 151 souls that have
been affected?

Dr. SEFNcR. We have presented to the American Public Health As-
sociation meeting a description of the illness and the-recovery from
it in as much clinical detail as we have.

Mr. Mv'fURI. Was it presented down to the hospitals, tie doctors,
the county medical structures that are caring for these people?

Dr. FR gmt. This has not, been sent direct to the physicians to date.
Mr. M"IPunm. Dr. Abraham has found particles of tin, zinc, alu-

mninum and nickel in lung tissue that, he has examined. because those
combinations of metals are often associated with soldering.

Dr. Abraham has suggested that. the hotel's themostats be checked
to determine whether soldering was used on them. Was this checked?

Dr. FRASER. Yes; there has been no soldering done in the hotel in
the several months preceding the Legionnaires disease.

Mr. MUTPTIY. Have they checked the subways and the airshafts of
the adjacent areas?

Dr. FRASER. Yes.
Mr. 'umRnY. On October 7. CDC bronghi togetlr a number of out-

standing scientists in the field of environmental toxicology" and related
areas to review CDC's handling of the Philadelphia outbreak. TIas
that group published its findings?

Dr. ,;.NCER. No. sir, as T have already mentioned, we have, only a
preliminary report from Dr. Weinstein who is circulating it to th1e
other members of the panel. Tt has been delayed because one of the
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members of the panel is out of the country and will not be back until
December 11.

Mr. MurHy. What were their conclusions?
Dr. SEExcr Their preliminary conclusions were that the outbreak

was not caused by a known microbiological agent or a known toxic
agent. There are some recommendations of further things that we may
examine.

Mr. Mum i. Senator Schweiker?
SeniatorSCHWEIKER. I have nothing else.
Mr. MuRpiiY. Doctor, we will be in communication with you in

the weeks to come. We appreciate your canceling a trip in order to
be with us here this morning and the other doctors, as well.

One final statement: In testimony yesterday by Dr. William Sunder-
man, Jr., he testified, and I am quoting, "In the recent Philadelphia
outbreak there was delay and lack of coordination in collecting clinical
and p ost mortem specimens for toxicological analysis."

This appears to be the opinion of many authorities who have re-
viewed the investigation. For example, Dr. Donald Frederickson, the
director of the National Institutes of Health, who was quoted on Sep-
tember 12, as follows: "We have to change our set and be prepared next
time to immediately assume that this could be just as much chemical
as infectious."

He was also quoted as saying, "Maybe we all thought about toxics
just a couple of days too late. I would guess that we lost those key
specimens.I

Similarly, Dr. Kimbrough, a toxicologist at CDC was quoted on
October 12, as saying, "The initial stress of the investigation was to
look for a virus such as swine flu that might be causing illness."

Moreover, she indicated that the chance of identifying the cause
would be improved if toxicology had been involved, earlier, with
greater stress.

I think it is clear to me and to other people. on the staff that the
team in the investigation was oriented in a rather narrow area when
it first came to Pennsylvania and that in the future possibilities of
toxins as well as viral or bacteriological infections should be looked at.

Of course, hindsight is 20-20. When we look behind we always see
with greater clarity.

I would think th'at in the future if the. resources are not there you
had better recommend to this committee because we have the authori-
zation for public health in our overall committee responsibilities and
that you do address those to us.

Dr. SENCER. Thank you, sir. If I could respond to Senator Schwei-
her's question. Your staff has talked to Dr. Kimbrough in Atlanta. She
was asked to retake the the examination after she had had more ex-
perience in treating patients.

Dr. Kimbrough is a laboratory scientist and pathologist and not a
therapeutic one. She is a member of time Society of Toxicologists and,
if I may just speak in her behalf, she has been a. consultant to the En-
vironmental Protection Agrency on their request on hlpochlordane
and chliordane characteristics. She was the person who picked un the
Kepone poisoning in Ho)ewell, Va., and was a consultant to EPA
at the time.
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She had been a consultant to the Food and Drug Administration in
New York State on interaction potential on synergism and so forth.

She has been a consultant to the New York State Department of
Environment and Conservation. She is a consultant to the Jamaican
Government on the parathion poisoning.

She designed the cancer experiments for the Eye Research Institute,
She was consultant to the Illinois Institute of technology Research
Institute on a study of toxicology.

I could go on and on. Dr. Kimbrough is an expert toxicologist in
her field. She did not pass the examination because of her unfamil-
iarity with the treatment of patients.

She is consulted by the World Health Organization. One of our
problems is trying to keep her at home because she is in so much
demand as a consultant.

Senator SCITWEIKER. And she is going to take the exam again? Is
that what you are saying?

Dr. SENCER. I am not sure that she plans on it becaiise her credentials
are in toxicology. The type of toxicology that she is considered an
expert in is the laboratory aspect of it, not the clinical treatment
aspect. She does not require this examination for her credentials to
be of the highest nature.

Senator SCHWEKTER. What is the purpose of board certification,
then? Normally, isn't that a standard or a mark that is looked for
in other fields?

Dr. SF CER. I think it depends on the type of medicine you are
practicing. She practices laboratory medicine and the certfication
and the recognition that she needs in a circumstance like that is as
member of the Society of Toxicologists which is an elective member-ship.

Senator ScnwrTKEn. Thank you.
Mr. Mm-. Doctor, was there any investigation done on a broad

base of hospitals or coroners in the 'State of Pennsylvania and the
counties of New Jersey adjacent to this area of deaths that had the
symptoms of the Legionnaires' disease?

Dr. FRAsR. There were two approaches to this. One was a system
set up by the State, health department from the first, having a public
health nurse visit every hospital in Pennsylvania every day to find
new cases that clinically resembled Legionnaires' disease. This is one
of the major ways that w*e found out about cases.

M r. MvmPniY. Over what period of time?
Dr. FRASER. For about 3 weeks.
Mr. MTRnpIy. What range of time, of cases did that cover; 6 months

or a year?
Dr. FRASnR. This was for new cases being admitted to the hospital.

In terms of going back and finding old cases, we focused in on the
Philadelphia County area because this was an area of high interest.

We went to the emergency rooms of 11 hospitals. We'took three
hospitals that served the center city area of Philadelphia particularly
intensely and went back to the 1st of July and forward to the end of
Auguist to see whether there were any cases that were missed that
were, perhaps, not in the Legionnaire group. We found no evidence of
an outbreak.
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Mr. MURPHY. Did you go back and investigate the 1974 Oddfellows
deaths?

Dr. SENcRE. Yes; we did.
Mr. MuRPHY. Did you draw any conclusions from those in relation

to this epidemic?
Dr. FRASER. Yes; one of the confusin issues with any illness that

causes fever, muscular aches, and cough is that there are so many
illnesses that can cause those.

Going back to the Oddfellows convention, we can identify 16 cases
that fit the clinical pattern and would be difficult to tell from Legion-
naires' disease. Of those, three died. Two of those had autopsies. We
have reviewed the materials from those autopsies and they do not
appear to be the same as Legionnaires' disease.

Mr. MuRPHY. Who had the records?
Dr. FRASER. There was no knowledge of this outbreak until the

Legionnaires' disease occurred. It was not recognized at the time. It was
only recognized when we received a phone call from one of the many
interested citizens in the United States who have called into the center
reporting their ideas of what might have happened.

We were informed that such an outbreak had occurred. We investi-
gated that as well as several others that did not pan out to be the
same illness.

Mr. MuRPHY. What caused those deaths in 1974?
Dr. SE RN. Sir, it looked to be a broncho-pneumonia, probably, a

bacterial infection.
Mr. MURPHY. Gentlemen, thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF CAPT. ELGIN C. COWART, ;R., MC, U.S. NAVY,
DIRECTOR, ARMED FORCES INSTITUTE OF PATHOLOGY

Dr. COWART. I am Dr. Elgin C. Cowart, Jr.
Mr. Chairman. members of the committee, it is my understanding

that the purpose of this hearing relates to the causative factors oN
Legionnaires diwase. There is and should be a continuing interest in
determining the cause of that outbreak. However, my purpose in ap-
pearing here today is to encourage and s lport the development of a
contingency plan for an organized investigation in the event of fu ture
similar episodes. Such a plan should establish a central monitor or
control center to coordinate the investigative efforts and analyze data.

The plan should incorporate standard procedures for the prompt,
appropriate, and adequate specimen collection. Further, it should
draw on the experience and capabilities of recognized experts and
facilities, be they governmental or otherwise. These should include
expertise in epidemiology, clinical medicine, and pathology, including
toxicology.

I will make clear that these thoughts are not, original with me and I
do not have in mind an ultimate plan. Some of these suggestions come
from a special pathology panel which mt at the Center for Disease
Control in September. Others were generated in discussions with mem-
bers of the Armed Forces Institute of Pathology staff who were mem-
bers of that panel. Some of the same or similar thoughts have been
expressed by Dr. Sunderman.
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The most effective approach in an organized investigation would
be to utilize existing, established facilities. Any attempt to develop a
self-contained single agency for epidemic investigation would be ill
conceived.

It will be costly enough to initiate a full-blown investigation making
use of existing facilities. This factor must be fully considered and
accepted as justifiable even in the face of failure to uncover a cause
in the event of some future epidemic.

In the development of a contingency plan I consider it logical that
Center for Disease Control should be the focal point. Center for
Disease Control should be charged with the iesponsibility of develop-
ing such a plan, consulting with appropriate agencies and institutions
in so (10111g.

The contingency plan should designate one responsible individual
to act as a central coordinator who would direct the investigation,
analyze and interpret results, and arrive at final conclusions. These
conclusions and final evaluations would be derived from a broad data
base; including clinical featums, epidemiologic and statistical studies.
the morphologic changes in biopsy and/or autopsy material, and clini-
cal laboratory findings, including toxicologic, chemical, and micro-
biological examinations.

Center for D)isease Control is equipped to prov-ide a considerable
)ortion of this dat a. however, interagency agreements and/or con-

tracts should be negotiated with other institutions to conduct those
studies for which they are uniquely capable and qualified.

In the field of pathology, for in stance, the Armed Forces Institute
of Pathology is ideally suited to serve as the center for receipt ands-tudy ofal1ahooi meial in the event, of some future epidemic.
nths of al pathologist ture expertise

Inl this one Institute re more than 80 pathologists whose expertise
teraces all facets of human an anina d disease. One department t in
the Institute devotes full time to the study of tissue reactions to drugs.
It is more than 10 years experience in this field, having studied more
than 3.000 alleged adverse drug reaction cases.

Additionally. tlelo are 30 or more other scientists; that is, chemists,
toxicologists, raiologists, microbiologists, et center, on the Institute
staff.

The Division of Toxicology of the Instituite has 20 years experience
in the me(dical investigation of "general unkno%\n " cases in which tile
entire spectrum of acid, basic and neutral, clinical agents, and gasses
and volatiles mluist be considered. The Division, has. in fact.. been active
in the develolpment of test. procedures for determining these agents.

The 'Toxicologv 1)ivision is equipped with the most modern instru-
mentation and is'well staffed with experienced personnel who are per-
somlally acquainted with leading scientists elsewhere andi are aware
of their areas of professional expertise.

It must. of course. be realized that a contingency plan cannot bo
activated unless a problem is recognized. This recognition will be de-
pendent on alert, well-informed physicians, laymen, or paramedical
personnel. This calls for widespread educational efforts to increase
the awareness to potential problems. At the same time there must be a
wide dissemination of information as to the availability of investi-
gative assistance at a national level.
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Once recognition is achieved the success of any plan will be depend-
ent on adequate communications and full cooperation and responsive-
ness on the part of all concerned.

In summary, I urge the development of a contingency plan for in-
depth investigation in the event of some future outbreak or epidemic
such as occurred in Philadephia last summer. The Armed Forces in-
stitute of Pathology will welcome the opportunity to participate in
the development of such a plan and is prepared to participated in any
investi nations which may become necessary.

Mr. MRPxY. Thank you. Doctor.
You recon-mnended that a central modular control center be estab-

lished to coordinate any future investigation. What officer or agency
do vou feel should serve as this control center?

hr. COWART. The Center for Disease Control appears to me to be the
logical agency.

Mr. -- Riiv. You heard the previous witness, Dr. Sencer, indicate
when I asked the question. Who was in charge in Atlanta., was one of
the problems was that, it landed on the State to be in charge, in the
State medical ((IIcoIInIission's office ?

DIr. COWVRT. This. apparently, is how the system is now set up. Mr.
Murphy. I am not suggesting tlat the Federal Govermment and any
agency conic in to direct all act ivit ies. I think there should be a central
nmonitoring system. however, to coordinate all efforts.

Mr. MH-irin. has your division of toxicology examined any of the
tissue taken from any'of the LA,,,ionnaire victims?

)r. Cowwr. Tim" imterial which we received had been fixed in
formalin or had been preserved in some manner which prevented it
from being subjected to adequate toxicological examination.

The Institute did receive a call for consultation from the Center.
We were active on the special pathology )anel.

Mr. Mtmurv. When did you get that call? When were you first
contacted by CI)C?

Dr. COWIHART. Our first contact was on the August 4.
Mr. MunpHY. Did you contact them or did they contact you?
Dr. COWART. They contacted us. It. was, as is much of our consulta-

tion work done on an individual basis, not agency to agency.
The Chief of mv Tissue Reaction to Drugs Division whom I men-

tioned in my statement received a direct call from one of the patholo-
gists at CDC.

Mr. M rnPiy. Was there a suspicion in the Armed Services that this
might have been a willful introduction in a chemical or biological area?

Dr. COWART. I recall this having been stated as a kind of a remote
possibility. As far as any official opinion on the part of the Armed
Forces. though, I do not think so.

Mr. MvrRPiiY. Dr. Sundernan commented that you might be able
to comment on the comparison slide of lung tissues from the Legion-
naires and those who have been known victims of nickel carbonyl
poisoning. Could you comment on the poisoning?

Dr. CowAwr. I have never seen a case of nickel carbonyl poisoning
so I could not comment; no., sir.

Mr. MURPHY. Doctor, it is certainly difficult for us to go back and
criticize the coordination between the local, State and Federal agen.



138

eies but there was an absence of guidelines and, to my mind, a con-
tinual absence of coordination with those people who were still infected
by whatever disease this was, if in fact, it was a disease.

I certainly think your comments are well founded. Whether the
Armed Forces shoulA take this on or whether the public should take
it on is a question that we shall have to determine after we have
examined all of our input.

Dr. CowAirr. I would agree with that, sir.
Mr. Mlhmiuy. Thank you, Doctor; thank you very much.
In the instance of facilitating some witnesses who are traveling back

to the west coast I may deviate from the witness list.
It is also the intention of the Chair to sit right through until 4

o'clock and not break for any lunch. We will proceed on that basis.
Weo will take Dr. Abraham next. After Dr. Abraham, we will go

back to our published list.
Our next witness is Dr. Jerrold L. Abraham, department of pathol-

ogy, School of Medicine, University of California.
Dr. Abraham"s prepared statement will be placed into the record.

STATEMENT OF JERROLD L. ABRAHAM, M.D., DEPARTMENT OF
PATHOLOGY, SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Dr. ABRAHAm. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I will abbreviate mv written remarks for the sake of time, here.
Mr. MuRPHy. Take your time and give us the benefit of your

expertise.
Dr. ABRAHAM. I have a plane to catch. In my report to this com-

mittee I will briefly summarize my background in this field, the
methods I have been using, the circumstances through which I be-
came involved in the study of these cases, mv results to the present
time, the possible interpretation of these results, my feelings about
the investigation and how it has been handled and, finally, some
recommendations for your consideration.

My interest in lung diseases caused by occupational and other en-
vironmental exposures developed in the U.S. Public Health Service
position where I was in charge of the Pathology Section at the Na-
tional Institute for Occupational Safety and Health Laboratory in
Morgantown, W. Va., from 1972 to 1975. It was in this laboratory
that I worked together with a biophysicists, Dr. Phillip deNee to
develop techniques for preparing samples of human tissue for the
most efficient and sensitive analyses of inhaled inorganic materials.

Basically, the techniques we developed are analogous to those of a
detective in that they are letting us search for extremely minute
traces of inorganic materials which the person has inhaled at some
time before the sample of their tissue was examined, whether it is
through biopsy of a living person or from an autopsy.

The method uses the scanning electron microscope which is a
sophisticated analytic instrument that enables one to find the particles
of inorganic materials within the tissue, to document their location and
to analyze them for their elemental composition for most elements.

Perhaps it is somewhat analogous to the detective looking for finger-
prints at the scene of the crime, in that fingerprints may be found
anywhere over a wide area, which takes considerable time to survey,
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and that the location of the fingerprints as well as their identification
is vitally important for their interpretation.

These methods are not the solution to everything as they are only
useful for inorganic agents of a size large enough to identify and
analyze. Fortunately, most of the inhaled toxic agents result in the
formation of particles of the appropriate size for this type of analysis.

The next major problem confronting such studies is that the body
rapidly eliminates most inhaled materials, so that the longer the time
after exposure, the less easy it will be to find the inhaled toxic material.

Sometimes one may only find a few particles, which may not repre-
sent the entire toxic agent, but may be a clue to discovering it, much
as a part of a fingerprint can sometimes help identify the source.

The most commonly used methods of analysis are much easier, more
rapid and less expensive than this spit of approach of looking for
individual particles in the lung.

However, when the bulk methods are negative or inconclusive, the
microanalytical methods may still provide the answer.

This is because the microa'nalytical methods allow analysis of such
tiny particles that may weigh as little as a millionth of a billionth of
a gram, (10-151) and allow localization in the tissue to specific sites,
which may be where the recognizable damage has occurred.

Since the analysis is correlated with the location, contamination
by knives and such is easily recognized and separated from real agents.
Another major type of information not available in the bulk tisssue
analytical methods is the association of one element with another.

These associations, such as the nickel and aluminum that I will
mention later, which are readily seen with microanalysis of single
particles, often provide much stronger clues than the finding of each
separately.

I did not get involved in the investigation of the legionnaires' cases
until September 1976. When I first heard of the outbreak I imme-
diately thought that the symptoms resembled toxic exposure to fumes
as much as they resembled influenza.

I mistakenly assumed that the CDC would initiate the appropriate
chemical and microanalytical studies as soon as dangerous infectious
agents had been ruled out.

It was only on hearing in the media of the report by Dr. Sunder-
man, Jr., on the findings of nickel in these cases that I contacted him
and then my.friend at the CDC, Dr. Martin Hicklin, the chief of their
Pathology Division.

A few years earlier. Dr. deNee and I had analyzed lung tissue from
a case of known nickel fume exposure ip an industrial accident.

In that case it was relatively easy to identify tiny fume-sized par-
ti'les in the patient's lung in the appropriate locations. The analyses
of the parties revealed the presence of nickel and aluminum in the
same particles, which further documented the exposure source which
had a. known mixture of nickel and aluminum.

I explained this previous success to Dr. Hicklin and sent a copy
of the report on that case.

He responded immediately that he would gladly provide me with
samples of legionnaires' disease victims and control cases for analysis.
I received samples of four cases on Labor Day and began studying
them immediately.
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The preliminary results on these four cases indicated that there
might be some unusual elements present, and that analysis of several
more cases and controls would be a good idea.

It took several weeks to prepare and send the next series of samples
during which time I continued the study of the first few cases. Since
receipt of the second group of samples, which brought the total number
of cases to 12, I have been working on this nearly full time through
last week.

You should realize that the time involved in these studies is con-
siderable, with the average case requiring perhaps 20 to 50 hours.

You are probably also aware that there are at. present less than a
dozen laboratories in this country with the expertise and the sophisti-
cated instrumentation to perform these studies.

Furthermore, most of these laboratories are heavily committed to
ongoing federally funded research of their own. There are no funds
available for such services within the CDC and it is a great hardship
for these other labs to drop everything to work on this sort of a
problem.

There was no source of money available within the CDC to contract
for this sort of work. and none of the laboratories working on this
legionnaires' material have received any compensation, as far as I
ai aware.

I was able to get involved in it myself only because my research at
present is mainly concerned with analysis of lung tissues for known
or suspected occupational or environmental toxic agents. and I was
able to interrupt the series of cases I was planning to analyze because
of the importance of this problem.

My results to date in the 12 cases I have analyzed indicated that
five of seven legionnaires' disease victims (70 percent) and two of the
five control cases (40 percent) have evidence of metal fume exposure
to the elements tin and/or zinc.

Using the presence of these elements, somewhat arbitrarily, as a
criteria I have been able to distinguish the tissues of the Victims
from those of the controls in 8 of 12 attempts.

While this is better than chance. the number of cases analyzed is
unfortunately too small to be definitive. Another complicating factor
in interpreting these results is that. the patient's occupations contribute
strongly to the findings of metal particles in the lungs.

For ;xample, a person who worked as a welder would have many
particles in the lung whether or not they were related to his final
illness.

The elements tin and zinc are widely used and the source would
have to be identified before a direct cause-and-effect relationship could
be confirmed. It is certainly possible that some other as yet undetected
elements which may be used together with zinc or tin could have been
inhaled but have been dissolved or removed from the lung by the
normal defense mechanisms prior to the death of these patients.

Tin and zinc were not the only elements found in the lungs of
these cases I have examined, but they are the only two which seemed
to put victims and controls into two groups, namely those with tin
and/or zinc and those without it.

Neither of these elements is thought to be lethally toxic. although
zinc oxide fumes are widely recognized, as are many other metal
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oxide fumes, to be responsible for so-called zinc (or metal) fume
fever.

The one thing in common for all of the particles I have been ex-
amining in the lung samples from these cases is their size and shape.
I have confined the analysis to those particles of appropriate size to
get into the lungs' smallest passageways.

The particles range in size from 5 micrometers down to a 20th of
a micrometer. A micrometer is one-millionth of a meter, or one-thou-
sandth of a millimeter.

Particles smaller than these may be present but are not detectable
with the instrumentation I have been using. The fact that most of
the metal particulates appear spherical suggest their formation by
some process involving heat.

An example of this could be soldering or welding but it is by no
means confined to this. These fume-sized particles could be released
from an overheated galvanized metal surface such as steel plated with
zinc or tin, or any other surface which had been soldered. Examples
could be pipes or fans or bearings of motors which have overheated.
Special candles or lanterns such as kerosene lamps may have unusual
metals used in their construction which can be released when they
are burned.

I think the data I have accumulated make nickel carbonyl poison-
ing unlikely, since I have found no particles containing nickel only.
All the particles I have found that had nickel had other elements
present as well as the nickel was usually the minor component of the
particle. The possibility that metal fume exposure was responsible
for the legionnaires' disease has not been excluded, certainly, by my
data, but unfortunately, the results are not conclusive at this time.

Regarding the manner in which the investigation of legionnaires'
disease has been handled, I can only comment on those aspects which
have come to my attention, personally

Most of the information I have received has been indirect as I got
involved in the study only around Labor Day and am located, physi-
cally, at the opposite. end of the country.

I think the CDC has done everything it could to make this as
thorough an investigation as possible. Certainly they have been very
open in any discussions with me and have given me whatever infor-
mation I requested as rapidly as possible.

Perhaps the sense of disorganization of the investigation that has
been popularized in the press is not the fault of any one agency
but is the result of a laek of authority being vested in any one agency
to oversee an investigation of this scale.

As a result of the lack of overall authority, each agency, and some
subgroups within the various agencies, duplicate effort's, and to a
degree are forced to compete with each other for Federal budgetary
allocations. This also applies at the State level.

It is certainly a problem that will have to be dealt with on a legisla-
tive level. This situation at present is so complex that any individual
agency could not step aside and redistribute the authority and research
tasks Objectively.I think the expertise and technology to properly study certain kinds
of environmental diseases already exists. It is not realistic at present
to expect each agency within the Government to have its own labora-
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tories and experts in each field, as there are simply not enough to go
around.

From my own experience I think the tissue collection was adequate
for the detection of most toxic agents.

Mr. MuRPn. Was it timely enough collectionI
Dr. ABRAHAM. I think so. There are minute traces that would not

be detected by the methods used by Dr. Sunderman and the CDC
but small particles could still be found which would give clues to
the origin of the exposure.

In the case of nickel fume poisoning we studied 2 years ago similar
methods of collection allowed proper study for both influenza and
other viral diseases and for our microanalytical studies.

I wanted to say a word about the report of the subcommittee which
was written by somebody who go carried away-it sounds like that
to me-and took liberties of paraphrasing some of the scientists men-
tioned. I was misquoted as having told the subcommittee that the
CDC had told me to give them nothing. What I discussed with the
CDC, and this was after I had discussed it with the subcommittee,
was only my own request to keep the preliminary results from being
rolea. d to the press until they were more definitive. At no time did
the CDC make any attempt to have me withhold results from the
subcommittee. This misstatement from the subcommittee's report was
leaked to the press and it caused considerable embarrassment to my-
self, CDC, and to some of the other investigators mentioned in it.

While I think the subcommittee investigation has done a commend-
able job in perhaps being the only governmental agency which has
attempted to bridge all of the other little groups that are working
on this problem, I think the report which had been leaked to the
press was just an unfortunate event.

It is my understanding that the analysis of the environmental sam-
ples collected by the group at CDC has been deferred until clues as
to possible toxic substances have been revealed from analysis of the
biological samples. I understand that the collection of these samples
was done days or weeks after the epidemic and may. not help to iden-
tify that source if it is not still present in the environment. This isanalogous to removal from the body of the toxic substances during a
short period of time or the breakdown into nontoxic substances which
could not be usefully analyzed. Depending on how and when the sam-
ples were collected, it may be possible that significant information
could result from analysis of these in the future.

I would also like to add that the technology to examine the various
suspected sources of the fumes such as the motors and bearings in
units in that hotel is readily available according to experts in this field
that I have consulted. I have given their names to the CDC.

[Dr. Abraham's prepared statement follows:]

STATEMENT OF JZUOLD L. ABRAHAM, M.D.

'My name is Jerrold L. Abraham and I am an Assistant Professor of Pathology
at the University of California San Diego School of Medicine. In my report to
this Committee I will briefly summarize my background In this field, the methods
I have been using, the circumstances through which I became involved In the
study of these cases, my results to the present time, the possible interpretations
of these results, my feelings about the way the investigation has been handled,
and finally some recommendations for your consider tion.
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I attended the Massachusetts Institute of Technology as an undergraduate and
received a Bachelor's Degree in Life Sciences, after which I attended the Uni-
versity of California, San Francisco Medical School. I had my postgraduate train-
ing in pathology at the Children's Hospital and Beth Israel Hospital in Boston,
and then entered the U.S. Public Health Service where I worked in Morgantown,
West Virginia with the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health
for three years prior to my Joining the faculty at the University of Oalifornia, San
Diego in the Fall of 1975.

My interest in lung diseases caused by occupational and other environmental
exposures developed in the Public Health Service position where I was in charge
of the Pathology Section at the Laboratory in Morgantown during my last year
there. It was in this laboratory that I worked together with Dr. Phillip DeNee, a
biophysicist, to develop techniques for preparing samples of human tissues for
the most efficient analysis of inhaled inorganic materials. These methods and the
results of their application in certain cases have been presented at several scien-
tific meetings and published in several papers and a book chapter.

Basically, the methds are analogous to those of a detective In that they are let-
ting us search for extremely minute traces of inorganic materials which the per-
son has inhaled at some time before the sample of their tissue was examined,
whether it is through a biopsy of a living person or from an autopsy. The method
uses the scanning electron microscope which is a sophisticated analytic instru-
ment that enables one to find the particles of inorganic materials within the tis-
sue, to document their location and to analyze them for their elemental composi-
tion for most elements.

Perhaps it is somewhat analogous to the detective looking for fingerprints at
the scene of the crime in that fingerprints may be found anywhere over a wide
area, which takes considerable time to survey, and that the location of the finger-
prints as well as their identification is vitally important for their interpretation.
These methods are not the solution to everything as they are only useful for in-
organic agents of a size large enough to identify and analyze. Fortunately most
of the inhaled toxic agents result In the formation of particles of the appropri-
ate ize for this type of analysis.

The next -major problem confronting such studies is that the body rapidly
eliminates most inhaled materials, .io that the longer the time after exposure, the
less easy it will be to find the inhaled toxic material. Sometimes one may only
find a few particles, which may not represent the entire toxic agent, but may be a
clue to discovering it, much as a part of a fingerprint can sometimes help identify
the source.

The most commonly used methods of analysis are much easier, more rapid, and
less expensive than this sort of approach of looking for individual particles in
the lung. However, when the bulk methods are negative or inconclusive the
microanalytical methods may still provide the answer. This Is because the micro-
analytical methods allow analysis of such tiny particles that may weigh as
little as a millionth of a billionth of a gram (10"=),j and allow localization in the
tissue to specific sites which may be where the recognizable damage has occurred.
Since the analysis is correlated with the location, contamination by knives and
such Is easily recognized and separated from real agents.Another major type of information not available in the bulk tissue analytical
methods is the association of one element with another. These associations, stich
as the nickel and aluminum that I will mention later, which are readily seen with
microanalysis of single particles, often- provide much stronger clues than the
finding of each element separately.

I did not get involved in the investigation of the "Legionnaire's" cases until
.September, 1976. When I first heard of the outbreak I immediately thought that
'he symptoms resembled toxic exposure to fumes as much as they resembled in-
fluenza. I mistakelily assumed that the CDC would initiate the appropriate chemi-
"cal and microanelytical studies as soon as dangerous infectious agents had been
ruled out. It was only on hearing in the media of Dr. Sunderman, Jr.'s report on
the findings of nickel in these cases that I contacted him and then my friend at
the CDC, Dr. Martin Hicklin, the Chief of their Pathology Division. A few
years earlier, Dr. DeNee and I had analyzed lung tissue from a case of known
nickel fume exposure in an industrial accident. In that case It was relatively easy
to identify tiny fume-sized particles in the patient's lung In the appropriate
locations.

The analyses of the particles revealed the presence of nickel and aluminum
In the same particles, which further documented the exposure source which had
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a known mixture of nickel and aluminum. I explained this previous success to
Dr. Hicklin and sent a copy of the report on that case. He responded immediately
that he would gladly provide me with samples of "Legionnaire's Disease" victims
and control cases for analysis. I received samples of four cases on Labor Day and
began studying them immediately. The preliminary results on these four cases In-
dicated that there might be some unusual elements present, and that analysis of
several more eases and controls would be a good idea. It took several weeks to
prepare and send the next series of -samples during which time I continued the
study of the first few cases. Since receipt of the second group of samples, which
brought the totl number of cases to twelve, I have -been working on this nearly
fulftime through last week.

'You should realize that the time involved in these studies is considerable, with
the average case requiring perhaps twenty to fifty hours. You are probably also
aware that there are at prevent less than a dozen laboratores in this country
with the expertise and the sophisticated instrumentation to perform these studies.
Furthermore, most of these laboratories are heavily committed to ongoing Fed-
erally funded research of their own. There are no funds available for such services
within thu CDC and it is a great hardship for these other labs to "drop every-
thing" to work on this sort of a problem.

There was no source of money available within the CDC to contract for this
sort of work, and none of the laboratories working on this "Legionnaire's" mate-
rial have received any comipensation, as far as I am aware. I was able to get In-
volved in it myself only because my research at )resent is mainly concerned with
analysis of lung tissuem for known or suspected occupational or environmental
toxic agents, and I was able to interrupt the series of cases I was planning to
analyze because of the importance of this problem.

,My results to date in the twelve cases I have analyzed indicated that five of
seven "Legionnaire's Disease" victims (70 percent) and -two of the five control
cases (40 percent) have evidence of metal fume exposure to the elements tin and/
or zinc. Using the presence of these elements somewhat arbitrarily as a criteria
I have been able to distinguish the tissues of the victims from those of the con-
trols in eight of twelve attempts. While this is better than chance, the number
of cases analyzed is unfortunately too small to be definitive. Another complicat-
ing factor in interpreting these results is that the patient's occupations con-
tribute strongly to the findings of metal particles in the lungs. For example, a
person who worked as a welder would have many particles in the lung whether
or not they were related to his final illness.

Tlho elements tin and zinc are widely used and the source would have to be
identified before a direct cause and effect relationship could be confirmed. It is
certainly possible that some other as yet undetected elements which may be
used together with zinc or tin could have been inhaled but have been dissolved
or removed from the lung by the normal defense mechanism prior to the death
of these patients.

Tin and zinc were not the only elements found in the lungs of these cases I
have examined, but they are the only two which seemed to put victims and con-
trols into two groups, namely those with tin and/or zinc and those without it.
Neither of these elements is thought to be lethally toxic, although zinc oxide
fumes are widely recognized as are many oher oxide fumes responsible for go-
called "zinc fume fever".

The one thing in common for all of the particulate I have been examining in
the lung samples from these cases is their size and shape. I have confined the
analysis to those particles of appropriate size to get into the lungs' smallest pas-
sageways. The particles range in size from 5 micrometers down to a twentieth of
a micrometer. A micrometer Is a millionth of a meter, or a thousandth of
millimeter. Particles smaller than these may be present but are not detectable
with the instrumentation I have been using. The fact that most of the metal
particulates appear spherical suggest their formation by some process involving
heat.

,An example could be soldering or welding but it is by no means confined -to this.
These fume sized particles could be released from an overheated galvanized
metal surface such as steel plated with zinc or tin. or any other surface which
had been soldered. Examples could be pipes or fans or bearing of motors which
have overheated. Special candles or lanterns such as kerosene lamps wnay have
unusual metals used in their construction which can be released when they are
burned.

I think the data I have accumulated make nickel carbonyl poisoning unlikely,
since I have found no particles containing nickel only. All the particles I have
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found that had nickel had other elements present as well, and the nickel was
usually the minor component of the particle. The possibility that metal fume ex-
posure was responsible for the "Legionnaire's" illness has not been excluded, cer-
tainly, by my data, but unfortunately the results are not conclusive at this
time.

Regarding the manner in which the investigation of "Legionnaire's Disease"
has been handled, I can only comment on those aspects which have come to ml
attention personally. Most of the Information I have received has been indirect
as I got involved in the study only around Labor Day and am located physically
at the opposite end of the country.

I think the CDC has done everything it could to -make this as thorough an inves-
tigation as possible. Certainly they have been very open in any discussions with
me and have given me whatever information I requested as rapidly as possible.
Perhaps the sense of disorganization of the investigation that has been popular-
Ized in the Pres.q is not the fault of any one agency but is the result of a lack of
authority being vested in any one agency to oversee an Investigation of this scale.
As a result of the lack of overall authority, each agency, and some subgroups
within the various agencies, duplicate efforts, and to a degree, are forced to con-
]ete with each other for Federal budgetary allocations. This also applies at the
State level.

It is certainly a problem that will have to be dealt with on a legislative level.
This situation at present is so complex that any individual agency could not step
atside and redistribute the authority and research tasks objectively.

I think the expertise and technology to property study certain kinds of environ-
mentad diseases already exists. It is not realistic at present to expect each agency
within the government to have its own laboratories and experts in each field, as
there are simply not enough to go around.

From my own experience I think the tissue collection was adequate for the
detection of most toxic agents.

In the case of nickel fume poisoning we studied two years ago similar methods
of collection allowed proper study for both Influenza and other viral diseases and
for our microanalytical studies.

If nothing else comes out of this investigation other than the realization that
there is a need- for a more organized approach and increased support for research
and service work in this field I will not be disal)pointed.

I must say a word about the report of the Subcommittee which I feel was writ-
ten by someone who got carried away and took liberties of laraphrasing some of
the scientists mentioned. I was misquoted as having told the Subcommittee that
the CDC had told me to "give them nothing". What I discussed with the. CDC, and
this was after I had discussed it with the Subommittee, was only my own request
to keep the l)reliminary results from tring released to the Press until they were
more definitive. At no time did the CDC make any attempt to persuade me to
withhold results from the Subcommittee.

This mis-statement from the Subiomnmittee's report whihl was leaked to the
Press caused considerable embarrassment to myself, the CDC, and some of the
other investigators mentioned in It,. While I think the Subcommittee Investigation
has done a commendable job in being one governmental agency which has attemp-
ted to bridge all the other little groups working on this problem, I think that the
report which leaked to the Press is an example of the unfortunate outcome of
trying to mix politics and science.

As far as my recommendations one exl)erience I lind while working in the Na-
tional Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, which is a part of the CDC,
may be of interest to this SUlonmmittee. I was impremed during the time I
worked with NIOSII by the tremendous potential demand for such microanalysis
of tissues from l)erans with suspected occupational or environmental exposures
to toxic materials. I did try while I was in NIOSH to get funding for a program
to provide this service, much as the CI)C in Atlanta has provided its unique ex-
pertise In investigating outbreaks of Infectious diseases in the past.

It seemed logical to combine the expertise of the CI)C with that of NIOSH to
pursue suspected outbreaks of things other than infectious. This should logically
be extended to include work being done by the EIA and the National Institute of
Environmental Health Sciences. At that time there was a budgetary limit preclud-
ing NIOSH's involvement in that sort of a project. More recently during this year
another proposal for a similar project within NIOSH was again turned down for
budgetary and priority reasons. A preliminary survey done by NIOSH should be
of some interest. In May of 1976 a questionnaire was sent out to over ten thousand
pulmonary physicians, surgeons and pathologists in the United States asking
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whether they would have any interest in submitting lung tissues from patients
with suspected occupational diseases related to inhalation of particles.

The response to this was greater than imagined. There were sixteen hundred
respondents who estimated they would submit an average of seven cases per year.
Thus, the demand for such analytical services could be estimated at approxi-
mately ten thousand cases per year. If you realize that the time involved is great
it is understandable that most of these potentially significant cases remain unin-
vestigated at present. I think I would be remiss in not presenting my opinion here
that it should be the responsibility of the government to provide this service
either directly through its own personnel and laboratories or through a combined
program of in house work and grant or contract work. This cannot be solved
quickly because it will take many years to recruit and train personnel with exper-
tise in the various specialties required.

It is my understanding that analysis of the various environmental samples
collected by the Industrial Hygiene Group at CDC has been deferred until some
clues as to possible toxic substances are revealed from analysis of the biological
samples. It is also well understood by the people in charge that collection of
samples several days after or weeks after an epidemic may not help to identify
the source of the epidemic if it is no longer present in that environment. This
is analogous to the problem of removal from the body of toxic substances in a
short period of time or their biochemical breakdown into nontoxic common sub-
stances which could not be usefully analyzed. I do not know if there has been any
analysis to date of the environment samples collected by the CDC, but depend-
ing on when and how they were collected it may be possible that significant
information could result from analysis of these samples in the future.

Jerrold L. Abraham, M.D.

Diagram of Methods

2. Sample examined in
simultaneously.

A.

B.

X- ray

.Intensl ty

X-ray Energy "

Thin section of lung tissue placed on carbon supporting surface.

Scanning Electron microscope gives three types of information

Image of surface structure of cells and tissue.J Magnification: Several thousand fold.

Image of inorganic particulates present in the same
field of view (#32 are in the cell and #3 is contamination).

X-ray spectrum of any selected area c particle in the
field of view. Peaks allow identification of element(s)
present.

3. Several hundred areas may have to be searched to find each foreign particle.

*
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Mr. MURPHY. Doctor, what type of instrumentation is necessary to
detect nickel and other metallic substances in tissues that you referred
to in your testimony?

Dr. ABRAHAM. The most commonly used techniques-
Mr. MURPHY. I am not talking about the kinds Dr. Sunderman has,

the kind that would 'be necessary to go beyond the techniques of Dr.
Sunderman's.

Dr. ABRAHAM. The kind I am using, 'and there are other similar
analytical techniques.

Mr. MURPHY. You said you would have the instrumentation in your
laboratory?

Dr. ABRAHAM. In my laboratory plus a couple of others at the uni-
versity. The CDC has its own laboratories to do this if you consider
NIOSH as part of CDC, Morgantown and Cincinnatti both have the
facility. As you know, neither of these labs were contacted by CDC.

Mr; MURPHY. They did not contact their own labs but they sent you
tissues?

Dr. ABRAHAM. I contacted them. Dr. deNee, at NIOSH in Morgan-
town, contacted CDC. He was also sent tissues about the same time that
I was.

Mr. MURPHY. What type of instrumentation is the most sophisti-
catel in this area?

Dr. ABRAHAM. I think, the scanning electron microscope with X-ray
analytical attachments to it.

Mr. MuRpHY. How many laboratories are there in the country that
have that equipment?

Dr. ABRAHAM. Several hundred; most of them are in industry work-
ing on metallurgical problems.

Mr. MURPaHY. Do you think there should be a contingency fund
somewhere, either in CDC or somewhere else to pay lab costs to do
this type of sophisticated research?

Dr. ABjRAHAm. There certainly should be something to support it.
The biggest problem comes in time. Usually these sorts of facilities are
heavily committed in order to justify the purchase. The people have
to utilize these facilities full time and they would have to interrupt
what they are doing.

This becomes a problem even in the Government labs; or else you
have a $100,000 laboratory sitting around waiting for something hke
this to come in.

Mr. MURPHY. You state that 70 percent of the samples from vic-
tims which you had analyzed had had evidence of metal fume exposure
of tin or zinc. Could exposure to such metal fumes have caused the
symptoms described in the legionnaire victims?

Dr. AnRAH A. Partially-but I do not think this alone could be
responsible for any deaths.

Mr. MURPHY. It would have to be a combination?
Dr. ABRATAM. I think it might be some other things we are not

seeing; for example, phosgene. With an air-conditioner overheating
it could produce phosgene as well 'as these fumes. But all we might
see of the traces are the fumes.

There are limitations to these techniques in that you only see inor-
ganic materials.
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Mr. M RPHY. You found only a few traces of nickel and no particles
containing only nickel? Can you reconcile your findings with Dr.
Sunderman showing nickel in five of six victims' tissue?

Dr. ABRAHAm. As he said, he could not eliminate the contamina-
tion. All I can conclude is that what he was seeing is contamination.

I would add one thing, I have with me the slides from that one case
of nickel poisoning thatI studied 2 years ago.

The pathologic picture in that case is quite similar to these Legion-
naires' cases but as it was pointed out, it is not specific. I do not think
nickel fume poisoning can be excluded by -the pathology in the legion-
naires' cases.

Mr. MuRHY. Doctor, we will be in touch with you to keep you ad-
vised as to what we do and what final legislative recommendations will
be made.

We appreciate your taking your time and effort to come here and,
also, we appreciate the fact 'that you were inquisitive enough, on your
own, to contact the appropriate Federal people in order to try and
assist in finding just what caused this disease and the deaths.

Thank you very much. Have a safe trip home.
I think l)r. (wii is next. Holi has another plane ('onnection.
Dr. Chen is in the Physics Department of the State University of

New York at Geneseo, N.Y. His prepared statement will be placed into
the record.

STATEMENT OF JAMES R. CHEN, PH. D., DEPARTMENT OF PHYSICS,
STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK COLLEGE AT GENESEO

Mr. CH'x. Mr. Chairman, I have a report, that has been submitted
to the Toxicology Branch of the Clinical Chemistry Division, Center
for Disease Control which I would like to make a part of my statement.

The report is entitled, Nickel Levels in Lung and Kidney Tissues
From Victims of Legionnaires' Disease Using Proton Induced X-Ray
Emission.

By way of background I should indicate that I have been on the
faculty of the University of Pennsylvania for 5 years, after obtain-
ing my doctorate in physics at Harvard, and since 1973 have been in
the Physics Department at the State University of New York, College
at Geneseo.

The report states "The method of proton induced X-ray emission
has been used to measure the trace concentrations of nickel in lung and
kidney tissues from victilms of the so-called legionnaires' disease."

Discussions on the application of this technique for the analysis of
the tissues began on September 3,1976, between Dr. Chen and Dr. J.
Liddle of the Center for Diserse Control in Atlanta. The technique
offers two advantages:

One; it provides- simultaneous 'nultielement analysis for elements
heavier than sodium, including nickel. In comparison, multielement
neutron activation analysis, which was also being employed by the
CDC, has low sensitivity to nickel. Two; the second advantage is that
only small quantities of tissue (0.1 g) were needed per analysis.

The first shipment of samples was received on September 19. Apart
from digesting the tissues in "ultra-pure" nitric acid, no chemical
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separation of elements was performed on the samples in order to avoid
possible contamination. This procedure complemented the work under
consideration at the CDC involving chemical separation of nickel
followed by atomic absorption analysis.

This report consists of the quantitative results obtained for the
nickel concentrations in 17 hng tissues and 20 kidney tissues and an
identification of the other elements detected to date using the proton
technique.

It should be noted that the authors were not aware of the samples'
identities prior to analysis. The code identifying legionnaires' cases
versus controls was broken only after the results were presented to
the CDC on November 22,1976.

EXMMRIMENTAL PROCEDURE

Samples of the various tissues were weighed in sterile capped plastic
test tubes. Concentrated nitric acid (Baker "Ultrex" brand) was added
and the samples heated at 600 C to effect digestion .

Ten microliter aliquots of tissue-nitric acid solutions were analyzed
directly in the proton beam and the nickel concentration determined.

Each sample was analysed on 3 separate days to establish any sys-
tematic variations. Analysis was done in random order and not se-
quentially by sample number.

As previously described, the protons accelerated by a 2-MeV Van de
Graaff were incident on the targets mounted at 450 to the incident
beam. The characteristic X-rays were detected in a Si(Li) detector
with a resolution of 165 eV fwhmn at 5.9 keV.

Lucite absorbers were placed in front of the detector to attenuate
low energy X-rays and and to peak the detector sensitivity response
in the nickel region.

The quantitative calibration and cross-check measurements were
performed by analysing samples to which known concentrations of
nickel had b'ee added. These measurements were performed at the
beginning, during and at the end of each analysis period.

The data were converted to digital format for analysis on a CDC
6400 computer.

RESULTS

(a) Elements detected in lungs include: potassium, calcium, ti-
tanium, chromium, manganese, iron, nickel, copper, zinc, arsenic and/
or lead, selenium, bromine, and rubidium.

Elements detected in kidneys include: potassium, calcium, titanium,
chromium, manganese, iron, nickel, copper, zinc, mercury, arsenic
and/or lead, selenium, bromine, rubidium, and cadmium. These ele-
ments are present in nominal healthy tissue.

See compilation of the )ublilished information on elemental concen-
trations in human organs in both normal and diseased states, UCRL
51013,1971 to 1973 Report.

(b) Nickel Concentrations. The nickel levels detected in the kidney
tissues were less than 15 ug/100g dry weight except in two cases with
concentrations between 20 to 30 ug/10g dry weight.

FigLre 1 shows the nickel concentrations in the 17 lung tissues ana-
lysed to date. Also shown are the identification of the samples accord-



150

ing to legionnaires' cases versus controls. No obvious grouping of
cases versus controls on the basis of the nickel concentrations meas-
ured can be seen. However, the average nickel concentration for theLegionnaires' cases is 42 ug/100g dry weight, while the average con-
centration for the controls-is 25 ug/1OOg (excluding the nonreprodu-
cible 150 ug/100g result for lung 37). _ _

The difference between the two averages is not significant consider-
ing the small number of samples and the uncertainties in each meas-
urement. The fact that some controls had higher concentrations than
some Legionnaires' cases must be taken into account in drawing any
conclusions.

It is therefore not possible at this stage to single out nickel toxicity
as the cause of the outbreak in Philadelphia.

A case could be argued that some form of contamination may be
responsible for the nickel levels detected. During the initial discus-
sions with the CDC, samples were requested in the form of (a) tissue
stripped from the exterior of the organ ("external" lung) and (b)
tissue taken from the interior of the organ "internal" lung) which
was less susceptible to contamination. Five such pairs exist.

As listed in the table on page 5, they are Internal No. 27, External
No. 28, nickel concentration is higher in internal. For 29 and 30, the
nickel concentration is higher in external ;" for 32 and 33, the nickel
concentration is higher in "external ;" for 34 and 35, the nickel con-
centration is higher in "internal ;" for 36 and 37, the nickel concen-
tration is higher in "external."

In three out of the five cases the nickel concentrations in the exter-
nal lungs exceed the concentrations in the internal lungs by 2 to 3
standard deviations. There is a suggestion that contamination might
have occurred in some cases but the evidence is not conclusive.

(c) Comparison with Other Techniques. Here we referred to a re-
cent publication in the Physical Review which compares the system-
atic uncertainties from one technique to another: Using electrons using
X-ray excitation, and using the proton-induced technique.

Such a comparison is made in reference 3. Figure 2 shows the sam-
ples for which preliminary results were available for comparisons and
the methods of analysis. there are two references, references 4 and 5,
that I think you are aware of.

The agreement between the proton induced X-ray emission (PIXE)
and the electron microscopy (EM) techniques is good in all instances.

I should explain that "No" means no nickel was detected as far as
the electron microscopy was concerned. You will notice, for example,
that in lung 36 we detect low nickel concentrations, while the EM
technique indicates no nickel particles were detected.

In lung 34, for example, we do see on the order of 45 micrograms
per 100 grams dry weight and the electron-microscopy work says,
"Yes," they do see nickel particles.

Again, in lung 21 we see nickel levels on the order of 65 micrograms.
EM does see nickel particles.

In lung 22, they see no evidence of nickel particles. The triangle
points-our data points--are consistent with that result. For lung 23,
they do see nickel particles. Our results are indicated by the triangle
points and agree with the EM results.
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For lung 27 the agreement between PIXE and the nickel extracted
followed by the atomic absorption technique is good. There is agree-
ment on the nickel levels between the dot and the two triangular
points. For lungs 22 and 23, the agreement between PIXE and NiAA
is within the stated errors.

Conclusions: The nickel concentrations in a number of the samples
including both Legionnaires cases and controls appear somewhat
higher than "normaT."

The average concentration for the Legionnaire cases was above that
of the controls; however, high and low concentrations appeared in
both groups.

It is therefore not possible at this stage to single out nickel toxicity
as the cause of the outbreak in Philadelphia. Analysis of other sam-
ples is underway.

[The report referred to follows:]
NICKEL LmvLs IN LUNG AND KIDNEY TISSUES FROM VIcTIMs OF "LEGIONNAIRES'

DISEASE" USING PROTON INDUCED X-RAY EMISSION

I. INTRODUCTION

The method of )roton induced x-ray emission has been used to measure the
trace concentrations of nickel in lung and kidney tissues from victims of the
so-called "Legionnaires' disease."

Discussions on the application of this technique for the analysis of the tissues
began on September 3, 1976 between Dr. Chen and Dr. J. Liddle of the Center
for Disease Control in Atlanta. The technique offers two advantages:

(1) it provides simultaneous multi-element analysis for elements heavier than
sodium, including nickel. In comparison, multi-element neutron activation analy-
sis, which was also being employed by the CDC, has low sensitivity to nickel.

(2) only small quantities of tissue (0.1 g) were needed per analysis.
The first shipment of samples was received on September 19th. Apart from di-

gesting the tissues in "ultra-pure" nitric acid, no chemical separation of elements
was performed on the samples in order to avoid possible contamination. This
procedure complemented the work under consideration at the CDC involving
chemical separation of nickel followed by atomic absorption analysis.

This report consists of the quantitative results obtained for the nickel con-
centrations in 17 lung tissues and 20 kidney tissues and an identification of the
-other elements detected to date using the proton technique.It should be noted that the authors were not aware of the samples' identities
prior too analysis. The "code" identifying "Legionnaires' cases" versus "controls"
was broken only after the results were presented to the CDC on November 22,
1976.

II. EXPERIMENTAL PROCII)URE

(a) Sample preparation
Samples of the various tissues were weighed in sterile capped plastic test tubes.

Concentrated nitric, acid (Baker "Ultrex" brand) was added and the samples
heated at 600 C to effect digestion. 10 microliter aliquots of tissue-nitric acid
solutions were analysed directly in the proton beam and the nickel concentration
determined.

Each sample was analysed on three separate days to establish any systematic
variations. Analysis was done in random order and not sequentially by sampler
number.

(b) Sample anlysi8
As previously described," the protons accelerated by a 2-MeV Van de Graaff

were incident on the targets mounted at 45* to the incident beam. The character-
istic x-rays were detected in a Si (Li) detector with a resolution of 165 eV fwhm
at 5.9 keV. Lucite absorbers were placed in front of the detector to attenuate low
energy x-rays and to peak the detector sensitivity response in the nickel region.

2Chen, J. R. : Ionization Cross Sections for L-Subshell X-rays In Pt. Au, and Hg Utting
Proton Bombardment. Paper presented at the Particle Induced X-Ray Emission Lund Con-
ference sponsored by the Nobel Committee for Physics of the Royal Academy of Sciences
end by the Swedish Atomic Research Council, Lund, Sweden, Aug. 23-28. 1976.
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The quantitative calibration and cross-check measurements were performed
by analysing samples to which known concentrations of nickel had been added.
These measurements were performed at the beginning, during and at the end of
each analysis period.

The data were converted to digital format for analysis on a CDC 6400
comIputer.

III. RESULTS

(a) Elements detected In lungs Include: potassium, calcium, titanium, chro-
mium, mnanganes.(e iron, nickel, coplper, zinc, arsenic and/or lead, selenium, bro-
mine, and rubidium.

Elements detected in kidneys include: potassium, calcium, titanium, chroniiiurn,
manganese, iron, nickel, colppe r. zinc, mercury, arsenic and/or lead, selenium,
bromine, rubidium, and cadmium.

These elements are )resent in normal healthy tissue.2

( b) Nickel concentrations
The nickel levels detected in the kidney tissues were less than 15 ug/lOOg dry

weight except in two cases with concentrations between 20-30 ug/100g dry
weight.

Figure 1 shows the nickel concentrations in the 17 lung tissues analysed to
date. Also shown are the i(lentitlcation of the samples according to "Legionnaires'
cases" versus "controls." No obvious grouping of cases versus controls on the
basis of th nickel concentrations measured can be seen. However the average
ni(.kl concentration for the Legionnaires' cases Is 42ug/1OOg dry weight. while
the average concentration for the control is 25 ug/100g (excluding the non-
reproducible 150 ug/100g result for lung 37). The difference between the two
averages is not significant considering the small number of samlples and the
uncertainties In each mnioarement. The fact that some controls had higher con-
centrations thau some Legionnaires' cases must be taken into account in drawing
any conclusions.

It is therefore not possible at this stage to single out nickel toxicity as the
cause of the outbreak in Philadelphia.

A case could be argued that. some form of contamination may be responsible
for the nickel levels detected. During the initial discussions with the CDC. %ani-
ples were requested in the form of (a) tissue stripped from the exterior of the
organ ("external" lung) and (b) tissue taken from the interior of the organ
("internal" lung) which wag less susceptible to contamination. Five such pairs
exist.

Nickel concentration higher in- Internal External

Internal -------------------------------------------------------------------- 27 28
External ---------------------------------.-------------------------------- 29 30
External ------------------------------------------------------------------- 32 33
Internal -------------------------------------------------------------------- 34 35
External ------------------------------------------------------------------- 36 37

In 3 out of 5 cases the nickel concentrations In the external hngs exceed the
concentrations in the internal lungs by 2-3 standard deviations. There is a sug-
gestion that contamination might have occurred In some cases but the evidence
Is not conclusive.
(c) Comparison with other techniques

Figure 2 shows the samples for which preliminary results were available for
comparisons and the methods of analysis.' The agreement between the proton
induced x-ray emis.on (PIXE) and the electron microscopy (EM) techniques
is good In all instances. For lung 27 the agreement between PIXE and the nickel
extracted followed by atomic absorption technique Is good. For lungs 22 and 23
the agreement between PIXE and NIAA Is within the stated errors.

a Anspaugh, L. R.. Robison. W. I,.. Martin. W. H., and Lowe. 0. A. : Compilation of pill-
lIsqbed Information on Elemental Concentrations in Human Organs in Both Normal and
Dlsased States. No. UCRL 51013. Pt. 1-4 (1971-1973).a Chen. 3. R., Reber, J. D., illis. D. 3., and Miller, T. E. : "Study of the L-Shell X-Rays
of Ta. Pt. Au. He, and Pb bv Proton Bombardment." Physical Review 13A, 941 (1976).

' Sep Toxicology Branch. Clinical Chemtstry Division. Bureau of Lnboratories. A Pre-
liminary Report of the Toxicologlcal Findlnts Connected with the Illnesses Linked to
Philadelphia, Pa. of July, August, 1976, Sept. 10, 1976.
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IV. CONCLUSIONS

The nickel concentrations In a number of the samples Including both Legion-
naires' cases and controls appear somewhat higher than "normal".5 The average
concentrations for the Legionnaires' cases was above that of the controls, how-
ever high and low concentrations appeared in both groups. It is therefore not
possible at this stage to single out nickel toxicity as the cause of the outbreak in
Philadelphia. Analysis of other samples is underway.

8Sunderman F. W, Jr. and Baselt, R. C.: Measurement of Nickel Concentrations inTissue and Urine Specimens from Victims of "Legionnaires' Disease." Final Report sub-mitted to Bureau of Laboratories, Department of Health, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania,
Sept. 20, 1976.
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The authors would like to express their gratitude to Dr. Francis T. Wang,
analytic chemist, and to Dr. Allen Reid, pathologist, for their helpful discussions.

Mr. Muminy. Thank you, Doctor, for a very fascinating paper.
The proton-induced emission, is that the type of sophisticated method

to detect all metallic substances in tissues or are there more sophis-
ticated equipment?

Dr. CHEN. I think it depends upon the region of the periodic table
what elements you are trying to detect.

Mr. MURPHY. I notice you said it provided some of the multianalysis
of elements heavier than sodium; in other words, you were just going
after nickel. Is that why you used this method?

Dr. CiEN. No; the technique is sensitive to elements from sodium
to uranium. By way of background, we are concerned with the 92
naturally occurring elements. The first 11 are not of immediate inter-
est using this technique.

Elements 11 to 92 can be detected by this method. However, it is
with varying degrees of sensitivity for the different elements. This
technique is particularly sensitivewin the region that nickel resides.
Other techniques are not as sensitive.

Therefore, depending on what region of the periodic table you are
attempting to check you choose your technique accordingly.

Mr. MuRPHY. Did you pick up the halogens in this test?
Dr. CHE.. We did pick up bromine. chlorine, for example, we can

detect, but it is not of particular interest in this case.
We have intentionally reduced the signal from chlorine because we

are not analyzing for chlorine concentrations. In this particular series
of tests we have concentrated on the nickel concentrations.

Mr. MURPHY. That was the purpose and the mission of this par-
ticular undertaking?

Dr. CHEN. There was another underlying purpose. Because one of
the major advantages of this technique is its multielement capability,
we were looking around every corner that we could find.

We turned on the apparatus and we analyzed what we saw, since
the technique is sensitive from sodium to uranium approximately 80
elements. However, I should indicate the sensitivity varies depending
on what region one is talking about. It is an all-inclusive system; you
get a signal from all the various elements as they exist in the target
tissues you are bombarding. It is quite a sophisticated technique.

Mr. Muinuy. What else did you find other than your conclusion here
on nickel? You told me you were looking around a few corners. What
did you find ?

Dr. CHF.N, At this stage, I think I should refer you to page 4, to the
elements we detected in the analysis. As you heard in testimony earlier
today, there is the question of, for example, zinc oxide toxicity. We
certainly do see zinc.

However, zinc is present in normal tissues, at normal levels. One
must now go back to the various cases and establish, quantitatively,
how much zinc is present in the tissues.

In addition, one has to establish a baseline for normal healthy indi-
viduals and compare those with concentrations in the various cases.

Of course, that is an ongoing analysis. At this stage, I cannot make
and further statement than what is stated here.

Mr. MURPHY. Did CDC contact you to do this study?



156

Dr. CiHEN. No: contacted the CDC.
Mr. Muiiy. Did they pay for the study ?
Dr. CHEN%. NO; they have not.
Mr. MuRPIY. What would be the cost of a study such as this if you

were doing it for industry, let say say?
Dr. CIIFN.. At present, I have a special grant to work on this particu-

lar problem which, based on the traveling that is involved and on the
supplies that are required, would run anywhere from $5,000 to, maybe,
$15,000.

As far as the instrumentation goes, one of our major advantages, of
course, is that we are ongoing. eV could take samples and analyze
them, directly. We had acquired on the order of 100,000 to 200,000
dollars' worth of equipment prior to this for this ongoing program.
That is the scale of moneys involved.

Mr. MuiPrity. Thank y ou. I)octor. We appreciate your testimony.
Our next witnesses will be a panel consisting of Mr. Edward T.

Hoak, State adjutant of Pennsylvania, and Joseph V. Adams, State
commander, Pennsylvania, The American Legion.

Adjutant Hoak, vould you like to lead off?

STATEMENT OF EDWARD T. HOAK, STATE ADJUTANT, DEPART.
MENT OF PENNSYLVANIA, THE AMERICAN LEGION, ACCOMPA-
NIED BY JOSEPH V. ADAMS, STATE COMMANDER

Mr. HOAR. I appear before this subcommittee feeling great sorrow
for the families of the 20 Iegionnaires and women wholost their lives
as a result of the tragedy that struck following the Pennsylvania
American Legion State Convention held here in Philadelphia last
July.

We also know of the suffering and great hardships borne by some
180 Legionnaires and women and their families who were hospitalized
by this terrible illness. Now, there is another "casualty"--the closing
of the Bellevue Stratford Hotel.

The Department of Pennsylvania, The American Legion, does not
accuse anyone of having caused this disaster. Nor, do we exonerate
anyone from blame. We believe that the city, State, and Federal author-
ities, which includes doctors, scientists, engineers, environmentalists,
and many others, are best qualified to come up with a cause of the ill-
ness, if, indeed, it will ever be known.

I personally believe, however, that the investigation should continue
indefinitely, since it is important to our entire Nation that no stone be
left unturned in finding the cause, due to the possibility of future simi-
lar outbreaks.

-I do not believe that we can be certain that similar illnesses have
occurred before in other cities and hotels. May I use an imaginary
example? Suppose there was a national meetil of salesmen in a
major hotel somewhere in the United States ang after the meeting
they returned to their homes throughout the country and some of them
died. Would it have been possible to tie in the deaths of a few--say,
perhaps five or six-who had the common experience of having at-
tended a meeting in a far-off city?
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I believe that the principal reason that this so-called legion illness
was brought to the attention of the public was because of the good
communications system we enjoy in our organization. Only through
the constant contact between our members and they with "our State
headquarters, via the telephone and personal visits, was it possible for
us to be aware so quickly of what was happening and, undoubtedly,
prevented the death of many more.

Once we learned of the symptoms of the illness we were able, through
the news media, to alert our entire membership of 260,000 and warn
them that if they had a severe headache, chest pains and a high tem-
perature, they should seek medical assistance immediately.

The news media deserves a lot of credit for spreading the word and
undoubtedly saving the lives of many of our members or members of
their families. Through the news that appeared in newspapers and on
radio and television, our people were encouraged to seek immediate
aid if they developed the aforementioned symptoms. I certainly would
not like to even think of the numbers that might have died had they not
been alerted on Monday, August 2, 1976.

I first learned of several illnesses in western Pennsylvania on Satur-
day, July 31, 1976, while visiting in the vicinity of my hometown,
Manor in Westmoreland County, Pa. It was on that date that, at a
meeting at my home post, I learned of the illness of six Legionnaires
and that one, a Frank Harvey of McKeesport, had died. I was not,
however, yet alarmed since it is not uncommon for Legionnaires to get
ill and even die following a State convention.

On Sunday morning, August 1. 1976, I returned to my home in
Camp Hill. When I went to the State headquarters that evening at
about 6 p.m., I found a letter on my desk from Mrs. Elmer Hafer,
informing me of her husband's illness and that he had pneumonia, and
wasn't responding to treatment. Elmer Hafer was a very good friend
of mine and he often visited me in headquarters as 18th district com-
mander, an office he had just vacated at the close of the convention.

Mr. Hafer was also a past State vice commander.
At about 7 pim. the same evening, my secretary, Mrs. Anne Ludlam,

phoned me and informed me that she received word from Lewisburg
that Elmer Hafer had died. The individual calling was unable to
reach my home, since I have an unlisted number. At this point I knew
of two deaths and six people who were hospitalized.

I then called the home of my assistant adjutant, Charles E. Neu-
baum, in Chambersburg, concerning another matter. His wife in-
formed me that Charlie wasn't home and that lie was attending the
viewing of Charles Chamberlain. post commander-elect, of St. Thomas
Post 612, who had died suddenly following the convention. I asked
Mrs. Neubaum to have Charlie call me whenhe returned.

Charlie called me at about 9:30 p in and at that time informed me
that two or three other Legionnaires who had attended the convention
were seriously ill in hospitals in that area.

I then called Richard Snyder, past State commander,'of Williams-
port, Pa., to inform him of Elmer Hafer's and Charlie Chamberlain's
death, whereupon he informed me that six people from Williamsport
who had attended the convention were hospitalized.

Following my talk with Snyder I really Uecame alarmed and called
the State commander, Joseph V. Adams, of Cheltenham, to inform him

8"-51-77-11
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of the happenings. At the same time he informed me that several
people he knew, who had likewise attended the convention, were ill.

told Commander Adaams that I would inform the State health depart-
ment first thing Monday morning.

I then, that same evening-Sunday, August 1--called some of the
people that I knew were ill to urge them that they report to a hospital
immediately. Among those I called were: John Toskey of Patton, Pa.;
Mario Maloberti of Jeannette Pa.; and James Flowers of Latrobe, Pa.

Finally, I spoke with Bud Coidren of State College and he informed
me that an Avenio and a man named Kline from lus area were in the
hospital. It now being after 11 p.m., I went home.

On Monday, August 2, 1976 I arrived at State headquarters about
8:20 a.m., and immediately asked the receptionist, Mrs. Betty Olsen,
to place a call to the Pennsylvania Department of Health for me. How-
ever, before she could find the number, a call came in from a Dr.
Schrack of the Department of Health. Dr. Schrack told me he had been
informed the previous evening of a number of people in Williamsport
who were hospitalized, all of whom had attended the State convention.
At the same time, I told Dr. Schrack of what I had learned, that at
least three were known to have died and many more were ill. Dr.
Schrack then said that he would come to my office.

Dr. Schrack arrived in about 10 minutes and until he arrived, I had
learned of 5 additional deaths and about 30 more who were seriously
ill. He was apparently not aware of any illnesses other than those in
W illiamsport hospital until lie spoke to me.

A bit later, Doctors Beacham and Gens of the State department of
health came to our office for the convention agenda and other data
regarding the event, which were furnished. They advised that a com-
mand post was being established in the State capitol and furnished me
with the number, asking that we relay details of any aditional illnesses
to them immediately.

I worked until after midnight for approximately 10 days, during
which time I had many contacts with both the State and national
health authorities, but none whatsoever with the Philadelphia Depart-
ment of Health.

At about 10:30 a.m., Monday, August 2, I telephoned State Com-
mander Adam and informed him of my intentions to release the story
to the news media, since I felt it was in the best interests of the safety
of oter Legionnaires. At about 11 a.m., I called the Associated Press
Office in the State capitol newsroom, Harrisburg, and told them the
story as I knew it up to that time.

At this point I would like to answer the employees of the Bellevue
Stratford in one word-humbug-when they state that the Legion-
naires brought the illness to the h=1e with their own food, liquor, and
ice. Who are they kidding? Are they trying to be so ridiculous as to
infer thiat our convention was the first gyroupv that ever did such a
thing? I am sure that you and I have been to a^ lot of conventions and
we know. this is a common practice of which the hotel management
is aware and if they attempted to curtail it, it would be the end of their
convention business. -

I might add that our State headquarters has cooperated fully with
all health authorities and the news media and provided thenu with
whatever information we had concerning activities at the, qpnvention
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and the illness. The Pennsylvania American Legion has, also, suffered
severely, both financially and in our programs, from this catastrophe.

I sincerely hope that this subcommittee can come up with some
answers regarding what happened to our Pennsylvania Legionnaires
who attended the State convention in Philadelphia. We hope and pray
that the cause is identified and the stigma of the so-called Legionnaires'
disease can be removed from a group of wartime veterans who have
seed their country well and who are now enrolled in The American
Legion to serve their communities in time of peace.

One must realize that a so-called cream of the crop of our Legion-
naires attended this convention, as State officers and delegates of the
911 posts, who send the best, most active members to represent them.
It is 29 such people that we have lost, and our posts and districts have
lost the services for many months-some have not yet recovered-of
their finest Legionnaires.

I would like to add one more remark for the record. In regard to
the surveillance of the people who have been reported to be sick, yester-
day afternoon I had a phone call from a friend of one of our men who
was sick and was listed at one time, erroneously, on the death-list,
Frank Tucci, from Farrell, Pa., but his name was removed later.

Ile has now had several relapses. He is off work sick. now. He will
not be able to work anymore this year and he is waiting tor admittance
to a hospital. He claims that this disease has affected iim a o-eat deal.

I know of another man who was an amputee who lost iis leg in
World War IL-from Jeannette, who has been off work since July and
will not be able to go back to his employment until after January.

I do hope that these people will keep up their surveillance on these
people who have been sick because we keep getting reports of their
bing tired in the afternoon, not able to perform their duties of em-
ployment, not able to function as a husband and as a father in the home.

MAr. MmnriiY. Commander Adams?

STATEMENT OF IOSEPH V. ADAMS

Nfr. ADAMS. I am Joseph V. Adams of Cheltenham, Pa., State
Conunander of the Pennsylvania American Legion.

My primary purpose in appearing here today is to seek assurance
that the investigations conducted thus far have been as extensive as
possible, and solicit your help in continuing the investigation indefi-
nitely, in an effort to determine the cause of the illness that killed
29 Legionnaires and women, and from which some 200 became seriously

., ill.

I feel that the procedures for handling notifications of medical
emergencies in the city of Philadelphia are inadequate, since I ex-
perieiiced considerable difficulty in reporting the illness on Sunday,
August 1, 1976.

My questions are: One. will more specific results of tests by the
Center for Disease Control, Atlanta, Ga., ever be released? Thus far,
we have heard nothing except that all results are negative.

Two, what has been done or can be done to determine whether or
not there was excessive use of refrigeration gas in the Bellevue Strat-
ford Hotel during the American Legion Convention?
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Three, has anyone checked the air-conditioning service company or
with the hotel engineers to determine the amount of gas used ? ,

I do not feel that the investigations conducted thus far have ex-
hausted all possibilities, and I urge that this committee engage the
best possible minds in all fields-medicine, chemistry, engineering,
or whatever may be appropriate-to insure that no stone is left un-
turned in an effort to determine the cause of this terrible catastrophe.

Mr. MuRpHY. Thank you, Commander Adams.
You were here yesterday, or I am sure that your representatives were

here. You know that. we are getting the information on the air condi-
tioning'-and on the other systems in the Bellevue Stratford Hotel and
relateT areas. Did you notifv the VA of this situation?

Mr. ADAMS. My rehabilitation director works for the American
Legion, in the Veterans Administration office and I Contacted him on
Sunday night.

Mr. Mumpiiy. On Sunday night. August 1?
Mr. AD.m\s. That is correct. When I told him what happened, he

told me that he had the same symptoms. The next morning he reported
to the Veterans Administration's clinic on Broad Street. 'hat is where
the aleit came through -the Veterans Administration.

Mr. MuAnruy. Did the persons who became ill go to VA hospitals?
Mr. HOAK. Not too many of them went to VA hospitals. Not too

many of them were in VA hospitals.
Because I would imagine that the areas they were in had no VA

hospitals in that immediate area.
Mr. MURPHY. Eighty-two VA hospitals?
Mr. HOAX. I mean in the areas where the diseases were. Like the

ones in Jeannette. they went to the Emergency Hospital, right away.
That is what most all of them did.

I cannot think of-well, offhand, maybe just five or six were in a
VA facility.

Mr. Mupnry. We intend to have the VA in to question in this
regard.

What followups have the city and State medical authorities made
with the persons who were infected and survived?

Mr. HOAK. The only followup that we know of. there has been
nothing to my knowledge, in the last month or two to find out what
their status is, at the present time.

Mr. MURPHY. There are on the phone?
Mr. HoAK. I have gotten phone calls from some of them telling me

of their conditions.
Mr. MURPHiY. Was a survey or questionnaire sent out to the legion-

nai mvs who attended the con vention?
Mr. HoAR. Dr. Beecham and several of the doctors from the State

health department contacted me with regard to a formulation of a
questionnaire.

These questionnaires were distributed to all of the posts for comple-
tion at the post level. There was quite an extensive campaign on to get
these questionnaires completed. I think they did a pretty good job in it.

Mr. Mutnitrr. How many people other than legionnaires were
affected?
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Let me rephrase that.. please. How many people other than legion-
naires and those attending the convention with the legionnaires were
affected by this illn',ss?

Mr. HoA. I think there were several wives that came down with
it. Some of them were victims of it. They were also ill.

M r. Munr ny. They were associated ?
Mr. HOAK. Associated with the legion.
Mr. MURPHY. Any other persons?
Mr. IHOAR. I understand from the reports that I got that at the

Eucharist Convention there were some deaths. But, I am talking about
our particular group that met, to our knowledge we know ofwives.
We. heard of one young child of a legionnaire that had it. Our associa-
tions are within our own association, however, you understand.

..Mr. Mtriwii. Why were tlere no Philadelphia Health Department
contacts?

Mr. IOAx. I cannot understand it. We had no calls, whatsoever,
from doctors in the Philadelphia area at all and from their depart-
ment of health.

Mr. MAfupnr. Could that be because they were working with the
State health officials?

Mr. HOAK. It could very easily have been.
Mr. MrmiPiy. Wlhat do you tlink of the statement that many people

imade that their was a willful introduction of a toxin or some c'ausative
agent of this disease ?

Mr. HoAI. I Fersonally do not believe that it was sabotage. That is
my personal belief. Tiat is only based on the idea that at no time did
I or any of our State officials of the American Legion receive any kind
of threats against our health or against our organization or did the
national organization of the Ameri(an Legion ever have any kind of
threats of any physical harm to them. That is why I believe that.

That does not ;ean that it is not a possibility ;'but I am afraid that
the longer we do not know the cause the more reason there is for
speculation on this theory.

Mr. MunvmY. It is just fortunate that you and the legion of Penn-
sylvania communicated with each other or, as you said in your state-
nent. if this had been a looser organization, I can imagine with people
scattered to many States, it may have gone undetected. Maybe, it has?

Mr. ItOAR. This is a qistion that I think is very important. How do
we know that this has not happened before. I do not know.

It was only because of the closeness in the organization and our con-
tact with each other that we were able to determine this, with the great
help of the news media, in getting the message across to all of our
people or it could have gone past us. I was not instructed to go to the
news media otherwise I might have done that.

Mr. MNURPlY. Without the news media, I think there might have
been more deaths.

Mr. boA.K Correct.
Mr. M vnfry. Mr. Hoak, would you detail what you did on the 1st

of August in relation to the disease?
Mr. I-OAK. As far as the disease itself is concerned, as I said in my

statement, I had been out in western Pennsylvania Saturday night. I
learned of the six illnesses, the one death.
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I then came back to my home in Camp Hill, Pa. After that, I went
to the office which is seldom normal for me to do at night and I started
to make phone calls.

I learned of Elmer Hafer's illness, then I learned of his death. I then
learned of Chamberlain's death in St. Thomas. I talked to the com-
mander which is not written there, in the 'statement.

I talked to Commander Adams three or four times. I talked to past
State Commander Tom Cammarota. I made many phone calls back
and forth.

Then, as I accumulated a vast amount of information of more ill-
nesses, I became more and more alarmed. What really got me alarmed
was when I learned of the illnesses at Williamsport, of the six cases.

Up until that time I was concerned but not greatly concerned. It
was then I lew that it really was something. After that phone call,
I started to make phone calls to areas of-well, John Toskey who is
sitting here with us.

I knew that John had been sick in Patton, Pa. I called his home.
I remember the conversation very well. His son answered the phone.
I asked, "Is your dad there?" Ile answered, "Yes, he is here. He
checked himself out of the hospital."

I asked him, "Let me talk to him." He came to the phone and I
said, "John, get your fanny to the hospital because something is wrong.
I do not know what it is but the Legionnaires who went to the con-
vention are very sick." He said, "I will go in." I was not very con-
vinced that he would go in, so I asked if his wife was there. When he
said "Yes," I said, "Let me talk to Gloria." I told her, "Gloria, I do
not want to scare you but three or four people have died. There is
something wrong. Get John to the hospital tomorrow-right away."

I called Posey Flowers out in Latrobe. His wife answered the phone.
She said that Jim was going to check himself out tomorrow. Ie had
been in the hospital but he did not think there was anything wrong
with him. I told her what had happened. I said, "It is something bad
because there are some people who have died." I said, "You make him
stay in the hospital and you tell the doctor."

I then calledMario Maloberti and Steve Micosky. I called everybody
I could think of that I thought was sick. I went home that night at
11:30 but I never thought there was any place nor did I know of any
place that I could have called the State health authority to report it.

Mr. Munpiiy. How about today?
Mr. HOAK. Today, I would call the Governor's office, because I

understand there is somebody on duty there all the time.
Mr. ADAMS. Ie had difficulty here in Philadelphia. I called Sunday

night. I did not know who to talk to so I talked to some of the people
in the county organization here in the American Legion. Then I
grabbed the phone book, looked up under "Emergency," got a number
listed in the book and I got the morgue. I talked to the man in the
morgue. He said, "You better call the switchboard and ask for the
medical officer in charge for the weekend."

I called. The operator said-I told her who I was and what had
happened. She told me to hold on. The next one I got was a lady. She
told me that I would have to wait until 9 o'clock in the morning.

I could not tell anybody anything-the place was closed. I said to
her, "Do you not realize what is happening? You do not-she replied,
"You do not seem to realize, we are not open."
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There is something wrong, here, in the city itself, to report some-
thing like this-

Mr. MURPHY. Did you call your Congressman?
Mr. ADAMS. My Congressman is in Montgomery County. I would

not know where to reach him on a weekend.
Mr. MURPHY. He is in the book.
Mr. ADAMS. There is a possibility that he is in the book, but you

must realize that there is a great apathy that goes on on the weekends.
Possibly there might have been more lives saved at Pearl Harbor if

there had been somebody available on the weekend.
You know, there does not seem to be anybody available to notify-
VoicE FROM AUDMNCE. Why did you not call Deputy Commissioner

Fox who is the chairman of your American Legion Convention
0)rporation?

Mr. ADAM S. I did call him. He was not home. I asked him to call
back and did not get a phone call until the next day. Does that answer
your question?

VOICE FROM AUDmNCE. Yes; he was the guy. He was deputy police
commissioner and very close to the Legion.

Mr. HOAK. Congressman, I have here--I was requested to furnish
you with a biographical sketch of all of the victims and letters from
the next-of-kin of these people that I would like to give you.

Mr. MURPHY. Fine; we will accept that for the record.
[The documents referred to follow:]

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH O1 FRANK L. STRICKER

Born on November 28, 1895 in the Bridesburg section of Philadelphia, Pa.
along with his twin sister Catherine. lie was educated in the public schools of
Philadelphia and attended Pierce School (Now Pierce Jr. College) and the Uni-
versity of Pa. Wharton School of Finance.

At the age of 22 he enlisted on 9-25-1918 in the U.S. Army and served his
country until Honorably Discharged on March 31, 1919. While in the Army he
served as an accountant and auditor.

On September 9, 1922 he was married to Anna M. Blunt and moved into a new
home at 4420 Knorr St. Philadelphia, Pa. in the Tacony section of the city. At
the time of his death Mr. Stricker still resided at the same address.

A son Francis Jr. was born to Mr. & Mrs. Stricker on May 19, 1926. He was to
be their only child.

Mr. Stricker, a self employed Certified Public Accountant conducted his own
accounting practice in the Phila area. His son Joined his father in his account-
ing practice in 1950 after his graduation from college and is continuing the
business.

During his life after his discharge from the service. Mr. Stricker served the
American Legion in many capacities. He was a Lifetime Member of Wm. D. Oxley
Post 133 in the northeast section of Phila. He was a Past Commander of his
post and a delegate to Phila. County Council, He was County Finance Officer
for many years and also handled the finances of the Phila. Dept. Convention
Corp. and at his death still held these offices.

He died on August 2, 1976 one week after his twin sister who succumbed on
July 26, 1976.

Closest surviving relatives are a brother, a son, a daughter in law and four
grandchildren including twin girls.

FRANK L. STRICKER,

CmTvnD PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT,
Philadelphia, Pa.
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EDWARD T. HOAK,
Department Adjutant, The American Legion, Department of Pennsylvania,

Harisburg, Pa.
DEAR MR. HOAK: In answer to your letter of September 17, 1976 I am enclosing

the attached Biographical Sketch of Frank L. Stricker who was one of the
persons who died from the "Legionnaires Disease".

I hope this information is enough for your presentation to the Congressional
Committee on October 6th. If you need any additional information please do
not hesitate to ask.

Thank you.
Sincerely,

FRANCIS L. STRICKER JR.
McADOO, PA., September 23, 1976.

EDWARD T. HOAR,
State Adjutant, Harri8burg, Pa.

DEAR MR. HOAK: The following is a biographical sketch of my husband,
Charles M. Danishefsky requested In your letter of September 17, 1976.

Our surname was shortened from 'Danishefsky' to 'Danish' some time ago
so that the correct surname is "Danish."

Charles served with the Coast Guard in WW II in both the Atlantic and
Pacific theaters.

He was a member of St. Kunnegunda's R.C. church in McAdoo, Pa. Ile was
formerly employed as a guard at the Eastern States Penitentiary. He was a
former special police office in McAdoo and chairman of the Pa. Auxiliary Police
of Hazleton, Pa. He was a former councilman of McAdoo and a graduate of the
American Detective Training School.

He was the leaser of the Palace Theater in McAdoo and manager of the
Valley Drive-In theater. He had a Pa. Motion Picture lrojectionist license
Class A. and was a member of the Projectionists Local Union 152 in Hazleton.

lie was a retired employee of Bethlehem Steel Corp. He was the Police Com-
missioner of McAdoo, Vice-President of the McAdoo Lions Club, Vice-President
of the Pennsylvania Rod & Gun Club at Sugarloaf, Pa., Chairman of the McAdoo
Zoning Board. Ie was a member of the Keystone Fire Co. and a member of the
McAdoo Fire Police in McAdoo, Pa. He had served as chairman for United
Nations Day in McAdoo.

He was a Past Commander of the McAdoo American Legion Post 276 and
formerly twice Past President of the Posts Home Association. He was a Truste
in the American Legion and was extremely active in American Legion affairs.
He worked very hard for Post 276 and brought about many changes and im-
provements.

He ismissed dearly not only by myself, his sons and his family but by every-
one in the community of McAdoo, Pa. Everyone asks. "What happened to all
those people that got sick and all that had died?" "What did happen, I ask
myself?" Please, please try to find out what happened. It seems as if no one
knows.

I trust that you can help. Someone has to find out the TRUTH.
Thank you for trying

Sincerely yours,
MRS. CHARLES MN. DANIsH AND SONS

P.S. From the above information, I ommitted the following:
Charles was Chairman of the Bicentennial Comnittee in 'McAdoo, Pa., organiz-

ing various activities, such as, a parade and hosting the Wagon Train that passed
through McAdoo, Pa. PITTSBURGH, PA., September 21, 1976.

Re: Biological sketch of my brother, James L. Sykes, Pittsburgh, Penna., Date of
Death: August 4, 1976.

Mr. EDWARD T. HOAK,
Department Adjutant, The American Legion, Harrisburg, Pa.

DEAR MR. HOAK: Following is the information you requested:
Date of birth: July 22, 1899.
Honorable discharge from World War I.
Graduate of University of Pittsburgh, Electrical Engineer.
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Employee of Duquesne Light Company.
Member of: (1) American Legion; (2) Second Division of 17th Field Artillery;

(3) Masonic Lodge-50 year member; (4) Member of W. Penna. Historical
Society.

Thank you for your continued Interest in this unfortunate situation. I will be
interested In hearing the results of the meeting.

Sincerely,
PHOEBE SYKES.

DEAR Sims: My father was a Motor Machinist Mate on a minesweeper during
World War II. He worked for the Yellow Cab Co. In Philadelphia after the
war until he retired about 3 years ago. He had numerous safe driving awards
during his career with Yellow Cab Co. He had been an active member of the
John J. Wolpert Post in Philadelphia for as long as I can remember. He held
many offices Including Commander and District Commander.

JAMES M. DAvis.

SE PTEMBEn 23, 1976.
To: Edward T. Hoak, Office of State Adjutant, The American Legion, Harris-

burg, Pa.
From: M. E. Grove (Son), Rochester, Minn.
Subject: Biographical sketch of Francis E. Grove.
Reference: Your letter, dated 9-17-76, to next of kin.
Name: Francis E. Grove (Age 70), Tyrone, Pa., Born: October 6, 1905.
Service Record: Active-28th Infantry Division Band, from 9-50 to 5-51. PNG-

110th Infantry Regiment Band and 28th Infantry Division Band from 1936
to 1960.

Civilian Employment-P.R.R. (Pipeflitter), 35 years service from 1923 to 1958.
Altoona Works.

Civilian Accomplishments:
1. Past Master of Tyrone, Pa. Lodge F. & A.M. #494.
2. Past Commander of the Howard Gardner American Legion Post, Tyrone, Pa.
3. Tiler-F.P.O.E.-Tyrone, Pa.
4. Logan Valley Grange member, Bellwood, Pa.
5. Musician (Clarinet). Jaffa Shrine Band, Altoona, Pa.; German Band,

Altoona, Pa.; United Mine Worker's Band,* Indiana, Pa.
I hope this Information will be helpful for your Congressional appearance.

Please contact me at your convenience if you need additional data.
Sincerely yours,

MARLIN E. GRovE.

Mas. DonTryY A. HAuvEY,
McKeesport, Pa., September 21, 1976.

Office of STATE ADJUTANT EDWARD T. HOAX.
DEAR Ma. HOAK: Here is the information that you have requested.

Frank Joseph Harvey,
1805 Jenny Lind St., McKeesport, Pa.

Frank Harvey was born September 2, 1921 in Pittsburgh, Pa., the son of the
late Frank and Nora (Marshall) Harvey. He attend the Pittsburgh School Sys-
tem and was a graduate of Westinghouse High School.

Mr. Harvey entered the U.S. Army on February 11, 1943, and was honorably
discharged on January 17, 1946. He served 18 months In New Guinea with the
Headquarter Battery 395th Anti Aircraft Artillery Battallon as a 4th Grade
Technician and 16 months of continental service. Also during this time he
received a Good Conduct Medal, an American Thr. Service Medal, an As.-Pac.
Thr. Service Medal with one Bronze Star, and a Victory Medal.

Mr. Harvey was employed as an equipment mechanic at the 911th Military
Airlift Group at Greater Pittsburgh Airport. Also, at the time of his death
he was serving as Vice President of Local 2316 A.F.G.E.

Mr. Harvey had been a member of the American Legion for 30 years. During
this time he had always been active in veteran's affairs and had served a term
as President of McKeesport Allied Veterans Association.
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Mr. Harvey is survived by his wife Dorothy A. Harvey and daughters Elnorat
Gretchen, and Gayle (8).

Yours truly, DOROTHY A. HARVEY.

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH OF M. ARE RUBEN

Date and place of birth: Aug. 1, 1894; Eyoun, Syria.
Parentage: oldest child of Ruben and Mariam Elias (oldest son takes father's

first name and makes it his last; other sons follow suit).
Early history: arrived In U.S.A. in 1909, settling with uncle and family in

McKeesport, Pa.; served in U.S. Army during W. W. I, achieving rank of
Sergeant;

Business career: trucker, tire dealer in Carmichaels, Pa.; became owner of
Ruben's Garage, selling Oldsmobiles from 1938-1956, and International Har-
vester and Goodyear products from 1928-1972, then retired;

Family: married Ethel Gwynne of Carmichaels in 1927; two sons; Rev. John
Ruben, of Sedro Woolley, Wash., Abe Ruben, of Houston, Texas; two daughters:
Mariam Kashner, of Adrian, Mich., Martha Lumley, of Meadville, Pa. also raised
two nephews: George Ruben, of Pittsburgh, Elias Ruben of Kent, Ohio...
Mrs. Ruben passed away In 1970.

Memberships: member of Calvary U.P. Church, Donora, Pa. (Elder and
building committee chairman).

Cumberland Post 400, American Legion-Ca rmichaels.
Charter member and founder of many posts in 25th district.
Past Commander of 25th district.
Member of Friends of Barracks 2819.
Member of Forty and Eight.
Member of Society for the Preservation and Encouragement of Barber Shop

Quartet Singing in America.
Members of Washington Co. Society for Crippled Children.
Member of Board of Trustees Scotland School for Veterans' Children.
Recipient of D.A.R. Citizenship Award several years ago.
Former Rotarian and Toastmaster.
Misc: Parents died in flu epidemic 1919; brother Michael Ruben, El Paso,

Texas; George Ruben, brother, in Riverside, Calif.; sister Haole Jure in Mala-
brigo, Argentina.

Address since 1928-102 Tenth St., Donora, Pa.
SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 28t, 1976.

DEAR MI. HoAKc: I am truly sorry this information will arrive past the due
date, but I Just received your request yesterday.

I sincerely hope what I've written will be helpful and please know that our
family appreciates anything you do in Father's behalf.

I truly believe he was one of those rare persons and that he died a hero's
death.

lle would want us all to Investigate the cause to prevent more suffering though.
With appreciation, I am

Sincerely yours,
MARTHA RUBEN LUMLEY.

AMERICAN LEGION,
JoHN C. McILvAINE PosT, No. 902,

Houston, Pa., September 23, 1976.
EDWARD IIOAK,
Department Adjutant,
America.t Lcgion, Harrisburg, Pa.

DEAR MR. HOAK: Submitting Informatitn in regards to Earl F. Cox, P.O. Box
54, Muse, Penna. 15350 this deceased member was a victim of the disease
occurred at the American Legion Convention held in Philadelphia on July 18 to
July 21, 1976. le served in the U.S. Army enlisting in March 1945 and dis-
charged on the 29 January 1946. Camp Atterbury, Ind. He also served in the
Asiatic Field as a heavy equipment operator prior to his enlistment. He worked
as a coal miner in Muse, Penna. for 21 years. After his enlistment in the U.S.
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Army he worked for Mesta Machine Co., Homestead, Penna. for 25 years. He
recently retired, he was active in the V.F.W. serving as Post Commader at Post
191, Canonsburg, Penna. He also was a past Governor in the Loyal Order of Moose.
A member of Post 902, The American Legion, Houston, Penna. and a member of
Voiture 676 of the 40-8.

MINNIE Cox.

BIOGRAPHY OF JOHN B. RALPH
Born in Harrisburg, 24 January 1935, John B. Ralph, Jr. was the son of

John B. and Mildred Crook Ralph, 136 E. Market Street, Williamstown, Pa.
"J. B.", as he was known, attended public school In Willamstown. After

completing tenth grade, he attended Pennsylvania Military Preparatory School,
Chester, Pa., from which he was graduated In 1952. At P.M.P.S. he served on
the staff of the school publication, "Sound Off."

Mr. Ralph then entered Duke University, Durham, N.C., where he remained
for three years, leaving Duke to enter the service. From September, 1955-
September, 1958 he served in the U.S. Regular Army. Stationed in Germany
with the 2nd Armored Division, he edited the Division paper "Hell on Wheels"
and also contributed articles to "The Stars and Stripes". He received the Good
Conduct Medal and was honorably discharged from the service.

Mr. Ralph next spent a year at Los Angeles Jr. College In the San Fernando
Valley, Cal. Upon returning to Pennsylvania, Mr. Ralph became a reporter
for "The Pottsville Republican", Pottsville, Pa. The following year he purchased
The Bllzabethville, (Pa.) Echo, which he edited for approximately ten years.

Most recently John Ralph had been an employee of Park Publishing Co., New
York City.

The following, is a quote from a letter received by 3. B.'s mother from Mr. Sam
Gordon, National Vice President of Sales from Park:

"As you are aware, at the time of his unusual death, John was Involved In
many exciting new programs for Park Publishing Company, which are becoming
fruitful at the present time. We want you to know that because of John's pub-
lishing and writing expertise, his loss to our company as Eastern Regional Sales
Manager and Publishing Consultant has been immeasurable. It will be very diffi-
cult getting someone to fill his shoes, and as a friend he will never be replaced.
I'm constantly using his techniques and concepts, and I am grateful for the two
wonderful years that he was associated with our company. He has enriched the
lives of those he has touched, and the growth of Park Publishing Company has
been twofold."

Mr. Gordon also mentioned that John was always concerned with Americans
who never got due publicity, and ended by saying, "I believe that John was an
Unsung Hero."

Mr. Ralph was a wide reader. He was keenly Interested in music; he belonged
to the Williamson Military Band ar.d to the Liberty Hose Company Band, Lykens,
Pa.

Ie wns an avid sports fan. In the realm of baseball he was strongly In favor
of the Philadelphia Phillies. On many occasions he drove from Williamstown
to Veterans Park to witness their games. A number of years ago, along with
another Williamstown veteran, J. B. was Instrumental in starting Little League
Baseball in that community.

He was greatly interested in chess and had recently Joined the Marshall Chess
Club In New York City. For many years he was a member of the Harrisburg
Bridge Club, Camp Hill, Pa,

Mr. Ralph, a member of Amer!can Legion Post 239 and of V.F.W. Post 0497,
both of Williamstown, was an officer and active member of each organization. He
was also a member of Loyal Order of Moose, Millersburg, the Orwin Gun Club
and the Dauphin County Volunteer Firemen's Association, all Pennsylvania
organizations.

J. B. was "his own man", but was always on the alert to help others.
Two young sons, Bryant and Steven Ralph survive. The boys live In Harris-

burg, Pa. Also surviving are a sister, Virginia Hoffman, and his mother, Mildred
C. Ralph, both of Williamstown.
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Re: Harold G. Stump ("Goose") MIToN, PA., September 27, 1976.
37 Apple St.
.Milton, Pa.

,Dw M. HoAK,
In answer to your letter of September 17, my brother was born September 22,

1922 and died August 16, 1976. He was inducted February 18, 1941 and discharged
December 16, 1945.

33501380 Sgt., Co. B. 355th Engr. Regiment, Army. Normandy, Northern France,
Rhineland. Ardennes, Central Europe.

Received Good Conduct Medal, WW II Victory Medal, European-African Mid-
dle Eastern Campaign Medal with 5 bronze ars, Meritus Award, American
Legion.

He was president, Federation of Clubs, Milton; president, Y Community Post,
Inc: president, Post Commanders, Post 71: chairman, Zoning Board, Milton
business manager, Calvacade of Champions, Drum & Bugle Corp. (Keystoners).
Post 71.

Committeeman, American Legion, Vice Chairman Resolution Assignment 1976
Distinguished guests Committee.

He belonged to the Milton Moose, Elks, Eagles, 40 & 8, Cooties, Milton Fire Co.,
Shinier Hose Co.

Fifth Ward Fire Co., active in Bloodmobile, American Red Cross. He was em-
ployed by Post 71, American Legion as manager and head steward from 1953-
1976.

I do know that "Goose" went down the Northeast Extension of the turnpike
to Philadelphia to make an 11:00 a.m. meeting Wednesday. Talking to people, andrecalling things he mentioned, he attended the memorial service, toured Old
Philadelphia, toured some ships (I took it that these had to do with the
Bicentennial celebration). Ile was seen at the 17th and 18th hospitality rooms
and watched the parade at least partly from the 17th District hospitality room.
He took the elevator to Robert Joe's (R.D., New Columbia, Pa.) room at the
Bellevue. Thursday he was at the Ben Franklin Hotel, Kit & Key Room, Friday
he was at hospitality rooms. At Bookbinder on Wharf.

-He returned home Saturday about 6:00.
His reservation was at the Holiday Inn, Penn Center and shared the room

with Rev. Philip Jones, Milton.
He camie down Friday, July 30 with what we thought was flu. Aching legs,

arms dizziness and cough. He always had cough and phlegm except it seemed to be
more phlegm than usual. I kept asking him if he had a cold and pain in chest and
he kept telling me, "no." The dizziness seemed to grow worse on exertion of
walking to bathroom, etc. (no steps). He would get such facial contortions and
when I questioned about pain in head or dizziness, he replied, "dizziness." Al-though I had not taken is temperature, he was warm but not unusually so. He
did gulp water but would throw this up later. He did not keep food down at all
from Friday noon on. He would fall backwards when walking unless I told him
to lean forward and placed my hand at his back, just touching, not pushing him.

-Sunday evening he could keep Coke, 7-up and water down and by this time he
was ready to go to bed.

He slept for a couple of hours and when he awaked, tried for the bathroom.
I couldn't get him to call me to help him and when I heard him stir and ran he
was already on the floor beside the bed and could not seem to maneuver his legs
and arnms to help himself. Yet he stepped over into the chair when the ambulance
took him page 6. [tle had trouble with balance (but I assumed this was dizziness)
Sat. & Sun. & Mon.] when I helped him up, this is the first time he felt burning upwith fever and he was conscious on admittance to Geisinger Medical Center 1:30
a.m. Aug. 2, Monday morning. He had bowel movements up to this time I know.lie was diagnosed as a very severe pneumonia but an unusual type and I informed
them of the fellows at Bloomsburg as soon as I heard about this about 10:00 a.m.
Monday morning. That evening lie was isolated.

If you had something else in mind instead of the information above, I will be
glad to supply it.

He lived 15 days died 4:45 Aug. 16, Monday. His hospital bill was $23,000
(approximately).

CYNTHIA A. STUMP.



169.

COUNTY OF BRADFORD,
COMMISSIONERS' OFFICE,

Mr. EDWARD T. HBTOAK, Towanda, Pa., September 29, 1976.

Adjutant, The Amerioan Legion,
Department of Pentisylvania, Harrisburg, Pa.

,DFAn MR. HOAK: In reply to your letter of September 17, 1976, to Mazie Travis,
the sister and next of kin of Raymond Brennan, I am submitting the following
information for you to use at the Congressional hearing to be held in Washing-
ton, D.C. on October 6.

,Raymond Brennan was born in Towanda, Pa., on May 28, 1915, attended
Towanda public schools, and graduated in 1933. He worked at various types of
employment before he entered the military service on April 26, 1939. He was dis-
charged November 16, 1943, attaining the rank of First Sergeant. He reenlisted
on November 17, 1943, and was discharged on June 11, 1946, having served as
First Lieutenant with Company A of the Medical Administrative Corps.

Mr. Brennan operated a diner at Denmark, S.C., until he reenlisted in the Air
Force on November 20, 1950. He served until September 30, 1959, attaining the
rank of Captain. Records are not available for the period of time between his dis-
charge and November 12, 1963, when he was retired from the military service
with the rank of Captain after having served a total of 20 years and 17 days.

During the Korean War, he was in charge of installing military hospital units
in South Korea and was so engaged when he suffered a heart attack which forced
him to retire from the service. Regaining his health, Ray was employed by the
Smithsonian Institute at Washington, D.C., to catalogue its sea shells, on which
he was an authority. He was with the Institute for a year when he suffered a
second heart seizure and had to retire. At this time, he came back to this area
to make his home. The Smithsonian Institute named a shell in his honor, a rare
specimen he had located at Myrtle Beach, S.C.

Mr. Brennan was an active member of the following veterans organizations:
American Legion, Towanda Post No. 42; at the time of his death, he was an
active Deputy Commander of the 15th District traveling with the District Com-
mander to all posts in the 15th District to install officers and to attend various
other functions ; a member of the Beirne Webster Post No. 1568, VFW of Towanda
and the Cootie Borderline PT No. 85 at Sayre, serving in both organizations as
quartermaster; Voiture No. 549 of the 40 & 8 in Bradford County; Crash Me-
morial No. 37 of the Disabled American Veterans of Towanda.

He was also a member of the following social organizations: Towanda Elks
Lodge No. 2191; Bradford Lodge of the T00F; Denmark, S.C., Lodge No. 246 of
Free & Accepted Masons; Union Chapter No. 161, Royal Arch Masons, Towanda;
Northern Commandery No. 16, Knights Templar, Towanda; Irem Temple Shrine
at Wilkes-Barre; the Bradford County Shrine Club; the Bradford County Out-
board Motor Club; Lycoming Chapter No. 509 of the National Sojourners; the
Towanda Gun Club; the Naiad-Linta Fire Co.; Waverly Lodge No. 1400 of the
Loyal Order of Moose.

I trust this information will be helpful.
Sincerely,

ALwaT 0. RmsxNYDx2,
15th District Commander.

TnE AMERICAN LEGION
Harrisburg, Pa.

DEAR MR. HOAK: Enclosed you will find the necessary Information of my
husband.

Name: Mead Howard Williams.
Address: Box 632, Edinboro, Pa.
Employment: Boron Oil Co., (Station Manager), Edinboro, Pa.
Married: Twice: 2 children, 18 & 23 to the first marriage. Divorced. Married

again, January 16, 1976. No children.
Born: Union City, Pa., Oct. 18, 1923.
Mead belonged to the Post 285 Waterford, Pa. of the Legion. Also a mem-

ber & officer of the Edinboro Lodge of the Moose Club. (Trustee) Member of
the Lake Pleasant United Methodist Church.
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He served 3 years 9 months with the United States Coast Guard. Completed
Hemphill Diesel School, Motor Machinists Mate Training Stations: Erie, Pa.,
Philadelphia, Pa., Camp Bradford, Norfolk. Va., Alameda, Detroit, Mich.

Sincerely,
VIVIAN WILLIAMS.

Frank J. Avenl, 227 Leavy Ave., Clearfield, Pa.
War Record: April 10, 1941 to October 28,1945.
Employment: J.B.C. Company, Madera, Pa. (Plant Manager).

DEa M. HOAK: Thanks to you for recognizing the tragedy that struck
the Legionnaires.

Governor Shap gets on T.V. & radio and all he cares about Is the business of
the Stratford & Philadelphia and not the families of the men and women that died.

I am 52 years old no Job & too young for Social Security I have an eight room
house to keep up and could not live on 3300 veteran pension. Is Shapp going to
find me a Job.

Thanks for listening, but does any one really care.
Yours truly,

MRs. FANK AVENI,

OcToaER 4, 1976.
MR. HOAK: I'm sorry I'm a little late with my report.
The information you requested is as follows.,
Name: Louis W. Byerly.
Address: 403 Michigan Ave.
War Record: April 27, 1942-November 19, 1945.
Civilian Ace: Post Legion Commander, Baseball committee, Dist Deputy

Comm.
Employment: AS.G. Industries (39 yrs.), Clearfont, Pa.
Death of my husband. My husband was a healthy man, when I admitted

him to the hospital, nothing they did helped him, his temp. never came down,
he had complete kidney failure and his hngs was completely filled. The doctors
did not know what they were dealing with. I still maintain if my husband hadn't
gone to Phila. and stayed at the Bellevue Stratford he would still be living
today. Admitted temp. 105.4, at time of death 103.

Yours truly,
MRa B Tr ByEBLY.

Elmer L. Hafer, Born July 2, 1919, R.D., Lewisburg, Kelly Township, Union
County, Pennsylvania. Deceased August 1, 1976, 57 years, 29 days of age.

Educated in Lewisburg schools, graduate from Lewisburg Area High School,
1937.

Employed:
1936-39 American Stores Co., 0th & Market St., Lewisburg, Pa.
1940-43 Railway Express Co., Clerk and driver, Lewisburg, Pa.
1944-45 U.S. Navy, South Pacific Theater, Eligibility to Join the American

Legion (electrician mate 2nd Class). Victory Medal, American Campaign,
Asiatic-Pacific 5 stars, Philippine Liberation 2 stars.

1946-54 Ileiser's Sea Food Market, Lewisburg, Pa., Jasper Wood Products,
Watsontown, Pa.

1955-75 U.S. Penitentiary, Lewisburg Pa., retired February 2, 1975, at the
rank of Senior Officer Specialist.

September 7, 1975 until date of death, employed at General Interiors,
Pennsylvania House Furniture, Lewisburg, Pa.

American Legion:
Joined Kratzer-Dull Post 182, American Legion, Lewlsburg, Pa., 1955.
Commander Post 182 Kratzer-Dull 1963-84.
Department Vice Commander, Central Judicial Section American Legion.

1967-68. Had 100% membership in this section.
Department Law & Order Chairman for two years.
Architect of The American Legion State Police Youth Week and was

Director of the program for five years.
Served on National Law & Order Committee--two years.
1974 elected 18th District Commander, was a 100% District Commander

-1975 and 1970.
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Other Activities:
Past Commander of V.F.W. 1665, Milton, Pa.
Member of the Cooties of the Gare De Pas Association, 40 Hommes Et 8

Chevaux, Voiture 13.
Active member of Loyal Order of Moose, Lodge 1396, Mifflinburg, Pa.
Served Scout Troop 6, Kelly Cross Roads as parent advisor and camp

counselor for ten years.
Served local Red Cross and Heart Fund Drives for four years.
Active member of P.T.A. serving as Treasurer.
Served on committee for the aged in Union County.

Married In 1940 to the former Anna M. Sylvester of Maine. Three sons, Robert,
John, and James, and one daughter, Barbara. Six grandchildren. All of Elmer's
children, their mates and their children belong to the American Legion, Auxiliary,
Sons of the Legion, and the Junior Auxiliary.

Dra M. HoAK: you asked for a biographical sketch of my father to present
to the United States Congressional Committee. I am glad that someone Is con-
cerned about what has happened to the victims.

My father was a World War I veteran; being inducted August 15, 1918, and be-
ing discharged honorably in 1919. His name is Julius Gaggiani of Republic, Pa.,
Fayette County. He was an auto mechanic, being self employed and the owner
of Standard Garage for almost 45 years. He was a 50 year member of the Ameri-
can Legion Post 590 of Republic, Pa. He was Post commander several times and
held numerous other positions with the Post. He was also Post District Com-
mander of District 24. He attended almost every American Legion convention,
both State & National. He served on many national committees. As for his civilian
accomplishments, he was involved in almost every community affairs and mat-
ters. He served several terms as School director, he was chairman of the Fayette
County Civilian Defense for 25 years.He was president of the Emergency District Unit of Republic for 25 years,
which is the local Ambulance Unit.

He received the Republic Rotary Clubs First Man of The Year Award for his
years of service to the community as "father" of the volunteer ambulance pro-
gram in the area. What can be said for a man that spent his life working for
his community, and more important at this time, that he gave 50 years to his
fellow comrades and the American Legion. His every thought was the American
Legion. His family and business came Second. It is tragic that he was killed doing
what he loved the most-attending these conventions. We his family will not be
satisfied or at peace until we know what caused his death. We hope this informa-
tion is of help to you. We appreciate your concern and we know you are doing
your best. Please feel free to call on us for assistance we can give you.

ALFRED GAGGIANI,
(for Wife Lotise Gaggiani).

REDSTO N TowxsiiP COMMUNITY FOUNDATION,
Republic, Pa.

Republic Rotary Honors Julius Gagglani.-Jullus Gagglani is pre-
sented with the Republic Rotary's first "Man of the Year" award for
his years of service to the community as "father" of the volunteer
ambulance program in the Republic area.

JuIus GAG(iANI NAMED REPUBUC'S "MAN OF YEAR"
Julius Gaggiani was recently honored with the Republic Rotary Club's first

"Man of the Year," award. Mr. Gaggiani Is best known for his connection with the
ambulance service in the Republic area. The idea of the ambulance service known
as the "Emergency Distaster Unit of Republic and Vicinity" came to Mr. Gag-
glani when he was active in civil defense during World War 2. The Civil Defense
group Thomas Predergast and the Post 590 of the American Legion in Repnblic
formed a committee consisting of Mr. Gaggiani, John DeGregory, C.E. Hess,
Ralph Bill. Paul Benucei, Nicholas Zoretic, Julia Bolas and 0. Earl Pedvia. In
1949 an ambulance was purchased.

The service was chartered under its present name In 1954. The group, which Is
staffed by all volunteer drivers, and for which Mr. Gaggiani and his wife Louise
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have been organizers and operated a phone service for many years, recently
purchased a new ambulance which exceeds federal regulations for ambulances
in" its array of'modern equipment.

The Rotary citation for Mr. Gaggiani reads in part "It Is for the many com-
munity services by' Jullus free of cost that the Rotary Club of Republic honors
him as 'Man of the Year' and In recognition of his many years of devoted serv-
ice. . his full measure of devotion as a public spirited citizen that we present
this certificate of honor."

Mr. Gagglani came to the RL.ublic area with his family In 1914. He was served
in the Army in World War 1, and following his service became active in the
American Legion, holding several offices In the local post, Including commander.
He is also past district commander for Fayette and Somerset Counties. He
served two six-year terms as a school director In Redstone Twp.

It was during his service as deputy air raid warden for all townships in Payette
County that Mr. Gaggiani became Interested in the ambulance service. The first
ambulance was bought through local fund-raising activities.

They are the parents of two boys and one girl and grandparents of five. Mr.
Gagglani operates a garage in Republic in association with his son Alfred.

Also honored by the Rotary Club were the current volunteer ambulance drivers
Charles Hopkinson, Andrew Kacijancic. Elmer Croftcheck, Paul Orsog, Kenneth
Dillinger, Ronald Shumar, George Meglas and Earl Adams.

CHARLES B. PURSM,
ATTORNEY AT LAW,

Blonoisburg, Pa. September 20, 1976.
Attn: Edward T. Hoak, Department Adjutant
Re: WILLIAM R. BAIRD
THE AMERICAN LEGION,
Harrsburg, Pa.

DyAn Sim: I am representing the estate of William R. Baird and your letter
to his next of kin was forwarded to my office. The following is in answer to your
letter of September 17, 1976.

Name: William Ralph Baird.
Born: June 11, 1894 in Pennsylvania.
War: Joined the Quarter Master Corp. of Army in Aug, 1918. Was discharged

March of 1919. No injuries and did not serve overseas.
Employed: DL&W ire-Lackawanna Railroad in Spring of 1920 until 1965.

Served as a signal operator. Retired in 1965. Worked as a painter after retirement
for Appleman's Paint Store, Bloomsburg, Pa. for three years.

Other: Served as Delegate to American Legion Conventions for 8 or 10 years.
Family: Wife predeceased Mr. Baird. They had three children. Two are still

living.
Died: July 30, 1976.

Very truly yours,
CHARizS B. PURSEL.

DRAxE-WrA& PosT No. 589,
VETEr1Lks OF FOREIoN WARS OF THE UINITED STATES,

HaZleto., Pa., September 20, 1976.
Subject: Dennis J. Boyle, 9 W. Noble St., Hazleton, Pa.
Deceased.
Born 12-5-1915 Hazleton, Pa. never married.
Machine operator-Dorr Oliver Company, Hazleton, Pa.
Died: 8-8-76
Served 4144 QM Av Co., Army No. 3 140 466 from 2-12-42 to 12-5-45
Eyes Blue Hair Dark Brown 61/2' 191 pounds
American -Campaign Medal, European African Eastern Campaign Medal with

2 Bronze Stars, World War II Victory Medal.
Death caused by Cardio Renal Failure Viral Pneumonia.

PAUL JoHN BAKER,
Service Officer, American Legion 76.
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WILLIA.USTOWN AMMUCAN LEGION,
SHUTTLESWORTH-RADELL POST 239,
Wiliamstown, Pa., September 21,1976.

DAr. M& HOAK: My Aunt Mrs. Anna Fritz asked me to answer your letter
concerning my cousin James. I'll do the best I can, at the time I can hardly find
a minute off trying to take care of his affairs, and helping Mrs. Ralph also.

I don't know exactly what information you want, but I'll list what I know
and it you need further information simply call me on the phone at home,
717-647-4335.

James Thomas Dolan, born Oct. 2, 1930, died I August 1976.
Graduated from Sacred Heart of Jesus High School, Williamstown, Pa.
Served with the U.S. Navy-Korean Era-USS Yosemite (AD 19).
Membership in organizations:
James was 1st Vice Commander of American Legion Post 239, Williamstown,

Pa.
Social member in the V.F.W. Post 6497.
Liberty Hose Co. No. 1.
Knights of Columbus, Father Mark O'Neill Council No. 2486. Lykens, Pa.
Catholic War Veterans, Post 1051, Pottsville, Pa.
James worked for the Federal Government at Ft. Indiantown Gap from

Nov. 12th, 1957 until his death this year. His title was chief of communications
and he was supervisor at the communications center.

Mother: Anna T. (Hayden) Dolan, died Jan. 17,1968.
Father: James F. Dolan, died June 30. 1974.
Sister: Dorothy Ann Dolan, died January 17th, 1957 at age of 21.
Communitywise Jim was involved in so many charitable things I cannot recol-

lect them all.
Every year he was Chairman of the Children's Christmas Party. He was a

Co)mmltteeman for the Annual World War I Veterans Night. He served on the
Hospital Loan (Equipment) Program. He was Chairman of the Sacred Heart
of Jesus Centennial Booklet in 1975 when the Church celebrated the 100th
Anniversary.

He had so many certificates from the US Army & Civil Service Commission
awards that it is difficult to list them all. These were in recognition of his
achievements and efficiency at his Job at Ft. IGMR.

He was a Member of the Sacred Heart of Jesus Advisory Board. He was also
the Memorial Day Parade Co-Marshal for years.

Jim had a very tough life in his early years, his mother was in ill health and
his sister died at 21, and his father was unemployed. Through the years Jim
always was driving around elderly people, crippled etc. Would drive them to
Mass, take them to Stores, and visit them in such places as Rest Haven, for
aged in Schuylkill Haven.

If there is anything in particular that I have missed simply call me on the
phone some day and I'll Jot it down.

B. MICHAEL (IcioO) DOLi.w

Mr. ADAMS. We would hope that any effort in tearing down the
building that might contain evidence be played until such time as this
investigation has concluded.

Mr. MuRpin'. We will be sure that a complete investigation of all
aspects of that building and its systems will take place before anything
happens.Mr. HOAR. Thank you, Congressman.

Mr. MuRPny. Thank you, gentlemen.
Mr. MuarnP. Is Legionnaire Cammarota here?
Mr. CAMMAROTA. Yes, sir.
Mr. MuRPHY. Would you state your full name for the record, please ?
Mr. CAMMAROTA. E. Thomas Cammarota, past department com-

mander and past national executive committeeman, the American
Legion.

84-051-77-12
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STATEMENT OF E. THOMAS CAMMAROTA, PAST DEPARTMENT COM-
MANDER AND PAST NATIONAL EXECUTIVE COMMITTEEMAN,
THE AMERICAN LEGION

Mr. CAMMAROTA. Let me say for the matter of the record, here, that
I do not necessarily speak for the American Legion. I speak as an in-
dividual because I do not want any controversy after my individual
testimony for whom I speak, for my main interest is the 29 dead and
approximately 180 made ill.

Following the convention on the Saturday or Sunday afternoon I
received a phone call from Ed Hoak telling me that Elmer Hafer had
passed away. I was a little emotional because my mother had passed
away at about that time and I said that I would call him back and get
further information.

As to the effect of what had transpired I think I, myself, had just
written it off that perhaps Elmer was ill and passed away naturally.
We had lost a few district commanders at other conventions. We just
let it go. But when other calls started to come maybe something was
wrong or it was an illness of some nature.

That Sunday following, I received a call from Freddy Crushaur in
Jeannette, thePittsburgh area in Jeannette, Pa., stating the fact that
Buzz had passed away.lie brought out the fact that some of the other
people we were talking about had been made ill and the fact that they
had had kidney failure. A phone call then came in from Bloomsburg
that Sam Morris was in the hospital. He was diagnosed as a typhoid
fever case.

Mr. MUiPiy. How do you know that he had the kidney failure!
fr. CAMMARTA. This is how they diagnosed him; the doctors out

in that area put them on the kidney machines.
Mr. MuRPny. Renal dialysis?
Mr. CAMMAROTA. Definitely.
Mr. MuRny. Did he have a prior history of kidney problems?
Mr. CAMMAROTA. No, sir; they diagnosed it as a kidney failure and

impurities in the blood such as poison, or something of that nature.
After making a few more phone calls finding out that the majority

of the Legionnaires in the western part of Pennsylvania had kidney
failure, I think it was on that Monday or Tuesday I called Dr. Sor-
celli where they had the "Hot Line" and said, "Look for something
toxic." It was laughed at and they said it was a virus infection.

Being at the convention and being a candidate I was never con-
tacted, that it was nothing toxic and I think, had they looked into
something toxic immediately, I think we could have prevented some
deaths.

Mr. MuPwiay. Who did you tell that to?
Mr. CAM MAROTA. To Dr. Soricelli in Philadelphia.
I think if you sit here and listen to the testimony you really do not

have to be an educated individual to know that there is a conflict of
interest between the doctors here in Philadelphia and the department
of health in Pennsylvania. Their testimony shows that even those who
are supposed to be experts show conflict in testimony.

Let the record show that I state that as far as I am concerned the
State of Pennsylvania Health Department bungled the whole job,
mainly Dr. Bachman, secretary of the department of health.
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As we went on we found out that others had suffered kidney ail-
ments and kidney diseases plus the fact that one of our Legionnaires'
wives died, Mrs. Charles Tucker. He had an awful time getting a death
certificate. They would not put on the death certificate what she had
died from. They put, "Viral Pneumonia; cause unknown."

Another individual (John Simone) went to the hospital. They diag-
nosed it as Legionnaires' disease and sent his hospital report when ge
came out as, "Legionnaires' disease."

Mr. MURPHY. Why would they put "Viral Pneumonia" ?
Mr. CAMMAROTA. [ guess that is the only thing they came up with at

the time, or perhaps too much Dr. Bachman's insisting in looking for
viral germs with his press releases.

Mr. MuRpiuiy. But the doctor signed it ?
Mr. CAMMAROTA. That is what was signed.
Mr. MURPHY. Was it viral pneumonia or was it pneumonia ?
Mr. CAMSIAROTA. I could not answer that. All I am trying to do is

provide information and give it before the board here, to make certain
it becomes a matter of record. I do think, Congressman Murphy, you
should be commexided that you yourself took this thing on. I am a lit-
tle bit disappointed that our own professional people, our elected offi-
cials in Pennsylvania did not seem to take this thing on and have just
disregarded 29 lives.

Mr. Mmruwy. They have all contacted me, all of the Representa-
tives and Senators from the State have contacted me.

Just for the record, when I announced the hearings our Committee
on Interstate and Foreign Commerce has the responsibility for public
health and, of course, consumer health and toxic substances come before
this particular committee to coordinate, directly, with the Public
Health Subcommittee.

All members were definitely in contact with. me: Congressman
Green, Congressman Eilberg. Of course, Congressman Nix was here
at the very outset when we said we would try to come to Philadelphia
to make a determination.

Mr. CAMMAROTA. I became a little bit disturbed, Mr. Chairman, at
the fact that the hearings were postponed and you read the paper
where three of your elected officials from Pennsylvania urged the
postponement of the hearings. I guess it was pressure from GovernorShapp.The Governor, who did not even get involved had checked himself.

His main c-ncern was the effect it had on the Bellevue Hotel. I think
if we had had a truckers' strike he would have applied himself to
finding out why the truckers would not let the cargo through.

Here we are talking about 29 human lives. Some 180 people were
made ill. It just seems the investigation turned into a three-ring circus
where they are more concerned about saving the Bellevue Stratford,
"The Grand Old Lady," than they are finding out about what hap-
pened to the people here. I detested the phrase that the Legionnaires'
illness claimed its 30th victim.

, Personally, myself I think they should had padlocked the hotel im-
mediately, gone in there and done some research, with experts, the
whole bit, and found out exactly what happened there. If it did hap-
pen there then I think they should have explained it and acknowledged
that something was wrong.
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I am Certain that if Campbells Soup had a bad batch of soup they
would not have condemned the Campbell Soup Co., they would have
recalled the batch of bad soup and still stayed in business.

It is not ironic that the hotel is being closed up and is for sale prior
to the hearings here at this subcommittee-the question is, are we
valuing the almighty dollar more than we are valuing the human lives'?
. For instance, when it was said that the veterans had brought in bad

booze by Thatcher Longstreth, president of the Chamber of Com-
merce, I can assure you, being a marine overseas we certainly used
natural ingredients to make good booze; certainly not the ingredients
found in today's booze the State stores sell today. We are certainly not
going to bring in anything that kills ourselves.

Then, hen Bellinger, a former newspaper reporter from The Bul-
letin, who sat at the Bellevue Stratford eating with the judges, to pro-
mote the hotel, said that the Legionnaires brought the disease in with
them and brought it out with them again-I phoned Mr. Bellinger
asking him to retract the statement. He said he would, that we have
to live with these things.

I can assure you thit when we would come in contact with people or
you are self-employed or if you are employed with other people, they
sort of shy away from you and ask do you have that legionnaires'
disease?

This creates a little bit of a hardship as far as we are concerned.
Even at my own mother's viewing my cousin stayed away from me.
Jokingly, I presume for fear of catching something from me. The
question is, where do we go from here?

There was such a conglomeration of reports. Even the better ex-
perts cannot get together. Dr. Bachman's continuous news releases
did not help the situation.

Mr. MURPHY. That is the reason we are here, Mr. Cammarota, to
bring together this whole situation and the very varied and many-
faceted areas that have been investigated, that have been studied and
those that have not and should not have; to try and make a determina-
tion as to what the cause was.

If we cannot do that, to, certainly have a mechanism to insure that
it does not happen again and that the Federal Government and the
State-of course, Pennsylvania was the site of this particular incident.
It could be New York next. We want to have a mechanism ready to
react.

Mr. CANMAROTA. For the record, Mr. Chairman, when they talk
about out-of-State victims, one of my friends who was at the conven-
tion was on his way to Disney World after the convention.

He was on his way down South when he became ill. It was either in
North Carolina or South Carolina where he entered the hospital.
Everyone who could be contacted was contacted but he did die on his
way to Disney World. It just occurred. He died in a place outside of
the State.

Mr. Chairman, I certainly do want to congratulate you. We need
further hearings on this. I am hoping it is not just a "duty" hearing
and will fade away. I am hoping it is not a "coverup" for the sake of
saving the almighty dollar. We have people who have been made ill.
They are still suffering and never recontacted by responsible agencies.
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I think the health department should get right back to the individ-
uals who were made ill, to find out how they are coming along and just
do not disregard human lives.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing me the opportunity to
testify.

To think that this country can aid other nations and neglect those
who have served. The American Veterans too long have been demoted
to the ranks of third-class citizens. I-leaven forbid this was a spreading
disease, with the experts that handled this crisis we certainly are in
trouble

Please try to refrain from calling this catastrophe Legionnaires'
disease as we do not have a disease as such.

'Mr. MuRPriy. Dr. Harold Runsdorf, assistant professor, Downstate
Medical Center, Brooklyn, N.Y.

STATEMENT OF HAROLD NORMAN RUNSDORF, M.D., ASSISTANT
PROFESSOR, DOWNSTATE MEDICAL CENTER, BROOKLYN, N.Y.

Dr. RUtsDo". I am Dr. Runsdorf. I have been a medical doctor for
40 years and an assistant professor down at the Downstate Medical
Center for 10 years.

I would first like to say that this is my first attendance at an inves-
tigation of this type and I will say that the erudite manner in which
you, Senator Schweiker and the other Congressmen, Congressman
Nix-I am amazed at your knowledge, ability, and the questions that
you asked these people who have overwhelmed me with their profusion
of scientific knowledge and, apparently, overlooked some very simplethin .hy interest in the Legiomaires' disease arose over the fact that I am

across the river in New Jersey in the sununer and, usually, every July
I go over to Philadelphia with my grandchildren and we could not
go this ,year because of the undiagnosed disease. This started my
interest in it.

My first reaction was, don't take the children. We do not know what
is going on. My second reaction came when I realized that nobody
going home from the Legionnaires convention transmitted the so-
called epidemic to anybody in the towns that they had come from.

The beginning of health is to know the disease. The knowledge of
Legionnaires' disease which was missing was because of the change of
location of the ill who were well enough to take the disease with them
away from the original point of contact, the inability of many of the
doctors to communicate with each other, and then too late. and the
failure by the Pennsylvania Department of Health to receive the in-
formation because every medical facility was running on a minimum
medical staff over the weekend. This was one of the factors that
caused delay.

The convention finished on a Friday. The disease had a delay built
into it because it was not a common disease to most physicians.

The original diagnosis of a flu-type malady plus the current media
and the press publicity, served simultaneously with swine flu, was
sufficient for this idea to come to CDC, being built up into an unknown
epidemic as the fear is and was understandable, by the authorities.
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Since I was 30 miles from Philadelphia I was far enough away not
to be frightened and to be objective. The Legionnaires did not trans-
mit the disease to their relatives or contacts so, in fact, it was not
infectious.

It also did not affect anyone instantly. It affected their lungs seri-
ously and, at first, without temperature but, eventually, with tern-
perature. Those who died did so with high final fevers which were
usually fatal.Temperature is usually associated with infection. Know your disease
and the answer is usually readily found in the 13th edition of Cecil
Loeb's "Textbook of Medicine." It is not a true mystery.

I would like to read a very short, summary from the textbook and a
photostat which I will submit to you.

There are chemical irritants producing delayed effects primarily on
small airways-bronchioles-and lung, oxides of nitrogen and plhos-
gene.

The oxides of nitrogen and phosgene are considered separately be-
cause of their unusual but characteristic clinical presentation. The im-
mediate clinical effects may be mild but a severe chemical pulmonary
edema, often fatal, may develop after a delay of from several hours to
several days.

The physiochemical processes underlying this delay are not fully
understood. If the acute event is not immediately fatal, healing by
fibrosis may lead to the developing of bronchial lesions for 4 to 8
weeks after initial exposure although often with a fatal result.

Autopsy studies show organization of exudates primarily located in
terminal bronchioles. However, presumably because of collateral
ventilation which is extensively recognized in clinical manifesta-
tions, the immediate effects may include cough, chest irritation, and
sputum are often so mild that Ihe victim may even fail to report to
the first aid post, as in World War I, only to return within hours to
several days later with symptoms and with chest roentgenograms
showing acute pulmonary edema which on X-ray resembles pneu-
monia. By contrast, a mild case of edema, the symptoms may escape
attention.

Changes on the chest film may be, at least, equivocal. And that diag-
nosis depends on the finding of cough rales, sometimes lasting over
a short period, only, with a transient hypoxemia-lack of oxygen.

Medical management has been discussed 'before. Steroid therapy
should probably be prolonged from 6 to 8 weeks to cover the period
when the acute complication of bronchial lesions could possibly
develop.

The complications cnn be avoided if the steroid therapy is given
early enough. This is the reason why I tried to contact Ed Ioak, to
no avail.

Large-scale heavy exposure to the oxides of nitrogen have already
occurred in epidemics. in the Cleveland Clinic fire in 1929 owing to
the burning of stored film, and the Cocoanut Grove fire in 1943 owing
to the burning of nitrogen-containing plastics. Most plastics, many
modern plastics no longer contain nitrogen.

However, in most fires involving domestic buildings in which wood
is used, circumstances exist in which these fumes fare involved and
three or four cases, annually, are seen at most city hospitals.



179

Other circumstances favoring the release of oxides of nitrogen are:
Welding in closed spaces, combustion of rocket fuel, and blasting in
enclosed areas.

Finally, in rural communities where silos are used for storage, ex-
posure may occur on first entering a silo in which silage was stored.
Then, phosgene may be liberated from any chlorinated substances,
such as carbon tetrachloride from fire extinguishers, or chloroform in
the laboratories.

Since there were no plastics available in this particular instance in
the hotel, it occurred to me that they were down to one thing called"phosgene."' If it was phosgene, where did it originate from V

We had a delayed action disease. I went in search of knowledge
and found that the fluorocarbons are a ready source, and a very pos-
sible source of this particular gas. With that in mind, I 'had my as-
sistants research and find that the trichlorofluoride and the dichloro-
difluoride, under heat, could have been converted to phosgenes. They
are normal refrigerants.

Subsequently, David H. Slifert and Don E. Hefner contacted me in.
New York and asked me about my phosgene theory. At the instiga-
tion of Ed Hoak, an article appeared in a Philadelphia magazine with
my thoughts on the matter. [See p. 182.]

I did not stop there because the one thing that could prove me either
right or wrong was the presence of fluoride, which is precipitated by
calcium in the blood and in the tissues with low serum calcium im-
mediately and the deposition in teeth and bone, perpetually. My source,
for that is "Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology," vol. No. 22, 1972,
pages 528 to 543.

Therefore, if we could prove a fluoride present we would know that
the refrigerant had, in some manner-which I have learned more about
since I have been at this meeting than I ever knew-the le ionnairsv
disease-the phosgene poisoning, for sure., is a good possibility.

I would like to introduce at this point a thought which has not been
heard here. I have been present for both days.

The other name for carbonyl is phosgene and nickel plus carbonyl
could be nickel carbonyl, if it were around. It could not be present.

Following everything that was printed, since I have no access to
the institutions which have already been present, the department of
health, I sent letters to Commissioner Polk, to Commissioner Bach-
man, to Governor Shapp, and to the CDC, to Commissioner Polk I
sent one on August 21, figuring that if I knew the answer, they
certainly would.

He told me that it had been passed on to the CDC for investigation at
the Federal level. There was no more local or State level.

Mr. MURPHY. Dr. Polk told you that in writing?
Dr. RuwsDoRF. Tn writing.
Mr. MuRPHY. That letter will be introduced into evidence.Lee p. 197.1Dr. uNSDo. I was still not satisfied. T called the CDC and got

where one usually gets in the bureauracy from people who answer
phones. I sat for several days, calling for 1 solid week, and asking that
they test for fluoride.

I put it in writing and asked them to test for fluoride. I have a copy
of the letter I sent to them. I received, I would suppose, the usual re-
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plies to my letter from CDC, that I was anonymous and a patriot and
they congratulated me on my interest in the thing; but no answer on
the fluoride thing that I had requested.

You almost get to a point where you want to break down, to tell
them that every refrigeration man I questioned seemed to know what
I did not know or thought I did know, that the fluorocarbons in the
presence of heat and water vapor or excessive humidity can be changed
by that heat into phosgene.

Irving Sachs had worked with dangerous materials in industrial
material. I have a Xerox copy of that for my own use.

It states on page 659, that chlorodifluoromethane (page 639), di-
chlorodifluoromethane, difluoroethane, another refrigerant and on
page 569, trichlorofluoromethane,- known in the trade of refrigeration
as F-11. All of these exhibit high toxicity and low irritation, colorless,
almost. odorless gases.

Thus, having established an available toxin which meets the re-
quirement for a chemical irritant producing delayed effects, we have
only to find a leak in the air-conditioner for the availability of the
heat from the compressor condensers overworked and overheated. It is
not my idea alone, but the refrigeration man at the hospital was the
one who suggested this.

The electric motors. the sparking of the brushes on the commutators,
the failure of the fans could result in another overheated motor.

The heat of burning or lighted cigarettes or cigars and which, in
addition, at the convention, as Senator Schweiker suggested, the avail-
ability of an incinerator disposal unit in proximity.

Maybe the heat basis was all we needed to have the formation of
phosgene from the refrigerant leaks.

Mr. MtRPnvy. Dr. Fraser testified there was a 300-pound-per-month
leak in the freon air-conditioner.

Dr. RUNsSDORF. I also, not officially from Dr. Fraser, have it that
on July 2q., 200 pounds of the F-11 refrigerant was added in the
Bellevue Stratford-hearsav evidence, I am sorry.

This is my own method o proving my hypothesis, since I have been
unable to get into the closed hotel where I tried to get in, unsuccess-
fully, last -night again: I)r. Bachman, Dr. Polk, and Dr. Fraser of
the Center for Disease Control have failed to communicate with me
in response to my request for a fluoride test.

I had sent a mailgram to Dr. Polk, and followed it with a letter to
test the autopsy material for fluorides, since its presence could only
be present in the bones, lungs, and kidneys; if fluoride had been in-
haled. it is absorbed into the blood and passed out; the filtration
being passed out with urine and in the bile of the liver. Fluorides will
still be present in the hair on the head of the Legionnaires present
in the ballroom when this calamity took place.

I receved an acknowledgment of this from all of these gentlemenbut no test for fluoride. I called Dr. Cyril Wecht on the phone aid
I have a letter from him. He said that he was just about to go to
that pathological conference in Atlanta. I asked him to be su'e to
find out if they had tested for fluoride. He never got back to me,

Dr. Jerrold'L. Abraham testified he found traces of tin, zinc, and
aluminum, but did not find nickel. My hypothesis is that phosgele
coupled with hydrofluoric acid came through the air-conditioning
duct linings, whether made of zinc, tin, and aluminum.
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I feel that if we still test exhumed bodies-and it is never too late
to examine the survivors' hair or the deceased-for an excess of fluo-
ride, we may have an answer to the Le.gionnaires' disease.

Mr. MuptHy. With your statement you have several diagrams.
Dr. RUNSDORF. I forgot one thing which I had, through Ed Hoak,

again. I had asked Ed Hoak for an air-conditioning diagram of the
Bellevue Stratford Hotel. He sent this to me.

I then asked him for a list of those who died which is still coming,
I think. I said, "Did they take a picture?" They probably do this at
most conventions. The ones I have attended they usually have a man
standing up on a platform, photographing people present at the con-
vention--one of the things to remember.

He said, "No, the man who was going to take it, I believe, had been
taken ill." I asked him if there was any arrangement of the delegates
at the convention and I superimposed the position of the men from
the posts that these men came from onto the diagram of the Bellevue
Stratford. I have some to submit to you because this again, tells you
something about the air-conditioning' in the Bellevue Stratford.'

If we had a leak, such as Dr. Fraser said, and it was converted to
phosgene and hydrofluoric acid, and it did pick up in the ducts the zinc
and the tin and the aluminum, I think we have a case.

If we do exhume some of the people, I feel that in the bones, in the
teeth, and in the hair of those who died. there is still enough fluoride
to be tested to Prove that the fluorocarbons, in some manner unknown,
broke down that night from overheated conditions sufficient to kill
29 persons.

Mr. MUIIR'TY. What about the tissues that are presently in labora-
tories in California. and around?

Dr. RJN-sDORF. I have asked them. What more can I do? I tim just a
citizen.

Mr. .NURP1IY. I just asked Dr. Clen if the halogens were included
in his scans. He sail, "Certainly; because halogens tall between sodium
and heavy metals.

Dr. RuNsoma'. It will precipitate with calcium.
Mr. MtuiPIHT. Would they have washed out when they had washed

the tissues in nitric acid and other tliin-s-would that have gotten
rid of fluorine? Did Agent Gafney contact you about an investigation?

Dr. RuNsoRr. Yes, sir.
Mr. MUNtPTnr. Would you please tell us what he said?
Dr. RUNSDORF. Ile made a tape of my entire summary.
Mr. MUmRPY. Who did he represent?
Dr. JRUsiP r. The city of Philadelphia. as far as I know. I do not

know why he came-Dr. Goldblatt's son
Mr. Munry. Did he ask you if you were willing to come to Phila-

delphia at the grand jury?
Dr. RuNson . Yes.
Mr. MunpPuy. And you responded?
Dr. P UNSDORIF. That I would. I was not contacted.
Mr. MrtRPHY. Have you been called ?
Dr. RuNqSDOiRF. No; 1 called your office in Staten Island and in Wash-

ington at my own instigation. I thought that my test for fluoride
should be attempted if we ever hoped to find out.

' The diagrams submitted were not suitable for reproduction and may be found in the
subcommittee files.
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Mr. MunPirIy. But after Agent Gafney had spoken with you, did
anyone from Philadelphia ask you to come out?

Dr. RuxwSonF. No, sir.
Mr. Mupxy. That was the last contact?
Dr. RUNSDOnp. That was the only contact. That is all.
I suppose he only came up because, from the district attorney's

office in Philadelphia, Dr. Goldblatt's son is the assistant district
attorney and with Gafney they both came.

Mr. M URPiiY. Thank you, Dr. Runsdorf. We appreciate your testi-
mony.

Dr. RUNSDOnF'. I am very thrilled at the questions that you and
Senator Schweiker asked.

I do have something that I would like to introduce in evidence. It
is from the office of Dr. Bachman, commissioner of health.

It is the summary of what he sent to whomever receives these
things, the bulletin from his office given to me by one of my colleagues.
Ilow we got it I do not ha e any idea but there it is.

It is a summary of his knowledge of the Legionnaires' disease on the
inside.

Mr. MuRPiy. This will be entered right after your testimony, Dr.
JRunsdorf.

Mr. MuRPHy. We wanted that Mailgram that you had sent too. We
would like a copy of that.

Dr. RUNSDOR'. I have a copy of that.
[The documents referred to follow:]

(From Philadelphia magazine, October 1970]

TIE PIlOSGENE PROPOSrTION

(By David H. Shlifer, Dawn E. Heefner and Art Spikol)

Nobody will listen, Nut the solution to the Legionnaires' Disease may be as
simple as CCIsF+H 2O+4A4COCl,+HF+HCI.

It was not the first tip we had received, but it was the first real tip. The caller
said he knew what caused "Legionnaires' Disease."

His name was Lorne F. Cook. and he is a consulting chemist from Wilmington,
Delaware. His laboratory, he said, is in Kaolin, Pennsylvania, a place we'd never
heard of. He is an independent consultant in chemistry and hydrometallurgy with27 years of professional experience. President of one corporation and owner-
manager of two others. Cook is an industrial troubleshooter. The last page of
his seven-page r~sumn lists six court cases in which his professional opinion was
the deciding factor in determining judgment.

Cook said his uncle had died of what they're now calling Legionnaires' Disease.
Ills uncle died in January 1916.
The newspapers called it the Legionnaires' Disease because it--4whatever it

was-seemed to be striking down, discriminately, members of the American
Legion. One by one, during the summer of 1976, the reports rolled in until the
death toll reached 29. Another 150 were hospitalized. While not all of those
stricken were Legionnaires, one fact did emerge: virtually all of them seemed
to have been in the Bellevue Stratford hotel during the State American Legion
Convention from July 21st to 24th.

The grand old hotel felt the impact almost immediately. Conventions scheduled
to take place at the Bellevue through the rest of the summer and beyond were
moved out of town. The Miami tourist bureau reported that they had gotten no
fewer than seven major groups which decided to switch from Philadelphia.
Despite stringent measures designed to quash rumors that were erupting con-
stantly in the local and national press, the Bellevue's occupancy continued to fall
.ofr.
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The newspapers were criticized for "negative reporting" which, the critics
felt, was not helping the situation any. It may be that the newspapers did not
know how to report the deaths and hospitalizations of over 175 Legionnaires
in a positive manner. Or it may be that the city, suffering badly under what
amounts to a national visitors' boycott, would have preferred to see the good
aspects emphasized--the once-in-a-lifetime angle, the fact that there was no
contagion.

Public relations people were called in in an effort to counter the defections;
local civil leaders, businesspeople and shoppers wore "I Love the Bellevue"
buttons. Bellevue employees paraded in front of the deserted hotel carrying
sandwich boards which read, "We . . . and all employees of the Bellevue Strat-
ford are 'fit as a fiddle.'" Thacher Longstreth, president of the Chamber of Com-
merce, wrote a long editorial in support of the Bellevue. Governor Milton Shapp
slept there following the outbreak. The Mummers came, strutted and went.

It may seem that a great deal of effort was spent on resurrecting the faltering
Philadelphia landmark. And that is because many believe that Philadelphia's
fortunes--in terms of business and tourism-are directly linked to those of
the Bellevue Stratford. The hotel this summer had an 85 percent occupancy rate
before Legionnaires' Disease struck, and most of the people who stay at the
Bellevue have a sizable effect on business in nearby department stores, shops,
restaurants and theaters.

One prominent restaurateur, owner of a widely known center city restaurant,
told Philadelphia Magazine that "up until this thing happened, we were far ahead
of our figures for last year. Now we're running 20 percent below. Look at this
place," said said, pointing out several empty seats during what is normally the
restaurant's prime time, "we're never like this."

The public relations didn't seem to be working. Knight-Ridder Newspapers
Inc., for instance, the parent organization of the Inquirer and Daily News, had
scheduled a board of directors meeting at the Bellevue. They changed their
minds early in August and decided, instead, to hold the meeting at the Inquirer
Building. They went back to the Bellevue only after being intensely criticized-
one might say hysterically threatened-by Governor Shapp, who said, in part,
in a telegram to Knight-Ridder executives, ". . . your action in cancelling these
arrangements at the Bellevue Stratford is disgraceful. Perhaps some businesses
in Philadelphia may respond by cancelling advertising in your newspapers to
show their displeasure. If I were an advertiser. . . this is the action I would
take."

The Bellevue, as we went to press, reportedly had an occupancy of about 10 to
20 percent.

There are many in Philadelphia who not only believe that Legionnaires'
Disease cannot strike again, but would like to forget that it ever happened at
all. As days turn into weeks, the cause has become less and less important;
they now concentrate on the cure. And the cure, it seems, is public relations.

Nobody yet knows what caused the deaths and illnesses. That is the one
most overwhelming fact that has come out of all the studies. Despite that, the
Bellevue and most of the supporters say there is no longer any reason for alarm.
Eugene Hosmer, president of the Philadelphia Convcntlon and Visitors Bureau,
who attended a September 10th meeting in the Bellevue Stratford, told the 35
hotel representatives and the press who had gathered there that the illness is
over, and that it was an isolated incident. There were, after all, 500 employees
at the Bellevue and none but a bartender was stricken, with the cause of his death
still being disputed.

Hosmer may well be right. The illness may be over, and no one can deny
that it was an isolated incident. However, without knowing what caused it,
it is difficult for potential visitors to feel secure that it will never happen again.

Lorne Cook's uncle died of phosgene gas poisoning while fighting in France
during World War I. Several of his uncle's friends had been stricken by it and
survived. The Imperial German Army used phosgene against Allied forces on
an irregular basis. If it was not used more frequently, it is because phosgene is
subject to the vagaries of the weather; a sudden change in wind direction
could send the toxic substance back into the faces and lungs of its employer. To
combat this wind problem, the Germans usually delivered it in shells--and, used
properly, phosgene gas was devastating.

Lorne Cook's theory-and it is only a theory-is based, in part, on the fact
that the symptoms displayed by the victims of Legionnaires' Disease were
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strikingly similar to the symptoms of phosgene gas poisoning. Further, Cook
said, phosgene gas can be a derivative of a refrigerant sold commercially for
use In air-conditioning systems. The refrigerant is a fluorocarbon, marketed
under various trade names by six different producers In the United States-
Du Pont, Allied Chemical, Union Carbide, Kaiser Industries, Raycon and Penn-
walt. Three types of fluorocarbon are used in air-conditioning systems, and these
are referred to, by those whose day-to-day occupations bring them in constanL
contact with the substances, as F-11, F-12 or F-22.

The largest of the fluorocarbon manufacturers is X. I. du Pont (IQ Nemours,
Inc., Headquartered in Wilmington. which reportedly makes about half the total
air-conditioning fluorocarbons used in this country. Du Pont calls its product
Freon, and it is a trade name--but it is how most people not intimately involved
with fluorocarbon seem to refer to refrigerant gas. Du Pont is, of course, fighting
to keep the name "Freon" from becoming generic through public misuse, and for
good reason: once upon a time -they created a material called nylon, a name they
eventually lost because it drifted into common usage to describe all products
made from the formula.

To know exactly how a seemingly harmless refrigerant can turn into phosgene
gas, one must first understand the following equation:

CC13F+HO+A-* COCI,2+IF+HCI.

(fluorocarbon+water+ heat yields phosgene gas+gaseous hydrogen fluoride+gas-
eous hydrogen chloride).

In English, this means that the particular fluorocarbon refrigerant described
above, In the presence of water and heat, decomposes into hydrogen fluoride,
hydrogen chloride and phosgene gas-COCl,.

Cook's theory was that this could have happened at the Bellevue: a leak in
the air-conditioning system allowed some of the gas to be circulated, somehow, in
the ballroom where the Legionnaires held their meetings, in which case a high
temperature would have been required to break down the fluorocarbon into phos-
gene gas.

The tip of a lighted cigar of cigarette, at 1,200 0F, Cook says, would have been
enough.

Cook was not familiar with the Bellevue's air-conditioning system, but he
thought lie knew the symptoms and appearance of phosgene gas poisoning well
enough. Somewhere, he felt, there had to be a fluorocarbon leak. Maybe it was on
the roof, where, he speculated, the Bellevue might well hold its fluorocarbon.
With fluorocarbon three times as heavy as air, it might have been able to find its
way down to the hvel of the ballroom. Phosgene's weight was another factor
which made it an ideal wartime gas: It would sek out the lowest levels, like
trenches.

Fluorocarbon must be subjected to high temperatures to yield phosgene gas.
Assuming that it could be broken down by a cigarette or cigar, and assuming
that it could enter the body as a combination of the chemical compounds yielded,
the body would receive, in addition to phosgene gas, hydrogen chloride and hydro-
gen fitiride in their gaseous states. The COC12 would then combine with the
moisture in the body (-120) to yield COa (carbon dioxide) and HCl (hydro-
chloric acid). The acid, including the hydrofluoric ucid (which forms when HF
is mixed with water), would attack the tissue of the luugs.

While Cook was formulating his theory, which raised more questions than it
answered, some of the nation's foremost experts In toxicology and epidemiology
were winding down their Investigation into the Legionnaire deaths and illnesses.
Initially, the scientists suspected that a virus might have been the cause; later,
they shifted their focus to a chemical toxin. Eventually the investigation was be-
ing conducted, primarily, In two places-the U.S. Center of Disease Control in
Atlanta, and the laboratory of Dr. F. William Sunderman of the University of
Connecticut Medical School. The ODC was pursuing the cause, supposedly, with-
out preconceptions, while Sunderman, one of the country's leading authorities on
nickel poisoning, was looking specifically for something that would indicate that
the deaths and illnesses had been caused by nickel carbonyl, a toxic industrial
substance which could have caused symptoms similar to those experienced by
the Legionnaires.

What the public didn't know at the time, however, was that the nickel carbonyl
theory was not even seriously considered by Sunderman; he was merely asked
to test for it by the Pennsylvania Department of Health. Sunderman had been
contracted to look specifically for nickel carbonyl, nothing more-which is,
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Sunderman told Philadelphia Magazine, "why we restricted our examination. We
felt from the beginning that nickel carbonyl was not a likely cause of this
illness."

Regardless of whether it was or not, Sunderman's tests have, at this time,
turned out to be "inconclusive" because of inadequate tissue submissions ("in
some cases, less than one gram"), too small a sampling (tissues from a total
of only seven victims), and contamination through both a disregard for instruc-
tions, and "spiking."

In what can be described either as negligence or incompetence, the office of Phil-
adelphia Medical Examiner Dr. Marvin Aronson on three separate occasions sent
Sunderman samples so heavy in nickel content that it was obvious that they had
been contaminated through contact with stainless steel instruments or containers.
(Stainless steel contains as much as 26 percent nickel, and while it would seem
that merely touching a tissue sample Nould not be adequate to contaminate it,
nickel carbonyl poisoning leaves very small traces of nickel, about 1.6 parts per
million.) Further, after special guidelines were issued to Aronson's office advising
the use of glass and plastic equipment, personnel there apparently continued to
use stainless steel. Sunderman feels that some of the tissue was intentionally
spiked to test the validity of the results, a common practice. The balance was
simply handled improperly.

Aronson has refused to talk to the press, so it is impossible to find out exactly
what happened.

In mid-September the search for the probable cause of Legionnaires' Disease
was for practical purposes, over. The cause was listed as unknown. Perhaps un-
knowable. But a number of scientists who have examined the facts are not yet
ready to throw in the towel.

The phosgene theory, while considered briefly, was thrown out early in the game.
Dr. Leonard H. Bachman, a Philadelphia anesthesiologist now serving as Penn-
sylvania's secretary of health, who handled the initial search for the mysterious
killer, is just as baffled as any of the public officials who worked on the case. He
says that "as long as we don't have the answer we can't 100 percent rule out any-
thing." But "phosgene," the theory proposed by chemist Lorne Cook, "just wouldn't
cause this picture."

One reason that Bachman was convinced that phosgene was not the culprit was,
he said, that "phosgene is a highly irritating gas and it has an immediate effect.
These people didn't get sick for three or four days. It would not have been a
delayed reaction... it causes immediate irritating effects."

The medical literature seems to contradict him in some respect&
The following description of the effects of phosgene gas on humans appears in

Dangerous Properties of Industrial Materials, third edition, authored by N. Irv-
ing Sax and published in 1963 by the Reinhold Book Corporation:

"There is very little irritant effect upon the respiratory tract, and the warning
properties are therefore very slight. There may be no immediate warning that
dangerous concentrations of the gas are being breathed. After a latent period of 2
to 24 hours, the patient complains of burning in the throat and chest, shortness of
breath and increasing dyspnea (difficulty in breathing] . . . Where exlsure has
been severe, development of pulmonary edema may be so rapid that the patient
dies within 36 hours after exposure. In cases where the exposure has been less,
pneumonia may develop several days after the occurrence of the accident."

The mild initial effects of phosgene, in short, could very well have been over-
looked by conventioneers, socializing in smoke-filled rooms. And a low-concentra-
tion exposure to phosgene gas can, in essence, produce exactly the same symptoms,
along with the characteristic delayed onset, as did Legionnaires' Disease.

Whether Bachman's conclusions were medically informed or not, phosgene
could not have been the culprit at the Bellevue unless there was an air-condition-
er leak and, according to one federal investigator, there wasn't. On September 1st,
Dr. David Fraser, chief of the Special Pathogens Branch, Bacterial Diseases
Division, Bureau of Elpidemiology at the Center for Disease Control (CD) in
Atlanta and director of the team that spent three weeks in Philadelphia looking
for clues, told Philadelphia Magazine that the fluorocarbon would have to "get
out into the air to make phosgene, and there's no record of any [fluorocarbon]
leaks in the hotel." Fraser also cited the "acute symptoms . ., you know when
you've been exposed. There's coughing and tearing.., immediately.

It's been suggested that maybe if it wete a low dose, one wouldn't have that
effect. But that, to my knowledge, has not been seen with phosgene exposure."
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Fraser also pointed out that the results of the CDC's investigation of the Belle-
vue Stratford's air-conditioning system, showed nothing unusual in the couple
of weeks before, during or after the American Legion convention-a statement
based on 0D0's check of the system, about two weeks after the convention.

July and August are usually quiet, lazy months in Everittstown, a small, out-
of-the-way farm village in Hunterdon County, New Jersey, some 20 miles north
of Trenton. It's the kind of place where an attorney can go to forget clients and
a doctor can go to forget the woes of patients. Dr. H. Norman Runsdorf, a 67-
year-old surgeon at the Kings County Hospital in Brooklyn, owns a home in Ever-
ittstown and in July he took off to vacation there with his wife.

Runsdorf, who-with white hair, horn-rimmed glasses and a pipe in hand,
looks stereotypically like a benevolent, kindly family doctor-has been practicing
medicine since 1932. Before that, he spent a year studying engineering. As a result
of these two disciplines, much of his time away from his office is spent developing
new products. eome of these inventions have been surgical tools for use in hospital
work. One, he remembers, was an almost-patented engine.

What made it unique was his suggested use of fluorocarbon as a fuel instead of
gasoline. Unfortunately, it never got off the drawing board-a farmer in the
Midwest had already acquired a patent on the idea-but it Is unlikely that It
would have worked out anyway. A chemist friend of Runsdorf warned him about
his proposed fuel. It could not be heated, he said, without resulting in the forma-
tion of a deadly gas.

Runsdorf is now, in current terminology, a senior citizen. He remembers the
reports from the battlefields of World War I. He, like Cook, read about the Le-
gionnaires' Disease, and he put two and two together. Independently, he came up
with exactly the same theory.

The surgeon from Brooklyn called the CDC in Atlanta, but these are the days
of the bureaucratic shuffle, and he got it. For days he kept trying to get through,
to talk to someone. He was transferred, retransferred, put In hold, told to wait,
asked to call back, and even disconnected. Everybody, it seemed, "had Just stepped
out."

With the words of his old chemist friend about the danger of heated fluorocar-
hon now ringing In his ears. Runsdorf drafted a lengthy letter to the CDC and to
Dr. Lewis Polk, Philadelphia's acting health commissioner. He also discussed the
theory with his associates, dragging out book after book to support his proposi-
tion. As his vacation waned, his obsession grew.

But weeks later, all he had received In reply was a form letter from Polk's
Philadelphia office, which promised to consider the theory.

Runsdorf turned to the media. He called broadcast journalist Geraldo Rivera
at ABC in New York, but never got past the secretary. The same thing happened
with ABC's science correspondent Jules Bergman. Through a patient, Runsdorf
struck up a connection with the New York Daily News, an aggressive tabloid
which he believed would give the theory some exposure-but he was shocked to
hear that the paper would not touch it "unless it comes from Atlanta." The
Philadelphia Inquirer told him the same thing. Eventually Runsdorf called The
New York Times.

But after about two hours of patient explanation, Runsdorf felt that he was
talking to a scientific illiterate, and the Times was dismissing Runsdorf as just
another wildeyed crackpot in a city brimming with them.

Everybody was waiting for the word from Atlanta. And Atlanta was not con-
sidering phosgene.

Back at Philadelphia Magazine, however, prompted by Lorne Cook's call, phos-
gene was getting a close look. Although. Dr. John Schmitz, director of Physical
and Life Sciences at The Franklin Institute, wasn't personally Involved in the
disease investigation, he was familiar with some of the theories circulating among
his fellow scientists. He did not, in his personal opinion, consider that the phos-
gene proposition was necessarily science fiction.

"We've speculated on It ourselves," he said. "Any one of the refrigerants--
F-11, 12 or 22-can decompose with the help of high temperatures into a series
of compounds which are extremely hazardous. If there were a lot of people
smoking, you could develop a toxic level of these materials."

Sehmitz also remembered that Du Pont, the originator of Teflon, suffered some
bad publicity years ago during a national scare linking Teflon with phosgene.
Most of the stories turned out to be unfounded, but one danger did exist. .It was
described in the June 1962 issue of Philadelphia Magazine:

"As it usually does when It launches new products, Du Pont circularized Its
regular fact sheets about the physical properties of Teflon, including its toxicity.
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One interesting, but not unusual, fact was that at ;ilgh temperatures (over 7000
Fahrenheit) the fluorocarbon resin gave off a small amount of fumes which could
cause temporary influenza-like symptoms. In most cases it occurred when Teflon
dust contaminated tobaco."

The fumes were those of phosgene gas, produced from the fluorocarbon resin,
a substance related to the bases found in air conditioning units.

Schmitz also remembered that a friend of his, a consulting chemist, had sug-"
gested the possibility of phosgene just a week before in a letter.

Lorne Cook-the chemist, consultant, inventor and engineer-was "absolutely
certain" the phosgene gas killed the Legionnaires. A few days earlier he had said
as much to a Philadelphia Magazine editor. Now two magazine writers were
meeting with him in his laboratory, a one-story white stucco building in the
middle of mushroom country, just three miles north of the Pennsylvania-
Delaware border. Inside there was little furniture and a lot of books--books with
long titles concerning industrial processes, chemicals and reactions which lined
shelves on two walls in a small conference room.

With notes scribbled and chemical formulae in hand, Cook related what he
believed was much more than a theory: that "the deaths and the illnesses that
caused the so-called Legionnaires' Disease were due to leaking of refrigerant out
of the air-conditioning system." He drew a scenario where the refrigerant gas
in the air-conditioning system somehow escaped from its (presumed) roof-top
storage level, floated down through air-conditioning ducts to the Bellevue Strat-
ford ballroom, and flowed out of the ducts onto the Legionnaires who were sitting
underneath or very close by. The refrigerant gas, he hypothesized, was then
changed into phosgene gas by the cigars and cigarettes of smokers to be inhaled
by both smokers and nonsmokers alike. Because of the low concentration level
of the phosgene, only those who continuously smoked near a vent, or those who
stayed near them, were affected. Hotel employees, constantly on the move, were
not affected.

Cook pointed out that the burning end of a cigarette, about 1,200 to 1,4000
Fahrenheit, would have been enough to convert fluorocarbon to phosgene. But
there was another way it could have happened, he said: "If their cooler wasn't
operating.

"Remember, you're taking heat out of the room, you're going through a heat
exchanger and then it's going through a cooler. If that cooling water is not
operating, or you haven't got sufficient water on that to take care of the heat
that It's bringing out of that room, then the stuff starts going up in temperature.
You could therefore have a hot spot In the compressor reaching 600, 700, 8000."
According to Cook's lab experience, those temperatures would be sufficient to
change any leaking fluorocarbon to phosgene.

In this scenario, then, phosgene gas itself would have entered the ballroom
through the duct system-and the Legionnaires who were sitting closest to the
air-conditioning outlets, or in their draft, would have been gassed.

Would those Legionnaires have noticed anything unusual? Phosgene, In quan-
tities sufficient to smell, has an odor not unlike that of musty hay or freshly cut
green corn. There has been no report of anyone describing that specific kind of
odor. But Sam Morris, of Post 273 in Bloomsburg, complained of an air-condition-
ing smell, and ten days later, Morris and his buddies-Howard Twining, David
Middleton, Sam Lee and Pat Stemmerich would be hospitalized with the pneu-
monia-like disease, William Baird would be dead.

But one thing remained constant-any theory relating to the conversion of
fluorocarbon to phosgene would have required the presence of a leak. If Dr. David
Fraser of the CDC's Bureau of Epidemiology in Atlanta said there "was no record
of a leak," and If that statement meant that there was no leak, which it certainly
seemed to mean-unless it meant that no record was made available to the CDC-
the phosgene proposition would have to be ruled out. Which it was, In the minds
of most of the investigators.

Others--particularly those who were proponents of the phosgene theory--
insisted that all large refrigeration systems, whether hotel air-conditioning sys-
tems or packing company cold storage units, leaked occasionally and required
almost routine refills with the refrigerant gas.

A definitive answer, perhaps, could be gotten from one of the big six refrig-
erant manufacturers themselves. Each of the companies maintains its own re-
search and development staff of scientists and engineers who are familiar with
the technical properties of their products, and their uses. For example, the
Pennwalt Corporation, headquartered In Philadelphia, can provide chemical
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formulas, boiling points and uses of its refrigerant gases--but does not talk as
readily about air-conditioning leaks. Pennwalt's Howard Simpson, director of
corporate communications, said "We're not air-conditioning experts here, we're
chemists." If we wanted to talk to the authority on the subject, Simpson said, we
should contact the Air Refrigeration it statute in Arlington, Virginia.

,But Institute spokesman Walter Gew.son. when queried about refrigerant gas
loss and the necessity for frequent maintenance for large systems such as that of
the Bellevue. answered, "I haven't the faintest idea, and I don't think anybody
here knows that."

It seemed we had an informational blackout, a theory with no place to go,
experts who could give no expert advice, and a lot of missing pieces.

On September 2nd we made a routine phone call to State American Legion
Adjutant Edward Hoak to discuss the questionnaires sent out to the posts by
the Pennsylvania Department of Health---questionnaires which, six weeks after
the outbreak, had apparently not been received by some of the posts. Hoak
mentioned, in passing, a Brooklyn, New York, doctor with whom he had spoken.
The doctor had been frantic. Ile had mentioned phosgene. Hoak, an MP during
World War II. recalled being trained to identify phosgene, but remembered little
else about it. He had, however, made a note to the doctor's name and where to
contact him.

Dr. H. Norman Runsdorf, who had just emerged from a surgical procedure,
almost cried on the phone--to think that a journalist had finally called him,
interested. The month had been hell for the doctor, a time of runarovnds, of
being Ignored by authorities, of being chastised by his family for his obsession
with the Legionnaires' Disease. Now that he had someone to listen, Runsdorf
opened up:

"There's no question in my mind that the air-conditioner in the Bellevue Strat-
ford had a leak. Where? I have no way of knowing. But that leak was in prox-
imity to the fans and it may have been the gas escaping onto the motor of the
fan-because the gas, like carbon tetrachloride, changes to phosgene.

"The process is comparable to the way they make phosgene when they want
to make phosgene, which is to heat carbon tetrachloride."

Carbon tetrachloride was once used in fire extinguishers. Not anymore. Accord-
ing to the Philadelphia Fire Marshal's Office, firefighters stopped using carbon tet
extinguishers more than 10 years ago. It had been determined that when the
chemical was sprayed on an intense, enclosed fire, deadly fumes developed.
Phosgene fumes.

"My theory," Runsdorf continued, "is that the phosgene came from two
sources: the compressor motor on the roof with the sun baking on it, plus the
sparking from the commutator of the fan motor-the arc of that particulartemperature is close to 1.000°, and if it's running a short there, or a dull'brush,
it can keep sparking and form this arc continuously as long as there's a supply
of fluorocarbon hitting it. Then the fan's only got to blow it down the ventilator."

Conceivable--although the Bellevue's ventilation system arrangement was still
an unknown to him, as was the location of the compressor, which two theories
now had on the roof. Runsdorf continued:

"If it came down the vents, the ones directly under it would get the greatest
amount of it since phosgene is a heavier-than-air gas." The people who died,
Runsdorf theorized, would have been the ones with the vents directly over their
heads.

Both Runsdorf and Cook, then, thought that there had to be a leak in the air-
conditioning-a leak that CDC had not found. While the theory of the doctor and
the theory of the chemist differed in how the fluorocarbon was sufficiently heated
to turn into phosgene---Cook leaning toward the burning cigarette theory and
Runsdorf toward the overheating or faulty machine-the point was moot unless
the fluorocarbon was leaking in the first place. And even If a leak could be found,
there was still the statements of two medical people associated with the investi-
gation, both Dr. Bachman at the State Department of Health and Dr. Fraser at
CDC, who claimed the symptoms of Legionnaires' Disease and those of phosgene
poisoning didn't match.

When Runsdorf heard that, he was astonished. le even offered to come to
Philadelphia to prove otherwise. And he Insisted that it was a matter of life and
death: according to his theory, the Legionnaires who were hospitalized and had
recovered-and possibly even those who hadn't fallen ill at all-were in danger.

"The disease itself," Runsdorf said, "is the' result of parenchymal lung necrosis
[destruction of the tissue in the lung], and this Is what's frightening me. Accord-
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lug to my textbook, if steroids are not continued for eight weeks following the
illness, the victims can get a relapse from the condition that develops due to
fibrosis, or the scarring, following the necrosis from the phosgene in the lungs.
They could die secondarily."

No wonder Runsdorf had been frantic. He had spent the month in a race
against the clock, trying to talk to somebody-anybody-in what he thought was
an effort that might save lives. If Runsdorf was right, the phosgene poisoning
could have caused damage to lung tissue in all who were exposed to it.

"I gave this information to the commissioner of health of Philadelphia. He
said thank you very much for your Information, but it is being worked on on
federal, state and local levels. We thank you for your interest. A form letter,
that's all I got.

**I haven't heard from the CDC or flachnan. Ile's on vacation, they tell me.
I called him by phone. The amount of money I spent on phone calls! le never
returned my call. Nobody returned my calls."

On September 3rd, Philadelphia Magazine went to see Dr. II. Norman Runs-
dorf. He had said he could prove that Legionnaires' Disease symptoms matched
those of phosgene gas poisoning, and he would finally get someone to listen.

The meeting took place in the office of Runsdorf's brother, lerbert, an attorney
in midtown Manhattan, and Runsdorf was prepared for it. le held in front of
hini is copy of the Emergency War Surgery Ihandbook, published by NATO at
tihe height of the cold war. He found the part concerning phosgene, and he read,
pa raphrasing:

"Moderate to severe contamination is manifested by headache, cough, sensa-
tion of tightness in the chest, nausea, bradycardia, followed by rapid pulse, and
the initial manifestations may be followed-" and Runsdorf emphasized this
"-by a symptom-free period lasting from 2 to 20 hours.

"Tile contamination is manifested by edema of the pulmonary tissues, audi-
ble rales, rhonci, hemoconcentration and anoxia, which is the lack of oxygen,
followed by weak heart action. shock-like state, high temperature due to the
-chemical affecting lung tissue and killing the lung tissue."

To further clarify the high fever, which was one of the primary characteristics
of the Legionnaires' Disease, Runsdorf added:

"After the tissues are destroyed, the body starts absorbing foreign dead mate-
rial-it always doesr-and you get a temperatire reaction from that."

Runsdorf was not giving us opinion now. Ile was quoting from his medical
texts. le picked up one called Textbook of Medicine, by Cecil and Loeb, dated
1971.

"This is an older edition. I didn't find what I was looking for in my newest
edition in the hospital library, so I went home and dug this cne out of the cellar."
lie turned to page 920, "Chemical Irritants." Runsdorf read again; pointing at
each word:

"Chemical Irritants Producing Delayed Effects Primarily on Small Airways
and Lung Parenchyma ... oxides of nitrogen and phosgene are considered sepa-
rately because of their unusual but characteristic clinical presentation. The im-
mediate clinical effects may be mild, but a severe, chemical pulmonary edema,
often fatal, may develop after a delay of 8veral hours to 8creral -days." (The
italics appear in the text.)

Pulmonary edema, or fluid in the lungs, was evident in all of the Legionnaires'
Disease victims. And many of them had been stricken ill after they left Phtla-
(lell)hia... a delay of up to several days.

"If the acute event is not immediately fatal." Rfunsdorf went on, "healing by
fibrosis may lead to the development of bronchiolitis fibrosa obliterans, usually
four to eight weeks after initial exposure, often with a fatal result.

From a paragraph subtitled "Clinical Manifestations," he then read:
"Immediate effects of exposure, which may include cough, chest Irritation,

and sputum, are often so mild that the victim may even fail to report to the
first-aid post, only to return from hours to several days later with the symptoms,
signs and chest roentgenogram, of acute, severe. pIlmonary edema. By contrast,
in the mild case of edema, symnptoms may escape attention....

"Steroid therapy should probably be prolonged for six to eight weeks."
Why didn't everybody at the convention become ill? And why weren't the

Bellevue employees affected?
"It depended on where you were sitting in relation to those goddamned things,"

Runsdorf said, pointing to the air-conditioning ducts on the ceiling in lill
brother's office. "Phosgene, being heavier than air, comes straight down on the
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Legionnaire's sitting underneath. You had to breathe it almost continuously to
get sick."

The Bellevue's waiters and waitresses, chambermaids and bellhops were,
according to this theory, sparedJ because they spent little time standing still.
Aside from the heat source, Runisdorf was saying exactly the same thing Cook
had said.

There is a further interesting aside to all this: As we saw earlier, Dr. William
Sunderman, in Connecticut, was conlaining that the lung tissue samples sub-
mitted to him for chemical analysis were too heavy In nickel concentration.
Runsdorf maintains that the high nickel levels were caused by hydrofluoric acid
in the tissue samples which attacked the stainless steel containers that stored
them. "The only thing that will attack stainless steel is something like hydro-
fluoric acid," Runsdorf said. "It will unite with any metal."

According to Cook's equation, hydrogen fluoride-HF-is one of the com-
pounds created by applying heat in the presence of moisture, to fluorocarbon.

Dr. Runsdorf had already written the toxicologists working for the State of
Pennsylvania and at CDC to tell them that. He advised them to use plastic
containers. They disregarded his mailgram and his letter. And they failed to
deliver viable tissue samples to Sunderman.

The phosgene proposition could have been checked easily if only Runsdorf
could have gotten somebody to listen to him. Two methods of testing would have
involved a color change in the tissue when either bichloride of mercury or the
alizarine complex was added to the tissue. Another method, using magnetic
resins, would have proved the presence of fluorides by their weight.

Dr. Runsdorf thinks, perhaps with some justification, that the whole truth
about Legionnaires' Disease is yet to be made public. He calls it a cover-up.
He points out that there is fluorocarbon in our cars, our refrigerators, our
freezers.

It is a big industry out there.
Now It was time to tell Dr. Leonard Bachman a few things about phosgene

gas. Unfortunately, it was also September 3rd, and six weeks had elapsed since
the ill-fated convention--and with no progress reported on the cause of the
disease. Bachman was, his secretary said, on vacation.

She referred the call to Dr. William Parkin, chief state epidemiologist, who
listened as we explained why phosgene gas poisoning was likely, and how the
Legionnaires' Symptoms supported the theory, and what Dr. Runsdorf's text-
books said about the gas. Then Parkin told us that the phosgene gas was no
longer in the picture. No, the state hadn't made any tests; Atlanta was doing
that. And that was good enough for Pennsylvania. If Philadelphia Magazine
wanted to dig deeper. Parkin said, the man to contact was Dr. Joseph Boutwell
of the Toxicology Unit at CDC.

We called Boutwell. "Have you tested for phosgene?" we asked."~Yep."

"What tests?""Gas chromatography and mass spec," Boutwell said. "The tissue is extracted
Into a number of different fractions and then subjected to gas chromatography.
and then the effluence from the columns of gas chromatography were subjected
to mass fragmentology to look for specific compounds; and no differences have
been detected between patients and control cases."

But couldn't he, as Dr. Runsdorf suggested, test for hydrofluoric acid, or
fluorides, in the victims' tissue samples?

"No. Because there isn't any fluoride in phosgene." Boutwell countered. "And
if the compound you're considering is phosgene, the symptoms, the epidemiology,
the delayed time just don't fit at all."

But they do fit. First of all. fluorides would be present if phosgene and HIP
were released from a fluorocarbon. And secondly, the medical books indicate
the appropriate symptoms and delayed time experienced by the Legionnaires.
Boutwell was read the description of the effects of phosgene word for word, from
the Textbook of Medicine.

He didn't believe it.
"There is immediate coughing. If you had phosgene widespread through the

air, you'd have a lot of people noticing other people coughing. Phosgene just
doesn't fit," he repeated.

Boutwell said, further, that the CDC inspected the refrigerant gas storage
tanks in the Bellevue-Stratford's basement and top floor, and there were no
indications of any leaks-a necessity even to consider any theory invlving
phosgene.



191

As far as Lorne Cook was concerned, gas chromatography was "no way" to
determine that phosgene couldn't have been involved.

Lorne Cook was talking about pneumonia, a characteristic development in
Legionnaires' Disease.

"All you have to do is start working your way back and ask, what causes
pneumonia? If you eliminate pathogens, viruses, bacteria and what-have-you,
then you run into chemical toxins. There are two that are noted for this sort
of thing-nickel carbonyl and phosgene."

Of the two, both of which were possible. Cook leaned toward phosgene. But
if phosgene was the answer, why hadn't this kind of disaster ever taken place
before?

"It has happened-and nobody has realized what it is. Lok at the Pontiac,
Michigan, case. The CDC came to the conclusTon that it came through the air-
conditioner. Now what the hell comes through an air-conditioner? I mean,"
Cook asked, "what else can come through an air-conditioner?"

Whatever it. was that came in through the air-conditioning system of the Pontiac
office of the Oakland County, Michigan, Health Department in July and August
1968, will probably never be known. What is known is that a total of 144 people,
including 95 out of 100 employees, became Ill with chills, fever up to 103". head-
ache, generalized aches and chest pain. The disease lasted an average of 3 to 4
days, began an average of 36 hours after exposure to the building, and was not
contagious. CDC investigators eventually discovered "a shallow pool of water
mixed with dirt and debris" in one of the air-conditioning outflow ducts, accord-
ing to a CDC report dated July 31st, 19609. But CDC never found anything in that
water to cause the strange illness.

Finding evidence of phosgene gas poisoning, however, is fairly simple, says
Cook. Although phosgene breaks down once inside the lungs into nontraceable
elements, the effects of the other gases produced from refrigerant gas are signifi-
cant.

"Htydrofluoric acid remains in your system," said Cook. "It will chew you up
something fierce. The lungs should be completely white In areas because of the
HP' burn.

"You have to open everything up and take out the full lung-actually incise
the lung In a cross section, and look at it that way. You cannot tell by taking
out a small piece of a lung and analyzing it. Wherever IF hits first, that's where
it stays."

Cook's point was simply this: that it would be possible to extract a small snip of
lung tissue without picking up any trace of HF. He also felt fairly confident that
CDC researchers hadn't bothered to make at least two simple tests whIch could
have detected the presence of fluoridt-and. because his tests require fresb tisme
and would be dependent upon the deaths of more I.egionnaires, they might never
be made.

One of Cook's tests was the specific ion prolb-referred to by Runsdorf previ-
ously, although not by name-which he claimed could detect one-tenth Imrt per
million of fluoride in the tissue.

"The fluids that came out of the lung should have been checked," Cook added.
"A lot of the people- hitd bloody spittum, which indicates that the lungs were
breaking down. That's what happens when you get a good case of pnennonla-
you start coughing blood. The whole surface of your lungs has been -strillped off.
HI [hydrochloric acid] will do it. HF is much better at the job, because it goes
right through the tissue."

Cook disagreed, however, that time alizartne complex test proposed by Runsdorf
would provide conclusive results through a color reaction.

"It won't test for It in the blood because there are about three or four reactions
that will give you the same color. Of course. if you have a pure fluoride solution,
a water solution, and if you add this material to it, it will go yellow.

"But the specific Ion probe is about 99 percent effective at very low levels.
This is standard technique for measm ring fluoride ions right now."

Cook said that the CDC should have understood this when It learned of his
theory. Ie explained how he had spend over two hours on the phone with an ex-
pert from Du Pont in a conversation arranged by the Wilmington News-Journal.
After he'd explained his theory fully, Cook sid. the Du Pont representative had
promised to forward the phosgene proposition to Atlanta.

One inconsistency in the phosgene theory that neither Cook nor Runsdorf could
explain was the lack of the refrigerant gas leak without whlch phosgene gas
polsoning couldn't have taken place. There had been no reports in any of the
media concerning the existence of a leak. For that matter, there had also been
no denials of a leak. The press had simply never asked.
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Another hidden amumption was that the supposed leaking refrigerant gas,
which is heavier than air, was stored on the roof or the top floor of the Bellevue.
These were things we had to know. If we didn't so far, it wasn't because we hadn't
tried.

Philadelphia Magazine called William Chadwick, vice president of the hotel,
several times. Each time a call was placed we were informed that Chadwick
was either out to lunch, in conference, or unavailable. Our calls were never
returned.

We then called Gus Amsterdam, chairman of Bankers Securities Corporation,
which-in addition to other large real estate holdings in the city-owns the
Bellevue. After informing him that we were investigating a theory about the
Legionnaires' Disease and needed some information about the hotels air-condi-
tioner, Amsterdam promised that Jan Lieben, a doctor from Thomas Jefferson
University and a consultant to the Bellevue on the disease, would call us the
next morning. (le never did.)

The next step was to find out if anyone from CDC had ever checked the air-
conditioning system or was familiar with its layout. After a few more telephone
calls to CDC, and a few more minutes of "I'll transfer your call," we reached
George Mallison, assistant director of the CDC's Bacterial )isvase Division,
Bureau of Epidemiology. He had personally examined the Bellevue system.
In fact, he said that he had found "many empty F-11 cans" near the system. It
was our first clue to the specific fluorocarbon used by the Bellevue. Only later
would we become aware that this was a significant finding.

For the moment, however, our few minutes of conversation with Mallison
seemingly shattered at least two assumptions necessary for the phosgene prop-
osition as presented by Cook and Runsdorf:

Assumption No. 1: The Bellevue system pumps refrigerant throughout the
hotel. False. It's a chilled water system, which pumps cold water to coils placed
in front of fans throughout the hotel's ventilation system.

Assumption No. 2: The Bellevue stored refrigerapt gas for the system on the
roof or top floor. False. Maillson said, "The fluorocarbon never leaves the sub-
basement of the hotel unless there is a leak in the system or unless there is a
leak in the equipment itself."

Had Mallison seen any evidence of a leak?
Yes.
"There was some evidence that there was a leak in the equipment in the sub-

basement, because they were buying fluorocarbon from time to time. And when
I asked them why they were buying it, they said It was because there was a
leak."

Would there be any way for leaking refrigerant to enter the hotel by coming
up from the basement?

S"'There is a huge fan system in the sub-hasement of the Bellevue Stratford
Hotel because it's hot down there," replied Mallison. "That's where they have all
the big machinery. The fan system blows out all of the air from the sub-basement.
which would include any gas that might leak or any other odors or whatever
down there. It blows it out high above the roof.

"If there were any leak of any toxic chemical., or gksex. or whatever, in the
sub-basement, It would get blown out of the hotel." he concluded.

Since there was a leak. according to Malliom. and since a fan was blowing
the refrigerant gas. or whatever, up from the sub-basement, could the fumes
enter the hotel in any possible way? That would depend on leaks In the duct
system, wouldn't it?

"There's a large shaft that leads to the roof from the sub-basement that takes
the fumes away. They are blown out almost exactly at the center of the hotel,
on the roof. They are blown straight up." Mallison said. He admitted that it
was possible for the fluorocarbon to then fall back on the Bellevue's roof.

"There are four or five air handling unit.q, not on the roof, but in the area
underneath the roof. There are five air handling units that are used for the 1Rth
floor of the Bellevue Stratford for the Rose Garden and for the other areas."

Could the leaking fluorocarbon, then. blown up from the basement. p(sibly
re-enter the hotel through the fans near the roof'? Or could it leak back Into
the hotel before it even got to the roof?

Mallison could only speculate. To his knowledge, no one had checked the shaft
that leads to the roof. But he also mentioned another way leaking refrigerant
gas. or sub-basement fumes, could possibly rise to the Bellevue's second-story
level, the same level as the ballroom.
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"They have a vent pipe from the fluorocarbon compressor itself, in case some.
thing goes wrong with the compressor," Mallison discovered. "That vents out on
one side of the building about the second story level."

What was he saying? Was there a possibility, however remote, that a gas from
the sub-basement could have gotten into the ballroom? That was the proposition
Cook and Runsdorf had arrived at, but they'd never imagined anything like this.
Why didn't Mallison tell anyone about this? Or did he? Didn't he know about
phosgene?

He didn't say anything for two reasons: he believed there was still "no way"
for the fluorocarbon to enter the ballroom, and he said the symptoms of phosgene
poisoning, the "irritating effects," simply wouldn't fit the symptoms of the Legion-
naires' Disease.

If lhe were wrong, and if Cook and Runsdorf were right about the symptoms,
the chances of phosgene poisoning due to an air-conditioner leak were worth
some consideration. In fact, since the leak was confirmed, there was a possibility
that the phosgene could have been formed down in the basement by overheating
machinery, as Runsdorf had first suggested. Then, phosgene gas itself may have
been blown out of the basement-to parts unknown.

In any case, Philadelphia health authorities probably didn't know about the
air-conditioner leak so we decided to tell them.

Philadelphia Magazine called Dr. David Soricelli, Philadelphia deputy health
commissioner, on September 7th, but Miss Eagelson, who answered the phone,
said she had no Idea where he was, and that we would have to talk to Joseph
Goldberger, his administrative assistant. "Hold on, please," she said.

A few minutes later, she informed us that "Mr. Goldberger said he wouldn't
be able to talk to you and then walked out of tile office." We left a message that
we were checking a theory about the Legionnaires' Disease, and that if there was
any chance-and its prediction of relapses-were correct, it could possibly save
someone's life. Soricelli never called back.

We then tried Dr. Lewis Polk, Philadelphia acting health commissioner, and
got basically the same treatment from his secretary, Mrs. Petroni. We left the
same message, and got tle same reaction.

We fared no letter with Dr. Marvin Aronson's office. Since Aronson, Philadel.
phia medical examiner, would be part of a special CDC panel to discuss the
disease in the weeks alwad, we thought it especially important to talk to him.
Same message, same response.

On September 7th, a press conference was held in the Bellevue's ballroom to
announce the formation of the "friends of the Bellevue," a committee of city
businessmen chaired by John Bunting, also chairman of the board of First Penn.
sylvania Bank. In order to emphasize that "there is nothing to fear by coming
to Philadelphia or by attending events at tils great hotel," the committee would
sponsor a "black-tie gala" in October. More than 1,000 would receive invitations,
including Mayor Frank L. Rizzo, Governor Milton J. Shapp, and various business,
community and civic leaders. The United Way, while not sponsoring the event,
would receive all proceeds.

At the conference, Bunting said that "there is still a lingering, but unfounded,
fear which has gripped many Philadelphians nd thousands of potential visitors
to our city. We hope the gala will help erase that fear."

There was, understandably, no new information from anyone regarding the
outbreak of Legionnaires' Disease after the American Legion Convention.

Except, possibly, from nn engineer at the hotel. After the conference, with the
help of a representative from Spiro and Associates, the Bellevue's advertising
agency, we finally did get a chance to talk with William Chadwick, the Bellevue
vice president. With a little persuasion from Nelson Felhman, the Spiro repre.
sentative, Chadwick Invited us into his office and phoned a Bellevue engineer who
was familiar with tile hotel's air-conditioning system. The call was placed on
Chadwick's speaker phone system so that anyone could chime in on the
conversation.

The engineer reported that one, 150 pounds of refrigerant was added to the
system in the beginning of time season, and two, 300 pounds was added by a
serviceman from the Carrier Air Conditioning Corporation sometime after the
American Legion convention. Ile also said that some recent work on the system,
by Carrier, had included new bearings for the motors.

This was the first we ever heard of any kind of service performed on the sys.
tem by the Carrier Corporation. Was it in any way indicative of a leak?
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Chadwick, though, had quickly grown annoyed with our specific questions to his
engineer, and even ad agency representative Fellman had trouble convincing him
that good press relations was something the Bellevue needed now more than
ever.

Fellman placed the next call-this time outside of Chadwick's office. It was
to Gus Amsterdam again, and he, too, was annoyed.

"You're doing something that's quite uncalled for," Amsterdam shouted.
"I'm trying to run a hell of a business here. I can't be pushed around."

By the time we left the hotel, however, we knew that the fluorocarbon used
in the Bellevue's air-conditioning system was F-11, as described by the CDC's

Mallison. Both Chadwick and his engineer had confirmed It.
The Carrier Corporation in Philadelphia was hard to pin down. Peirce-Phelps,

the Philadelphia distributor of Carrier products referred us to the district office,
who referred us to a salesman, who referred us to Larry Segal. district service
manager. He was asked about the Carrier service call at the Bellevue.'We did do some work in the Bellevue. I'm not'sure what we did. Right at this
poizt, we're reviewing what has been done," said Segal.

When asked why it was being reviewed, Segal said, "At this point, I'd prefer
not to discuss it any further." He said it would take a few days to get the infor-
mation out of his files. At press time, we still had not received it.

Richard Morris, vice president of corporate relations for Carrier in Syracuse,
New York, worked a lot faster.

On September 10th, the same day he was contacted, Morris responded by read.
ing a prepared statement:

"On July 6th, 1976 at the request of the Bellevue Stratford Hotel, the Carrier
Philadelphia branch office serviced centrifugal cliller 17M61 serial number 2870.
The service entailed adjustments and repairs. It was not due to an emergency
and was completed satisfactorily."

In a later phone conversation with Morris. on Trridny, September 10th, we
asked him if any work had been done by Carrier during the month of August.
He a4ked what we seclfically wanted to know. We told him that we wanted to
know if Carrier had added or removed fluorocarbon from any unit at the Bellevue,
or if it had performed any repairs. He wrote our question down, word for word,
and told us he would get back to us.

Morris called back on Monday, September 13th. Ile said: "On August 80th,
1976. Carrier removed 25 pounds of refrigerant F-11 from the caller. It is our
understanding that this was requested of the Bellevue Stratford hotel by the Com-
municable Disease Control Center."

A centrifugal chiller, mentioned in both of Morris's statements, is another
name for a condenser-and, in a system like that of the Bellevue, the fluorocar.
ben would pass through the condenser.

Carrier did not, incidentally, mention the 800 pounds of refrigerant which the
Bellevue engineer said was added to the system after the American Legion
Convention.

Now we remembered something else that State American Legion Adjutant Ed-
ward Hoak had mentioned when he'd told us about Runsdorf. Many of the Le-
gtonnaires had been drinking lots of water, he said, since it was "awfully hot and
dry" In the ballroom the afternoon and evening of Friday, Ttuly 28rd. Several of
them had complained about the rancid taste of that water, Hoak had said. If
the phosgene proposition were true, that taste would have come from the combine.
ing of the phosgene with water to produce HCI-hydrochloric acid.

We contacted Cook, who agreed. Another thing, Cook pointed out: If there
was any kind of leak of fluorocarbon into the water circulated through the Belle.
vue's cold-water air-conditioning system, it could easily have gone from a gaseous
to a liquid state and back again. In fact, since F-I11 boils at 74.90, any time the
water in the air-conditioning system grew warmer than that, the leaked fluoro.
carbon would have become a gas and could have escaped through any leak any
where in the pipes which circulated the water throughout the system.

If this were true--and there is nothing to say that it is-one would not have had
to have been in the ballroom to be stricken.

Things were finally beginning to break. Not long after our initial conversation
wtth Morris, we received a call from Du Pont. They bd been told that Phila-
delphia Magazine was doing a story. They were, they said, not going to try to tell
us what to write: however, they were properly concerned for two reasons: one,
that they make fluorocarbon, and they wanted to insure that we had the benefit
of their input on any story we were about to do involving that substance; and two,
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they wanted to be sure that we understood that the name of their particular
fluorocarbon, Freon, is not a generic, but a brand name.

Du Pont would, they said, like to cooperate with us and discuss our findings,
our theory and our sources. Jim Howell, Du Pont's PR chief, would set up a
conference call between a couple of his experts, himself and Philadelphia
Magazine.

The company seemed eager to cooperate. One Du Pont representative remarked,
in effect, "The one way to guarantee negative press is to stonewall." Another
said, "If there is something here, we certainly want to find out about it."

Of course, there can be little doubt that what they wanted was a clean bill of
health for their product. But they seemed to recognize that this was no time
to be evasive. The case they would present would be contrary to the phosgene
proposition. But at least they would present a case.

The initial conference call was the first of several calls to and from Du Pont,
and Dr. Henry Trochimowlez, Qt Du Pont's Haskell Laboratories for Toxological
Research, said, "Citing my own work in this area, it's been very difficult to detect
phosgene as a decomposition product. In our particular studies, hydrogen chlo-
ride and hydrogen fluoride have been the main decomposition products at...
temperatures above 1,0004."

Further, he pointed out, if there were significant quantities of fluorocarbons in,
the air, there would be other symptoms observed.

Du Pont admits that they will not discount the phosgene proposition 100 per.
cent, But they also feel that its likelihood is very, very small. For several reasons,
outlined in a written report from Jim Howell as follows:

1. Phosgene is a rare gas which is soluble in water. When one works with it
in tho lab, one keeps the humidity below 20 percent or the phosgene decomposes
to HOI and COs. It is very difficult to imagine a summer day in this area of the
country when the humidity drops below 50 percent; a crowded ballroom would
also be somewhat humid.

2. As you say, phosgene is a decomposition product of R-11 '--so are HOI and
UF acids. However, a person would "taste" these acids if he were smoking in an
atmosphere with above normal concentrations of them. Also, the HCI and HF
are present in much greater concentrations than the phosgene.

3. To reach a significant concentration of fluorocarbon (R-11) In that room
where a smoker would taste and be irritated by the acids, or the cigaree could
create phosgene in detectable quantities, you would have had to have had a major
leak, Such a leak would also caume the air-conditioning system either to shut
down or at least cease to cool the room,

4. The symptoms of the Legionnaires' Disease appear to discount your scenario.
Chemically induced pneumonitis from the acids . . . would not cause the high
fever associated with the Legionnaires' Disease. (Note: the conversion of phos.
gene to HCI in the body is what causes Its effects, not the phosgene itself.)

Howell also sent along a copy of a 1055 report which appeared in the British
Journal of Industrial Medicine. It dealt with chlorinated hydrocarbon vapors
not fluorocarbon, but Du Pont says that they are essentially alike for our pur-
poses. The report indicates that "Phosgene is not found in the vicinity of the
glowing tip of a cigarette smoked In the contaminated atmosphere and even when

.&-trace of phosgene is added to the atmosphere it rapidly decomposes in the
presence of the evolved smoke." Dfl Pont di(( admit that the report is over 20
years old, and that new systems of measuring might alter the findings. But Du
Pont did not feel that there would be any significant change in the findings.
Trochimowicz mentioned that "those studies were taken as very conclusive evi.
dence that even if phosgene were formed, it does not get through the cigarettes."

As the final thrust In their argument, Du Pont suggested that we might contact
someone else--Dr. Seymour FrIess, chairman of the Environment Bioscience De-
partment, Naval Research Institute, in Maryland. They described him as a na-
tionally recognized authority in the field of the effects and production of phosgene
gas. They also told us that he had examined the speculative connection of re-
frigerants to Legionnaires' Disease and that he had abandoned the lead as highly
improbable.

Du Point, with that suggestion, was about to help us fill in some mixing pieces.
Dr. Seymour Friem was the researcher who first Informed CD0 that phosgene

could be ruled out. CDC had, in fact, come to him as soon as they received sug-
gestions that phosgene might be the cause.

1) Pont apparently uses R and V Interchangeably, since the fluorcarbone were referredto both1 ways.
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"We don't know what the refrigerants were at the Bellevue," Friess told

Philadelphia Magazine in a telephone interview on Friday, September 10th. "But
if they were F-12 or F-22, the possibility would be almost zero of phosgene po-
soning. If one, the other, or both, the chances are virtually zero."

On the other hand:s"If it were F-11, it would be dangerous, because F-11 decomposes 100,000
times more completely than F-12 or F-22 per unit at 1,0000 Farenheit-the
temperature of a burning cigarette. I passed this information on to my medical
superiors. Since F-11 hasn't been used for a long time, we didn't discuss It any
further."

But something was wrong here. Hadn't Friess considered F-11? The Bellevue
uses F-11-the Bellevue itself confirms that.

He hadn't. "The people at Du Pont who make these Freons told me what kind
are being sol," Friess said. "They said modern compressors use F-22 alone, and
somewhat older ones use a combination of F-22 and F-12." Nobody from Du Pont
had volunteered CClF, the chemical formula for F-11, a refrigerant gas with
more chlorine than either of the other gases. 12 or 22. "The more chlorine, th
better decomposition into phosgene," Friess added.

So Friess finally learned the truth about the Bellevue and the hotel's old air-
conditioning system that dates back to the '50s, with some parts, according to
Chadwick, dating back to 1904.

"Man-o-rooney I" Friess shouted. "You've got something there, CDC must be
informed immediately !"

And then the nationally recognized expert recommended by Du Pont contra-
dicted the Du Pont scientists: he claimed that the phosgene that could be produced
by F-11 would react v'ery slowly with water vapor, and that much of it would be
breathed by smokers and non-smokers alike.

(You had to feel sorry for Du Pont. If they didn't have enough problems, the
National Academy of Sciences issued a report on September 13th confirming that
aerosol spray propellants were depleting the ozone layer, the earth's protective
shield against the rays of the sun. Some might have missed the connection, but
aerosol spray cans are "powered" by fluorocarbons. The Academy's committee
also urged that Congress require the labeling of spray cans containing what
were described in the Inquirer as "tihe two most worrisome fluorocarbons . ..
F-11 and F-12." Some of these cans presently carry warnings against smoking
while in use; some do not. The phosgene proposition was entirely overlooked.
And not mentioned was what happens to the ozone layer when air-conditioners
leak.)

A few nagging problems remain. Ilow about the victims who claimed they
were never in the Bellevue? Were they, and had they forgotten? Or could they
have been actual pneumonia cases--people do get pneumonia, don't they? Was
there any reason for them not to want to admit to being In the Bellevue?

Further, refrigerant leaks are common. There is a slight leak, in fact, in the
sub-basement of 1500 Walnut Street, the building in which Philadelphia Maga-
zine Is headquartered, according to workers there. What is important, if a leak
exists, is the degree of that leak, what happens to the refrigerant which escapes,
what temperatures it encounters, and who is there to be affected by it.

Was the leak, or leaks, at the Bellevue sufficient to cause the Legionnaires'
Disease?

No one knows.
And did we get any negative feedback from experts regarding the phosgene

proposition for reasons other than the symjptomology and the leak? Yes. We
nsked a local registered professional chemical engineer what he thought of the
theory, and lie decided to check itN probability by starting out with our end re-
sult, calculating backwards, and determining what would have been required at
the beginning of the scenario to result in the release of enough phosgene gas to
cause the deaths and illnesses of the Legionnaires. He concluded that there could
not have been a leak of the required magnitude, according to his calculations,
to do that, He said that because of the water pressure in the pipes, there would
have been no way for the refrigerant F-11 to have leaked into the water of the
air-conditioning system. He said that even if the refrigerant had leaked into the
water, it would have remained a liquid, since the boiling point of F-11 (which
would have been necessarily reached before F-11 would turn to a gas) is 74.9
only at atmospheric pressure, and that the more pressure the water was under,
the higher the temperature required to turn the refrigerant into gas. He did
not believe that those temperatures could have been reached. He further said
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that even assilming a hot spot in the compressor, only a small portion of the
leaked refrigerant would have turned into phosgene: "After all, the refrigera-
tion machine was built to be an efficient compressor, not an efficient chemical
reactor." Further, he said that even if the leaked fluorocarbon could have gotten
into the ballroom (or any other room) only a minute fraction of it would have
come into contact with the cigars or cigarettes. He pointed out that when some-
one is drawing in on a cigar or cigarette, the temperatures are quite sufficient to
convert the fluorocarbon into phosgene gas, since the air would be drawn into
the glowing tip. But if the cigarette or cigar were not being puffed, he said, tile
ash which forms quickly around the tip acts as an insulator: "You can even
touch the ash without burning yourself, and you certainly can't touch anything
that would be hot enough to get phosgene out of F-11." He summarized that he
felt it was highly unlikely, or even "impossible," that phosgene could have caused
the Legionnaires' Disease. "The only way it could have," in his opinion, "was if
the phosgene had been introduced in a cylinder by some outside person. But
that's James Bond stuff."

Why, then, not throw out the phosgene proposition? Because the above-men-
tioned chemical engineer based his calculations on the assumption that nothing
happened that wasn't supposed to happen-that, for example, a large quantity of
fluorocarbon couldn't have been lost during a charging, or refilling, of the unit,
and that the water pressure hadn't dropped sufficiently to allow refrigerant to
enter the cold water system (something which could have happened months ago,
according to Lorne Cook, since "the stuff can stay In the systemn)-and so on.
For every theoretical impossibility he gave us. in short, Cook gave us a theoreti.
cat manner in which the impossibility was possible.

And if the phosgene proposition holds up, it must be assumed that something
unexpected happened-something went wrong-whether it was nechani(al fail.
nre or human error. Obviously something did go wrong at the Bellevue, what-
ever it was, and when one is dealing with a virtually unique occurrence, one
must allow for unique possibilities.

While nickel carbonyl was being pursued, for example, no one insisted that a
likely scenario be drawn to explain the presence of nickel carbonyl; they had the
symptoms, and that was enough to cause them to give nickel carbonyl full con.
sideration. They now have the symptoms of phosgene gas poisoning, and they
have those "empty F-11 cans" that the CDC's Mallison saw, and an admission
to him of a leak, and even a scenario although disputed, of a way in which
phosgene could have reached the Legionnaires.

They have, in short, more reason to pursue phosgene than they ever had for
pursuing nickel carbonyl.

Yet, on the same day we spoke to the Naval Research Institute's Friess, the
CDC's Dr. David Fraser was quoted in the Daily News following a meeting of
32 pathologists flown in from around the country in an attempt to bring new
insights into the investigation. Fraser said, "I rack my brain every day, asking,
'What could we have missed? What might we have overlooked? What can we
do now?'" And Dr. David Bayse. director of the clinical chemistry laboratories
at CDC, added, "We have done all that can be done with the material available
from Philadelphia. Without some evidence or new information, there is no more
we can do."

Now it's in the hands of the experts, right where it's been all along. They have
the information. But we know what can happen. As Lorne Cook says, "What
you're up against all the time is bureaucracy. I have to climb over 15,000 people
to get anybody that knows anything."

Cook is used to it, Runsdorf isn't, and the pressure almost drove him up a wall,
We keep thinking about what Runsdorf said when we last spoke to him: The

onts who recovered may still die-they're the ones I'm trying to reach. Runsdorf
said the medical texts predicted possible relapses and called for a six-to-eight
week treatment with steroids. And nobody listened.

CIY or PULADF.LPTTA,
D TPAnTMEXT OF PUBLTO HE1AITI,

Dr.-H.Phladelpha, 
Pa., Augut 1, 107.

Brooklyn, N.Y.
DEAR DR. RuqsiDor: Thank you for your Mallgram of August 22 in which

you. comment on the health situation that we are investigating.
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As you are aware, there is a combined effort at local, State and Federal level
to reach a conclusion, and your thoughtful consideration of the matter is
greatly appreciated.

Sincerely yours,
Ltwis D. PoLx, M.D.,

Aoting Health (Jommiioner.

STATEMENT BT LEONARD BAOUiMAiq, M.D., PENNSYLVANIA SECRETARY OF HEALTH, AT
T E JOINT LUNCHoNp OF THE PENNSYLVANIA AP ASSOCIATION AND PNPA-"NEW
CRISES IN PUBIo HEALTa"

Public health, historically, has not been a page one story. What we have
witnessed throughout 1976, however, Is a dramatic upsurge of concern on the
part of consumers and newsmen alike to make public health-"Public."

The concern for public health today has been heightened recently in Pennsyl.
vania by such factors as skyrocketing health care costs for consumers, crack.
downs on nursing home conditions, rising VD rates among our youngsters and the
steady rise in cancer deaths in many of the 67 counties in this Commonwealth.

As newspaper publishers, you know much better than I why they have been
page one stories. To me, they beg for answers to the who, what, where, when,
wihy, and how of our daily existence. Pennsylvanians question these trends con-
stantly and look to us in public health to provide the answers and to you in the
newspaper profession to report then.

Sometimes the answers are easy. Most of the alarming trends in health In
this country and in our state can be traced to faulty individual and family life
styles.

What's wrong you may ask with our modern life style? Nothing, if you can
survive it. But I personally believe that Americans today are being programmed
by parental example from childhood to think they can smoke, drink, take drugs,
overeat, work under intense stress, not exercise, not sleep, engage in strenuous
physical exercise and yet live to age 65.

Through some gentle but firm persuasion and modern health education tech-
niques we feel we can change many of the harmful life styles that exist with
Americans. It involves time and patiene, but we work at it every day and we
can live with our modest successes In this area.

Occasionally, however, those in public health are faced with questions for
which answers don't come so easily.

I've entitled my talk today "New Crises in Public Health." And indeed during
the last two months, the Pennsylvania I)epartment of Health has been pre
sented with more than its share of crises.

Just two months ago, the Health Department was in the midst of tackling
the Legionnaires' Disease, which remains an unresolved mystery even now. And
in a week we must be prepared to mobilize our resources for a statewide im-
muization campaign against swine flu.

Both of these emergency situations have taken the resources of the Health
Department to the limit more so that at any time during Its 70-year history,
but we are learning to cope with them.

Our search continues for the mystery disease which killed 29 persons and
sickened 151 others who attended a state American Legion Convention in late
July.

The Legionnaire's Disease already is destined for the medical history books
both because of its unusual circumstances and its devastating death rate.

We want very much to be able to write a final chapter to the Legionnaire's
Disease. We want very much to solve this mystery which thus far has eluded
the Intense Scrutiny of the medical and scientific community.

I have pledged to continue our investigation of the Legionnaire's Disease until
such time as we come up with an answer or exhaust all theories in the process of
finding the causative agent.

Last week I spent an entire day in Atlanta with officials of the Center for
Disease Control reviewing the findings to date. I am satisfied that scientists
there are continuing with a thorough investigation of every aspect of the disease
including epidemiologic, microbiologic, toxicologic and pathologic studies.

By mutual consent, the Pennsylvania Health Department and the Center for
Disease Control have invited seven distinguished members of the medical and
scientific community to form a team to review all findings in the Legionnaire's
Disease up to the present time.
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Members of the Legionnaire's Disease medical-scientific team are: Jay Sanford,
M.D., School of Medicine, Uniformed Services University of the Health Sciences;
Morton Schwartz, M.D., Department of Infectious Diseases. Massachusetts Gen-
eral Hospital; Raymond R. Suskind, M.D., Department of Environmental Health,
University of Cincinnati; Alexander D. Langmuir, M.D., Visiting Professor
Epidemiology, Department of Preventive and Social Medicine; Louis Weinstein,
M.D., Peter Bent Brigham, Hospital; David R. Finn, M.D., Cardiopulmonary
Unit, Williamsport Hospital; and Marvin Kuschner, M.D., Dean, School of Medi-
cine, State University at Stoneybrook.

The medical-scientific team will meet at the Center for Disease Control on
October 7 and 8 at which time they will conduct an intensive review of the
findings. The Team will develop a report on their findings and make recommend.
tions for future strategies to be used in the continuing investigation. ,

The team's report will be widely dissentinated to the medical and scientific
communities for their review.

In addition to this new federal-state and city development in the Legionnaire's
Disease investigation, I am today implementing a new state plan which wilt
intensify efforts to attempt to unravel the eause of this mystery disease.

The new state plan for the continuing investigation is mandated because the
Health I)epartment's epidemiolhgy section is faced with a need for a long-term
priority investigation of this outbreak, using present resources designed now
only for acute infectious disease control and investigations.

The staff now involved in the investigation at the stAte, city and federal levels
are part of acute-response teams whose priorities are varied.

The tempo of the investigation has changed and present efforts are primarily
in the area of gathering data and interpretation; and epidemiological, clinical
and pathological characterization of the onthreak. Laboratory studies continue at
the State Laboratory and with their consultants as well as the Bureau of Lab-
oratories at the Center for Disease Control.

What bothers me is that if an epidemic of. the magnitude of the Legionnaire's
Disease outbreak occurred in another area of the state, many of the resources
I have just cited would be diverted to the new epidemic and leave the Legion-
naire's Disease outbreak in, possibly, an unsolved status.

Several questions remain to be answered concerning the outbreak specifically
and Legionnaire's Disease in general. The Commonwealth of Pennsylvania bears
the responsibility to address these priority questions:

1. To identify the causative agent or agents responsible for the epidemic and
eradication of the agent, if possible.

2. To provide a full, detailed characterization of the epidemic.
8. To determine the existence of a continuing health problem.
4. To acquire sufficient resources to assure these objectives; and
5. To continue an open flow of information and cooperation among the Center

for Disease Oontrol, Philadelphia Health Department, other involved states,
the Pennsylvania Department of Health, and the Pennsylvania news media.

In order to accomplish this, the Pennsylvania Health Department is already
recruiting for a top flight epidemiologist whose credentials are acceptable to
both our department and the Center for Disease Control. This individual will
serve as project officer for the continuing Legionnaire's Disease investigation.

The new project officer will provide liaison with the Center for Disease Control
and the Philadelphia Department of Health and will be responsible for com-
pleting the investigation and final report.

The project officer will provide the Health Department's Bureau of Health
Communications with sufficient information for dissemination to the news media
on a timely basis. The project officer's relationship with the Department will
be terminated upon completion of the investigation and submission of a report.

The continuing investigation will include:
1. A continuation of laboratory activities in an effort to identify the causative

agent.
2. Development of new systems to gather epidemiologic information needed

to answer questions posed by current and future computer analyses.
8. Development of on-going surveillance systems to determine whether this

or similar public health problems exist on an on-going basis.
4. Development of a surveillance system to obtain a true picture of the In-

cidence of pneumonia in the Clity of Philadelphia.
5. Involvement of experts in the fields of Infectious disease, toxicology,

epidemiology and immunology for the purpose of developing a differential diag-
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nosis of known agent capable of causing the outbreak. A brief report will be
requested from each expert. This would be of particular value in assigning degrees
of significance to those relatively few agents about which little is generally
known, for example, mutant viruses.

6. The development of a final report within eight months, if possible.
It is my hope that with these increased, intensified efforts we can adequately

probe the mystery surrounding the Legionnaire's Disease and ultimately come
up with the answers.

The other crises I spoke of sometime ago is one I am hoping your newspaper
publishers can help us out with.

Beginning Friday, October 8 and continuing for 25 days, the Health Depart.
nient will begin to immunize the state's elderly and chronically ill with combina-
tion shots of A-Victoria and Swine Flu vaccines. This will be followed by mass
public inoculations against swine flu the first week in November and continuing
for 40 days into mid-December.

If this preventive health program is to be a success, we must make every
attempt to convince 'Pennsylvanians of the importance of receiving this protection
anl get them out to the mass immuization sites according to our established
county-by-county schedules.

Anything you can do in this endeavor-running news stories, editorials and
publishing the vaccination sites and schedules-will be greatly appreciated.

I know many of you have questions a out the Legionnaire's Disease and the
Swine Flu Immunization Campaign, so I'll be happy to answer your questions
at this time.

[Malligram ]

Nz'w YoRK, N.Y., August 22, 1970.
COMMISSIONERS OF IIEALTI1,
Philadclph Ia, Pa.

l)EAR Si: The excessive criticism of my colleagues has caused me considerable
distress, since the convention in a hotel in your city still remains a problem.
I believe I have a solution which fits all the criteria which I read in the papers
and is a plausible explanation for the available facts.

1. All people who suffered from the illness were in the same hotel dining
room at the same time.

2. Some 27 died but more than 120 suffered from the illness and some had
no illness.

3. The Illness took 8 to 5 days to develop and was not communicated to rela-
tives who subsequently came in contact with the original contact.

4. No organism has been found in he sufferers. No new cases were reported.
5. Assume whatever the cause was present in the room In which all sufferers

were present. Those who were under the ventilating or closest to the outlet
would get the greatest amount and subsequently died.

Fact 1. Freon gas is the most common gas used In refrigeration-the chemical
formula of which is CC12Fr-if heated or overheated may becoi~e phosgene,
the chemical formula of which COCIs and F which is in its free state an
active gas which will combined with nickel, chromium or any available metal
which the paper stated were in excess in the examined organs and may have
come from the containers in which the organs were kppt and probably caine
from the action on the stainless steel containers by the free fiorlde in the organs
contained.

Phosgene is one of the two commonest inhalation gases used in World War I.
Mustard gas is the other and these effect the lungs (by inhalation) causing
edema and necrosis of the lung parenchyma which could then become infected
or may have caused the temperature from the absorption of the necrotized
tissues.

The effect of the gaseous fluoride has a similar effect on the tissues when
iniled and unites with the organic protein of tissues and may be released when
in contact with the receptacles in which the tissues were carried. The formula
of the phosgene in the conversion of Freon to phosgene with liberation of the
fluoride can be converted to phosgene and free fluoride can be converted from
the Freon by heat since phosgene has three elements commonly found in human



201

tissue, namely: carbon, chloride and oxygen. The only possibility is to test
for excessive fluoride. I trust that you have not already done so. You'll extend
me the courtesy of this test for fluoride.

Sincerely,
H. NORMAN RuNsnoar.

Mr. MuRpr. The committee will recess for about 15 minutes.
[Brief recess.]
Mr. MunPHY. The next witness is William G. Chadwick, vice presi.

dent and managing director, the Bellevue Stratford Hotel.
He is not here, yet. We will defer his testimony.
The next witness is Joseph P. Buckley, commander of District I,

Veterans of Foreign Wars.
Mr. Buckley?

STATEMENT OF IOSEPH P. BUCKLEY, COMMANDER, DISTRICT I,
DEPARTMENT OF PENNSYLVANIA, VETERANS OF FOREIGN WARS

Mr. BucKcFx. Mr. Chairman, I would like to point out that District
I Veterans of Foireign W\ars, is composed of the county of Philadel-
phia, all posts in the county area.

We became very concerned when we first began receiving reports of
the Iegionnaires' disease deaths. Possibly, I have more concern than
the average person because my wife was involved.

As late as last 'Wednesday'she was ordered by her doctor, on orders
from the Center for Disease Control, to, have further chest X-rays
taken for some reason.

They d(id not l)Ut. her, formally, on the vi(tiin's list causee there was
a devlit ion in tenpe'ature but she is still suffl'ering all of tile sylplltonms,
pressil e, paslls, anld everything else involved.

I would like to sity that the action I took was filly authorized by my
executive board. Ve issued a press release oil tie 4th of August. TVhat
is as far l)ack as we were working on it.

We were working, essentially, out of coneri'n for our sister organiza-
tion, the American Legion. where the tragic deaths were occurring.

I have no dotubt in ily lind that if proper procedure had been
followed at the t, iem we became aware of it, some of these deaths could
have been spared.

I have a copy of the pres5 release here., which I have given to Mr.
Cole. I do not. want to go into it in depth. HIe has a copy of it but I
have extra copies with me if anyone cares to iave one.

That was the only concern that we had. We asked for a full investi-
gation at all levels into these tragic deaths. The questions that I asked,
and would like to ask, and to make part of the record in connection
with that. are these.

One, why the denials by all of the investigative agencies at all levels,
that they have no interest in this. I am including the Chemical War-
fare Division.

We followed up with a request after this p'ess release with the dis-
triet attorney's office, .the Federal Bureau of Investigation, an(d the
homicide department in the city of Philadelphia. I had people in my
home interviewing me, taking medical reports. I was informned by the
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detective who questioned my wife and myself that they had 50 mem-
bers of the homicide team in Philadelphia working on this.

Still, when we followed up and asked them how their investigation
was proceeding, asking them if we could be instrumental in helping
them in any way, they denied that they were actively investigating it.
This goes down to all levels.

Since we are dealing with human lives, I would like to know, since
they have no interest-why Why there was no interest. They cer-
tainly should be interested, I think.

We have, possibly, 180 people with serious illness, some of it re-
curring, contrary to reports that there is no second generation or re-
currence on it. I would like this question answered first and foremost.
I would like to know why they have no interest in it.

I have enough confidence in the skill of our chemical warfare depart-
ments. Being fully aware of their procedure, I think they couldpin
this thing down very quickly if they wanted to.

They said they have had no formal invitation; therefore, they are
not getting involved.

Another thing-why (lid the news media in the city of Philadelphia
vilify everyone concerned? We were practically nailed to a cross by
two daily newspapers in the city of Philadelphia.

W,*e were accused of borderline insanity, bizarre theoi'ies, even reach-
ing our conclusions in a dark closet with a ouija board.

Again, these sane papers have more or less borne out, recently, our
contentions that we liad from the start. They have called us, apologized
on t he phone, asked us for our data, any facts that we had at ]land. W1e
abs-olutely refused to surrender that to them.

We were working with the district attorney's office in Philadelphia
another agency that says they have no interest in it, but they were
working oni it. They received all of the information that we 'had at
our command.

At the HIoinicide Bureau, I was in contact with Lieutenant Brennan,
who has called ine at least three times. I have called him on a few
different occasions.

lie sent a personal representative to pick up a copy of the press
release at our executive board meeting. They say that they have no
interest.

One more thing I would like to get into the record. On August 6 at
8:20 awn.. a lMeal news comnmnentator had a talk show, on WCA-U radio,
all night. I was up simply because my wife had these symptoms and
could hot sleep.

We caught this broadcast on the radio beginning at 3:20 in the morn-
ing anl it was repeated every 5 minutes thereafter until 5 o'clock that
morning.

The commentator had information from Jerry Jensen, a television
commentator from KGO-TV in San Francisco that the CIA had a
man in custody who was an antiwar activist employed at Fort Detrick,
Md., engaged'in the manufacture of these different viruses and bac-
teria and that since the American Legion posed a threat to world
peace he thought it was his personal delbt to society to spirit soine of
this vhemial away and use it against the Legion.

The last broadcast was at 5" a.m. At 9 minutes after 5, after having
this Jerry J ensen on an open phone line--and Norm Fasto was the
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conmmentator at WCAU who had him on open phone line--a so-called
Army spokesman came on, said that there was nothing to back it up
because they had conducted, in that short period of time, an inventory
on their toxic substances and they had found nothing missing.

I would like to say this: That they were ordered 2 years prior by
Presidential order to destroy all of those toxic substances.

If they conducted an effort to comply there was something illegal
ii simply having it there. I do not think they could conduct an inven-
tory of a virus, where something the size of a pinhead could poison 100
pIeople, in that short a time.

I do not know what has happened, but I have never heard one
reference to it, at any time, in any of the news media, from that time
to this.

We do have a running log, which I turned over to Mr. Cole, of the
time the broadcast was made and I would like to know why there
was no followup on that.

It was stated here, yesterday, in testimony that the purpose of this
committee of investigation was to set up a possible competent way of
handling such situations in the future.

This is not the first outbreak of this but, rather, the fifth. It has
happened in four different places in the United States.

I would lile to know why tliese guidelines have not already been
estal)hshed. Certainly, there is some incompetency somewhere. I think
you will have to agree with that since it has happened before, we should
have these guidelines set up in case of emergency.Another thing I find absolutely unbelievable is that highly experi-
enced researchers at CDC had negated the value of tissue cultures
through repeated uise of improper utensils, and this in spite of a re-
quest 1by independent researchers and competent physicians who are
working on this, toxicologists, pathologists, virologists-not to do so.

They practically depleted the entire supply of tissues, as I under-
stand it, through the iniproper use of the utensils.

I would like these questions answered, Congressman. That is all
I have to say.

Mr. MUmRiPY. Thank you, Mr. Buckle an
Mr. William G. Chadwick, vice president and managing director of

the Bellevue Stratford Hotel.
Do you have a statement for the committee, Mr. Chadwick?

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM G. CHADWICK, VICE PRESIDENT AND
MANAGING DIRECTOR, BELLEVUE STRATFORD HOTEL, PHILA-
DELPHIA, PA.

M r. CHADWIoK. I have no written statement.
MHr. Munpri'. How many guests were registered during the penod

of July 21 through July 24 in 1976 How many American Legion
members?

Mr. CirADWICK. We can give you the individual nights. We had,
in total, 807 people registeredon ti e night of the 21st day of July.

On the night of the 22d of July, we had 833 persons registered. On
the night of the 2&d of July, we had 781 persons registered. On the 24th
of July, we had 146 persons registered.

Mr. Muniy. How many were associated with the American Legion
Convention?
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Mr. CHADWICK. Different totals-on the night of the 21st, there
were 622; on the night of the 22d, there were 726; on the 23d, there
were 694; on the 24tl, there were 22.

Mr. MURPHY. Of the guests registered have there been, to your
knowledge, illnesses to non-Legion visitors?

Mr. CiADWICK. Not to our knowledle; none reported.
Mr. MuniiY. Relative to the air-conditioning system at the Bellevue,

would you describe it; its operating characteristics and generalized
history, of the system ?

Mr. CHATDWICK. We have a large central system that does the ma-
jority of the air-conditioning at the Bellevue Stratford; one having
a 600-ton capacity; the other having an 800-ton capacity. They can be
worked together or separately.

We do not often work them together because it does not that often
get that hot.

The system is simply a chilled-water system. The chilled water is
cooled by the operation in the subbasement. The cooling is carried to
the upper floors to some 70 diffusers by way of chilled water.

The coolness carried by the water is then, in effect, distributed by faith
action in the ciifhisers to tho various areas.

fr. Mr:itmiv. When was this system put in?
Mr. (:ud,\DWIci. The system was installed somewhere around 1963-54.
Mr. M nPiii. Any overhauls recently ,
Mrt. CIJADWICK. It has periodic adjustment made to it. Of course,

there is a starting-up period each season whein air-conditioning comes
into need! in the early spring of every year.

Mr. Mitriir. Have you had any malfunctions in the system this
year?

Mr. CmirDwrciK. Mal functions-probably to the extent of getting the
1su1l starting-up problems such as a bearing wearing out or an ad-

justment ticeed or gas being added to the system.
Mr. Mutitrw. We have had evidence and other information that

there was a Freon leak in the system. Are you familiar with that?
Mr. C.mmviwiJ. Yes, I am familiar witli that. In the early part of

the spring at the startup time, the big 800-ton machine had 300 pounds
of RACON-11. It is not Froon. It is a trade name. This was added to it.
This is a normal thing, they tell me.

Mrr. MAfVpily. Was'any Freon added since then?
Mr. (CirmwicK. There was some added after the convention, some-

time in August. There was 100 pounds added. This gas tends to purge
away under the normal operation.

Mr. Mtiumiy. When was the decision made to close the Bellevue
Stratford?

Mr. CIIAD1cwK. The 9th of November. We brought the results of the
operations to the board of directors of the Bellevue Stratford meeting
at 4 o'clock in the afternoon on the 9th and they approved the decision
to close the operation.

Mr. Muniry. Had there been discussions that the hotel would be
closed before the Legionnaires' visit?

Mr. CIrAIWICK. Absolutely not.
Mr. MrxnPuv. Subseuent to August 7, 1976, the approximate date

of the Legionnaires' disease being known, how were you informed of
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the outbreak and were you kept abreast of the developments by any
authorities such as the city or State health authorities?

Mr. CHADWICK. I was notified by a newspaperman showing me a
release from our notice over the AP signature on the 2d of A Iglst.
That is the first time that we knew that anything like this had
happened.

B3ear in mind that this convention had checked out of the hotel on
the 24th of July. As far as being updated by the various public health
sources, Federal, State or city, we finally got some information in writ-
ten form from the CDC in Atlanta but that was only some time later.

We were contacted by these organizations, all three of them. mime-
diately. We gave them free access to our hotel. We opened the hotel
up to them for inspection and we provided personnel on an overtime
basis at cost to us so that they could see everything possible. We gave
them an open book as far as the Bellevue Stratfod was concerned.

Mr. Mt'ripi• When did the Franklin Institute come in and do a
survey of the air-conditioning system ?

Mr. CHADWICK. Franklin Institute, if I am rifht, came in sometime,
probably, the latter part, of August. However, ani not sure. I would
not count on that (late if I were you.

Mr. Mui ri'. Can you descrik the extent of theim'survey?
Mr. CHADWICK. They examined the water systems and the air-ok-

ditioning systems. I was not particularly close to it so I gave them al
ellgineer to go with them, a man who was one of the supervisory en-
gineers for the chain of hotels. iHe spent considerable time with them.
In fact, they were in for 2 days.

I think they were given fre access and free oppolunity to examine
anything they wanted.

Mr. ZU'P i-u. How many personnel from Franklin?
Mr. CHADWICK. I believe he had two there.
Mr. Mummy. How inany hours, total, (lid they spend ?
Mr. CHADWICK. It wouhl probably have to ie a rough guess. They

probably spent, maybe, 15 or 20 hours. I really do not know.
Mr. Mui'iuy. Then, Drexel came in?
Mr. Cimi-i wi. They had some people from Drexel that the city

sent in, I understand.
Mr. MunrIiy. But you had to, generally, rely on the news media for

all of your information concerning the outbreak?
Mr. CHADWICK. To a great extent, that is right.
Mr. MURPHY. Would you have any recommendations to make as to

how the situation could have been handled better, from your stalid-
point as a businessman?

Mr. CxuWnCwC. I only wish, Congressman. that. they had not used
the name of the Bellevue Stratford so freely. That is the only thing I
can say. I am not prepared to "critique" thii, investigation. I am not

- a scientific person, I am an innkeeper-but you, youslf, see theresults.

Mr. MunPHY. If Center for )isease Control or one of the State or
city health authorities gives a clean bill of health to the Bellevuo
Stratford would you reopen?

Mr. CHADWICK. We cannot afford to reopen. We have spent a lot of
money in the last 105 days, since August 2, trying to recapture its

84-051-77-14
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popularity and its clientele. As far as we are concerned, the hotel is
closed.

Mr. MUmPHy. What are the plans for the hotel, for the structure,
itself?

Mr. CHADWICK. It has been placed on the market. They have asked
the real estate people to market it.

Mr. MtRPHY. Not for demolition?
Mr. CHADWICK. We are trying to sell it.
Mr. MuRPHY. The property, itself, is intact-flxtures?

'Mr. CHADWICK. Everything remains intact. We put the hotel to bed.
Someone can reopen it next week, if they like.

Mr. Mmvnpu. Thank you very much, Mr. Chadwick. We appreciate
your testimony.

[The following correspondence was received for the record:]
CONGRESS OP THlE UNITED STATES,

HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CONSUMERI PROTECTION AND FINANCE

OF TIE COMMIIrrfE ON INTERSTATE AND FOREIGN COMMEIICE.
Washihgton, D.C., NVovember 30, 1976.Mr. WvILLIAM 0. CITADwICK,

Vice President/Managing Director,
Bcllcvue Stratford Hotel, Philadelphia, Pa.

l)EAR MBR. CHADWICK: I appreciate your appearances before the Consumer
Protection Subcommittee and your testimony on November 24, 1976, relative to
the Legionnaires Disease.

Senator Schweiker had intended to ask you a series of questions based on a
letter he received from Richard L. Brunker, PhD., Heavy Metfal Toxicologist.
Unfortunately, Senator Schweiker had to leave and lie asked that I submit the
questions to you by letter and that your answers be inserted in the record immedi.
ately after your testimony.

I have enclosed a copy of Dr. Brunker's letter and Senator Schweiker's ques-
tions are as follows:

1. How long had it been since the mentioned incinerator was used?
2. Why did you stop using it?
8. When was it utilized again last summer? (Dates if possible.)
4. What was burned In it? How much and what sorts of materials?
15. Was any smoke or odor detected?
0. Was there any way of fumes leaking into lobby, elevator or air-conditloning

shafts, etc.?
I would appreciate your attention to this matter as quickly as possible, and I

thank you in advance for your cooperation.
With kind personal regards.

Sincerely,

Enclosure. JOHN X MURI'HY, Chairma.

Hion. RICHARD SCIIwri(F.R, HIADDONFIEL.D, N.J., ovent ber 22, 1970.

Cn pita 1 Offce building,
W1'ashington, D.

SIu: While attending the sympesiumn held by the Center for Disease Control
in the Bellevue Stratford Hotel in lhilladephia this past week, I was amazed
to learn that the principal investigators (if this organization appeared to lip
totally unaware of advances in heavy metal toxicology tlat have been lo(doeu.

mented during the past decade. Such knowledge would have provided answers to
questions that these investigators have contended to be unanswerable. I c1111
oupiort all remarks that follow concerning scientific data with published silei.
tilc documentation.

The (10C Investigators freely admit that they have no explanation to two
key questions concerning this tragic incident. They are:
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1. While data Indicate that the affected legionnaires spent considerable time
in the hotel lobby, no member of the lobby staff appeared to be affected by this
disease.

Supportable Scientifo E rplanatfon.-It has been demonstrated and published
that mammals can easily be induced to be resistant to high levels of toxic heavy
metals. All that is required is a brief exposure to sub clinical levels of this heavy
metal which was found to evoke the formation of smecific molecules (metallothio-
nines) endowing the affected organism with resistance to very high concentra-
tions of this toxic heavy metal. This concept (or idea) is supported by Dr. Thomas
'larkson of the University of Rochester School of Medicine. Dr. Clarkson is rec-

oguized as this country's foremost heavy metal toxicologist.
2. The delay of 3 to 8 (lays between exposure ift the lobby to the possible toxin

and the onset of symptoms.
$upporta ble kcentiflo Exrplanatlon.-Organometallic compounds such as nickel-

carbonyl or methylnercury are very non.polar molecules. It has been repeatedly
demonstrated in both aninials and humans that such molecules are initially ab-
horbled by the constituents of the vascular system and because of their non-
liolarity they are slowly accumulated by the lipid-containing central nervous
system (the brain). This translocation requires several days and would explain
the symptoms evidenced by the victims.

I strongly urge those concerned with this investigation to initiate procedures
to monitor the possibility that the lobby staff and afihicted survivors are now re-
sistant to nickelcarbonyl toxicity.

Also, considering that the Bellevue Stratford Hotel is now closed, It would
seem prudent to test the atmospheric integrity of the incinerator that was pressed
into service last summer because of labor problems concerling the trash collec-
tors of Philadelphia, This In(inerator had not been utilized for many years be-
cause of air pollution legislation. It had been used before and (luring the Amer-
lean Legion Convention and is located under the hotel lobby.

It appears highly possible that earlier exposure to the initial sub clinical con-
centrations of a toxic substance such as nickelcarbonyl rendered the hotel staff
resistant to its toxic effects. hut the legionnaires were sudden interlopers into a
very toxic atmosphere for extended 1*riods of time.

These possibilities have never been considered or tested by the CDC Investi-
gators because they are completely unaware of the current scientific status of
this toxicity. Dr. David Fraser who heads this investigation was not familiar
with these data before I sioke to hflim last Monday. Would you please try to (1o
something to instill some sort of scientific zeal and integrity In these gentlemen.

Sincerely
RIIIARD La. DRUNKER Pn D..

Heary Metal Toricologi8t.

TIHE BEI..EVIE STRATFORD.
Philadelphia, Pa., December 16, 1976.

Chairman. utboenmn itice on (onsimer Protetion and Finance of the Comn itore
,,s Interstate and Foreign Connwrce. Io use 0,11cc fttilding, Washinglon,
D.C.

I)I:AR CONORESSMAN MURInMY: In reply to your letter of November 30th. 1976,
wherein you ask that I reply to a iumnler of iestions Posed to you by ,-enator
Schwelker relative to a letter receive(l from a Dr. Richard L. Brunker, my ail-
swers are as follows:

1. The Incinerator has been used continuously for the past 25 years., to our
knowledge, or longer. In 1969 it was shut down for a period of one week to le
up-dated in order to conform with tie pollution laws at that time. It is in con-
stant use 1 to 7 (lays a wek from 7 AM to 5 I'M as required.

2. We have not stopwd using it.
3. See reply to question No. 1.
4. Hotel trash from guest rooms, restaurants, connercial and office areas, sUch

as. palter, cardtbard, woomlen crates, etc.
5. None.
0. Fumes. after going through an after-burn and after-wash, are emitted from

the top of the stack at the roof level above tile penthouse oil the 20th floor of the
hotel.
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It is Indeed a pleasure to cooperate with you. If we can be of further service,.
please do not hesitate to call us.

Sincerely yours,
WILLIAM G. CHADWICK,

Vice Presidei t and Managig Director.

Mr. MunPy. Did you have a statement? Would you identify your-
self for the record, please?

STATEMENT OF LOUIS . D'AMBROSIO, PHILADELPHIA, PA.

Mr. D'AMBRosIO. My name is Louis J. D'Ambrosio, 1108 Anchor-
Street, Philadelphia, Pa.

Mr. Muipity. You are s king as an individual, not as a repre.
sentative of the American Legion?

Mr. 1)'AmRosio. Yes. I want to make a statement about what the
board of health in Philadelphia said to me. That is what I want.

Everything was answered, but No. 6 1 want to get oir. With regard to.
No. 6 in my statement, I did not have a high fever. I had 9V° and,.
at one time, 1000 but it was not over 100'.

I called the board of health after I got out of the hospital, saying
I will come down to take a blood test.

Mir. Mummy. The city?
Mr. I)A1RnOSio. The city, yes. I asked them, when (10 you want

me to come down for the blood test. They called me 2 days before I
got out of the hospital. They made an appointment 2 weeks later to
get another blood test.

I called them up. Dr. Polk's assistant called. I have to go to tle
Frankford Arsenal where I work at. I have to get the phone numbers,
of the person I called. I called that person up.

I told hinm, "I am calling in reference to getting a blood test." Tie
aqked, "What hospital were you in ?" I said, "In Kennedy Hospital.
I went in the 5th of Au gust."

He sai(I, "Give me the tempeiature-you did not know the tem-
perature?" I said, "No, I did not." He said, "You are not a legion-
naire." I said, "ait a minute. I was a delegate down there so I am
making a statement for anylody-under 1000, now."

I had diarrhea for over a week before I went in tle hospital. My
wife also had diarrhea for over a week.

Thursday, after I had come from the funeral of Mr. Stricker, the
adjutant for the finance, that is, I called the "h1ot Line," thanks to,
Mr. Iloak when he put that "Hot Line" on television-i have to thank
him-because I could not get. in touch with aurybody else.

I called the "hot Line" and told them I cannot walk. I have chest
pains, I had the headaches that Saturday of the 24th. I had the head-
aches: then, I had the diarrhea, then thie chest pain and all of that.
I also had eye and back pains before entering the hospital.

I am making reference for the people who did not get the high
temperature. They should also be checked out-the people who did
not go to hospital and the people who were in the hospital.

NMr. Mt' Un Y. What is the paper you are referring to?
Mr. D'Axnosio. The paper I gave you.
Also, I want to put into the record, Congressman, that my legs are

still not functioning right. My family doctor told me to get another
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'blood test so I am going to go in and get another blood test. I want to
put that on the record, too. Therefore, I am not healed yet.

Mr. Mtwnuy. And you were iiot counted as the Legionnaires' disease
-case

Mr D'AxmRosro. Yes. Because I did not have the temperature.
Mr. MuRPHY. How many more people are there like you T
Mr. D'AMBROSIO. There were 5 to 10 people froim my post No. 211.
Mr. MURPHY. Did you receive a. questionnaire?
Mr. D'AMRnosTo. I was in the hospital when they sent it out.
Mr. MuRPiY. Did it go to your home?
Mr. D'AMBROSio. No; it diA not.
Mr. MuRPHY. Where did it go?
M r. DA-MBROSIO. I do not know where it went. I had detectives and

.evervbodycalling me. Even at the hospital, they called me. That is
I asked for this time to get the people who had under 1000.

,8Iv wife was sick and I Was sick and I laid in the hospital for 12
days. Thank you very much for your time.

[The attachment to Mr. D'Ambrosio's statement follows:]
FRANKFORD POST No. 211,

- Philadelphia, Pa., November 22, 1976.
I would appreciate answers or clarifications to the following questions:
1. What caused the odd odor that occurred for approximately 5 minutes in the

hospitality room and nearby hallways?
2. What type of a valve did the air conditioner man change?
3. Is it true that this air conditioner man became ill after making repairs?
4. Was any follow-up made to the Doctor's finding of animal bacteria in human

lis-sue being tested?
5. Did the high humidity coupled with the large crowds cause many air condi-

tioners to malfunction thus rendering some rooms cold while others were warm?
6. Was I taken off the Legionnaire's disease list because my temperature did

,not exceed 1000, although I met all other necessary criteria for said list?
Louis 3. D'AMBROSTO,

Sergeant and Secrctary, Color Guards,Also Sergeant of Arms.
Mr. MuRPHY. Thank you, Mr. D'Ambrosio.

We will review, completely, the files that Mr. Hoak referred to in his
testimony.

After 2 days of hearings and, particularly, after hearing the testi-
mony of the witnesses from the Center for Pisease Control, I am con-
vinced that the charges that have been heretofore unsubstantiated in
isolated press reports are true.

The investigation into the cause of the Legionnaires' disease at the
Federal level was characterized by poor communication and initial
misdirection of resources almost bordering on tunnel vision toward
swino flu and a decided lack of organization. In other words, the work
done by the Federal people, to be charitable, was botched up.

This, in all probability, means that we may never determine the
cause of the respiratory disease in Philadelphia. That is the so-called
Legionnaires' disease.

Ido not see how we could have been awarded three Nobel Prizes this
year and have blown the search of the Philadelphia epidemic.

It is totally unacceptable that in a country of 220 million people.
supposedly the most advanced technology in the world, we would ind
ourselves in a position of not knowing what happened in Philadelphia
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and, even worse, not being in a position to prevent it from happening
again.

I plan to meet with the subcommittee in Washington to develop pro-
tocols, regulations, and guidelines and legislation to give directions to
the Center for Disease Control on how to handle outbreaks of this
nature in the future. They, obviously, currently, do not have the capa-
bility of achieving this.

We will stress the need for enhanced knowledge, recognition, care,
and systematic research relevant to outbreaks such as occurred in
Philadelphia.

Thought must be given to the greater use of CDC, of toxicologists,
and of the fact that they must share in the initial efforts to bring to a
rapid solution any future outbreaks of this variety.

If legislation to enable the CDC to establish a greater toxicological
recognition capability is needed, then, that legislation will be intro-duced.

If it is necessary that legislation be drafted, it will enable the CDC
to utilize the toxicological recognition capabilities of other branches
of the Federal Government such as OSUIA, the Army's Chemical
Warfare Service, or any other branch of Government to prevent such a
reoccurrence and to enable this Government to adequately fulfill its
obligations to its people, then that legislation will be introduced.

I point out here that highly competent persons other than Dr. Sun-
derman and equally close to the investigation believe that it might have
been caused by the willful introduction of a poisonous substance.

In my view, qualified persons from the Army's chemical warfare
area, the Central Intelligence Agency, and the Federal Bureau of
Investigation should have entered this case but to date they have per-
formed no indepth investigation of the outbreak. We will try to
remedy this.

We must not, again, find ourselves as we have in Philadelphia, im-
properly utilizing our capabilities and employing the Nations' health
experts and expertise in an exercise of futility.

The subcommittee will stand adjourned.
[The following letters were received for the record.]

UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN-MADISON,
FooD RESEARcH I NSTI UTE,

November 19, 1976.Hon. JoJnr M. MURPHY,
Chairman, Subcoinnittee on Consumer Protection, and Finance of the Commit.

tee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, Congress of the United States,
House of Representatives, House Office Building, Washington, D.7.

DEAR SiR: I just received your invitation to participate in the public hearings
on the "Legionnaires Disease," November 28 and 24, for which I thank you. I Ril
sorry to state that I will be unable to attend, but I would like to make the follow-
ing statements for Insertion Into the Congressional Record, if possible.

The occurrence of the so-called Legionnaires Disease certainly was a severe
and unusual happening. The Inability of our public health scientists to determine
the cause of the disease is very disturbing. However, I have no reason to doubt
that the investigators did all that possibly could be done In searching for a
bacterial or viral infectious agent. There are other possible causes that should
be considered such as toxic chemical or biological agents that might have been
accidentally, or even deliberately, used by someone to contaminate the air, food,
or water consumed by the victims. One hates to think of any covert activities
going on in our society; but having had about 80 years' experience with the
Department of Defense at the Biological Laboratories, Fort Detrick, Maryland,
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and at the Army Chemical Center, Edgewood, Maryland, working on these agents
and how they might be used against us, I feel that we should be ever mindful of
possible sabotage. I think that this possibility need only be brought to the atten-
tion of our public health administrators and included in the protocols for future
examinations. Our public health scientists are. or can be, informed through the
Department of Defense of the proper techniques for detecting these agents and
treatments for them.

The above statements are all I would have to present at the hearings.Sincerely yours,SyuEDWARD 3. SCHANTZ, Profeesor.

NoRRmsTowN, PA., November 25, 1976.
Re Ciguatera fishpoison in the Northeast-alias "Respiratory Disease, Phila-

delphia", alias "Mystery Disease" Et cetera and Et cetera.
Congressman JOHN M. MURPHY,
.ubcommitteo on Coneumer Protection,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

HONORABLE CONGRESSMAN: Again I thank you for placing my documents on
the record of your subcommittee hearings of the last two days. At the advice of
Congressman William Green's staff, I still fear that my words of proof of medical
coverup may, by their very passion and violence, give you some fear that the
n-u.sult of my charges can only embarrass you.
Ot my words give you fear, I apologize. That is my inadequacy. MiIne and the

English language's. U.S. Vice President R. L, Stevenson said: "This world and
the Enaglish language are not constructed upon the same pattern".

Perhaps, If I try now to explain my actions of August sixth and thereafter
more briefly than the 134 pages of documents I gave you, we can communicate
in this language. How inadequate Is the language? Well-I thought I heard
the Commonwealth's Doctor Bachman answer the committee that the State had
no toxicology capability. Yet-on August sixth I told both Mister Sideman and
toxicology (Doctor) Shoemaker of Philadelphia's Girard Avenue State labora-
tories what was the cause of the pandemic disease on the streets of Philadelphia
and wherever else the ciguatoxic fish might be served.

Five or six days later I personally handed documents to toxicology depart-
ment supervisor Leonard Sideman and a female technician in toxicology who
seemed to be along at the guard's desk of the lab building only as a protective
witness for Doctor Bachman's State bureau of health. Those documents proved
my statements of August sixth that the "mystery disease" was easily identifiable
from its special set of symptoms (called its syndrome). In later telephone col-
versation with Doctor Shoemaker, he said he was not a capable investigator
outside his field of commercial chemical toxins; and he said he therefore had
sent my documents to Harrisburg for a Doctor Rosen, Epidemiologist. See, John,
how the English language misfits the truth. When Doctor Bachman said his
office had no toxicology capability, he told you the toxicology capability lie was
admitting he had was a totally incompetent and incapable whole toxicology
department. When we speak the English language for self protection as Bachman
did. things are not what they seem, as Alice said.

Grant me this Iihlgence: I shall try to explain a thing of this world which is
a new idea; words in this liiguage are not yet perfectly Joined together to ex-
plain it best: I have apologized for my own inadequacy with the language: still.
John. do what I personally asked and try to assign yourself or another human
being to try to understand my new idea in spite of my imperfect language.

What is the first step to my idea? To think. Think about the poisons in the
fishflesh of the world. Are there some which are tricky enough to make the most
mysterious cases of illness known to man? Yes. There are four or more inter-
flesh poisons (each with chemical complex variations of a family of similar
poisons). Most such families are either nausea producing or exceedingly toxic
so as to tell their presence with a few hours; one such poison family is known
to not be so. It Is the slow-acting toxemia of "unclassified" and "treacherous"
ciguatera toxins. How and where do we know this? We see it in the "bone ache"
of nearby (geographically) Bermuda which usually takes three or four days
to make the victim know hels sick. And we see it in the history of medicine
and the histories of great exploratlon.-by sailing ships. In sailing days hundreds
of thousands of men died of fever or aches and the stoppage of breathing (of
respiratory disease). Those deaths were logged as deaths by (1) burning ague,
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(2) calenture, (3) "shipfever". (I make a special note with the last of the three
-because "shipfever" was more unclassified and general-that is, both the typical
death and all other ship's illnesses might be so called.)

Use the above. Think of a better name that could have been given to the aching
fever, and silent respiratory failure death or eventual long and slow recovery of
strength of the typical disease called all of the above. It would have been better
if all such cases had been called "mystery disease, sea". Thus perhaps in later
centuries or recent days they could more easily have been identified as forms of
the same family of ciguatoxic poisonings as is Bermuda's bone-ache. In science-

-every little bit of clear truth and understanding helps future thoughts. And every
little bit of "pure", "theoretical". or "historical" work of science is a Jewel
whether it becomes worthless or invaluably priceless.

Two pieces of work which will be keys to the success of the solution of "Respi-
ratory Disease, Philadelphia" are: One, the plain observation of Doctor Mowbray
of the Bermuda Aquarium decades ago that the local fishpoison called the
bone-ache had the exact latency now evident in the legionnaire fraction of the
poison victims; and, two, the details about fishpoisons' relapses as confirmed in
the three volume work published by the Government Press, Bruce W. Halstead's"Poisonous and Venomous Marine Animals," for the combined armed services.

The first straight fact really doubly confirmed my scientific solution of the
mystery to me, myself. The second straight fact will confirm it to your investi-
gator and you. You heard all the witness's testimony. No one denied poison as
the most probable cause. Yet, no one else with doctorate and panels of side-kicks
was able to cite a plain reference to latency of two to several days with peaks
at three or four days as in "Mystery, Philadelphia." I cite Bermuda's Doctor
Mowbray in scientific Journals. (I know you also heard what I heard from the
proponents of four metallic and industrial poisons: To make his own case, each

.and all managed to destroy the other three cases !)
The second straight fact is the one which I suddenly encountered at the hear-

ings. I knew there were always long and slow recoveries from fishpoison and
that the victims at Philadelphia had the same symptom. Next, there are some
strange and exotic symptoms (such as the swollen head of Marie Tucker Just
before death and the laryngeal spasm of Doctor Ernest Campbell's first patient
at Bloomsburg, and of Legionnaire Kiley who signed himself into the Dillon,
South Carolina Hospital because he "could not swallow".) I talked to Philadel.
phia District Commander Buckley of the Legion on the first day of the hearing.
He told me of his wife's case of the disease. This became the first victim's case
that I asked follow-up questions about.

The fact of a unique symptom of ciguatera which is not like the case of any
other poison or other disease was there-screaming for us to see it. Buckley's
wife had three serious relapses into sickness. Hear this: "A case of ciguatera will
render the patent more susceptible to intoxication for the next year or more"
(Journal of Forensic Science, p. 190, Vol. 2. 1967). This is critical. What has

been happening to (Kaz?) Buckley and to a friend of Adjutant Hoak who was
rehospitalized on the day of his testimony to you, has been happening to many
surviving legionnaires. It can make a strong definitive proof by experiment of
ciguatera. The experiment will be necessary; it will be dramatic; it will work
by forcing even the insanely criminal Center for Disease Control to admit the
truth.

How does one diagnose and prove ciguatera? Usually In the hard way or not at
all. The regular test is to have some of the poisoned fish saved a week after the V
patient ate the fish and to then feed it to a mongoose ! Is that proof rare? You
bet. All odds are against it. But * * * elsewhere in the literature there is this
typical finding of a unique characteristic of ciguatera, roughly, "A victim of
ciguatera may be so susceptible to fish poisoning thereafter that he may show
the symptoms of the disease again even if he eats a "good" or "safe" fish in the
-company of others who show no signs of poisoning." That's it.

That is why adjutant Hoak complained of the many sick of the Legion who
do not seem to be recovering. (That is also why one of the legionnaires who has
been almost continuously sick since he and his wife got the complete same sick-
ness except that his fever never passed 102, will certainly agree with me that
the Insane criminals at the CDO are prima face guilty of fraud to deny my
advice since August sixth by false disease criteria.) He was your witness.

Therefore, you of the federal government must now do the experiment to prove
the crime of your own CDC. You must set an experiment for the VA hospital at
Philadelphia. Have ten human volunteers-five disease victims and five non-



213

victims. Invite them to stay at the hospital for ten days during which they may
sample to feast on a variety of fish dishes together (except that all get the fish
each day In the same measured and daily increasing amounts). The victims of
"Alleged Respiratory Disease, Philadelphia" will all get the symptoms of the
poison disease; non-victims will not. In the days before you begin that experi-
ment your Ray Cole could follow up on the many legionnaire non-fatal cases where
the relapses have happened. He can begin by asking part of them very directly,
"How soon after you ate the fish did you feel the symptoms of relapse?" Next, he
can ask another part of them if they can recall what they ate in the time range
which first part have answered. (Thus, without mentioning f8h or suggesting the
word to all the other relapse victims, you should always find them saying they
did eat fish.)

Your aide Raymond Cole can confirm the importance of the experiment and at
the same time he will find out about how long it takes from the eating of fish
to a relapse. Then, (to be double safe), all the human volunteers may be tested
by small but increasing feedings of fish after each smaller increased dose has
been watched for results for the time of latency which you find. (That is, if
victims get sick twelve hours after eating fish; then, you may begin on one day
intervals with very small amounts of fishi and small increases permitted each
twenty-four hours. Thus: avoid the danger of the symptoms of relapse being
dangerous to life.)

Let me now give you a direct comparison and analogy. By it you shall under-
stand my acts after August sixth. Say that you have done the Investigation in the
paragraph above to the point where you have found all the surviving victims of
the ciguatera are subject to relapses twelve hours after they do eat fish. Say, next,
the physicians who would have to oversee your experiment with the ten people
were to say, "we refuse to permit that experiment because we say it is no use-
and we claim the only right to decide what is useful because we are 'medical
science.'" Then: you would be sure they were doing so for the criminal purpose
of obstructing the solution and the ending of the fishpoison deaths in this area.
I was just that sure after August sixth.

I had gone to my local library on the morning of August sixth to test my theory
that (since the victims had all seemed to eat the local fish about Friday, July
twenty-third) and the symptoms were those of systemic poisoning (I could not
then define the words toxemia, slow) that what might well be involved was the
most bizarre mystery type of poisoning I had ever heard of: either the fish po-
soning which mysteriously hit Drake's fleet and other sailing ships, or fish ac-
cidentally cured with a poison salt (substituted for a chemically similar safe
salt) as had hapened during my adulthood at Philadelphia once before. I asked
the librarian (named "Loretta", I later learned) to help me to research the case
and she immediately pointed out the paperback $3.95 book, "Emergency Medical
Guide of 1973." Now-it just happens that the "Guide" has the best short de-
scriptions of the fishpoisons. Why is that important? Because far more than half
the research papers (monographs) on the far out subject have been written since
1950. The description there by doctor John Henderson was the syndrome of the
symptoms of "Philadelphia Mystery Respiratory Diseases" in all its fine points
except for the one variation (called anomaly) : At Philadelphia, as in Drake's
fleet, a burning fever after no symptoms of nausea for a few days after eating
the fish was the very, very common case. (As the legionnaire who gave testi-
mony that he and his wife had most symptoms since August without 102 degree
fever and are angry that the CDC will not admit they have the same disease
testified to you, the fever anomaly is not a universal one among the poison dis-
eased here.)

Return, Congressman Murphy to my analogy. I know from August sixth that I
had gone to the librarian with an open mind and sought facts. The facts she
pointed to had proved my proposed theory. I have since had no doubt that any
other human being can understand that proof. The latest description of flshpoison,
ciguatera, fitted and explained the legion outbreak.

Have some apprentice reporters and some 08-5 underpaid clerk at Atlanta
brought a citation about fishpolson which was written before 1940 to reporters
and epidemiologists? And do senior physicians and editors let the work of their
own novice noodleheads quote "disprove" unquote the truth because what was
written before 1940 about this subject is ancient history which was written before
five-sixths of the scientific investigation of the subject? Whatever the reason,
since August I have had no doubt that anyone competent to Investigate for fish-
poison in the legion outbreak of poisoning would quickly confirm it.
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And when I inform the CDC of the ongoing cause of deaths to Americans I
expect they will react with due competence and diligence. And when they reacted
and claimed to not have competent Investigating capabilities (Just as doctor Bach-
man for the state covers up the fact he has toxicologists), I felt fully justified to
accuse them of responsibility for the resultant deaths, or homicides, or murders.
I did so accuse the CDC. To my mind they did reply by criminal acts to show
Intent to murder. On August twelfth (p. 5, 6 (Proofs), I reminded them there
were many non-Legionnaire victirns.

On August fourteenth, they proved Federal criminal intent by removing
those poison victims from the list of victims. On August sixteenth, (p. 19,
Proofs), my telegram to Senator Schweiker protested that fraud with intent
to murder for its obvious political purpose of claiming to hide poison deaths
of Pennsylvanians to keep Pennsylvania Republican delegates from switching
from Gerald Ford. (Even at this late time, it is easy to show the criminality of
the CDC fraud. They still try to hide one-third of the fishpoison victims as not
part of their fake disease. They call about 151 "respiratory disease, Philadelphia"
victims; but 70 more they call "Broad Street Pneumonia" victims and non-
Legion victims as if Broad Street were in Oshkosh Instead of in Philadelphia.)

Then, Congressman, you may see in my September 22, 1976 letter to Doctor
Fraser and his answer (p. 45-54, and 66, Proofs) that I asked if he were going
to go in murder and in fraud to hide the continuing killing of citizens by fthe
fishpoison with the CDC active premeditated lies of "we ain't got no sense" as
their fake act. See that he answered In the affirmative for Federal first degree
murder.

Yes, sir. You will fully understand my charges only when the committee
itself has found that my words are true in the two dramatic proofs (fish-eating
older Catholics are the major part of victims. Startlingly, victims can create
their own relapses from this strange disease of ciguatoxic fishpoison merely
by eating "good" fish with others who will not get the symptoms at all).

From my own experience we can predict that the murder doctors of the CDC
will fight to stop the experiment with five of the victims eating fish again to
create such a proof relapse. As they do so they will confirm their several week
fraud with intent to murder to hide the Federal fishpoison killings as long as
they can. CDC hides. More people eat poisoned fish and die. Q.E.D. (from my
mathematics), CDC=first degree murder. We have Doctor Fraser's October
first reply to my September 22nd letter as proof.

I deeply hope you will not let the CDC hold up the Congress with the proof
of the cause in the form of the startingly dramatic proof that fish-eating will
make a victim relapse. Ignore Doctor Fraser and Doctor Sencer. They are
confessed murderers. They are physicians, not scientists. You do not need Pliny
the Elder to tell you they murder with impunity. You know their.trade.

You of Congress can embarrass the National Institute of Science into spon-
soring the new experiment. Pose to them this question, "Doctor Boehlke of
the Academy of Natural Science says you cut off funds for continuing research
in Ciguatera by Doctor Banner in Hawaii to save a few thousand dollars this
year because you believed Ciguatera was no problem. Will you not then demand
that an experiment which charges that your false economy abets poison murder
be done at once to prove or disprove said charge of crime? I hope the Congress
can control its Federal scientists and physicians.

Very truly yours,
CLaUD: E. JOHNS01 r.

[Whereupon, at 2:22 p.m., the hearings were adjourned.]
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